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ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

FRIDAY, MARCH 25, 1966

U.S. SeNaTE,
Cosnarrrer 0¥ COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10:15 am. in room 5110, New Senate Office
Building, ITon. Warren (. Magnuson presiding.

Senator Masxuson. The committee will come to order. There will
be some other Senators here, but we will have a long list of witnesses
today, we would like to proceed as expeditiously as possible. The
chairman has a short opening statement.

The committee opens the first of 2 days of hearings this morning on
a question which is of very great concern to millions of Americans:
The protection of the pet owner from loss of the pet through theft,
and t &a assurance that animals in the hands of dealers will be humanely
treated.

On July 23 of last year, Senator Clark and T introduced a bill which
in effect will authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to reguiate the
transportation, sale, and handling of dogs and cats intended to be
used for purposes of research or experimentation.

For the protection of pet owners, the bill requires that all dogs and
cats transported, purchused, or sold in commerce must be marked or
identified by methods prescribed by the Secretary of Agriculture and
that dealers and research facilities must keep records of purchases
and sales. In addition, dealers will be required to hold all dogs and
cats for 5 days in order to allow the tracing of stolen pets.

Since the mtroduction of my bill, the problem of pet stealing and
animal dealer cruelty has been vividly brought to the public’s atten-
tion by stories in national magazines and on national I'V programs.

Our colleague, Senator Scott, has introduced S. 3059, o bil] similar
to S. 2322, but with several alterations. Senator Scott’s bill would
cover other animals in addition to dogs and cats. It also contains a
section providing for the suspension of Federal funds v research insti-
tutions which are not certified by the Department of Agricnlture.

I would like to emphasize that the issue before us today 1s not the
merits or demerits of animal research. We are interested in curbing
petnaping, catnaping, dognaping, and protecting animals destine
for research laboratories while ﬁley are in commerce. We are not
considering curbing medical research.

In this connection, as a sponser of one of the bills before us today,
I would like to make it clear that 1 have always supported expanded
medical research. The National Institutes of Health had its origin

Staff counsel assigned to this hearing : Donald C. Cole,
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in legislation which I sponsored in 1987. That was the creation of
the Cancer Institute at Bethesda. Then in 1948, Senator Lister Hill
and I helped to create the other institutes now found in the National
Institute of Health.

I have always considered myself a friend of the medical researcher,
so I think that the record will be clear that we are not here to attempt
to curb research. Yet, we do not think we can allow the needs of re-
search, great as they may be, to promote either the theft of a child’s
pet or the growth of unserupulous animal dealers,

My own bill, S. 2322, may not be perfect. Along with S. 30569 it
should, however, provide a starting point for discussion of the type
of legislation needed to deal with these important humane problems.

There are sections in the bill which might need to be altered. Both
bills call for the licensing of research institutions and the establish-
ment of regulations for handling of animals while in the research in-
stitution, except during actual research or experimentation. I do not
know whether these provisions are completely necessary to achieve
the purposes suggested by the bills. T understand there are also bills
now pending before other committees of the Senate which deal exclu-
sively with the research institutions, and not the transportation in
interstate commerce,

We have a long list of witnesses with many, many people interested
in this problem, and we hope we can move expeditiously and carefully
in the matter so that we may achieve the broad objectives of what we
are trying to do.

(S. 2322, 8. 3059, and S. 3138 are as follows:)

[8, 2322, B9th Cong., 1st sess.)

A BILL T anthorize the Secretary of Agricnlture to regulate the transportation, sale,
and handling of dogs and cats intended to be used for purposes of research or experi-
mentation, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and Housc of Representatives of the United Stales
of America in Congrese assembled, That, in order to protect the owners of dogs
and cats from theft of such pels and to prevent the sale or use of stolen dogs
and cats for purposes of research and experimentation, it i essential to regulate
the transportation, purchase, sale, and handling of dogs and cats by persong or
organizations engaged in using them for research or experimental purposes or in
transporting, buying, or sgelling them for such use.

Sec. 2. DeFINITIONS.—When used in this Act—

{a) The term “person” includes any individual, partnership, asgsociation,
or corporantion,

(b) The term “Secretary” means the Secretary of Agrienlture.

(e} The term “commerce’” means commerce between any State, territory,
or possession, or the Distriet of Columbia or Puerto Rice, and any place
outside thereof; or between points within the same State, territory, or pos-
session, or the District of Columbia, but through any place outside thereof ;
or within any territory or possession or the District of Columbia.

(d) The term "cat” means any live domestic cat (Felis catus) for use or
intended to be used for research, tests, or experiments at research facilities.

(e) The term “dog"” means any live dog of the species Canis familiaris for
use or intended to be used for research, fests, or experiments at research
facilities.

(f} The term “research facility” means any school, institution, organiza-
tion, or person that uses or intends te nse dogs or cats in research, tests,
or experiments, and that (1) purchases or transports such animals or certain
of such animals in eommerce or {2) receives any funds fromn the United
Statey or any agency or instrumentality thercof to finance its operations by
means of grants, loans, or otherwise,
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(g) The term “dealer” means any person who, for compensation or profit’
delivers for transportation, transports, boands, buys, or sel]s dogs or cat‘s in
" cominerce £6r research purposes, i v i .,

SEc 4. It shall be unlawfyl for any reésearch faemty to purchase or transport
dogs or cats in commerce unless and until such research fdeility shall have ob-
tained a license from the Secretary in'aceordancée with such- rules and regulations
as the Seeretary may prescribe pursuant to this Act.

Src. 4. Tt shall be unlawful for any dealer .to sell or offer to:selnl or to transport
to any research facility auy dog or cat, or to buy, sell.:offer to'buy or sell, trans-
port or offer. for transportation in commerce or to ancther dealer under this Act
any such animal, unless and until such dealer shall have.obtained a license from
the Becretary in accordance with such rules and regulations ns the Secretary
may preseribe pursuant to this act,and such hcense shall not hfwe been suspended
or revoked.

.+ 8g0. §. The Scerefary is mithorized to pmmulgate standards to govern the
handhng and transportation of dogs and cats by dealers and research facilities,
td promote. their health, well- bemg, and- safety: Provided, however, That thls
quthority shall not be construed to authorize the Secretarv to set standards for .
the handling of these animals during the actual research or experimentation.

8ec. 6. ANl dogs and eats delivered for transportation, transported; purchased,
_or sold in commerce or to research facilities shall be marked or identified 1n sueh
manner as the Secretary may prescribe.

tSEc. 7. Research facilities and dealers.shall make and Leep such- records with
respect to their-purchase, sale, transportfltlon and handling of dogs and cats, as
the Secretary may preseribe, )

SEC. 8. The Secretary shall take such action as he'may deem appropriate to -
encourage.-the various States of the United States to adopt such laws and to take -
shich action ag will promote and-effectuate the purposes of this.Act and the
Secretary is authorized to cooperate with the officials of the various States in
effectuating the purposes of this Act and any St’u:e levlslatmn on the same
subject.

-4 8Ec. 9. No dealer shall sell or otherwise dlqpoee of any d{)g or cat Wlthln a
period of five business days after the acquisition of such animals.

.8ec. 10. Dogs and cats shall not be offered for sale or sold in commerce or to a
research faeility at public auetion or by.weight; or purchased in commerce or .
by a research facility at public-auction or by v.elght No research facility shall
purehase any dogs or cats e}.cept from a licensed dealer.

18g¢. 11."The Secretary is authorized to promulgate such rules; regulfltlons,
and orders as-he may deem neceasary in orde1 to effectuﬂte the purposes of
this Act.

8ec. 12. Any person v.ho violates any provision of thlS Act shall on’ connctlon g
thereof, be subject to 1mpnsonment for not more 'rlmn one year or a fine of not
more than-$10,000.

-8ec. 13 When construning or enforeing the provisions of this Act, the act;
omw.-,mn, or failure of any individual zcting for or emploved by a research
Iacmtv or a denler within the scope of his employment or office shall be deemed
the act, omission, or failure of such research facmty or dealer as well as of
such individuoal. i

SEc: 14, If the Secretary has reason to believe that a dealer has violated any
promswn of. this Act or the regnlations promulgated thereunder, the Secretary
may suspend such dealer’s license temporatrily, and, after notice and opportanity
for he‘irmg may revoke such llceme it such \1o]atlon IS determmed to have
occured

- 8ec. 15. If any provision of th1s Act or the application of any such prov:sxon
to any person or circumstances, shall be held invalid, the remainder of this Act
ﬂlld the appiication of any such provision to persons or circunstances-other thqn
those a9 to which it is-held invalid shall not be affected thereby. :

'8gc. 16. In order to finance the administration of this Act; the Secretary chall

" cliarge, assess, and cause to be collected reasonable fees for licenses issued to
reeearch fac111t1es and dealers.- All such fees shall bhe deposxted and covered
into the Treasury as miscellaneous receipts.

|SEO 17. ErrecTIVE DATE—This Act-shall take effect one hundred and twenty

days after enactment,

- . -

Fl
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[$. 8059, 80th Cong., 24 sess.]

A BILL To authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the transportatlon, sale,
and handling of dogs, cats, and other animils intended to be used for purposes of
research or experimentation, and for other purpeses

Bé it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Stafes
of America in Congress assembled, That, in crder to protect the owners of dogs
and eats and other animals from thett of such pets and to prevent the sale or use
of stolen dogs and cats and other animals for purposes of research and experi-
mentation, it is essential to regulate the transportation, purchase, sale, or han-
dling of dogs, cats, and other animalg by persons or organizations engaged in
using them for research or experimentsl purposes or in transporting, buying, or
gelling them fer such use.

SEC. 2. When used in this Act—

{a) The term ‘“‘person” ineludes any individual, parinership, association,
or corporation,

(b) The term “Secretary” means the Seeretary of Agriculture.

{¢) The term “commerce” means commerce between any State, territory,
or possession, or the District of Columbin, or Puerto Rico. and any place
outside- thercof ; or between points within the same State, territory, or pos-
session, or the District of Celumbio, but through any place oniside thereof;
or within any territory or possession or the District of Columbia.

(d) The term *dog’ means any live dog of the species (Canis familiaris)
for use or intended to be used for research, tests, or experiments at research
facilities, .

(e) The term “cat” means any live domestic cat (Felis catus) for use or
intended to be used for research, tests, or experiments at research facilities.

(f) The term “animal” means any vertebrate animal for use or intended
to be used for research, tests, or experiments at research facilities.

{g) The term “research facility’' means any school, institution, organi-
zation, or person that uses or intends to use dogs, cats, or other animals
in research, tests, or experiments, and that purchases or transports any such
apimals in commerce. .

(h)} The term “dealer” means any person who for compensation or profit
delivers for transportation, transports, buys, or sells degs, cats, or other
animals in commerce for research purposes. _

Sec. 3. It shall be unlawfual for any research facility to purchase or transport
dogs, cats, or other animals in commerce unless and until such research faecility
ghall bave obtained a license from the Secretary or to acquire any dog, cat, or
other animal from any person except a dealer holding a valid license,

Sr0. 4, It shall be unlawful for any dealer to sell or offer to sell or to transport
to any research faecility any dog, cat, or other animal, or to buy, sell, offer to buy
or sell, transport or offer for transportation in commerece to or from another
dealer under this Act any such animal, unless and until such dealer shall have
obtained a license from the Seeretary and such license shall not have been
suspended or revoked.

Sec. 5. The Secretary is authorized to promulgate humane standards to govern
the handling and transportation of dogs, cats, and other animals by dealers and
research facilities, and to promote their health, well-heing, and safety : Provided,
however, That this authority shall nol: be construed to authorize the Secretary
to set standards for the handling of these animals during the actual research or
experimentation. .

Sec. 6. The Secretary is hereby authorized and directed to issue licenses to
research facilities and to dealers upon application therefor in such form and
manner as prescribed by the Secretary and upon payment of the fee preseribed
by the Secretary pursuant to section 18§ of this act: Provided. That no such
license shall be issued until the applicant shall have demonstrated that his
facilities comply avith the standards promulgated hy the SBecretary pursuant to
gection 5 of this Act. The Becreiary is further amwthorized to license, as dealers,
persons who do not qualify as dealers avithin the meaning of this Act upon such
persons' complying with the reguirements speeified above and agreeing, in swrit-
ing, to comply with all the requirements of thiz Act and the regulations pro-
mulgated by the Secretary hereunder.

BEC. T. All dogs, cats, and other animals delivered for transportation, trans-
ported, purchased, or sold in commerca to any dealer or research faecilities shall
be marked or identified in such humane manner as the Secertary may prescribe.
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i8Ec. 8. Research facilities and dealers shall make and keep such records with
respect to their purchase, sale, transportation, and handling of dogs, cats; and
other animals, as the Secretary may prescribe. Such records shall e kept open
af all reasonable times to inspection by the Secretary or any person duly author-
ized by him. : * o L
{8Eec. 9. The Secretary is authorized to cooperate with the officials of the various
SBiates or political subdivisious thereof in effectuating the purposes of thid Act
and- of any State, local, or municipal legislation or ordinance om the game
sulijeet. ) s
‘|1S1~:c. 10. Xo dealer shall sell or otherwise dispose of any dog or cat w_itpin a
period of five business dayg after the acquisition of such animal or within guch
dlher period as may be specified by the Secretary. o T
#8gc. 11. The Secretary is duthorized to promulzate such rules, regulations,
and orders as he may deem necessary in order to effectuate the purposes of this
Act. . ' N
LSEC. 12 (a) If the Secretary has reason to believe that any resedrch facility
has violated or is violating any provision of this Act or any of phe'mles or
regulations promulgated by the Secretary hereunder, the ‘Secretary, after notice
and opportinity for hearing, may make an order that such, research facility
shall cenge and desist from continuging such vielation. If the Secretdry deter-
mines that such vislation was willful, he shall also prepare a report in writing
in' which he shall state his findings as to the facts and shall certify such report
to each agency of the Federal Government furnighing funds to such research
facility to finance research, tests, or experiments. involving the use of dogs,
cdts, or other animals with a recommendation that suéh funds he withdravwi
for such period as the ‘Secretary may specify, and each such agency so notified
shall suspend all such payments, loans, or granis to such research facility, all
other laws or parts of law notwithstanding.

i(b) If the Secretary has reason to believe that any person licensed as a dealer
hag violated.or is vielating any provision .of this Act or any of the rules or-
regnlations promulgated by the Secretary hereunder, the Secretary may suspend
suell person’s license temporarily, but not to excecd fwenty-one days. and, after
notice and opportunity for hearing, may suspend for such additional period as.
he may specify, or revoke, such license if such vielation is determined to haye-
oceurred and may make an order that such person shall cease and desist from.
cohtinuing such violation. . . )

(¢)” Any research tacility, dealer, or nther person aggrieved by a final order
of| the Secretary izsumed pursuant to subdivisions (a) and (b) of this section
may, within sixty days after entry of such order, file a petition to review such
order in the United States. court of appeals' for the judicial eireuit in which
the party or any of the parties filing the petition for review resides or has its
principal office, or in the United States Court of Appeals for the Distriet of
Columbia. Upon the filing and service of a petition to review, the court of

' appeals shall have jurisdiction of the proceeding. For the purposes of this Act,
thé provisions of chapler 194 (Hobbs Act) of title 5, United ‘States Code, shall
be npplicable to appeals pursuant to.-this. section.

SEc. 13. When construing or enforeing the provisions of this Act, the act,
omission, or failure of any individual acting for or employed- by a reseavch
facility or a dealer, or a person licensed as a dealer pursuant to the second sen- -
terice of section 6, within the scope of his employment or office, shall be-deemed
the act. omission, or failure of such research facility, dealer, or other persom
as jwell as of such individual, . :

Sne. 14. Any research facility or dealer who operates without a license from
the Secretary issued pursuant to this Act or while such license is suspended or
revoked. and any research facility. dealer, or person licensed as a-dealer pur-
suant to the second sentence of section 6 who knowingly fails to obey a cease-
and-desist order made by the Secretary under the provisions of section 13 of
thiy Aect shall forfeit to the United States the sum, of $500 for each offense,
Buch ferfeiture shall be recoverable in a civil suit in the name of the United:
States. It shall be the duty of the various United States attorneys, under the
dirvection of the Attorney General. to bring sait for the recovery of forfeitures.
8rc 15, Whenever if shall appear to the Secretary that any person has en-
gaged, is engaging, or is about to engage in any act or practice coustituting a
violation of ‘any provision of this Aect, or any rule, regulation, or order there-
under, the Secretary may notify the Attorney General, and the Attorney General
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may, brifig an action in the proper distriet court of the United States or the
‘proper United States court of dny téerritory or other placé subject to the juris-
diction of the United SBtates, to enjoin such hct or;practice and to enforce com-
pliance with this Act or any rule,.regulation, or order, thereunder and said
courts shall have Junsdlctmn te entértain such actions. Any action under this
section may be brought in the district wherein the defendanf is feund ot is an
inhabitant or transacts business or in the district where the act or practice
in quest.lon oceuried . or is about to oceur, and process in such cases may he
gerved in any district where the’ defendanf: may be found.
. Bec. 16. If any. provision of this Act or the app]lcatlon of any such provision
to any person or cir¢umstances, shall be held invalid, the remainder of this
‘Act and the application of any such provision to persons or circumstances
other than those.as.to which it is held invalid shall not be affected thereby.

S8Ec¢. 17. In order to finance the administration of this Act, the Secretary
shall charge, assess, and cause to be collecied Teasonable fees for licenses issued.
All such fees shail be. deposited in a fund which shall be available without
fiscal year limitation for use in administering the provisions of this Act together
with such funds as may be appropriated thereto and there is hereby authorized
to be appropriated such funds as Congress may from time to time provide.

Skc. 18. This Act shall take. effec: one hundred and twenty days after
enactment. " . a.

Y .

. [8. 3138 89th Cong., 2@ sess.]

T
A. BILL 'I‘o nuthorize the Secretarv nf Agrlculture to regulate the trnnspmtation purchase,
anl e, and handlmg of dogs and cats m commerce

Be it enucted by the Senate and Houne of Represmztatwes of the Umted Sta,te.g
of Ameriea in Congress assembled, That, in"order to protect the owners of dogs
and cats from theft-of such pets: and to prevent the sale or use of stolen dogs
and eats, it is essential to regulate, the franql)ortanon purchase, sale, or handhng
of dogs and cats.

SE0. 2. When used in tlns Act— ' nr -

{a) The term “perqon" lncludes any md1v1dual partnershlp, association, or
corporation.

{b) The term “%ecretary” mieans the-Seeretary of Agmculture

{c) The term “commerce” means commerce between any State, terrltory, or
possession, or the District of Columbia, or Puerto Rico, and any place outside
thereof ; or within any territory or possession or the District of Columbia.

(d) The term *“dog” means ahy live dog of the species (Canis famlhans)

« {e) The term “cat” means any live domestic cat (Felis catus).

* (£} The term “dealer” means any person who, for profit, transports or buys
and sells dogs and ‘ats in commercn Tmnqport ‘excludes common carners
otherwise regnlated. -

~8gc. 8. The Secretary shall promvlgate humane standards to govern the
handhng and t.rfmsportation of dogs a&nd cats by dealers.

Sec. 4. The Seeretary is hereby auchorized and direeted to issue licenses to
dealers upon‘ application therefor in such form and manner as prescribed by
the Secretary and upon payment of the fee prescribed by the Secretary. Viola-
tion by a dealer-of rules or regunlations promulgated under the authority of sec-
tion 3-or 8 ghall be cause for revocation or euspenswn of licenses issued under
this section. . . -

SEec. 5. All dogs and ecats transported, or purcha“»ed ‘and soId in- commerce by
any dealer, sha]l be marked or 1dent1ned in such humane manner as the Secre—
tary may prescribe.

SEp0. 6. Dealers shall make and keep for a reaeonable time as determined by
the Secretary such records with respect to their purchase, sale, and transporta-
tion of dogs and eats as the Secretary may preseribe upon forms supplied by
the Secretary and appropriate copies ghall be returned-to the Secretary. Such
records shaill be made available ajt all reasonable times to mspect.lon by the Sec-
retary or any person duly.emploved by him, )

“8EC. 7.'The Secretary is atithorized to cooperate with’ the oﬂicmls of the
various States or political’ subdivisions thereof in effectuating the purposes of
this Act’ and of any.State, local or mumc1pal Ieg'lslatlon or. ordmzmce on the
same sub]ect. . )

L] 2 o T 4. : o '1 N
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Sec. 8. The Secretary is authorized -to promulgate such “riles, regulations,
and orders as e may deem necessary to effectuate the purposes of this Aet.

8Ec. 9. Any dealer who operates without license from the Secretary issued pur-
suant to this Aet or while such license is suspended or revoked, or who fails
“to obey o cease-and-desist order made by the Secretary under” the provisions of
_thi& Act shall forfeit to the United States the sum of $500 for each offense.

Sm 10. In order to'finance the administration of this Act, the Seeretary shall
chargé, assess, and cause to be collected license fees not to exceed $30 per yeaf.
Allisuch fees shall be depomted in a fund which shall be available withont fiscal
ye‘lr limitation for use in administering the provisions of this Aect together
with such funds as may be appropriated thereto and there is hereby authorized
to be appropriated such funds as Congress may from time to time provide.

Sme. 11. This Act shall take effect one hundred and. eighty days -after

enaetment ] o
Agency comments on the bills follow :

. CIviL. AERONATUTICS BOARD,

) * Wushington, D.C., Merch 22, 1966. .
Hon. WARREN G. MAGNUSON, : . : . -
Chairman, Committec on Commerce, ) :
U. S Renate, Washington, D.C. .

DEar Mr. Coatemax : This is il reply to your letter of March 9, 1966, request-
mg]the Board’s eomments with' respect to 8. 3059, a bill ‘““I'o authorize the
Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the transportatmn ‘sale, and handling of
dogs, cats, and othér animals infended to be used for purposes of research or
‘experimentation, and for other purposes.”

The purpese of the bill is to prevent the procurement by theft of dogs, cats
and|other animals for use in medical experiments. Although the transportation
of such animals would be made subject to reguldtion by the Secretary of Agri-
cultre, the functions and activities of the Board would not be affected. It does
not, therefore, have any comnent to offer with respect to this bill.

v Sincerely yours,

‘CHARLES & Muoreny, Chairman.

I . .
H ’ . COMPTROLLEB GEVERAL OF THE UNITED STATES, -

' . ; Wa,shmgtmz D.C., March 30, 1866.°
B—107334
Hon. WARREN G \[AGNUSO\* .
Chairman, Commitiee on Commerce,
U.8.8enate. :

Dnmz Mg, CHAIRMAN : By letter dated March 9, 1866, you requested our news
0L 5 3059, S8%h bongress -entitled “A BILL To authorlze the Secretary -of
Agriculture to regulate the transportation,.sale, and handling of dogs, eats,
and other animals intended to be used for purposes of research or expemmenta-
tion,; and for other purposes.” - L]

We have no special information as to the desuabﬂlty of the proposed leglsla-
tlon and therefore, make no comments regarding its passage. .

Smcerely yours ’

} . .. Fravk H. WEITZEL, '
! Assistant Gomptv olle‘r GGﬂG’I al of the Umted Rtales, -

e

= T : DEPARTMENT OF -AGRICULTURE. '
' ! : t TWashington, D.C., March 25, 1966.:
Hon.: WARREN G \’[AGWUSON, ) : -
' Chauman Comnnttee o Co»mzerce
U.8. Senatc
DEAR Mz, CwaIrymax » We wish to thank Fou for vour letter 'of Maich’ 9, 1966,
giving us ‘the opportunity to report on 8. 8059. The bill is entitled “To an-
thorize iihe Secxetarv of Agriculture o regulaie the 'r.rfmeportamon ‘sale, and
handlmg of doks, cats, and other animals intended fo be used for purposes of
reqealreh or e\perlmentatwn and for other purposes »o

.
r B FIH
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The bill, among other things, wonld provide that (1) no research facility
could lawfully purchase or transport dogs, cais, or other animals in commerce
unless it has been licensed by the Sceretary of Agricultnre; (2) no dealer, as
(defined in the bil, could lawfully sell or offer to sell or fransport 1o any re-
gegreh facility, or buy, sell, offer to buy or sell, transport or offer for transporta-
tion, in commerce to or from another dealer. any dog, cat, or other animal,
mmless he has been licensed by the Secretary of Agriculture; (3) the Secrefary
would be authorized to license, as dealers, on a voluntary basis, persous who
do not qualify as dealers, upon such persons agreeing to comply with the require-
menta of the Act; {4) the Reeretary wounld be authorized to promulgate humane
standards governing the haundling and fransportation of dogs, cats, and other
animals by dealers-and research facilitiex, exclusive of sthe handling of the
animals during the actual research or experimentation; (5) all dogs, cats, and
other animals delivered for transportation. transporied, purchased or sold in
commerce to any dealer or research facility shall be marked or identified in
such humane manner as the Secretary may prescribe: (G) rescarch facilifies
and dealers shall keep such records with respect to the purchase, saie, trans-
portation and handling of dogs, cate, and other animals as the Secretary may
preseribe which shall be kept open at all reasonable times for inspection by
the Becretary or his representative; {7) the Secretary would he awthorized to
cooperate with officials of the varicus States or political subdivisions thereof
in effectunating the purposes of the Act: (8} no dealer shall sell or otherwise
dispose of any dog, cat, or other animal within a period of five business days
after its nequisition; (9) the Secretary, npon determining that a research
facility has violated the provisions of the propozed Act, may make an order
requiring such research facility tn cease and desist from continuing such viola-
fion aud, in case of a willful violation, shall eertify the facts to each ageney
of the Federal Government furnishing funds o such facility and recommend
that funds be withdrawn for such period as the Secretary may specify, in which
case ench such agency so notified shall suspend all such payments, loans, or
grants to such facility; (10} if the Secretary has reason to believe that there

. has heen a violation of the Act or the regalations by a person licensed as a
dealer he may suspend such person’s license for a peried not fo exceed 21 days.
awd, after opportunity for hearing, he may suspend for an additional period
or revoke such license if such violation was determined to have occurred: (11)
any research facility or dealer. who operates without a license, or while such
license is suspended .or revoked, shall forfeit to the United Btates the sum of
8500 for each offense, which shall be recoveralble in a civil suit in {he name of
the United States. The proposed bill also provides for injunctive "authority
and that in order to finance the administration of the Act the Secretary shah
charge, assess, and cause to be collected reasonable fees for licenses issued.
Such fees shall be deposited in a fund which shall be available without fiscal
year limitation ‘together with such funds as may be approprinted thereto.

This Department conducts various research programs related £o animal. pro-
duction and animal diseases. JIn addition, it is charged with the administration
of programs for the control and eradication of infectious, contagious, and com-
municable diseases of livestock and poultry ; for tlie prevention of the introduc-
tion into and dissemination Wwithin the United States of snch diseases: and for
the prevention of the exportation of diseased livestock and poultry. It alse ad-
ministers laws regarding the humane slaughter and treatment of livesiock.

This Depar‘tment supports the objectives of 8. 3059, We are concerned about
the illicit traffic in family pets. It is our understanding that the practices which
£ive rise to the proposed legislation relate to the theft of dogs and cats. We
are not aware of any such proactice cxisting with reference to other animals,
There is serious guestion, therefore, as to whether it i necessary o make the
‘bill applicable to “other animals’ in order te effectunte the purposes of the
‘Bill. If the reference to other atimals is refained. the Departinent believes that
divestock should be excluded from the definition. The practice which the bill ig
intended to correct does not exisi in the ‘rransport‘.ing. marketing. or sale of
Jivestock. This Department presently administers the 28 Hour Law (45 G.8.0C.
71, et seq.) which is intended to prevent. among other things, cruelty to live-
stock moring in interstate commerce by insuring that they are properly fed,
watered, and rested. In addition, under authority of the Packers and Stock-
vards Act (7 U.S.C. 181, et seq.). livestock markets are regulated by this De-
partment to insure adequate facilities for the proper handling and marketing of
livestock,
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. There are various state laws which are applicable to the theft and humane
treatment of dogs dand cats. The operatlng methods of ‘people who steal fﬂ.l]nly
pets and the commercial aspects of the purchase’ and transfer of dogs and cats
in commorce are not areas ss £o which this I)emrtment ‘has expertise. There-
fore, we are unable to evaluate the effectiveness of existing state laws since the
functions of this Depa_rtment insofar as Animals are concemed relate b'iSICally
to livestock and pouliry.

In view of the above comments, there. is questlon as to’ whether it would not
be desirable that a program such as that in quchtmn be ad.uumstered by a
Federal agency more directly concerned.”’

Itis Suggeqted that the following changes be made’in the bill

-1. On pige 3, lines 12 and 13, the. phlase “except & person holding a vahd
Jicense” should be changed to read: “except a person holdmg a valid license
‘as a dealer.” “This cliange is necéssary if a research facility is fo be permitted
-to purchafse laboratory animals from persons who are not within the definition’
of "dealer” but who are licensed’ pursu'mt to the second sentence of section 6.

2. On-page 3, line 15, the word “or offer for transportatmn" should be inserted
‘after the aword “transport” for the purposes of consistency within the eechon .

3. On page 4 line 9, the reference to section 18 should be changed to section 17.

4. On page » line 21, the reference tp section 13 shoyld be .changed to section
12,

) It should a_lso be noted that while-dogs and cats are cpeclﬁcally defined, the’
definition of “animal” ig so broad as to include dogs and cats.

"We assume that you afeé dlso obtaining the comments of other interested
deparl.ments and agencies. We understand that the Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare is now conducting a study on this general suldject.

JThe Bureau of the Budget has advised that, while there is no objection to
ithe presentation of this report from the standpoing of the Administration’s
program; the. Bureau ngrees with the Department of Health,, Bdueation, and
Weifare t]nt the application of this hill should be liinited to the care and han-
Alng of dogs .and cats by dealers. The eare and use ol such animals \nthm
research facitities pose more difficult problems.

‘The Executive Branch expects to be ready in the near future to stubmit £ the
nGongre‘%s its proposals on the care and use of ‘animals in research facilities,
The . Burean of the Budget believes it would be desirable for the Com,ress to’
consider these related legiglative proposals concurreutly .
i :Rincerely yours, . .

s "-n

L

l

Olli\‘II.L‘E.:L." FREEMAY, Recrefory.
i ALy s
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o ‘TIEeARTMENT oF HEALTH, Ermcnmv AND WELFARE; -
AL : .- ' s March 28, 1966
. i
Hon: WARREY -G, MaenUsow, - . . - oy
. Chairman, Commitice on Oommerce .o .
United .Siates. Senate . - . : .

Washmgt(m, .D.C. 20210 - . : = A

CDEARME. -CHATRMARN ¢ This letter s in response to your request for the Depart:
ment's views on 8.-3059, a bill “to authorize the Secretarv of Agriculture to regu-
laté thé' 1mnsp01‘tat10n sale, and handling of dogs, cats, and other animals
intended ‘to 'bé used for purpases- of research or e\perlmentatmn and for other
])urposes ” .

The purpoqe 'of the bill is to protect the owners of dogs aud cats and other
animalg from theft of such pets and to prevent the sale or use of stolen dogs
or caty and ‘other animals for purposes of research and esperimentation. This -
pill provides for régulating the trfmtportatwn purchage, sale; and handling of
dogs, catg, and other vertebrate animals by persons or organizations engaged in
using them for research or experimental purposes or in transportnm, Dbuying,.
or sclling them {or such use.

“The bill would make it unlawful for any regearch facﬂlty to purchase or-trans- .
port vertebrate animals in interstate commerce unless aid until :much research
facility shnll have obtained a license from- the Department of Agricuiture or to
acquire dhy” vertebrate animal from any person except a dealer h01d1ng a valid

A rt o ' M n’ N ~f
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licenise, It would also be unlawful for any dealer to sell or offer to sell or to

transport to any research facility any dog or cat or other vertebrate animal, or

to buy, sell, offer to bu¥ or sell, transport or offer for transportation in commerce

or to another dealer any such animal unless a license had been obtained from

the Secretary of Agriculturé in accordance with such rules and regulatmns as
may be prescribed by the Secretary pursuant to this Aet.

8. 3059 would authorize the Secretary of Agriculturc to promulgate standards
to govern the handling and iransportation of vertebrate animals by dealers and
research facilities, ‘to promote their health, well-being and safety, provided this
authority is not construed to authorize the Secretary to set standards for the
handling of sueh animals during actial research or experimentation.

Further, the bill would require that all dogs and cats and other vertebrate ani-
mals delivered for transportation, transperted, purchased, or sold in commerce
or to research facilities be marked or identified in a manner prescribed by the
Secretary ; and that dealers and research facilities keep such records with respect
to their purchase, gale, transportation, and@ handling of vertebrate ammuls as
the Secretary may prescnbe

The bill further provides that the 'Secretary of Agriculture would be suthorized
to issue cease and desist orders to research facilities which he has reason to be-
lieve are violating any provisions of the bill or any rules or regulations promul-
gated under the bill and if he determines that such violation is willful he wounld
prepare a report in writing stating his findings as to the facts and shall certify
such report to each agency of the Federal Government providing funds to the re-
search facility to finance research involving the use of vertebrate animals with a
recommendation that sueh funds be withdrawn for such a period as the Secretary
of Agriculture may specify. Ench. agency so notified shall suspend such pay-
ments, loans or grants to such research facility, all other laws or parts of law
notwithstanding.

The National Institutes of Health of the Public Health Service, which earries
on the major medical research activities of this Department, has continually
reiterated its concern with the humane care and handling of laboratory animals
to be used in medical research, and, to this end, bas published the Guide for
Laboratory Animul Fagifities and Care for use in its direct operations and in
grantee institutions,

Of course, this Department strongly opposes the use of stolen pets in research
programs.

We wish to support sound legislation to alleviate abuses which now exist in
the fransportation, purchase, sale and handling of animals intended for use in
research laboratories. Such legisiation svould eliminate deplorable conditions
and unnecessary suffering for the animals involved. In addition, we believe it
would stimulate the.aequisition and breeding of high-quality animals specifically
for rescarch purposes, and wonld therehy make a positive contribution to medical
research and -to the health of the Nation.

In order to achieve these goals, this Department would recommend several
modifications in 8. 3059 : :

1. We opposc the inclusion of the phrasze “and other animals™ which. appears
throughout this bill. We think the bill should be limited to dogs and ¢ats.ang
not include other vertebrate animals. By far the largest numbers of laboratory
animals used are mice and rats. There is no evidence that theft of these animls
is a problem of any size. Regulating the commerce in such animals and record
keeping would impose an extraordinarily expensive and completely unnecessary
administrative burden.

- 2. We oppose the licensing of research facilities as proposed in 8. 3059. This
Depaltmont is in favor of the mainfenance of adeguate standards of care in
all research laboratories, but does not favor licensing these laboratories under
a provision to protect pet animals. Tt would be preferable to license animal
dealers and then to require, as is proposed, that research laboratories deal
only with licensed, dealers. Therefore, we would recommend the deletion of
section 3 of the bill, in its entirey.

. - We also recommend the deletion of “and research facilities” from sectlon 5,
at page 3, line 24 and page 4, line 1. The Executive Branch is now studyring.
what legislation is necessary with respect to standards for the care and handling
of animals in research facilities and expects soon to be ready to submit its.
proposals on thix subject to the Congress.

3. We propose an offective date for the licensing provisions of this legislation
of one year after enactuient. We consider four months unrealistic since a sub-

F3
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sLantJal pericd of ‘time may be reqmred for many of the dealels to achleve
federal standards in both their facilities and théir hapdling of animals, ' Per-
haps four or six months would be 2 reasonable period for the promulgation of
the regulations by the Secretary of Agriculture, with the remainder of the year
available for dealers to meet the standards promulgated.

‘We are advised by the Burean of the Budget that there is no objection to
the presentation of this report from the standpoint of the Administration’s
program. The Bureau of the Budget agrees with this Department that this
bill should be limited to the care and handling of dogs and-cats by dealers.

Sincerely,
‘WiILeUr J. COHEN,
Under Séeretary.

. - MarcH 25, 1966.
Hon. WARREN (. MAGNUEBON,
Chairman,. Committee on Commer ce.
U.8. Renate,
Washington, D.C.

DeAR SENATOR MAGNUgON: The Commissioners of the District of Columbia
have for report 8. 2322 and 8. 3059, billy “To authorize the Secretary of Agricul-
tule to regulate the transportation, sale, and handling of dogs and cats [and other
amm'ﬂs, in the.case of 8. 3059] intended to be used for purposes of research or
eu)erlmentatlon and for other purposes.”

Designed as they, are to protect the owners of pet animals from the thefi of
Such pets, and to prevent the sale or use of stolen dogs, cats, and other animals
for purposes of reséarch and experimentation, the Oomm1ssmners favor the prin-
ciple of the bills. .In this connection, the Commissioners desire to inform the
Committee that existing law in the District of Columbia already affords a great
measure of -protection to the owners of pet animals. Provisions in the Act of
Jumie 19, 1878 (20 Stat. 173), as amended (secs. 47-2003, 2004 and 2007, D.C.
Code), provide for the impounding and protection of dogs. Health Regulations
relating to the use for experimentation of impounded ‘animals also &fford a con-
siderable degree of control over such animals, and some protection to the owners
df dogs and cats against their being stolen.

In the belief that both bills would improve the degree of protection afforded
pet animals, the Commissioners support them in prineciple, but with respect to
the provisions of the bills, the Corumissioners defer to the agencies directly
doncerned .

! The Commissioners have been advised by the Bureau of the Budget that from
the stnndpomt of the Administration’s program, there is no 0bJect10n to the sub-
migsion of this report to the 00ngress

Sincerely rours,
WALTER N, TOBRINER,
President, Board of Commissioners, District of Columbia.

FEDERAL AVIATION AGENCY, s
Washington, D.C., March 31, 1966.
Hon. WaRrkeN G, MAGKUSON, .
Chairman, Committee on Commerce, . " Co
U 80 Scnatc o e - : . L L
Washington, D.G. - : - -

Deak Mr OAammmaN: This is in reply to your request for the views of this
Agency with respect to 8. 2322, a bill to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture .
to regunlate the transportation. sale, and handling of degs and eats intended to
tie used for purposes of research or experimentation, and for other purposes, and
$. 3059, a bill to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the trans-
portation, sale, and handling of dogs, cats, and other animals intended to be used
for purposes -of regearch or experimentation, and for other purpeses, and 8. 313§,
a bill to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the tmnsportat-ion,
purchase, sale. and handling of dogs and cats in commerce, ' ,

“Since mothing ‘in these hills relates to any matter within the Jurlsdlctmn of
the Federal Aviation Agencv we offer np comment on them. .
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The Burean of the Budget has advised that there is no objection from the
standpoint of the Administration’s program to the submission of this report to
your Committee.

Sincerely,
Wicrran I, McKEeE, Administrator.

GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE DEPARTMENT 0F COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C., March 25, 1966.
Hon. WARREN (. MAGNTUSON,
Chuairman, Conmmitiee on Commerce,
U8, Senate,
Washington, D.C.

IMeaw Mg, CHAlRMAX @ This is in further reply to your requcst for the views
of this Department with respect to §. 2322, a bill to anthorize the Secretary
of Agriculture to regulate the transportation, sale, and handling of dogs and
cats intended to be used for purposes of research or experimentation, and for
other purposes, and 8. 3059, a bill to anthorize the Secretary of Agriculture to
regulate the transportation, sale, and handling of dogs, eats, and other animals
intendedl to he used for purposes of research or experimentation, and for other
purposes.

The purpose of these related hills is to make it unlawful for any research
facility to purchase or transport animal pets and for any dealer to sell or
transport such pets in interstate commerce to a research facility or to another
dealer without a license igsued by the Secretary of Agriculturc. The bills are
intended to prevent the theft and use of animal pets for purposes of research
and experimentation, and to regulate the handling and transportation of such
pets.

This Dcpartment is in full sympathy with the intent of these bills to dls-
eourage illegal traffic in animal pets, The present responsibilities of the De-
partments of Agriculture; Health, Education, and Welfare; and Justice, how-
ever, place them in the best position to advise on the extent of eriminal activity
and of improper handling of animals; the adequacy of existing criminal statutes ;
and the proldems of research facilities in obtaining an adeqguate supply of
animals for legitimate purposes. Accordingly, we defer to the views of these
Departments on the adequacy of the specific provisions of 8. 2322 and 8. 3059.

We have heen advised by the Bureau of the Budget that there would be no
objection to the submission of our report from the standpoint of the Adminis-
tration's program.

Sincerely,
Roserr E. GiLEs, General Counsel.

THE GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE TREABURT,
Washington, D.C., March 31, 1966.
Hon. WarreN (. MaaNUBON,
Committee on Commenrce,
7.8, Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DEsr MR, CHAIRMAN: Reference is made to your letter of March 9, 1966,
enclosing a copy of 8. 3059, to authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regu-
late the transportation, sale, and handling of dogs, cats, and other animals
intended to be used for purposes of research or experimentation, and for other
purposes.

The hill, intended to provide protection to owmners of dogs and cats from
theft of the animals, would authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regulate
the transportation and sale in commeree of such animals intended for research
or experimentation purposes by prohibiting such traffic unless a license is ob-
tained from the Secretary in accordance with such rules and regulations as
may he prescribed pursuant to the act,

The question of whether authority should be granted to the Secretary of
Agriculture to regulate the transportation and handling of animals in commerce
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is a matter on which we would defer to the views of other agencies more directiy
concerned. However, this Department anticipates no administrative difficulties
in carrying out the provisions of the bill insofar as they would affect the impor-
tation of such animals.

The Department has been advised by the Bureau of the Budget that there is
no objection from the standpoint of the Administration's program to the submis-
gion of this report to your Committec.

Sincerely yours,
Feeo B. SyITH,
Acting Genecral Counsel.

Senator Macxusox. Our first witness this morning is the distin-
guished Senator from Pennsylvania, Joseph Clark.
We are glad to hear from you, Senator.

STATEMENT 0OF HON. JOSEPH S. CLARK, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
PENNSYLVANIA

Senator Crarx. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman. T should
Tike to associate myself with your remarks. Yon have taken a posi-
tion with respect to this legislation which I am happy to endorse. I
have a prepared statement here which with your permission I would
like to have introduced in the record.

Senator Masexusox. You may put it in the record in full.

Senator Crarg. This will enable me to expedite my presentation.

I speak on behalf of your bill and myself, S. 2322, the animal welfare
bill, which has to do with the practice of pet stealing. T am delighted
that the committee hus been willing to hol cll hearings on thisbill. I, and
I am sure the members of the committee, oo, have had a huge volume
of mail and almost all of it in support of S. 2322. This comes from all
over the United States. Here is an article in Life magazine which T am
gure many members of the committee have seen which gives to my way
of thinking an almost unanswerable case in support of this legislation
10 break up what 1s essentially a rackef. Inadequate sanitation facili-
ties for animals who are subject to medicnl research procedures have
caused all sorts of infestations of vermin and disease. The procure-
ment of animals through dogmaping and catnaping has become a
public scandal. The need for this legislation, Mr. Chairman, T think is
as clear ns was the need some years ago for humane slanghter legisla-
tion, which the committee will remember was finally passed by the
Congress despite the overwhelming opposition of the packers of the
country because the embattled women of our country just didn’t pro-
pose to stand for the way animals are being slaughtered. I am sure
they are not going to stand for animals being kidnaped either.

Senator Macwtson. May I interrupt you briefly. The situation
got so bad in 1948 that I mtroduced & bill which 15 now public law
providing that the Secretary of the Treasury set standards for the
transportation of wild animals and birds from foreign countries.
They were coming in in conditions that were just unbelievable.

Senator Crare. The Senator is quite correct. T remember in those
days the animal dealers who opposed that bill took the position that
those.of us who were for the bill were against zoos, just as those against
this bill now say we ave against medical resenrch. Nothing could be
further from the truth. I would like to emphasize what the chairman

,
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said, that this is not an antivivisectica bill. We all know that animal’
research in the interest of sciérice, biology, medicine, and the like is.
absolutely essential. The only purpose of this bill is to see that

ecple’s pets are not stolen and then -mistreated when they get to the-
aboratory where they are going te have to undergo these medical.
and biological experiments. _

There are a couple thingg in the bill, Mr. Chairman, which I would
like to se¢ changed. The bill should be extended to vertebrates, not
just dogs and cats, but require that dogs and cats only be tagg ed for-

-1dentification. « I'would suggest the é)Bna]f.y.p_rovisipn,_which is $10,000-
fine and a year in prison, be changed to make the provision merely the
revocation of the license of a dealer or laboratory upon conviction of’
violation of the law. I doubt if you would get very far by a big fine.
and sending people to jail. "1 would suggest that a more eftective pen-
alty would be to revoke the-license. I would give the Secretary of
Agriculture the authorty to set standirds, enforcible standards for
the care, treatment, and purchase of laboratory animals. Therefore
I would suggest that the committee and staff take a look at the possi-
bility of some amending of thisbill. . ‘

‘The bill in no way curtails, curbs, or governs the handling of .ani-
mals during or after experimentation. That kind of regulation would
belong in a humane treatment bill such as S. 1071, a bill which I have
introduced and is now pending before the Senate Labor and Public
Welfare Gommittee. . The bill has nothing to do with that. I think
1t is important to separate the two because the objections to that other-
.bill just don’t apply to thisbill. . . '

I earnestly; hope that spokesmen -for science will not raise the

- specter of antivivisection in connectien with this bill, for that worn-
out ghost has no place here. I think all members of the committes
appreciate that we have to have animal experimentation. I would
hope that the distinguished directors of medical schools—including
those in my own State—and biological laboratories will take another
look at this bill because it doesn’t really curtail their activities in any
way at all, e o :

1 am somewhat reminded by the attitude of many of these people
to the attitude I found when I was a comparatively young man and
the securities and exchange regulations in the SEC:Act were under
attack by practically every banker.and.every broker.I know on the
basis that they were curtailing. the liberty to engage in the exchange
of - securities just.as,the doctors and biologists are now sayihg that
this legislation would curtail their liberty in research. Well, you
couldn’t find a banker or broker today. who wants to repeal a security
and exchange law. I suspect afier this bill has been in effect for a
while they,will feel the same way. : ' .

‘Senator Corrox. On that point, I would like to say, Senator, that
the Subcommittee on Health, Education, and Welfare of the Ap-
Eroprm-tlona Committee is now engaged in hearings and appearing

efore them yesterday and today are the representatives of the Na-
tional Institutes of Health. I mmust be excused in a few-moments to
go down and rejoin them, but I would like-t6 bring this up,

- Yesterday, Dr. Shannon, head of NIH, in testifying, emphatically
endorsed your bill and said,that.all of the people in the National
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Institutes of Health and thelr many_ activities and groups. through-
out the country thoroughly are aware of the- fact that this is not an
attempt to curtail scientific research. They aie thoroughly in favor
of the gort of legislation that you are pfesenting. I thought that
‘might be of interest to you.

Senator Crark.. I am delighted to hear it; Senator Cotton. We have
had very fruitful discussions with the' representntlves of: the Na-
tional Institutes of Health.  The Iast time I talked to them they had'
‘the matter under careful consideration. I am delighted to hear that-
ithey have taken the position that you have just outlined..

In conclusion, Mr.Chairman, the plam-fact:is- that the Amerlcan

- 'people are outracred by recent disclosurés of pet, stealifig, brutal treat-
ent and madequate :tamhtles for animals, In'my opinion we would
be guilty of callousness in our attitude toward this. problem if we
failed to establish appropriate responsibility to-insure that labora-
tory animals are treated with consideration and a sense of compas-
sion. I hope that these hearings will produce a meaningful and useful
bill. I believe S. 2322 with the amendments I have suﬁgeﬁt@d to S.

- 2392 would solve this problem. :

I thank the chairman and the other members of the corrumttee for
their courtesy in permitting me to appear.

Senator Maewwson. Thank you, bena,tor, for your testlmony

(The statement in full follows: )

-

STATE\{E\TT OF - SEN-&TOR JOSLPH S, CLARK v

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to come today to speak on behalf
©of 8. 2322 the animal welfare bill you now have hefore this committee for ‘con-
sideration, Senator Magnuson and I, moved by abhorrence of {he practice of
pet stealing, introdueced this bill at the end of July- of 1965. 1 -am gratified that
the comimittee has seen fit to hold hearings on this measure e\ped:tlouslv

The desire for this legizlation is amply demonstrated by the huge volume of
mail, almost all of it in support of 8.-2322. Mail has come to me from all over
the United States, Clippings from newspapers and magazines throughout the
country attest to the fact that publications such as the New York Times, the
Natlon, the Washington Post, the Pittsburgh Press, and Life magazine have heen
sympathetic to this legislation. Many of my constituents have forwarded to me'
the article from Life, which illustrates some of the abuses found in the procure-
ment of animals for jaboratories. We are made aware by numerous eyewitness
stories and pictures that cages for animals are-too small to allow animals room
to stand. Jreguently there are no regular water or feeding faeilities for the
Aanimals. Inadequate sanitation facilities have caused infestations of vermin
and diseaze. I need ot wave these clippings Defore you. You have seen them
-ond have been appalled by them. They provide pel suasive evidence of i:he need
for protective Federal animal legisiation.

Since introducing 8. 2322, I have become commced that there are several
worthwhile amehdments to be made to the bill. I would like fo see protection
under this bill extended to all vertebrates not just dogs and cafs, but requiring
‘that only dogs and cats Dbe tagged for identification.. I would like to see the
penalty provision changed from $10,000 fine and a year in prison, to a provision
from revoeation of the license of a dealer or a laboratory upon conviction for
‘vielation of the law, This is not a perfect bitl. But let us give the Secretary of
Agriculture the authority io set standards, enforeeable standards for the care,
‘treatment, and purchase of laboratory animals. I would like to see the committee
include in 8, 2322 gsome of the effective features of other bills, especially the
-original Poage bill, now pending in the House—not the mutllated version whxch
«came out of subcommlttee yesterday,

However, I am opposed to the deletion from this bill of the requirenient that
Jaboratories -using research animals be licensed, sinee I feel strongly that this
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reqmrement puts: the responsibility for (onformitv to the ]aw on the buver -as
well as the seller of the animals,

- There must be Federal Government regulation of this 1nte1qtate busmess, and
it is big business, reaching across State boundaries, This is not a matter of self-
regulatnon by the users of the animals, since they are hardly disinterested parties.
It iy ironic that.the FPederal Government, the major supporteriof scientific:re-
search, the major generator of the’ marhet for. reearch animals,. hns. no. control
and takes no-legal responsxhlhty for setting standards for the commerce in these
animatls.

. Experimental sc1entlsl:s have expresged ‘fear- that this bill .would mean the
interference by the Secretnry of Agriculture in control of animal experimenta-
tion. This bill in no 'way curbs, curtdils or governs the handling.of animals
during and after experimentation: That kind of regulation belongs in a-humane
treatment bill such as 8. 1071, the bill I introdnced last year, mow pendmg hefore .
the Senate Labor and’ Puhhc Welfare, Committée. - One bill'lids nothing to do
With,the other. The intent of 8. 2322 is'to'insure that animals are legdlly bought
and legally sold, and- are housed: féd, and cared for in a manner which is in
consonance with the decent, humane standard: we ‘Americans use to govern the
treatment of any living thing. - @ -

1 earnestly. hope that :pokesmen for science will not raise the spectre of

_antivivisection' in-connectionr with this’ bili: That-wornout ghost has no place
here. Without vivisection we would' lave no palio serum, antibidtics oradvances
in surgery. Yet it seems to me that when all else-failg; opponentc: of thig b:ll are -
prone to wave the bloody shirt of antivivisection.

The plain fact is"that the American pecple are ontraged by recent rhsclo==ule=
of pet stealing, brutal treatment, inadequate care and facilities for-animals. In
my opinion. we are guilty of callousness in our attitnde toward this problem if
we fail to establish appropriate responsibility. to insure that laboratory animals
are treated with consideration and a sense of compassion. I hope these hearings
will produce a meaningfui animal welfare bill. I believe 8. 2322 is such a bill.

. It has my full support. : :

Senator MoxroNEY. This hill would also provide, w ould it not. that
the dogs or cats affected by thisbill would have to-be tr eﬂted hunnnelv
when ot undergoing research? = *

Senator Crarg, Thatiscorreck.

Senator MoxroneY..For instance, research institiitions would be
responsible for having adequate kennel space so that they wouldn’t

* have to put large dogs in cont‘uners large enough 011]} for dachshunds
or something of that size. !

Senator CLark. That is correct. I wonder if T could ask made part
of the record this article from Life magazine which shows some pretty
horrible pictures of w hat they are douw in certain research facilities
now in the line of what Senator Monmnm hasg said.

Senator Macxusox. We will pur the written part, of it in the
record.

Senator CIARL Perhaps you could file the plctmecs with the rec-
ord so they could be available.

Senator MaeNusox. Weé can’ 't file the pictures. Thev speak louder
tlmn the written word, but we just h‘n'e to file the written word.

"(The article referred to follm\ s}y i S

PETS FOR SALE CHEAP, No QUESTIO\S A‘B]\ED—CO'\(‘”E\'TRAT]O\ Caxrs ror oGS
. Wt A (By \hche] Silva}

(The dog ] name is Tucky. « He.is a lemnn-colured English pomter with a fine
head and subtle signs of good, expensive breeding. But, \\hen a-woman from the
Animal Rescuc- Institute eame acrogs Lucky at a Sulphur, Okla., fair 3 weeks
ago; this is what she saw—a pathetic, emu 1c1ated horror, cowering, ~opeless and

-up for auction, The woman bought him for §3 plus a dollar for the chain.
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Lucky has his counterparts all over the UTnited States, Unscrupuions dog
"dealers taking qdvantage of the growing demiand for dogs for ¥vital medical |
research, are running a lucrative and unsavory business. Laboratories now need
almost 2 million dogs a year. To cash'in on this need, the dealers rove the coun-
try paying.a buck or two to anyone who comes forward with a dog, and no gues-
tions asked. Family pets, trained to obedience and easy to handle, are especially
prized, and the Humane Society of the United States estimates that 50 percent of
all missing pets have been stolen by “dognapers,” who in turn sell them to the
dealers, . Some dealers keep big inventeries of dogs in unspeakably, filthy com-
pounds that seem scarcely less appalling than the cohcentration camps of World
War II. Many do not sell directly to labs but simply digpose of their packs at
duction wleré thie going rate is 30 cenis a pound. Puppies, often drenched in
their own-vomit sell for 10 cents apiece. Stirred by revelations to a IHouse sub-
committee of such outrages and prodded by-the continuing raids on these eamps
by humane societies, Congress already has eight bills pending, any of which -
W ould outlaw these shftmeful counditions.)

*
'

THE GRISLY EVIDENCE BRINGS 20 CHARGES OF CRUELTY

On a bright but cold morning, the raiding party of Maryland State Police and
Humané Society agents swooped into. Lester W. Brown’s place in White Hall,
Md., not far from Baltimore. Police and agents began moving about the cluttered,
propertv that was piled with boxes and junked. cars and functioning as a concen-
tration camp for dogs. "One officer began a notebook of obgervations: “Inde-
seribably filthy conditions, inhumane environment, dogs chained to small boxes,
many too-small to hold thein, comumon framed pens covered with chicken wire;
dogs have to lie in their own orgunic waste, far too many dogs to meet even the
* minimum standards of being humane or sanitary.” .
. The raid was at the behest of the Humane Society of the United States, which,
in its.constant surveillance of places like Brown's around the country, had sent
one of its agents to check conditions at Brown’s twice within the past year. The
agent posed as a-dog buyer and got enough cvidence to swear out the search )
warrant used in the raid.

The raiders heard dogs barking, but only a few were making the noise. \Iauv
of the dogs were able only to sit or lie down, immobilized by the cold, by sickness
and disease and by inhumane treatment for how long nobody knows.

On Brown’s back porch the police found 15 chicken crates piled in disarray.
Inithe midst was a bucket of dirty water and an old galvanized tub partially filled
with food that defied description but seemed to consist of dried bread apd meal of
zome Kind. Three of the crates were jummed full of pigeons; others contained
raccoons, skunks, éats, a ground squirrel and a passel of puppies. In one crate
were two large dogs that conld neither stand up nor move because the crate was
too small. When the dogs were removed and set on the ground, neither could
walk, . ’

Mozt of the State policemen who took part in the raid were hardened to alimost
anything from years of experience, but they spoké ammong themselves in terms of
personal outrage, especially those who had pets of their own at home. The
veterinarian who came along to identify sick dogs was infuriated by what he
saw : A serawny beagle clawing and chewing at one of the piles of frozen entrails
that lay everywhere in Brown's yard. Another dog licking desperately at a dish
of water that was frozen solid. Then Frank McMahon, Humane Society field
.direector, lifted the burlap covering of a dog box and exciaimed, “Deader than
heil.” Inside was a large hound frozen to deﬂth They had to tear the boz\ apart
* 10 get the dog out.

Soon two tracks from the Baltimore' County- Humane Society pu]]ed up and
began loading the 28 dogs that were most pbviously sick. These were taken to
the animal sheélter. L—eft_ behind were some 75 dogs, their fate still up to Mr. -
Brown. - The 7l-year-old dog dealer was charged with 28 counts of cruelty. one
for egch of the snck d0g= And thcre was a 29th chm-ge——fur the dog that froze to
death. .

Senator MoxRroONEY. Doeq not the appmprntlon for NTH research -

provide for the nse of research funds for. the construction and main-
tenance of humane sized kennels at, the research institution ?
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Senator, Crarg. It certainly does, and, of course, heretofore. there

_has been no effective method of determiming thit the housing facilities

for the {meals wére adequate for the kind of: ammal bemg housed
there. *

-Senator . COTION Senator, I didn’t h‘we your, statement before nie
and it ‘wasn’t quite clear to me. . You suggestéd one.field covered in

* your bill that you thought might be amended. 'What was that. field?-

Senator MaGNUsON. You Sucrgerted on Sectmn 2’ the enla.rfrement of
definitions I think. .

Senator CLark. I was suggestmb, Senator Cotton and Mr. Ch’ur-
man, that the bill- extend to all vertebrates, not just dogs and cats; but
requiring only dogs'and cits Be tagged for identifieation. Now ac-
tually the raf is not a very fine s mbo] We' don’t think much of
rats and squirrels or other kands of vertebrates but they are used exten-
sively in this experimentation. T have seen some pretty awful facili-
ties where smaller. animals than the normal dog or cat are housed under
‘pretty awful conditions. And the other sugrrestlon is that you take a
-look at the penalty provision and consider whether the revocition of a
license isn’t a more effective policy ‘than a fine and imprisonment,
Most important of all, to give the Secretary of ‘Agriculture the au-

“thority to get standards. under appropriate administrative provisions
for review:so that there can be some mnform standa,rds for the Than-
dling of these animals. N .

Senator Macnuson. If the committes decided to carrv out vour
suggestions and amend our bill, what if we used the term “all animals”?

Senator CLarx. Well, it m]rvht ke accepted. That would ta,ke in a
]elh'ﬁ:.h any verbrate rmnna] T think.

‘Senator MacNUSOX. M‘l} be the3 have some feellncrs, too.

Senator Crarg. Yes.. : :

Senator Corrox. Is 3 ﬁsh an fmlm‘ll? :

Senator CLarE. ~ I would rather have the Senator answer. It cer-
tainly'is not a plant or vegetable. . -

Senator Doncintcx. I notice that the regu]a.tmy authomty is given
to the Secretary of Agriculture wheress we are dealing with ob]ects in
-commerce of ‘one sort or another. This is the basis for the hearing, -
I wonder why we choge Agricnltura?

Senator .Crank. Generally speaking, the Secretary of Arrueul’rure
his jurisdiction over most Federal matters dealing with live animals.
For example, a stockvud rerruhtlonc—they are '111 interstaté com-
ereo too—but the Secretary “of Agriculture deals with cattle, deals
with sheep, and presumably would be.better equipped to- deal with
dogs and cats than the Secretmry of Commerce who is apt to be dealing
with inanimate goods. :

Senator Dowﬂ\IcK Secondly on the question that you raiséd about
takmrr away the right of license instead of the penalty, actually what
e are trying to do is to require these people to get a-license. -So if
they didn’t have a license and were operating you are going to have
some penalty provided in the bill to take care of that sittation.” -

Senator Crarg. I think that is.a good point. 1f a handler was

" continuing to violate the law by hot getting a license, I qulte agree
there should be a penalty for that. Iam thinking prnnarl]v 111 terms
of handlers who have taken out hcenses as required by law 1if this bill -
is ‘passed. .
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Senagor Maeruson. Are there some State laws dealing with this
matter? :
Senator CrLark. Yes. The Commonwealth of Pennsylvania as a
result of a very notorious “dognaping” of a magnificent pet up in
Slatington, Pa., passed what we think is a model law in this regard.
You might want to take a look at it.
Senator Maewuson. I think the State of Maryland had a very un-
happy experience in this respect, did it not?
enator Brewster. That 1s correct, Mr. Chairman.
Senator MacNusow. If there are no further questions, thank you
very much.
enator CLARK. My thanks to you and the members of your com-
mittee for permitting me to make the statement.
Senator Maenuson. Senator Brewster, did you want to make a
statement to the committee? '

STATEMENT BY HON. DANIEL B. BREWSTER, A U.S. SENATOR FRCM
THE STATE OF MARYLAND

Senator BrewstEr. Mr. Chairman and members of the Commerce
Committee, it is a bit unusual for a member of this committee to re-
quest permission to testify before the committee. I have made this
request because I am cosponsor of Senator Magnuson’s and Senator
Clark’s bill, and also because we have had a very difficult situation in
Maryland and the article heretofore referred to represents a Maryland
case, a controversial type of case we are trying to prevent. Therefore,
as & representative of Maryland I would like the committee to know
that we Marylanders do not approve of the conditions that are recited
in the Life article.

Mr. Chairman, for too many years now the interstate transporta-
tion, sale, and handling of dogs and cats for purposes of medical re-
search has been allowed to proceed without proper Federal regulation
in some areas. The result 1s widespread cruelty to animals, and it is
ngw far past the time we in Congress have the duty to do something
about, it.

I want to make it abundantly clear that I am well aware of the
importance that animal research plays in medical science. I am cer-
tainly not an antivivisectionist. I know that many sick and injured
people owe their recovery to medical techniques first perfected on dogs
and cats. But I also know that the enormous demand for researc
animals has created an inhumane black market that no civilized nation
should tolerate. Congress has a paramount responsibility to eliminate
this black market as soon as possible.

The murky underworld of the research animal trade is indeed diffi-
cult to understand, but the work of the Humane Society in exposing
dealers like Lester Brown and Roy Henderson in Maryland gives
ample indication of the sort of cruelty and undercover activity that
characterize these operations. .

The first of these malpractices is stealing, or “dognaping.” The
lengthy hearings before the Committee on Agriculture of the House
of Representatives have revealed to the public something that was
already generally suspected: many dogs and cats used for research




20 ANIMAL ; DEALEFE, 'REGULATION,

areractiially stolen.family pets. « Of.cotirse, there.is no.way of tabu-
lating exact statistics on this sort of activity. But statistics are not
necessary.. We have before us the heart-rendering -examples of dog
theft like thosel reported:.irn . the Febtuary 4, 1966, issue.of Life
magazine. - . T T P

ou do not have to be a pet lover.td. understand that a stolen pet
never-really carl be replaced. Cengress has the.power to act in this
area for the simple reason that interstate:commerce is involved:
Transporting stolen animals across State boundaries is already a Fed-
eral crime. The hearings in the House have demonstrated that quite
often a dog or a cat will be stolen in one State, transported to another
State for auction, and to yet another for laboratory experimentation.

Bat regrettably, the malpractices of the research animal trade do not
end with theft. I have no desire ai this time to describe the sort of
unbelievably cruel treatment that dogs and-cats receive at the;hands of
dealers like Lester Brown. I merely want to state that I see no reason
to doubt the sincerity and factual atcuracy of reports submitted: in
testimony by the Animal Welfare Institute and-other interested hu-
mane groups. These organizations and their leaders are to be com-
mended for bringing so many examples of cruelty.to animals to the
attention of Congress. . o o :

Compounding this cruelty is the practice of selling dogs and cats
by the pound at public auctions. E special agent for the Humane
Society has already reported to Congress on the clandestine barbarity
of these aictions. Mostly they are held in out-of-the-way rural areas,
and cloaked with secrecy. - T T e
- Unfortunately, the eruelty does nct even end here. Often dogs and
cats receive no better treatment once they reach research facilities. It
is shocking to discover how little regard some of the most: respected
medical institutions in this country show for the welfare of thé animals
they use in experiments. It is indeed disillusioning to know how. little
humanity often lies behind an endeavor like animal research that has
stuch humane goals: - . - o ..
« Mr. Chairman, S. 2322 is a bill that has been carefully drawn up to
smother the abuses I have mentioned above. It would require-both
dealers and research facilities to qualify for a license in order.to buy,
gell, or transport dogs and cats. It would authorize the Secretary-of
Agriculture to set -much-needed health and safety standards for the
handling of these animals. Tt would prohibit sale or purchase at pub-
lic auction or by weight. And finally, S. 2322 would require that all
transactions be recorded, thereby forcing dealers out into the open..

I would remind the committee that in a sense the Federal Govern-
ment. through the National Institutes of Health sponsors the very
research that at times uses such cruel and inhumane methods to obtain
the dogs and cats they use and also sponsors the very research itself
under most inadequate facilities. Ovwer $1 billion.a year is spent by
NIH for medical research which in part uses the dogs and cats of
which I spealk. .

Mr. Chairman and ‘members of the committee, I sincerely hope that
this comunittee will act with swiftness and with effectiveness in this
arvea that has long called for the attention of responsible bodies such
as the Senate Commerce Committee. :
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Senator Macxusox. Senator, what would you say to the suggestion
that Senator Clark and I talked about informally and which le men-
tioned here this morning, that we would amend our bill to cover a
wider range of animals?  Would you think such an amendment would
betoo broad or be too hard to administer?

Senator Brewster. Mr. Chairman, I was here for that colloquy and
I would certainly support such a proposition, though it occurs to me
as the chairman suggested that we perhaps should get one of our
experts to draft the exact language to describe the precise animal we
wish to protect. We wouldn’t want to expand this to all types of
known life.

Senator Magxwsox. Children have a wide variety of pets, and you
coming from Maryland know that there is some traffic in horses. Do
you know that? _

Senator Brewster. I am well aware of that, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Macxusox., In this respect, not just to take them to the
glue factory but to take them for research, and I think maybe there
ought to be something done about that, too.

Senator Brewster. I agree.

Senator Corron. I note that Senator Scott’s bill does cover dogs,
cats, and other animals,

Senator Caxxox, Mr. Chairman, I would inquire about the pro-
visions of the hill that prohibit sale by the pound. If yon are going
to carry this on to other animals, for example, horses, cattle, .T‘leep,
goats, and fish are all sold by the pound and frequently at auction.
What kind of a field are we going to let ourselves get into?

Senator BrewsTter. It occurs to me that we are tfﬁking about two
very different things when we sell cattle by the pound for consumption
in the markets of the Nation and when we sell animals for experiments
in research laboratories.

Senator Caxwxox., Well are you simply saying that we would have
to determine what their purpose was for the sale before we could sell
them by the pomd?  Isthat the suggestion?

Senator Browster. What we want to prevent is the hidden night
auctions in remote places nnder the most intolerable conditions, com-
pletely unlicensed and without any type of supervision, which are now
one of the prinecipal ways in which often stolen reseavch animals are
sold to the research institutions,

Senator Caxxox. I know what the purpose is and I am certainly
21l for that. But myv question is whether or not we are getting far
afield when we talk about the prohibition of sale by weight, particu-
Iarly if we are going to include other animals becanse we may get
into an area diere that is going to be extremely difficult of regulation.

Senator MaexusoN. I think, of course, that could be easily cor-
rected. Sale for human consumption animals is a different story than
what we are falking about.

Senator Brewsizk. The sponsors of this bill had no wish to enter
the meat market.

Senator Masxysox. No. I think that could be corrected. I don’t
think we have any idea of restricting the sale of animals for human
consumption.

Senator Morrox. Senator, would you expand that into animal con-
sumption because horsemeat goes into dogfood. I remember it was
g0 bad in 1932 1 sold a lot of it for human consumption.
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Senator Corror. I would like to ask one point on that matter to be
sure I quite understand that the ty&)e of dealer who sells animals for
experimental purposes by the pound is the type of dealer who handles
them wholesaﬁa without care for them and 1n other ways is cruel and
his conduct is against public policy. But the mere fact that they are
sold by the pound isn’t necessarily bad if they comply with all the
other requirements of treatment. Wouldn’t that be so? If dealers
and those who are selling these animals obey any law we might pass
about how they procure them and how they treat them it wouldn’t
be a matter of humane treatment whether they chose to sell them in-
dividually or sell them by the pound ; would it?

Senator’ Brewster. Commenting on Senator Cotton’s remarks, it
is a fact that we have all type of dealers in the research animal field,
Some are most respectable. Many are about as poor as dealers get to.
be with entirely secret auctions of stolen goods. It is this Jatter and a.
lot of the middle ground that we wish to control. It is absclutely
without Federal control now and in many States with no State con-
trol, whereas in our slaughterhouses where we are selling beef or mut-
ton or lamb by the pound we have the entire operation carefully in-
spected by Federal inspectors.

Senator MaenTwaon, And we have a law which the Congress passed;
a short time ago dealing with the humane slanghter of those animals..

Senator Brewsrer, That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Senntor Maewusox, Before they are processed.

Senator Brewster. But there may well be no objection under prop-
erly licensed and regulated conditions to selling research animals by
the pound.

My, Chairman, I thank youw and your committee.

Senator MaaxTsox. Thank you, Senator.

Our next witness is Mr. Cleveland Amory.

STATEMENT OF CLEVELAND AMORY, AUTHOR AND JOURNALIST

Senator Macxusox. Mr. Amory, we are glad to hear from you.
You have a statement here which is not too long. I wish you would
read it, and will you talk a little bit louder than normal so that
the people in the back can hear.

Mr., Amory. Mr. Chairman, the evidence is in and the truth is out.
What people of good will in the medical and research fraternity
have for so long suspected but have so far feared to know—and have
in fact passed by on the other side of the street not to know—and what
people of il will in that same fraternity have for so long and so
purposefully seen to it that we could not even see, let alone document,.
well, it is now, all of it, laid bare. And an entire country which at
first. asked only if it could be possible and then, later, how 1t could be
possible now no longer asks anything. Instead, it demands. Indeed
an entire country today, here.and now, demands an immediate and
final end, for once and for all, to this traffic in treachery and this
investment in venality. '

And what, to meet this new development, do the doctors order?
What, for their impatient patients, has the medical and research
fraternity to prescribe? Why, it seems, the same old prescription.
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A closing of research ranks, a rallying ’round the laboratory ﬂ’aft[%ls,
a shoulder-to-shoulder manning of the barricades of ‘ballyhoo. e
National Society of Medical Research makes—wonder of wonders—a
House call. And, at the hearings held by the House subcommittee,
they trot out their paid pack of flacks to offer us what? A new pill
of rights. Their plous recitals of medical marvels are to be swallowed
whole, apparently, in the event of this as In any other recurring
humanitarian discomfort. )

Really, though, the society does deserve credit, if not respect.. They
must have sat up nights preparing those seripts to be read by those
handpicked medical politicians. First a famous lady doctor, of course,
for the women’s vote—your child, she, in effect, tells the mothers of
America, would not be alive today if it were not for your pets; a
Negro doctor, of course, for the minority vote—he testifies that a Fed-
era] pet-stealing bill abridges States rights—honestly, 2 Negro doctor
testilied that; ancther doctor for the common man, apparently, testi-
fies that the whole thing is trumped up by the “know-nothing intel-
lectuals”—a reference which, frankly, Mr. Chairman, considering its
gource, I regarded as rather t’la.ttering; and, finally, a State veterinary
official declares that the guilty parties are not the pet stealers, not
the pet dealers, not the laboratory pet users, no, none of these, the
guilty parties are—now get this—the humane societies. If only you
gave us all the dogs from all the pounds and humane sheliers and
didn’t destroy them *uselessly,” he wails, we wouldn’t need to steal
Fyour pets.

And what is our answer to all this? First, let me state a plain
word about the facts of life of humane shelters. They are, from
one end of this country to the other, supported by people who, rather
than give a single animal to a single laboratory under the present
Megal, immoral, and inhumane conditions obtaining there, would
sadly, but without a moment’s hesitation, destroy every single last
one of those animals. If this is what that State veterinary official
wants, let him pursue his plan. Let him take over every pound and
every humane society and, after he has run out of pounds and humane
socleties, and all the animals that he says are destroyed “uselessly,”
let him go right on and carry his program to its logical conclusion—
the requisitioning for the laboratories of all pets. TLet him go house
to house, apartment to apartment, room to room and collect every-
thing. After all, they, too, are—are they not—“useless™?

Mr. Chairman, I wish that we in the humane movement could he
as unified as are our opponents. I wish that we, too, could present a
solid, unbroken front—that we, too, had as all-wise, as all-knowing
and as all-powerful a bureaucracy as the American Medical Asso-
ciation to lay down the law—or rather, to lay down the law that there
shall be no law. But we do not.

We are not unified because, for one reason, this is a complicated
issue. et stealing is but the visible portion of an iceberg of misery,
fully nine-tenths of which lies under the surface—an iceberg that
-cannot be melted down until we have not only a pet-stealing bill but
another bill which the Senate will also soon be asked to consider—a
bill to make use, not abuse, the law of the lah.

We are not unified for another reason becanse, though all of us
want, in our different ways, decency for dumb animals, we have honest
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and open and aboveboard disagreements as to the best means of
obtaining that decency. .

And we are not unified for still another reason because people who
love animals, Mr. Chairman, are highly individualistic people. Only
with great difficulty do we join even in small groups, and when we join
in large groups, such as the Humane Society of the United States,
or the American Humane Association, it takes, to hold us together,
either something of a miracle or an issue such as this one, which is so
monstrous in its injustice that it would bring together people from
the opposite ends of the earth.

But please, Mr. Chairman, do not mistake our disunity or our dis-
agreements for weakness. Perhaps better than any person in this
room, 1 have had the opportunity at firsthand and in the press and
on radio and television to sound out the American public on these
issues of pet stealing and the treatment of laboratory animals. And
when I say that the public does not just ask a bill, it demands one,
T am speaking from personal contact with a public feeling so strong
it must be felt to be believed.

Why isthis feeling sostrong? T believe, Mr, Chairman, it is because
the public feels that it itself is to blame. A self-serving public which
has made science its god and research its high priest, which has bowed
down to the graven image that any end justifies every means—that
public is suddenly and sickeningly aware that it has been hoodwinked.
And now, in fury, it demands not, only protection for animals but
protection for people—protection from the dognaper in the front
yard, protection from the careless or callous researcher, protection,
Indeed, from the whole paranoia of perfidy which surrounds this
entire questioh.

You will note, Mr. Chairman, that I lump together protection for
animals with protection for people. And I do so with reason. One
month from now the humane movement will be celebrating the 100th
anniversary of its birth in this land—100 years ago this spring Mr.
Henry Bergh founded this country’s first humane organization. At
that time, Mr. Chairman, this country had no protection against
cruelty to children and indeed the first persons prosecated for eruelty
to children were prosecuted by the very law Mr. Bergh had promul-
gated for the protection of animals. They were prosecuted, and found
guilty, of being cruel to “a child animal.”

One hundred years later, we in the humane movement are still not
just. for animals for animals—we are for animals for people. We

elieve that the least unnccessary cruelty to the least creature dimin-
ishes us all—and by just that amount. I have asked before just what
the man who steals my pet actually steals, I ask it again. Is the
theft of my pet a pefty theft? Obviously the man who has stolen,
gay, my dog, has stolen something of mine—and, under Jaw, my dog
is my property, worth at the market valne a few dollars. So he 1t
then—I have lost some property.

But wait now, I ask you. 1Ismy dog just my property? 1f he is,
then surely he can be replaced—as 1f he is any other piece of my prop-
erty ; my suit, say, that I can get another or even my automobile. But,
it seems, he is something more than this—something indeed so much
more that when he is stolen he can never on this earth be replaced.
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When his life has been taken, not all the scientists, not all the research-
ers, not all the laboratories working together from now until dooms-
day can ever restore it to him—or him to me.

I say to you that he who has stolen my dog has stolen something
that cannot even be measured as this world measures value. He has
committed 2 crime that cannot be measured as this world measures
crime. I say to you, gentlemen, there is no punishment fit for this
crime.

What has he done—thisman? He has not committed larceny at all,
neither petty nor grand—he has committed a deadly sin. Indeed, the
nian who has stolen my dog has reached into the very heart and soul of
the very treasure house of relationships—not just between man and
man but between man and another species—and he has plundered and
pillaged.

He has stolen, first of all, faith. For is there any faith to equal the
faith of o dog in man? He has also stolen trust. 1s there any trust to
equal the trust of o doginman? He has, too, stolen loyalty—a loyalty
that 1s so far beyond human loyalty as to be demeaned by even making
the comparison. And, above all, he has stolen love. For if greater love
hath no man than to lay down his life for his friend, then how much

reater is it for man’s best friend who has thousands upon tens of
thousands of times asked nothing more than the privilege of so doing.

Mr. Chairman, may I say 1n closing that as I see the public now sees
this issue, they see it not as a side issue—not as something minor and
unimportant, as something off of and away from the mainstream of our
natienal problems and our human destiny. On the contrary, I see their
seeing it as something which lies in the very mainspring ot those prob-
lems and that destiny. Our Government has offered us a war on dis-
ease, 4 war on crime, a war on poverty—even a war on war, But what
is needed perhaps more than any of these is a war on violence—a war
that strikes at the very root reason of why, nowadays, with so much,
we so often seem to have so little. Mr. Chairman, you have in your
power the chance to establish a legal landmark, to define the rights of
animals, to redress the wrongs of a hundred years, to prove to all the
world that we do care for those under us, for those smaﬁer than us, for
those weaker than us, for those who, up to and even in their last
extremity, still serve us.

For we must, all of us, sooner or later, in this great debate, ask our-
selves at the end, a simple question. It can be phrased a dozen ways.
Are we all head and no heart? Are we all science and no humanity ?
Are we so consumed with ourselves that we no longer have even pity for
any of God’s other creatures? If this is so, Mr. Chairman, if on this
earth of ours, in these United States of America, the quality of mercy
now is strained, then God help us all.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MacNUsoN. Any questions?

gN 0 response. )

Senator Morronw. Mr. Chairman, it is an excellent statement.

Senator Maanusox, That is a very moving statement and we deeply
appreciate 1f.

Mr. Axonry. T want to apologize if T may for making such a general
statement. It seemsso difficult to pinpoint the individual instances. A
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man;called my office yesterday morning from Huntington, Long Is-
land. s+ He fold me thatin the Jast.month in. Huntington, Long Island,
75 dogs in that one township were stolen. KEarlier this week two chil’
drenitwere playing with a dog outside a schoolyard. . A-man drove up
in a green truck, took the dog away from them and left. The children
burst into tears. Next door was a-St., Bernard chained with a collar
and a leash on: When the man gets home the dog is gone, the collar
and the leash still there in the front yard. Very soon, Mr. Chairman,
literally. you;will not-be.safe even keeping your dog:i in your house.

Thank you.. - - . R

Senator, MAGJ\USON 'I' hank you very much ‘

Qur next witness is Mr. Oliver Evans, premdent of the Humane
Society of the United States. - He is accompanied by Frank McMahon, -
director of the field services of ths Humane Society of the United
States, and Declan Hogan, undercover . mvestlgator for. the Humane
Society of the.United. States. .

-

_STATEMENT OF OLIVER EVANS, PRESIDENT, THE-HUMANE
- +~  SOCIETY-OF THE UNITED STATES

Sem.tor MAGNUSOV Mr. Evans, you are-going, to make a sta.tement?

.. Mr. Evaxs. I hfwe a statement I-would like to-read.

Mr, Chairman, my name is Oliver Evans and I am pre31dent of
the. Humane Society .of the United States. I am deeply grateful for
the privilege of offering testimony before this distinguished committee.
The . Humane Society of the United States is a Tonprofit, membership
corporation, supported entirely by private philanthropy. We speak
for the tens of. thousands of persons who compose its membershlp
and that of its branches and affiliates.

While this society does not speak for the other. natlona] socletles in
the American humane movement, X .am confident that I express the
virtually unanimous desire of all humanitarians when I say that they
keenly desue. strong Federal legislation to stop the theft of household
pets and to impose-standards for humane care and handling in the
establishments of dealers and in the transportation of animals destined
for recearch laboratories. .

You will hear from my colleagues in the Humane Society of the
United ,States. and from representatives of other humane societies
evidence that there is a thrivin busmess in stolen household pets.
You will also hear evidence that. ruesome conditions atan animal
dealer’s. farm near White Hall, M . .graphically. portrayed in the
February 4 issue of Life, are not a, rare exception but are all too fre-
quently found in many other dealer establishments. I am- thoroughly
confidént that the testimony to be presented will serve to- conunce
the members of this distinguished committee that there is a crymg
need for legislation,

Through 1ts own departments and through Federal grants our Gov-
ernment 1s principally responsible for the very rapid increase which
has taken place in expenditures for biomedical research and for the
parallel increase in the nimber of animals used in laboratories. . Gov-
ernment money finances more than half of the medical research carried
out in this country. Goverriment appropriations have multiplied
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cufreht-year: = . . _ . L S
~ReSéarch animal usage rung into the hundreds of millions-annually -
The ‘demand- for ‘dogs and cats has grown very rapidly to a $60 or-
$70 million a year business: The northeastern seaboard, which con-’
tains the country’s largest concentration of laboratories, draws its
supply of these animals from as far west as Missouri and as far south
as ‘Alabama. The mushroom growth of an unregulated market for
dogs and cats and-the ease with which these- animals, particularly
dogs, may be picked up by an unscrupulous person has resulted in
unsavory practices on a large scale. - ‘ ‘ .

. You will hear evidence from my colleagues as to how stolén pets
a.re'quick(ll'j transported across State lines, how -they change hands
" very rapidly, often passing through the animal auctions. The estab-
lishments and transportation facilities characteristic of the wholesale
animal dealers are, more often than not, cramped, tincomfortable, and
unsanitary, with inadequate provisions for food and water: State
3 laws have proved woefully inadequate to catch and convict the thieves
' and to bring about the badly needed reforms in the conditions of hous-
ing and transportation by dealers. It is unthinkable that the pets
of Américan families should be stolen on a wholesale basis, then
_gpirited. across “State lines to miserable, makeshift ‘quarters, .and,.
finally, sold for use in scientific laboratorigs. .

The only remedy, in our opinion, lies in Federal legislation and we
are deeply grateful, Mr. Chairthan, thdt you have introduced legisla-,
tion -and have scleduled this hearing. All humanitarians_applaud.
the basic objectives of S. 2322, the reform of all the unsatisfactory:
cofiditions exifting in the wholésale siupply trade which délivers’
ammals to liboratories. o o o o

As we seé the problem, Mr. Chairman, there are two basic legisla-
tive purposes which must be served in any bill dealing adequately
with thig problem. . =~ S ' L

The first is to stop the interstate shipment of stolén pets. THig'ob--

jective can be achieved by requiring dealers to maintain a ‘system of,
records under which animals can be positivély identified and their
owneérship traced; by a requiremeht that dogs and cats niust be held
by dealers for'a mininium period of 5 days; and by a requirémeért that’
dealers’ establishments must be opén to inspection on request by prop-
erly constituted authorities.. These requirements would virtually
eliminate the thriving traffic in stolen pets. Unscrupulous dealers
1 would be stopped froin picking up animals' 1 day for overnight de-
' livery across State linés hundreds .of miles away. Owsmers would.
have an opportunity to find and identify their missing peis. .

Tlie seconid basic purpose which must be served is the humane caré

d and handling of all:animals withifi the establishments of dealers and ™ -
suppliers and during transportation to and from these establishments.
The dealers must observe humane standards to be promulgated by the-
Secretary for veterinary care and supervision, sanitation, food, water,
housing, and other envirénmental factors. Shipment of weak, sick,
unweaned, and obviously pregnant animals must be prohibited. -

.To achieve these basic legislative purposes it will be necessary to
licénse the- establishménts of all dealers ahd suppliers. Enforce-

twelvefold since the early 1950’ and are well over $1 billion for the.

$2-317—66——3
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ment, can only be handled- through a Federal inspectorate making
unannounced visits two or three times a year, Violations should be
punishable by fine and, in cases of repeated or flagrant violation, by
suspension or revocation of license. Idospitals and laboratories must
be required to confine their purchases of animals to licensees with a
penalty of losing Government grants and contracts for failing to
do so.

For snch legislation to regulate the conditions of animal supply
we see no reason for licensing laboratories. This society believes that
laboratories should only be covered as buying agencies through which
to secure compliance with the law on the part of dealers and suppliers.

In addition to my oral testimony, Mr. Chairman, T agk permission
to include in the record a sample bill which includes the various poinis
that I have discussed above. T will refrain from reading this bill as
I believe that the purposes of this committee are adequately served
by the foregoinge description of the points which are embodied in its
provisions.

Senator Magnuson. Wewill put the bill in the record.

(The bill referred to follows:)
A BILL To authorize the Seeretaryr of Agrieulture to regulate the transportation, sale,

and handling of dogs, cats, and other animals intended to be used for purposes of
research or experimentation, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representutives of the Uniled Stafes
of America in Congress assembled, That, in order to protect the owners of dogs
and cats from theft of such pets, to prevent the sale or use of stolen dogs and
cats, and to insure that animals intended for use in research facilities are
provided humane care and treatment, it is essentinl to regulate the trausporta-
tion, purchase, sale, housing, carce, handling, and treatment of dogs, cats, and
other animals by porsons or organizationg regularly engaged in transporting,
buring, or zelling animals intended for use in researeh facilitics,

Sed. 2. DeEFINITIONS.— When used in this Act—

{2} The term “department or ageney” means any department, agency, or
instrumentality of the United States.

{b) The term “person” includes any individual, parinership, assoclation, or
corporation. ]

() The term “RBecretary” means the Secretary of Agriculture.

(d) The term “commerce’ means commerce between any Sinte, territory, or
possession, or the District of Columbin or Puerto Rico, and any place outside
thereof ; or between points within the same State, territory, or posscession, or the
District of Columbia, Dut through any phice outeide thereof; or within any
territory or possession or the District of Columbia.

(e¢) The term “cal” means any live domoestic eat {Felis catus).

(f) The terms “dog” means any live dog of the species Canis familiaris,

{g)} "The term “research faeility™ means any school, institulion, organization,
or person that uses or intends to use dogs or eats in regearch, tests, or experi-
ments, and that (1} purchases or transports such animals or certain of such
animals in commerce or (2) receives any funds from the United States or any
agency or instrumentality thereof to finunce its operations by means of grants,
loans, or olherwisc.

(h) The term “dealer” means any person who regularly for compenszation or
profit delivers {for transportation, trausports, boards, huys, or selis dogs, cats, or
other animals in comunerce intended for use in research facilities,

(i) The term “apimal” means any vertebrate nnimal,

(3) The term “humane care and treatment” shall mean the type of care and
treatment which a responsible and conseienfious owner would ordinarily provide
an animal of his own.

®Ec. 3. It shall be unlawful for any department or agency or for any research
facility to purchase or acquire by compensniion dogs, cats, or other animals from
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any dealer uniess said dealer holds a valid license issued by the Secretary
pursuant to this Act.

Sec, 4. It shall be unlawful for any dealer to buy, sell, offer to buy or sell,
transport or offer for transportation any dog, cat, or other animal unless and
until such dealer shall have obtained a license from the Secretary in accordance
with such rules and regulntions as the Secretary may prescribe pursuant to this
Act, and such license shall not have been suspended or revoked. A Jjcense ghall
be issued to a dealer only after the dealer presents a written statement, and the
statement has been confirined by a representative of the Secretary by means of an
initial site visit, that the dealer’s faellities and personnel are adequate and ap-
propriate to enable it to comply with the provisions of thizx Act and the regula-
tions promulgated by the Secretary thereunder.

Bgo. 5. The Secretary i9 nuthorized and directed to promulgate standards, rules,
and regulations to govern the housing, care, handling, and transportation of dogs,
cats, and other animals by dealers that will promaote their health, well-being, aml
safety and insure their humane c¢are and trenatiment, including but not litnited to
their transportation, comfortable and wuncramped quiarters, adequate space and
facilities for normal exercige, and food, water, sanitation, ventilation, tempera-
ture, lighting, and handling, as is appropriate and normal to é:xch species, separa-
tion by species and sex, and adequate velerinary care and supervigion,

Siro. 6. All dogs and cats delivered for transportation, transported, purchased,
or sold in commerce or to research facilities shall be marked or identified indi-
vidually or in groups in such manner ag the Sceretary may prescribe.

Sec. 7. Research facilities and dealers shall make and keep for a period of no
lesg than two years such records with respect to their purchase. =ale, transporta-
tion, identification and previous ownership of dogs and cats, as the Secretary may
preseribe,  Such records shall be open to inspection by representatives of the
Secretary or to any police officer or agent of any legally constituted law euforece-
ment agency.

Sic. 8. Qualified ingpectors employed or authorized by the Secretary shall in-
spect periodically dealera coverad by this Act, To ingure comptiance with the
provisions of this Act and with regulations issucd by the Secretary pursuant to
this Act.  Any such inspector, upon finding an animal suffering as a resuli of a
violation of any provigion of this Act or any regulation issned by the SBecretary
pursuant to this Act, shall relieve, confiscate, or destroy, said aniinal or animals
in accordance with regulations issued by the Secretary.

S, 9. The Secrotary shall take such action as e may deem appropriate to
enconrage e varions Sthtes of the United States to adopt such laws and to take
gnch action ag will promote and effectuite the purposes of this Act and the Secre-
tary is authorized to cooperate with the officinls of the various States in offec-
tuating the purposes of this Act and any State legislation on the same suhject,
The Necretary is further anthorized to cooperate with any other Federal agency,
department, or office concerned with the welfare of Jaboratory animals.

Sk, 10, No dealer shall sell any dog or cat within o period of five business
days after the scqnisition of such animal,

SEo. 11. Licensed dealers shall permit inspection of their premises and records
at re:dsonable hours upon request by representatives of legally constituted law
enforcemen( agencies in scarch of lost pets,

Sec. 120 Daogs und catg shall not be offered for zale or gold by dealers at. public
auetion,

Sne. 13. The Seeretary is authorized to promnlgate such standards, rules, regn-
lationx. and orders as he may deem necessary in order to effectuate the purposes
of this Act.

Ske. 14, Any dealer who violates any provision of thiz Aet shall, on eonviction
thereof. e subject to imprisonment for not more fhan one year or a fine of not
wore than $1.000,

Ske. 15, When construting or enforctng 1he provisions of this Act, the act,
omission, ov failure of any individual acting for or employed by a denler within
the scope of his employment or office shall be deemed the act, omission, or failure
of such dealer as of such individual.

BEc. 16. 1f the Secretary has renson to belicve that a dealer has violated any
pravision of this Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder, the Sccretary
may suspend such dealer’s license temporarily, and. after notice and opportuniiy
for hearing, may revoke such lcense if such vielation is determined to have oe-
curred.  The Secretary shall prescribe by regulation the conditions under which
a person whose license hag been revoked may apply for or receive & new licenze.




30 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

8Eec. 17. Any-research facnhty that purchases~animals  from an' unlicensed

dealer-shall be ineligible to receive any funds from the United States in the form -

of grants, contracts, loans, -or otherwise. -
-8ec. 18. If any provision of this Act or the apphcatlon of uny such provismn
“to- any person or circumstances shall be held invalid, the remainder of this.Act
and the application of any such-provision to persons or circumstances other than
those as-to which it is held invalid.shall not he affected thereby.

Sec. 19. In order to'finance the administration of this Act, the Secretary shall
charge, assess, and eause to be’ “collected Teasonable fees for licenses.issued to
dealers. All such fees shall be deposited and covered into the Treasury as nus-
cellaneous receipts.

SEg. 20. EXFECTIVE DATE FoR CoOMPLIANCE—The regulations referred to in
Hection 5 and Section 11 shall be prescribed by the Seecretary as soon as reason-
able but not later than six months from the date of enactment of this Act. Addi-
tions and amendments thereto may be prescribed from time to time as may be
necessary or advisable. Compliance with the provisions of this Aet’ and these
regulations shall commence 90 days after their promulgation.

Myr. Chairman, I should like to dwell for a moment upon the reasons
for our recommenda,tlon that coverage of the legislation considered
here be limited to the dealer trade and not include the Jaboratories.
There are a large number of complex matters to be dealt with in any
eﬁ'ectlve bill- for the regulation of the use of animals'in Jaboratories.
_ eat deal of study has been given to this problem over years past
a.n , finally, an excellent bill has been worked out. I refer to S. 2576,
sponsored by Senator Meclntyre and cosponsored by Senator Bayh
We feel that this bill offers ingenious solutions to many extremely diffi-
cult problemis—by far the best offered in any bill introduced m the
Congress thus far. A hearing on this legislation was held in the House
by the Subcommittee on Public Health and Safety last September, but
was interrupted by the drive for adjourriment.

- We feel very strongly that both regulation of the dealer trade to
insure humane treatment of the animals and to prevent theft, and a
regulation of medical and drug laboratories to reduce to the utmost
achievable degree consistent with the needs of legitimate research the
discomfort and pain experienced by laboratory animals must be en-
acted in order to meet our moral obligation to the animals who are
daily suffering and dying for the benefit of human health. We believ e
that there'should not be a brief and inadequate section on care of ani-
mals in laberatories in the current bills under consideration because
such a section might well jeopardize and postpone for several years
the enactment of the kind of legislation necessary to deal adequately
with the laboratory problem.

Mr, Chairman, the humane constituency, which runs into the mil-
lions, has a very deep interest in the deliberations of your committee
and fervently hopes that a law which will be instrumental in elim-
inating animal suffering on a massive scale will result.

Thank you for the privilege of testifyin

Senator Mao~nwsoN. Thank you, Mr. %vmn‘: What you are su
.gesting in your testimony is that the treatment of animals in the Ia%
oratory be sub]ect to another piece of legisiation.

“Mr. Evans. Yes, sir. .

Senator Macxuson. Well it would be somewhat similar to the
Humane Slaughter Act that we passed some time ago. In other
words, we deal with the animals after they get to the laboratories in
a separate way.

2
A
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- Mr.Evans. Yes,sir. . Ce s . . . e

- Senator MacNusox. But you hiéartily endorse this legislation which
would require dealers to consider humane treatment. . -~ - Co-

7 Mr.Evans, Yes,sir. .f :
Senator MaeynusoN. And the stealing and the dognaping or cat-
naping or.all of these other things in interstate commerce would be
prohibited? . . T - :

* Mr. Evaxs. Yes, sir; that is correct. And if 1.might add a com-
ment. The subject of the coverage of animals besides dogs and cats
has been mentioned by earlier witnesses: “‘We feel that the covera
should be brought to dogs and cats and other animals as well—for
instance, a few years ago a police raid was conducted and arrest and
conviction made of the John Dierolf Farms in Pennsylvania. - In this
establishment where guinea pigs were kept the dead and rotting car-
casses of guinea pigs were found in the litter in pens with live guinea
pigs. This obviously is a terribly bad practice and things like this
should be reformed. The inhumane treatment is not confined: just
to dogs and-cats. R T i s

Another situation which I think the whole humane :movement
regards as very critical are the conditions under which monkeys are.
shipped. They come from abroad in cages which are literally just
as if you built-as small a box around nwe as possible sitting here. That
18 the way they leave India or Malaya and come to the United States.
The conditions.are most appalling. T N

Senator MaenUsoN. You are suggesting we do limit ourselves so
there would be no misunderstanding here to animals that -are being
traflicked for research purposes. . Co

Mr. Evaxs. Yes, sir, o o

Senator MaeNuUsoN. By these unscrupulous dealers.

« Mr. Evaws. Yes. _ :
" Senator MaarnusoN. And not for animals that would be used for
human ¢onsumption. - :

Mr. Evaxs. That is correct, sir. C

Senator MaeNusoN. That is taken care of by another law.

Mr. Evaxs. The bill should not cover meat animals at all and the
coverage.of the bill should stop when the animals are delivered to the
laboratories. : - .

Senator Maexuson. But you do suggest that we should broaden the.
bill to cover, well let us say for want of a better term—we will have to
get a 'scientific term here—animals used for research. :

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir. And we believe that the antitheft portion of
the bill should apply to household pets only, but that the humane
treatment portions ot the bill should apply to all of the animals going
into. the research establishments. -

- Senator MonroNEY. In your exemptions of the laboratories, Mr.
Evans, you would not exempt them from penalties if they bought their -
animals froman unlicensedp broker or dealer, would you?: o
* Mr. Evans. That is correct, sir, g

. Senator MoNroxuY. In other words, the way to stop the market is to
make it unlawful -for the purchasing laboratory, school, or research
facility of private industry, to procure these dogs or cats or other ani--
mals that would be stolen'from their owners, e
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Mr. Evaxs, Yes. Our suggestion is that the grants for research be
conditioned npon the purchase of animals from licensed dealers.

Senator Moxroxey. And the penalty then would apply to loss of
research funds.

Mr., Evans. Yes.

Senator Moxroxey. Wouldn't that be a little bit more severe than
necessary ! In other words, I am sure that people who run the re-
search facility would not be the actual buyers or dealers and you
might lose some very valuable research in the process. If you sub-
jected the actual employee that would go out and get these animals in
this way to fine or imprisonment, would that be a botter approach? I
am searching for some way nof, to lose the advantage of research by a
good institution.

Mr. Evaxs. We don’t think this bill should be punitive in that re-
spect. Any provision that has meaning that would limit the purchases
by the research laboratories to licensed dealers would certainly do the
job and be entirely satisfactory in our opinion. But the research
establishment is the buyer, and 1f there is repeated and flagrant viola-
tion we believe that the penalty should be pretty sharp and pretty
severe.

Senator Moxroxgy. Ilikethe point yon make there that the research
facilities would be helping themselves to get healthier animals and
animals that would adapt better to research than those presently being
supplied through interstate smuggling and other illicit and illegitimate
channels and means. '

Mr. Evaxs, Yes.

Senator Moxroxey. You would make the research facility respon-
sible for having adequate kennel room for animnals when they are not
undergoing research activitles, would you not?

Mr. Evaxs., Of course we are very strongly in favor of that. Here
again we feel that the logical administrative structure would call for
one bill that would get the animals to the Jaboratory and then another
administrative structure which would deal with all of the problems
which arise in the laboratory.

Senator MoxroNEY. I see. You would divide the two subjects.

Mr. Evaxs. We would support an omnibus bill to cover the whole
subject, but we feel that in the bills that are being considered by this
committee the portions devoted to laboratory animal care within the
Iaboratory are extremely brief and don’t meet all the problems that
arjse. That is why we suggest, that other bills which do go into these
things would cover the animals within the Inboratories much more
eflectively. :

Senator Moxroxny. I know. But this bill refers, T think rather
clearly, to the handling of animals as they are housed waiting for labo-
ratory use. Their care in the kennel, you might. say, is separated from
the actual period in the laboratory, which this bill dees specifically
exempt. It seems o me that with respect to the supply of animals
to the Jaboratory itself, one bill could- deal with those matters quite
effectively, and the matter of laboratory handling could be treated by
legislation which I believe would be under the jurisdiction of another
committes, . ‘

Mr. Jivaxs, Yes. Bnt most laboratories do not have a holding facil-
ity like the good facility of the National Institutes of Health which is
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the largest research establishment, T suppose, in the world. Most
hospital and university laboratory facilities are all one—indistinguish-
able—and do not include a separate holding facility such as Pooles-
ville,

Senator Moxxroxgy. Thank you very mucl.

Senator Macxuson. Of course, section 3 of the bill, which I will
put in the record at this point, says:

It shall be unlawful for any research facility to purchase or transport dogs or
cats in commerce unless and until sueh research facility shall have obtained
a license from the Secretary in accordance with such rules and regulations as the
Secretary may prescribe pursuant to this Aet.

Mr. Evaxs, Yes.

Senator Maenwsex., And Senator Monroney, of course, is vitally
interested in something that would require humane treatment of these
animals even if they have gone legally through the process of reach-
ing the Iaboratory.

Tr. Kvaxs, Well, we are vitally inferested too, sir.

Senator Maexusox. How many dealers do you think there are in
the United States? 1 know vou can’t categorize it, but roughly.

Mr. Evaws. T can’t give you an answer that I ean defend.

Mr. McManox. Senator, I think it is almost impossible to estimate
at this point hecause you go from a very small dealer who is picking
up dogs off the street to very large suppliers. In our last check I
think that we had a minimum of perhaps 35 in Pennsylvania of all
sizes.

Senator Macnwson. Thirty-five in one State,

Mr. McManox, Thivty-five in one State and there are many in
Maryland. The only ones that we have run into, Senator, are those
for which people have sent us anto registration numbers or dealers
that are listed in the laboratory animal suppliers booklet which is
published by the Government. But there are many more that are
not known. '

Senator Magxwoson. The reason I asked that is because it has been
suggested here we might limit the penalties under this bill. Isn't it
true that a 1ot of these so-called dealers might he even one-shot people,
not be in this game all the time, and just go out for a certain short
period of time and steal animals?

Mr. McMamox, Senator, I hope I will have the opportunity to
make a very brief verbal statement and Mr. Hogan will do so also.
He has had a great deal of experience in the last 6 months with a
one-shot dealer, and I believe in a brief verbal statement he can tell
you about it. :

Senator MaexusoN. Let the record show you don't definitely know.

Mr. McMamox. I would say 34 or 35 in one State alone—in
Pennsylvania.

Senator Maexosox. In one State alone. It is a large State, but
there has been a lot of dognaping going on out in my own State
during the last 60 days. I don’t know how many dealers we have,
but there must be some.

Senator Canxowx. Mr. Evans, do I understand that your recom-
mendation is that we not incorporate or try to incorporate into this
bill the regulations governing the rescarch facilities, that this might
delay passage of this type of a bill?
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Mr. Evaxs. Qur position, Senator, is that the sections of the bills
which have been introduced this far and which have been referred to
this committee as I understand it are so geuneral and so brief that we
feel that do not cover the animal within the laboratory as well as they
should. The bill that I mentioned introduced by Senator McInfyre,
is devoted solely to the problems within the laboratory, and that bill
by itself is probably twice as long as the bills under consideration by
this committee.

Senator Canxox. Well now, section 3 of this bill, as the chairman
ointed out, relates to the requiring of a license for a research facility.
o you think that section should be eliminated from this bill to leave

that to the bill covering research facilities generally? Is that your
recommendation ?

Mr. Evaxs. That is our opinion; yes, sir.

Senator Cawxox. And also section § gives the Secretary the
authority to promulgate standards to govern the handling and trans-
portation of dogs and cats by dealers and research facilities. I take
1t that you recommend that we would eliminate the research facilities
from that portion of our bill.

Mr. Evaxs. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Maexoson. Well I think, Senator Cannon, we have a proviso.
In section 5 we say:

That this authority shall not be construed to authorize the Scecretary fo set
standards for the handling of these animals during the actual research or
experimentation.

We are talking mainly about traffic in this thing and that would be
subject, as you suggest, to another bill and maybe we may want to
consider it here too. I don’t know.

Mr. Evawns. Yes.

Senator Caxnwox. I think his recommendation and what I am try-
ing to get clear in the record is that we not legislate here in relation
to the research facilities, whether it is the licensing or handling or
whatever it 1s, because a separate bill—they might consider that this
had preempted the bill and that this bill does not go far enough. Is
that correct?

Mr. Evaxs. This is correct, sir. We do feel this might preempt
the field and we would like to see much more comprehensive treat-
ment of the laboratory problem.

Senator MAGNUSON. E‘)[‘here is merit to what you suggest to Senator
Cannon becanse primarily we are trying to deal with this traffic in
animals which is so horrible.

Mr. Evans. On the other hand, if this committes should see fit
to open up the whole problem of dealer traffic and what goes on
within the laboratories, it would be a much larger subject. But we
would certainly like to see it considered and acted upon as rapidly as
possible.

Senator MoxroxEY. But, is it not the most important. fact that the
laboratory intending to use the animals must be prohibited from
procuring them from these illegal sources? I do not see how you can
make one procurement illegal, in getting the dogs in the first place,
a,}l:g:l ]1:];(13 receipt of a stolen dog not illegal by ignoring that from
this bill.
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Mr. Evans. I agree with you thoroughly, and it is our recommendas-
tion that the laboratories receiving grant money from the Federal
“Government be requ1red to confine their purchases of animals to
licensed dealers. :

Senator MaexwsoN. I do not think it makes any difference whether
they are receiving money or not. I think they ought to be respon31ble
from where they.get their animals.

Mr. Evans. We agree.

Senator Maexuson. If they are gettmg them ﬂlega'lly by this
“method. they ought to be punished just as much as the fellow who

“goes out and steals them.

Mr. Eving. We subscribe to that heartlly

Senator MacNusoy. What they do with them after they have them
1s another matter.

Mr. Evaxs. Yes; sir.

Senitor Caxxox. Would not it be. perfectly proper for us and’ per-
haps -desirable for us to provide in this-bill that 1t would be unlaw-
ful for a research facility to procure animals from other than a
%)J.cerglsed dealer and-then we go alead and regulate the dealer in-this

il ' :

Mr. Evaxs. Yes, sir. , _ ,

Senator ‘Canwox. In this way we would not be getting into the
subject of . licensing the resealcf facility or trying to control their
activity, but leave that for the other bill assuming we-do not see it
to combine the two.

Mr. Evans> That is our approach to the problem.

Senator Canxon. Do you think it -‘would take much longér or -be’
more diflicult, let us say, to get legislation through the Congress
governing the research facilities than it would this’ particular area.
of governing the sellers to the research facility ¢

Mr. Evans. In general terms ‘I think-that is right. However,.if
this ‘committee would like to tackle -the whole problem we would
love to see them do it.

Senator Canwon. I am mchned to agree with you that perhaps
wa could move more rapidly in this aréa if we kept away from the
research facility area and tried to get at the root of the problem here
of . the dognaping “and catnaping thing and the treatment by the

* dedlers wheré they g6 out amf steal the-pets and sell them ovemlght
to aTacility.

Mr. Evans, Yes, sir. ‘That has-beén ourapproach'to the problem.

- Senator MaenusoN. And another thing, T-hope that your view will
make it clear that the revocation of alidenise does not: necessa.rlly mean
sAnything to-dome-of-these people.

Mr. Fvans. Yes.

‘Senator MianusoN. The dedler I mean. -

Mr. Evaxs. Yes. o

Senator Magxusox.. T tean that is no punishment. Majrbe'}ie 'does
- it, as you say, and disappears.

" 'Mr. Evins. We thm]k there should be two kinds ‘of pumshment
One is yowkill his market, If he Ioses-his:icense he loses his market.
And the-other i is, particulafly in‘cruelty cases, there should be- & ﬁne
-and in flagrant-cases imprisonment.
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Senator: Macxnuson.:Well we:better haveiar law with-teethlinit.

“Senator’ Dosnwick: Mr: Cliaitinan, T want to say I am completely
in sympathy with this:billz -1 havé had personil experiences of lostig
peta in this way. But, as was pointed ont by Senator Brewster-in his
si,atement of course, tmnsporhnw stolen .property across: Stater hneq
is already a Federal crime; and 1 wonder 1f you could give this corn-
mittee any idea of the problems of enforcement in that area. In other
words, haxe we been able to get attorneys general, district attorneys,
whatever it 'may be, fo take action in- this Find of a situation?

Mr. McMaiox. May Ieanswer that question.. I .thinkia perfect
example of this, Senator, took place very recently when Pennsylvania
1lassed a fairly strong dognaping law, as Senator 'Clark testified.

“here are two very’ recent examples of why Federal legislation is ur-
gently and badly needed. A truck of M. E. Leach, who is not: licénsed
n Penncylvf\nm has been meeting the truck of'a Penns)] ania dealer
in White’s Ferry; Md., to transfer animals. "The truck of Leslie Judd
from:Virginia, who is not'licensed in Pennsylvania, has been meeting
the trucL of John Dierolf just below the Siate line and transfen-mn’
animals. | These anirals ate then taken into Pennisylvania by denlers
licensed in Peunsylvania and only Federal legislation cou]d contro]
the interstate flow ‘of these animals.

“Senator Domxicr., What I am trying to cret at is it is already a
Jederal crime because it is transporting - Stolen property across State
Iimes. The question is. whether or not we-are able to enforce that law
that is already there.

Mr. Evaxs. As.you who-have experienced the disappe‘imrice of a

pet well-know, even .though you suspect it has been stolen;, the mo-.

:bility of thege peoplegthetr ability to'take animals overnight from,
1:01' example, Washington to Pennsylvania Jocation-—makes it Almost
like looking for a needle i1’ a haystack-when you attempt.tolocate and
‘identify~your dog: If:von are:lucky, you can bring .in the proper
prosecutlnﬂ' authorities fo handle. the case.:. The very greai difficulty
1s the Qpeed with which these animals move and-the almost: tota-]. m-

‘lblhﬁr of thie owner'to catchmp with and apprehend the thief.. -
*Senator Donrxick. -Ién’t-it -also. true-that; dn many. cases the}"ﬂct-
uq]h' obtain a billiof saleLeis i v - «oans b canl e

‘Mr.! Evaxs.: Well ‘this brings! up ;the:matter.of- 111ct10115mt11e aue-
tlons provide a sowrce of:title: 11 This-is one of the prmc]pnl roles that
these auctions play in this trade. You buy a dog at an auction. < Well
certdinly you don’t know-rwhoiit came froth and how it got in these
c¢hannels of trade. And lyow go to 'ashospital,-make'a-delivery, and
where did-vou get-it?- Well: here is the evidence of a.sale at the auc-
tion. 'So this is the cover for a lot of: this illidit” trade‘m stolen ‘lll]—
mals. - o

Senator Domixick. On theother hand: if ;an- 'mctlon were” du]v
licensed you would see no reason why a research laboratory Rhould be
prohibited from buying animals at that auction, doyou? . * =

My, Evaxs. There has been a great outery:against the quctlons and
the. practices at theinuctions, have:to. be=st0ppe§l Now.it'is our posi-
tion that:the evils:at the Zuction-either-can be eliminatéd by declaring
auctions illegal or:they can be’eliminated by two requirements: That
they observe the standards set up andipromulgated by the Secretary
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under this bill and, secondly, that in this trade the dealers have to have
a ticle. This is part of the records matter that I mentioned, that they
have to have evidence as to who owned this dog all the way back to
the original owner, whether it's a private person like you or whether
it's a breeder or a pound or whai have you. 1f the evidence of owner-
ship goes all the way back, goes through the auction, then the aucition
no longer serves the purpose of covering up any nusconduct in the
acquisition of the animal.

Senator Doarixick. In other words, the problem that you are trying
to wet at by inclusion within a prohibition of this bill under section
10 is to eliminate the detrimental characteristics that now smrround
the auctions. But if we can eliminate those provisions you wouldn’t
have any objections to selling them by weight or public auction, would
yonu?

Mr. Evaxs. No, sir; not as long as we can eliminate the evils. The
fact 1s the animals are going to be bought and sold, and if they are sold
by the head or how high they are at the shoulder or by the pound,
this doesn’t redound to the benefit or detriment of the animal. But
the bad practices that presently prevail at the auctions are one of the
worst evils in the whole business and should be eliminated.

Senator Doarrxici. Thank you.

Senator Maexusox. Will one of vou fellows tell us about this anc-
tion. Where is it held? Do the research people come to a certain
place at a certain fime to buy? How doesit happen?

Mr. Hocaw, Exacily. In fact, T think that the research people are
quite unaware of these auctions. Tt has been told to me by dealers
that they arve gencrally nslked where they get dogs. In other words,
the laboraiories just want to know that they are legal, that they are
their dogs, and that is it. IPossession is the only proof of ownership
offered ; this sort of thing,

The auctions themselves are—we will put it like this: One dav T
followed a known dog dealer—Maryland dealer—at the opening day
of hunting season, who was workin;]:__v around the edges where many
hunters were. His intention was stealing dags. That night. he showed
up at the auction with a truckioad of dogs.

So it is a clearinghonse for dogs. It gives another dealer the
title, let’s sny, when he purchases a dog, he assumes he has title fo it.
Dog thieves take these animals to these anections and sell them there.

Senator Magxusox. Who bids on them at tlhe auction, the research
Tacility ?

Mr. Hocaw. No.

Senator Maaxvsox. The auction is between those people who
{raflic in the animals?

Mr. Hocawx, The dealers supply the laboratories, The dealers
themselves go and bid. And usnally they are the bigger dealers
becanse even it the auetion they pay niore for them. But their de-
mand is so great, so tremendous, that dealers like John Dierolf, who
grosses over a million dollars a year in this business, are forced to
pay 810 ar $15 for a dog at un auction. Smaller dealers will
rely exelusively on dog thieves, ithe people who, as I pointed out
before, are here today and gone tomorrow. They will steal a dog
depending on how much they need.
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Benator Maeyuson. Well, what I want to clear up is that NIH, let’s
n(ise tihatﬁas an example, doesn’t go out to auctions and buy animals,
‘o they?

Mr. Hocaw. Not at all, as far as I know. No laboratory is actively
Jpurchasing at an auction ?

Senator Magnuson. How do they get their animals?

Mr. Hocax. They purchase through a dealer. They have a
contract.

Senator MagNusox. But the dealer goes to an auction ?

Mr. Hocax. Thatis right.

Senator Maewvuson, And those who steal dogs or other animals
bring them to this so-called anction?

Mr. Hoaax. Right. Well, let me try and sum it up. There are
dealers who are exclusively in business to supply an auction. These
people will buy from other people who steal or they actually steal
themselves. They have no contacts with the laboratories, or even
other dealers. They steal dogs and sell them to the auctions. Now
other denlers, usually larger dealers, come and they buy them. They
bid for thent at the auctions.

Senator MaeNuson, This is a little like a thieves’ macket, isn't it?

Mr. HoaaN. Absolutely.

Senator MagNuson, Where they pawn off different things they have
got a hold of, and some buy it and some don’t want it. Where do you
Eet the expression by weight? I don’t quite understand that. Is a

ig dog worth more than a Iittle dog?

Mr. Hocax. Yes.

Senator Maenusor, Why?

Mr. Evaxs. I think one of the reasons, there are few experiments
for which Jarge animals are required. The usual research dog is not
the size of a hunting dog or a St. Bernard which was mentioned. The
usual research animal is apt to be a beagle-size dog.

Senator Maenuson, Is there any differentiation between types of
-dogs orall types?

Mr. McManon. There are certain types that are more desirable,
Benator. Short haired dogs are preferable for research purposes.
‘They are less difficult to deal with. And also beagles are very much
preferred becaunse of their short hair, their placid disposition. They
are easy to handle. They are just easy dogs to get along with.

Senator MaaxTsoN. Do you think we ought to advise the White
House nbout this?

Mr. MoMamon. If we have o bullfight, in the District of Columbia
Stadium, we will be talking to the White House.

Mr. Evaxs. Mr. Chairman, if I might add a comment to that. Not
only is the practice of a cover for a title or a bill of sale bad but, from
a humane point of view, the conditions under which animals are
auctioned or handled are really frightful. The poultry crates are
just jammed, they stuff the dogs in them, put the crates on a scale and
knock them down to the highest bidder. The abuses from the humane
point of view are just inexcusable. )

Senator MaexusoN. These auctions as you call them, T always think
of an auction as a public thing, where you announce you are going to
sell something at auction. These are pretty much private, aren’t they,
under cover?
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* Mr. McManox. No, Senator, they are not. They take place mostly
at.night. ' ' ' ’

Se%ator Macxuson. That makes it a little private, doesn’t it%

Mr. McManown. No, the farmers meet usnally at around six in the
evening but all sorts of things are sold at these auctions—farm goods,
bakery products, quilts—but you will find one building that deals with
livestock. They usually start with the dog and cat auctions and then
go oninto cattle. | : - '

But the laboratory animal supply dealers will attend only, of
course, the portion where dogs-and cats.are actually sold. And when
we mention weight—a larger animal is more valuable to a laboratory—
the use of the word weight in this particular situation means that

. you may find as many as six to eight dogs crammed into a turke
crate. The crate is hung on a scale, the weight of the crate deducted,
and the dogs are sold by what the net weight is. '

In other words, you might have three or four beagles and a Ger-
man shepherd in the same crate.. And this is literally hung on scale
and the animals are sold by the weight. _

" Senator Magrxusoxn. Well, this.auction is advertised as-an auction ?

Mr. McMamow. Yes. , '

Senator MaanuosoN. Livestock? ‘

" Mr. McManon. They are usually called a farmers’ auction.
Senator Maexusox. Do they have underneath “dogs and cats?”
Mr. McManor. Not necessarily, but all the dealers know about them

and they are there. ' ‘ _

] E!Senator Macxusox. That is what makes it a little bit private, doesn’t

it : '

Mr. McMamoxN. Right. What they are, Senator, is literally a clear-
inghouse for these animals. You ¢ould go to an auction in Pennsyl-
vania and you will find dogs from Virginia, or you could. Now under
the new laws, I think they have become a lot more cantious. But up
until the new laws were passed you could go to an auction in Penn-
sylvania and find trucks from Ohio, West_Virginia, Virginia, Mary-
land, all of these trucks bringing in dogs which in turn were sold to
larger dealers who in turn sold them to the laboratories.” And it is
virtually impossible to trace the origin of any particular dog that
you might find at auction, . : ‘

Senator Magxuson. But it i3 a dealer’s auction, in effect?

Mr. McManox. Ineflect, yes. . o :

* Senator Macxwson. I mean for all practical purposes, dealers ‘were

those who deal or those who dognap and'it is a dealer’s auction. ~
. Mr. McManox. Right. ‘ ) : o

- Senator MaeNUsoN. And it is not that the laboratories are going to

the auction and buying animals? o N '

M, McManow. No, the laberatories do not. "It would be unthink-

able for them to and we certainly wouldn’t intimate that they would.
These auctions ave really pretty bad places, R

Senator MaexNUsoN. Senator Cannon, do you have any questions?

Senator Caxv¥ox. No questions. '

Senator MoxroNEY. No questions. ‘ )

Senator Dosaxter. Mr. Chairman, T have one question. I wonder
1f you could give us any information on who runs these anctions,
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whether there is any responsibility there as far as the operator of the
auctions are concerned. Is it a kind of cooperative farm?

Mz, Evaxs, So far as I know, it is like most of these country farm-
ers’ auctions. It is strictly a local enterprise and for reasons that I
wn not, sure of historically, some of these farmers’ anctions have de-
veloped a large business m handling laboratory animals as well as
l-mnglling the nsusal meat animals.

Mr. McMarox. Asa further answer to Senator Dominick's question
I don’t. remember the name now, but T do have it in our files and 1
could supply it, but the owner of one of the auctions in Gilbertsville,
Pa., is also a dog dealer. The two are very closely interrelated.

Senator MoxroxEY. Do yvou find the sale of dogs an occasional spe-

ciality of certan farmers’ auctions or it is a general thing that in al-
most all of them the dogs are sold?
" Mr. McManos. It 1s becoming a very general thing, Senator
Monroney. There are auctions that we know of in Texas, in Tennes-
see, in Maryland, in Virginia, in Pennsylvania, and T am sure in Mich-
igan and Minnesota, and no donbt many, many others that we do
not know ubout.

Senator Moxroxer. Do you have any further questions, Senator
Cannen?

There are two statements I think should be briefed before us for
the benefit of the connmittee.

Mr. McManox. We have some inserts of various dog-stealing
episodes that we want to put in the record.

Senator Caxwox. T was going to say, Mr. Chairman, T have been
reviewing these statements and I think it would he well to have
them summarized because this may raise other guestions that we might
want to ask.

Mr. Fvaxs, T think these statements would take 4 or 5 minutes to
read.

Senator Moxroxey. I think we had better have those at this time.

STATEMENT OF FRANK J. McMAHON, DIRECTOR, FIELD SERVICE,
THE HUMANE SOCIETY OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. McMamox. Senator Monroney, I am Frank J. McMahon, T
do have a few remarks that I would like to make in addition to my
prepared statement.

The opponents of this legislation have stated that the inclusion of
research laboratories in the inspection requirements casts a stigma
upon legitimate research. We agree with this. Although we believe
that many family pets are sent to these institutions, it was never our
intention to intimate that the institutions themselves know the back-
gronnd or the practices which involve some of the dealers. On the
other hand, however, these institutions in their necessity to obtaln
animals, often have been inclined to minimize what is a very serious
situation.

It is interesting to note that in the hearings in the House of Rep-
resentatives on this subject, only one Taboratory animal supply dealer
appearcd in his own defense. It is necessary, of course, for this com-
mittee to study the complete position of all sides to this matter, but T
would like to comment on only two paragraphs of the statement which
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has been submitted by a representative of a New York university. The
statement is: _

Within the last Tew months, very noisy publicity upoen sowe instances of diffi-
culty and ease and evil methods in providing nnimals for =ale to reputable and
indeed highly esteemed educational institutions has led to a change in the taws
of Pennsylvania aitned particnlarly at dogs to be utilized for experimental puar-
poses. Thig has cccarred even though a portion of the publicity has shown 1.0.be
entirely in error. A result of this ¢change in the laws has been a strangulation
of our flow of appropriate experimental animals. The result of this in turn has
been 4. serious compromise of our medical educational processes and research
cndeavors in Breoklyn, Feaching programs have had to be curtailed amd in-
creazed costs to all of us as taxpayers and our eftectiveness in helping you lhas
been hampered.

I would like (o-add this, I am not going to go through it because
T know the committee hias other witnesses, but, by “nov-,v publicity”
he meant apparently the very many cases ‘of cruelty that have been
tried in Pennsylvania. By strangulation of the source of supply, 1
think that the key word in this is “.1ppwp1 iate.” The source of supply
for animals has not been strangulated; the effect has been on appro-
priate animals. And appropr inte does not mean the aged or diseased
or malnoarished or parasite-ridden animal which ends its days in the
pound or private sheiter. TTe meant the healthy animal which was
being shipped to Pennsylvania by dealers fr: om Tllinois, Ohio, Vir-
ginia, West, Virginia, and other States. Unfortunately, gentlemen,
all too often this appropriate, healthy animal was the famaly pet.

We come then to the statement that we have with these laws imposed
a burden, an unnecessary burden for the taxpayer. The institution
{hat this doctor represented has received in the Tast, 5 vears, $32,353,163.
I don’t think it is unfair to ask them to pay a little more for animals,
As a matter of Tact, in 1965, research institutions throughout the coun-
try received $574 million from the Public Health Service. This money
was appropriated by Congress to provide hetter research facilities
and to improve the public “health and well- -being. It is a very justi-
fiable canse. It. would be interesting to know how much of this $574
million was channeled hack into the hands of some of these unser upu-
lous dog dealers.

e have heard it said that dog theft is a problem to be controlled on
a Jocal and State level. There are 574 million reasons w hy it is a
Federal problem.

In closing, gentlemen, the laws of Pennsylvania were obtained by
28 Pennsylvania humane societies led by ithe Humane Society of the
United States and the Animal Rescue League of Berks County. If
we have done all of the things that the doctor said we have done, T
mean if we have obtained this noisy publicity and strangled the supply
of fipproprlate animals, and made this institution aware of the tax-
payers’ dollar, I am sore that these 28 Pennsylvania societies feel just
as proud as David must have when he slew Golinth. Thank you.

{The prepared statement of Frank .J. McMahon follows:)

STATEMENT BY FrRANE J. McMamow, IMRECTOR OF FIELD SkRVICES FOR THE
HuMaNE Sociry oF THE UNITED STATES

(Nore: Photographs referred to in this statement are in the files of the
Humane Society of the United States.)

Mr. Chairman nand gentlemen, thank you very much for allowing e to be
here today.
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* I am Frank J. McMahon, director of field.services for the Humane Society of
the United States.

Mr, Oliver Evans, president of the Humane Society of the Umted States, has
already testified as to the urgent neéd for this legislation, so T shall confine my |
remarks to specific cases and abuses which would be stopped if 8. 2322 \\ere
euacted

- Although 8, 2322 covers several areas in which protective legiglation is sorely
needed, the most important of these is the actual theft of dogs and cats for

- research purposes. These thefts take many forms, from the actual physical act
of stealing a pet from an owner's fenced yard to the more subtle form of corrupting-
humane society and public animal shelter employees to betray their trust.

Perhaps most difficult to prove are the individual eases of theft because of the
fact that these men usually operate under the cover of darkness or in rural areas
where their activities are not suspect. Youm will find newspaper clippings in the.
prepared exhibit describing dog theft rings.in Delaware, Pennsylvania. New
York, New Jersey, and Connecticut. These clippings are merely a sampling of"
reports received daily from all over the country at our national office concerning-
the mysterious disappearance of family pets.

Government agencies which receive Federal funds are also, perhaps unwit-.
tingly. contributors to the continuing disappearance of family pets, We have to.
look no further than the new NIH holding facilities in Poolesville, Md. )

A dog had been reported stolen by her owner, Garland Lloyd of Boyce, Va.,.
during late August and her distinctive markings led humane society investigators-
to institute a search of research institutions and hespitals. In November, Teenie.
was located at the Poolesville (Md.) kenmels of NTH by Miss Fay Brisk, a diree-
tor of the Animal Rescue League of Berks County, Pa. NIH is the largest user-
of research animals in the country.

Degpite positive identification by Lloyd, NIH refuszed to release the animal
claiming that she had become “U.S. Government property.” The HSUS called
in its attorneys and launched a full-scale investigation through its field service-
department.

Under HSTUS questioning, an NIH representative disclosed that Teenie had-
been purchased from Lone Trail Kennels, Pa., a large east coast laboratory sup-.
plier. In further investigation by the HSUS the supplier claimed that he had:

* obtained the dog from & smaller dealer nimed James Byerly in Lexington, N.C.,
and that the transaction was validated with a bill of sale. Bryerly, in turn,.
claimed that he had bought the dog from an unidentified man in Boyce. Va.

Degpite this chain of evidence, NIH still refused to release Teenie. An
HSUS offer to post bond of 5500 was. rejected. The HSUS pursued the case.
by sending Field Representative Dale Hylton to Lexington, N.C., for further-
questioning of James Byerly.

Hylfon returned to Washmgton with a notarized statement that no dog like
Teenie had been in Bryerly's possession and that no dog of her deseription had
been sold by him to Tone Trail Kennels. Byerly's statement also said that he had
“never provided a bill of sale of any kind, either with descriptions of 'each dog or-
for the fotal number of dogs delivered, and no bills of sale had ever been re-
guested.” The statement was signed with Byerly’s mark since he can neither
read nor write.

With this new evidence, the HSUS brought even greater pregsure to bhear
upon NIH. The story began fo atiract national publicity and NIH officials
abruptly decided that Teenie was too hot to handle.

The dog was returned to the Lioyds on December 10 when she was happily
reunited with the other members of the family.

Quite recently investigators for a bumane society went to NIH to search for
another dog reported to be there., ‘They were refused admittance and even a call
from a U.S. Senator would not unlock the doors of the largest animal-holding
facility in the Nation. Investigators were told that if they would describe the
dog an attendant wonld search for it.

This might seem to be cooperation on 'the part of NIH but can you imagine-
an attendant, unfamiliar with the dog, searching for one particular beagle out
of geveral hundred. ‘This particular Government ggency spent well over $100.000
of the taxpayers’ money last year to purchase dogs and cats for research pur--
poses. The same taxpayer, however, searching desperately for a lost or stolen
pet is not allowed to even walk through their corridors. What are they afraid-
of? :
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"You will undoubtedly: hear testimnony that humane societies. ha\e contributed
to the overall problem by resistilig the-efforts of research institutions to. obtaiiie
animals from’ ‘public pounds.’ We-do indeed'say:that- animals should not. be re-
leased from pubhc pounds or private ‘animal shelters for résesreh purposes.” We'
say it because \as . many-scientistst themselves ‘hive said;  these :animals-are not
50011 sub]ects for these purposes.

"Liet us, for exaniple, study the gituation in New York: Cxtv \Ir lelmm Mapel,
administrative vice president -of ASPCA, testified before ‘the.House of -Repre-
sentatives; Subcommittee on Livestock and Feed Grains last' September. I
would like to quote from Mr. Mapel's testimony, “The society was custodian-of”
273,261 animals last year In that fiseal year the ASPCA-honored reqmsltmns_
for 2,162 dogs and eats.claimed under the law by resedreh facilities in-the New
York City metropolitan area within the State of New York.”

I think.that many, missed .the significance’ of M. Mapel’s. remark-—only 2.162
. dogs and requisitioned out of 273,261 animals, Why does 1 New York-institu-
tion.continue to purchase almost 500 ‘dogs a- week from 2 Pennsylvama degler
when these. animals are available. in- New- York? Why do the instititions in

New York continue’to pay dealers from $15 to $30 per animal when they-can be. -

obtained right in New York under requisition for a very nominal price? The-
dnswer, we believe, is quite obvious—the abandoned, stray, malnourished dogs.
and eats of doubtful medical history whxch end their clays in public pounds are
simply not good subjects. ‘for research:’

All too often when public pounds sell animals to dealers who supply research
institutions, .dogeatchers become ovérly eflicieut because of the easy money and
the public loses confidence in the entire animal control program.

On one hand opponents of this. legislation state that there is very littie dog
theft and.on the other say that the problem of dog theft would be eliminated
if animals were releéased from public pounds to research institutions. This
statement, too, is erroneous. Reports of missing dogs and cats continue to
flood the HSUS office—reports from areas which have such laws in effect.

If dog dealers are to be strictly controlled and if animals from public pounds
are not suitable suhjects for research purposes, what then is the answer? Con- .
gressman. Resnick of. New,York has suggested that dogs-and cats be bred for
research purposes. His suggestion should be very carefully considered.. .

Millions of dollars of the taxpayers mouey is being spent on purchasing and
conducting research experiments - on dlcease-lldden ‘parasite-ridden, . mal--
nourished, and otherwise unfit research ammals from dog dealers. Eveih more
appalling is the fact that a good-deal of this money is spent to purchase healthy
pets which bave either been stolen or ‘have not had 1 chance to be reclaimed by
their owners. - -

Resedrch groups have- testified thﬂr it* would be econcmically unfeasible to
breed animals for Tesearch’ purpoqes I do not recnll the exaet, ﬁgure but it
was stated:at' one time that it would cost; appro\nmar,elv ‘$250 o raise-a dog to
the age where it would be useful for resdarch. T canmot behewe tlmt any well.
organized program would result in such 4 fantastlc cost.

Wifh the assistance of Mrs. Alice Wagner, editor of Popnlqr Dogs magazine,
we have contacted many of the top dog breeders.in the'" Umted States,” -'I'hese
are people who bréed and show dnimals anc] gpare no expense in their care and
treatment.. The average figure which WAS "submitted by these breeders to raise’
allll animal to 6 months of age.was $83." “Thid fgurfe- mcluded kennel help and
shots.

How muech, wiser it would-be if ihese millions of dolldrs were spent omn a pro-
gram of control and’ bleedmz which- “ould gunarantee that animals used for the
purpose of resenrch were not stolen or lost' pets, would guarantee {hat they
were healthy animals with -Enown genetlc hnokgroundq would guarantee that
the results of experiméits were-accurate, 'Such a program would not hamper
medical research—it would improve it.

On the presént system of supply of animials to research institutions there are
three distinet categones of dealers. One,-the grassroots dealer actually collecis
dogs and cats in any given area and by any method he dan. "We also have (he
1n1ddlemun who travels throughout the country collecting animals for the Iarge
dealers; Finally, we have the dealers who operate on & tremendons scale in-
volving thousands of dogs and eats yearly. It is these dealers who actually
supply research institutions. ’

62-317T—66——4
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I mentioned the corruption of humane society employees and public em-
ployees in connection with dog and cat thefts. On September 30, 1964, the HRUS
wad notified by Mrs. Clair Vogenie, president of the Humane and Dog Protective
Association of Freeport, Long Island, N.Y., that a laboratory animal supplier
had attempted to bribe an employee in an effort to obtain animals from .the
shelter. Tartunately, this employee reported the incident and investigators for
the HSUS went immediately to Freeport. We allowed this dealer, Donald
Munson, of Brooklyn, N.Y., to load his truck with 14 dogs and 12 cats for which
he paid a total of $112. With the help of Nassan County pelice, Munson was
then arrested and subsequently convicted on a charge of commereial hribery.
It should he emphasized that many of these animals were pets of people who
had not had a chance to reclaim them,

In a statement made to Deteetive Gulla of the Nassauw police, Munson ad-
mitted obtaining animals from any source that he could for resale to Bellevue
Hospital, Manhattan; North Shere IMospital, Manhasset, N.Y.: Meadowbrool
Hospital, Bast Meadow, N.Y.; and to other institutions out of New York State.
A newspaper report of this investigation is included in the prepared exhihit;
however, I would like to introduce at this time a photograph taken by a police
photographer. It shows the shelter manager removing a mixed breed collie
purchased by Munson. It also shows the type of crates used. Cats were jammed
into'these erates for shipment, too.

A very similar case existed in Camden, N.J. Investigation by the Animal
Waelfare Association of Camden resnlted in the arrest of all of the publie pound
employees on grand larveeny charges. These employees were selling animals
to commercial laboratory suppliers on the saine day they were received at the
pound, making it impozzible for ¢wners to reclaim a lost or strayed pet. The
HSUS was nsked by Camden city officials to take over the temporary operations
of the pound until new employees could be trained. While attempting to clear
up the premises, which T might add were in one of the most unsanitary condi-
tions [ have ever scen, dozens of dog tugs aml eollars were found secreted in
coffee cang, clothing lockers, drainage systems, and other hiding places. Camden
police were able to frace many of these to owners who had no ides of what had
bappened to their pets,

Another case involved a Marion, Ind., woman, Mrs. Denzel Grim. Mrs.
Grim’s German shepherd followed her children to school on a Thuraday morning.
The dog was picked up by the Marien, Ind., dogeatcher and within a day, the
legal holding time is 72 hours, was scld to Oakdale Farm & Keunel, Roral
Route 5, Decatur, Ind. Aecting on a tip from neighbors, Mrs. Grim, after some
difficalty and after obtaining the assistance of loeal police, was able to gain
entrance into the (Gakdale Farm and recovered her dog. This establishment,
by the way, was, until last year, listed in a Government publication entitled
‘“Taboratory Animals.” This publication lists various sources from which
laboratory animals can be obtained, and is produced by the National Academy
of Bciences-National Research Council, under a grant from the U8, Public
Health Service. It isironic that the taxpayers’ money should be used to provide
free advertising for laborateory apimal supply dealers who obtain the same tax-
payers’ pets by illegal methods.

Since Mrs, Grimm originally reported this case to us, HSUS investigators
working with the Marion-Grant County Humane Society have conducted a
thorough investigation of the Marion, Ind. public pound which was being run by
the police department.

Conditions of housing and sanitation at the pound were deplorable. In re-
sponse £o questionz at a city counecil meeting as to why the money from the gale
of animals to Oakdale Kennels was not used to improve conditions at the pound
it was learned that only $56 had been credited to the pound for an entire year
aKnd that the city council did net even know animals were being sold to Oakdale

ennels.

The resulting scandal rocked the State of Indiana. The chief of police resigned
and turned over $500 to the city, which, he said, he haud been accumulating to
“turn in, in a lomp sum.” A grand jury investigation was ordered and the chief
of police has been indicted for misuse of public property. The Marion-Grant
Connty Humane Society has been asked by the city to run the pound, and the
grand jury investigation is continuing,
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8. 2322 would authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to establish standards to
assure the healll, well-being, and safety of animals held by commercial dealers.
Thig, too, is a very important provision and a tremendous step forward in
providing for the welfare of these animalg destined to serve mankind, 'I'hese
dogs and cats are very often kept under the most miserable possible conditions
while awaiting shipment to research institutions.

The Humane Society of the United States through its field representatives,
branches, and affilinted societies has conducted an extensive investigation of
conditions at laboratory animal supply companies for the last & years. This
investigation has included those dealers whom I have previonsly described as
“grassroot” as well as dealers with thriving businesses netting hundreds of
thousands of dollars annually. A few exnmples follow:

Lester W. Brown, of White Hall, Md., a supplier of dogs and cats for many
years, wasg convicted of eruelty o animals in November of 1962. Accompanying
me on this investigation was Dr. Riehard Faber, a veterinarian from Bel Air,
Md. An cxcerpt from Ir. Faber's writien report to the IOSTUS stated:

“(n) The general area where the dogs are kept is muiddy, tilthy, strong odor
of urine and fecal material and rotten pieces of bovine carcasses; (d) animals
in these cages were all mixed togecher from the standpeint of size and general
physical condition. There were a couple of incidences where the bigger dogs
were fighting and keeping the smaller dogs from eating séme of the go-calied
food: () in all but a few there were water pans, although very few had any
water in them; (@) the only food for these dogs thal was in evidenco was rotten
pieces of bovine carcasses, skulls, intestines, lungs, legs, and so forth. Most of
them were in a very decayed condition and, of course, added to the disagrceable
odor of the premises.”

Dr. Faber’'s statement is as true in 1966 as when he made it. Last month
Lester W, Brown wns raided again. Captain Smith of the Maryland State Police
will describe to this commitice the conditions which we found. This thne, Brown
has been charged with 20 counts of cruelty to animnls and is awaiting trial.

Rovy Henderson, a “grassroots’ dealer, was raided in Frederick, Md. Forty-
one dogs which had been chained to barrels, sheds, and other makeshift
doghouses in 86° heat were released to the HSUS and subsequently turned over
to the Frederick County Humane Society. Henderson agreed to stay ocut of the
dog busincss and is subject to inspection by Frederick County officials. Photo-
graph No. 2 shows the emaciated condition of a mother dog and her puppies.
Photograph No. 3 shows a typical pen on the Henderson farm. Note the accumu-
lated feces and the condition of the water pan which was green with scum,

George Gowen, of Ardmore, Tenn., was arrested by the Giles County sheriff
after an investigation by R. Dale Hylton, a field representative for the HSUS
on July 28, 1063, Gowen was subsequently eonvicted of cruelty. Mr. Hylton's
report stated that dead and decomposed animals were found on the property,
that conditions of sanitation were appalling, and that several animals were
suffering from distemper. Mr. Gowen, according to his own statement, sells his
animals to the Lone T'rail Kennels, in Minersville, Pa. The L.one Trail Kennels
is one of the largest suppliers of animals to the National Institutes of Health
kennels at Poolesville, Md.

My testimony would not be complete, however, withount mention of Dierolf
Farms, Inc., of Boyertown, Pa. John Dierolf, owner of the farm and past presi-
dent of the corporation, twice pleaded guilty to cruelty, once was convicted after
a plea of not guilty, and a fourth charge was dismissed on a technicality. e
has appealed his third conviction. Dierolf Farms, Ine., is one of the largest
suppliers of dogs and cats to research institutions on the east coast. The net
protit on these animals runs into hundreds of thousands of dellars a year. In-
vestigators for the Flumane Society of the United States and the Animal Rescue
League of Berks County, Pa., roided this farm in December of 1863, Conditions
were so shocking that veteran investigators were sickened by what they found.
Close to 700 dogs were jammed into pens, in many cases 50 to 70 animals in pens
10 feet square. Approximately 400 cats were crammed into stacked chicken
crates. Dead animals were in crates with live anim=zls. One newspaper report
acenrately described it as a Dachau for animals.

These photograpbs were taken by a professionat photographer employed by the
HSUS and are a part of the official court record of the caze. Photograph No. 4
shows the stacking of the crates of cats. Please notice the dend cat in the bot-
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tom crate. Several live animals hover in the background. Photograph No. &
shows Dr. Everett Yaros, 4 veterinarisn from Reading, Pa., and myself, removing:
a dead cat from a crate containing live animals. Photograph No. 6 again shows:
the stacks of crates with dead cats littering the floor. I might add that these-
were top-loading crates which laft no possible way to feed or water these animals
without moving every crate. Photographs Nos. 7T and 8 show the community
pens for housing dogs. There was not the slightest attempt to separate these-
animals by size or sex and several vicious fights broke out in the pens while in-.
vestigators were on the premises.

Dierolf Farms, I, an organization which has four times been charged with.
cruelty to animals, i9 also listed in the National Research Council laboratory
supply booklet. The same publication that, as I stated before, is published with
a grant of the taxpayers’ money.

Another great crueity which wonld be stopped by 8, 2322 ig the inhumane man-
ner in which animals are transported from dealer to dealer or from dealer to insti-
tution. Dogs and cats are crammed into crates like sardines for shipment or,.
even worse, simply thrown into the beds of pickup trucks with homemade bodies..
These trucks very often have little or no ventilation and dogs and cats suffocate
and die before reaching their destination. I would like to introduce inte evidence
photographs Nos. 9, 10, and 11. Photograph No. 9 shows crates of dogs stacked
in a truck of Dierolf Farms, Inc, ‘These animals had been purchased the night
before at the Green Dragon aunction, in Ephrata, Pa, At 10 a.m, the next morning
they still had not been unloaded. There was no food or water and the animals
in the lower cages were subjected to the droppings of feces and urine from the
upper cages. Photograph No. 10 shows two Dierolf Farms, Inc., trucks. Tlease
note that other thah two small vents in the front and some small rear panels, no
provision has been made for ventitation. Photograph No. 11 is a vehicle belong-
ing to Leslie Judd, of Edinburg, Va. This is a typical pickup truck with a home-
made body. According to Judd's statement, over 40 dogs had been unloaded
from this truck at Dierolf Farms before the investigators srrived on the secne.

There is no question as to the fact that this trafiic is interstate. Two years:
ago the HSUS received a report of a large tractor-trailor truek earrving dogs and”
caits stacked in crates. The fruck bore the name “Rodner M. Schreck” with the
Ponnsylvania license piate No. 396-692. This is the same Rodney Schreck who
was convicted of ¢cruelty to animals because of conditions on his farm at Windgap,
Pa. He was also charged with having 4 loaded shotgnu in his possession and. at
the time he was convicted of cruelty to animals, he was on prohation on burglary
and larceny charges.

After receiving the information about thiz truck, the HSUS issued a special
alert to all bumane societies on the eaxt eoast with instructinng not to interfere .
with the progress of the truck but to report its whereabouts to our national
headgquarters.

Within a month and a half this truck was reported at Cressona, Pa., with a full
Ioadl of animals ; Walden, N. Y. ; Parkersburg, W, Va. : Mansfield, Ohio; Smithfield,
N.C.; Charlotte, N.C.; Raleigh, N.C.: and Waterford, Conn.

Jack Clark, a dealer mentioned before in my testimony, has been arrested-
twire on charges of cruelly transporting animals and was convieted hoth times—
onee for having 126 dogs and 12 ents confined in a truck bed 8 by 5 feet. Two dogs
were dead and many were injured.

William Miller has also been convicted on the same charge, Miiler has also
been convicted of failure to keep proper records under Pennsylvania law.

8. 2322 would make illegal the sale of dogs and ecats at public anuctione.
There are several of these animal clearinghouses loeated in Marvland, Pennsyl-
vania, Virginia, West Virginia. Alnbama, Tennessce, and other States. Dogs and
caty are stuffed into erates and sold to commereial dealers by the pound. HSUS
investigators have witnessed the callous disregard for animal life at these clear-
inghouses for cruelty.

You might get the impression from the many convictions that I have mentioned
that legislation is not reeded. Nothing could be further from the truth. T'hese
convictions have been obtained only after a concerted effort by the HSUS and
local humane societies. In most cases the maximum fine has been $50 and all of
the dealers mentioned, with the exeeption of one. are still in business.

Prosceutions in rural areas are sometimes complicated in other ways, For -
example, a complaint charging William Miller, mentioned before in my testimony,
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-wag heard by a local magistrate. The charge was dismissed by the magistrate
‘who repeatedly referred to the defendent throughout the entire trial as “Billy
Boy.” This sanme “Billy Boy" has signed a compinint against R. Dale Hylton, an
HSUS field representative, charging him with misrepresentation in his attempts
‘to gain access to “Billie Boy's’* properly. The trial should be very interesting.
1 would be willing to wager, however, thal the atmosphere won't be one of "Dale
‘Boy.” .

Attached to my statement are four charts dealing with exactly this subject.
You will note that research grants have increased almost $400 mitlion a year
.since 1960—an increase of 194 percent. We can assume that the number of
animals used for research purposes has increased proportionately.

Laboratory animal supply has become a multimillion-dollar business. As in
any other business there are legitimate dealers who maintain adequate facilities.
Obtaining a license will not impose a hardship on these dealers. This legislation
will, however, protect the miilions of animals now passing through the hands of
laboratory suppliers who do not look at them as living creatures but only as a
profitable, salable piece of merchandise,

In conelusion, gentlemen, I wish to state that the Humane Society of the United
States has hundreds of photographs, reports, and other evidence gathered during
investigations over the last 5 vears, Any of this information is available to the
-committes at any time.

Cuarr 1.—Actnal dollar increase in grants and awards for research purposes

196064
Grantsand | Dollar increase | Pareent of
Year awards in grahts per {nerease

yoar since 1960
198, 7i9,307 e emese e[ mmmaanaes -
273, 841, 050 131, 313, 320 66
372,089,613 229,470, 883 115
430, 908, 322 288, 280, 502 145
528, 880, 760 396, 353, 030 194

NoTe.—All figares are from the U.S. Department nf Health, Education, and Welfare publication,
“4Grants and Awnrds by Nalional Instilutes of Health.” Only research project grants ace included. These
flgures represent ondy (Government grants. No ¢stimate of private industry has been made,

CHART 2,—Estimated yeurly tnerease in number of dogs and cats used at agencies
receiving Federal grants and awards

Pereent of | Estimated | Estimated

grant in- number of number of
Year crease per dogs used eats used
yonr s.incu por year PEC yeur

{CHART 3.—Estimated yearly increase in tofal purchase price of dogs and cats
used at agencies receiving Federal grants

Year Dogs used Estimnted Cats nsed Estlmated Total
yearly cost yearly cost estimnted cost
65, 602 $9,073, 530 160, 404 %1, 333, 458 $10, 406, 988
1, 004, 137 15,062, 055 316, 220 2,213, 540 17, 275, 595
1,300, 535 18, 508, 085 400, 562 2,866,034 22,375,019
1,482,010 22, 230, 180 486, 710 3, 220,970 25, 407, 120
1,778, 412 26, 676, 180 560, 052 3, 020, 364 30, 766, 544

NOTE.—Averapge sale price is 515 to $30. Chari figures based on conservative figures of &15.
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CHART 4.—Mogs and cals usced at one Federal agency

The following information obtained from the Pooglesville, Md., animal center
of National Institutes of Henlth reflects the average number of dogs and cats
purchased monthly by only onc Federnl agency :

R Average Average Average Avoerage
Supplier nnmnber of price number of price
dogs cats
Lone Trail Kennels. 190 $15. 00 71 7,00
M. E. Lench _. 135 15.00 103 .00
Wm, Eckart. . 0 1] 225 7.00
Miscellaneons 54 15.00 0 o
TOtAL oo e ii e 370 15,00 553 7.00
Average mimber of dogs purehased anmnally e 4 548
Average number of eats purchesed nnmually . .- . 6, 836
Average total cost of dogs vearly.__._.... e 550,124
Averpge total cost of cats vearly . ... ... - 846 452
Total average cost of dogs and eats yearly. e amms 3105, 576

NoaTeE.—Figures furnished were for the 1st 5 monihs of 1965. Yearly avernge has heen projected
from those figures,

Senator Moxroxey. Mr. Hogan, do yon have a supplemental
statement?

Mr. Hogax. T am going to read from my notes, sir.

Senator Moxroxey. All right.

STATEMENT OF DECLAN HOGAN, SPECIAL AGENT, THE HUMANE
SOCIETY OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. Hocax. My name is Declan Hogan, and for the past 6 months
I have been working as an undercover agent with the Humane Society
of the United States, with the specific purpose of gathering informa-
tion on a nationwide basis of the supplying of dogs, cats, and other
animals to research institutions,

In the past I have owned and opernied several fashionable night
clubs here in (veorgetown. 1 have never been a humanitarian or will
I ever dedicate my life to humane work., But after what I have seen
after posing as a dog dealer I fully understand why dedicated humani-
tarians exist.

I spent a week studying reports of IISUS investigations of dog
dealers. I couldw’t visualize anything like the treatment of animals
1 was reading about and was prefiy well convinced some of these emo-
tional people were surcly painting o grim pteture.

I was given a 1954 Chevy pickup truck made over in the kind of
unassuming mamer dog dealers use in buying dogs. In subsequent
months, I traveled more than 32,000 miles covering some 15 States.
T saw all kinds of dealer operations, with animals bonnd for research
suffering under the most appalling conditions., I was particularly
shocked at the scope and magnitude of the business, and the unscrupu-
lous methods of procuring and handling that are commonplace.

Senutor, I could talk for an hour and a half on eruelty T've seen
which is thoroughly unanimous with all dog dealers. They consider
this a business where if the cost can be ent, this is what you do. The
only cost is feeding a dog. This is the major cost and this is what they
cut. They feed Eogs anything that they can pick up for nothing,
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which is usually slanghterhouse products or stale bread. This sort of
thing is commonplace. This is throughout the whole dog-dealer
mdustry.

Because household pets are often easily accessible, unserupulous men
who become aware of the value of such animals steal pets and sell them
to dog denlers. Dog dealers purchase animals from anyone and no
questions are asked. The only proof of ownership they demand is

ossession. Many dog dealers know that they are buying stolen pets

ut. continue to do so because of the great demands and, of course,
these animals are more profitable because family pets are usually
well fed, moculated, healthy animals.

One such dog thief T had met and talked to several times in my in-
vestigation not only told me that he steals dogs and sells them to dog
dealers, but then he later goes on the property of the dog dealer and
steals his dogs and takes them and sells them to another dealer some
40 miles away. This was going on in Maryland, just 30 miles away
from here.

Now, this man is known by many dog denlers and they all deal
with him. Well, now, I guess they will have the shotguns out. Even
nominal fines and conviction of dealers for eruelty are hard to achieve
under existing laws, Most dealers are usually well known in the
community. They make it a big point to be known in the commu-
nity with the local magistrate and sheriff. They are usually his
buddies: they have grown up with him. This makes conviction of
cruelty by a jury of peers very difficult. Tt is readily understandable
that humane society officials prosecuting such cases will be discouraged
when the presiding judge refers to a defendant by nicknames like
“Billie Boy,” which happened at the trial of William Miller. Fed-
eral legislafion would help end this situation.

Senaior, T wonld like af, this time just to give you a brief outline
of the methods that doe dealers use:

Tolding stations arc nsually located in rural areas well off of main
highways. They are usually well protected by gates and “No Tres-
passing” signs. AMany dealers use vehicles which are registered to
nontraceable post office box addresses. Many of these vehicles have
incorrect names and addresses printed on the door panels. Almost
all shipment of animals are made at night or during the early morn-
ing hours, False names and aliases are used very frequently by
denlers. As an example, John Wilkowski, of Croydon, Pa., is never
referred to by name at an anction. He is stmply referred to as No.
“10."  And if you try to find his name out, you will fail. “This is
No. 10,” should be stamped on him.

Dealers, many of whom have been convicted of cruelty, do not
alwnys purchase animals at auctions themselves. In order to aveid
deteciion by humane socteties, they often hire front men fo purchase
animals for them. This is actnally going on at this moment. John
Dierolf, who I mentioned before, 1s one of the largest dealers. He
has a man by the name of George Miller do all of his buying at these
auctions. That is his sole purpose—just to buy these animals and
take them to his holding station,

Trucks used by dealers are almost never recognizable as animal
carriers. They are camonflaged to appear like produce or other



50 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

types of commercial vehicles. Many dealers use innocent-looking,
camper-type bodies. Also there are trucks with special-purpose bodies.
We know of one dealer who is using a milk truck. He had painted
on it some phony dairy company and was running around picking up
family pets on aroute. It just goes on like that. Weknew of another
dealer who had a cattle truck, actually a 15-ton cattle truck, running
around stealing dogs. _

Animals purchased by one dealer at an auction are often trans-
ferred to another dealer or another truck within 2 miles of the auction
grounds. Now this procedure was being used by Lester Brown.
He was afraid that the humane society might follow him, so, after
spending an hour and a half loading one truck, he would pull off the
road and transfer them to another truck, to give them the slip.

Dealers often have vehicles registered in other States so that their
interstate shipments are not as obvious. Again, I know Lester Brown
had this going on. He had-cars rvegistered in i?ennsylvanin, through
phony names just so he could carry in that State without being
caught. '

D%alers who maintain holding stations are almost always listed
as breeders and raisers of hunting dogs rather than as laboratory
animal suppliers. They say they raise hunting dogs. They don’t
supply laboratories.

Thank you. . .

Senator Moxrowey. In selling or auctioning these dogs, about how
many change hands at one auction?

Mr. Hocax. I would say there are auctions that range from 200
to 500, the biggest one..

Senator MoxroNEY. You mean clogs in onenight?

Mr. Hocawn. Yes.

Senator MoxroNEY. 200 to 5007

Mr. Hoeax, Yes.

Senator MonronEeY. Then they are taken by a buyer or a number of
buyers and removed—probably across another State line; is that
correct?

Mr. Hocaw. That is right. '

Senator MoxroxEY. Then they are sold to the research institution
directly from the buyer who procured them at the auction?

Mr. Hogaw. That is right. Most of them are Pennsylvania-dealers,
the bigger ones, like Dierolf, who supplies New York hospitals and
institutions. Tiley are taken that night and delivered to New York.

Senator Monrowgy. Ts there any paperwork at all to identify these?

Mr. Hocan. None whatsover, Senator. In fact, the entire pro-
cedure is handled by cash. These dealers will show up with as much
as $500 to o thousand in cash—the bigger dealers.

, Se;mtor Moxroxey. The average price of a dog would be how much
then?® '

Mr. Hogaw. It ranges according to size, but they do pay as much
as $10 or $12 for, let’s say, a 40-to 45-pound dog. .

Senator MonroweY. That would be a fulf%grown dog, probably 4
or 5 years of age? . )

Mr. Hocax. Right. . _ : .

Senator Moxrongy.. Do these dogs have to be healthy to be auc-
tioned? Are they so displayed tﬁsat the buyer can identify the
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individual dog or are they so crammed in the crate that the buyer
wouldn’t kmow what he was gefting ?

Mr. Hoean. I think the general rule, Senator, is that if the dog
is alive, he is salable, somebody will buy it. The people who run the
auctions don’t discriminate over whether he is in good. health or not.
They put him up for sale.

Senator Monrongy. Senator Cannon?

Senator CaxnonN. What happens at the ultimate destination? Is
there one buyer for a particular institution? Does the user deal
with a lot of dealers or {mw is that handled?

Mr. Hogaw, The dealers supply several laboratories, or institutions.
The bigger dealers do.

Senator Canxox. I mean in a particular laboratory, do they have
one person designated to do their buying of the research animals?

Mr. Evans. So far as we know they do, but I think there are prob-
ably other people in this room that can give a better answer to that
question than we can.

Senator CaxwoN. Did you have anything further on that?

Mr. Hocaw. No, sir.

Senator MonroNEY. Senator Dominick?

Senator DoMINIcE. No questions.

Senator MoxroxEY. Thank you very much for your very helpful
testimony, Mr. Evans.

Mr. Evaxs. We greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify and
we are very, very, sincerely hopeful that effective legislation will come
out of these hearings.

Mr. McManoxN. Senator Monroney, just one sentence. I mentioned
the dealer who appeared at the House hearings. This was Mr. Michael
Kredovsky of Lone Frail Kennels. In the course of his testimony,
he stated that he supplies 1,500 dogs a week to institutions. I think
that this committee should remember that this is only one dealer in
this entire country who supplies 1,500 dogs a week, which amounts
to 78,000 dogs a year. If wo stop to consider all the dealers in the
country, then we arrive at the tremendous magnitude of this problem.

Thank you, Senator.

Senator MonroxEY. Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Hogan. May
I ask one question. You mentioned in some of your statements that
apparently some humane society employees in -public animal shelters
betray their trust. Is this the bootlegging from the local pounds of
these animals to the dog buyers?

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir. How prevalent this is, we do not know. But
wa know of a pound in Virginia, where the key was in the possession
of a dog dealer. There was a humane society in Long Island where a
new manager was approached by a dog dealer to sell the animals
out the back door. The new man fortunately was conscientious and
when this man came with his truck in the middle of the night, loaded
out every dog and cat in the shelter, the police appeared and that
was the end of that one,

But these are typical of the kinds of things that we run into every
now and then,

Senator MoNroNEY. Does the humane society recognize any dis-
posal of these animals that are lost or abandoned and picked up by
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the municipal pound, to legitimate laboratories; direct to the labora-
tory for research purposes?

Mr. Evaxs. There is some of this in New York State. The Hatch-
Metcalf Act subjects any pound to requisition of its animals by a
research facility.

In New York City, I believe the American Society for the Preven:
tion of Cruelty to Animals serves as an arm of government and per-
forms the pound function. Slightly less than 3,000 animals were
requisitioned by research facilities in the course of the year for which
figures are last published.

Senator Moxroner. Where, from New York?

Mr. Evang, Yes, The ASPCA in New York City furnished under
requigition, I think, 2,162 dogs and 800-odd cats, the total was about
3,000. This is in an area where there are probably four to five times
that many dogs and cats used by research. So that in an area where
there was legal authority to requisition dogs and cats from the pound,
perhaps 20 percent of them were requisitioned and the balance hought
from dealers,

Senator Moxronuy. What happens to the residual number of
animals that are not claimed or given away as pets to children?

Mur. FEvans, The typical humane sociefy is faced with the problem
of humanely putting to death large numbers of animals.

Senator Moxroxsy. Putting them to sleep?

Mr. Evans, Yes.

Senator MoxroxNey. Any further questions?

Senator Cannovx. What is your position with respect to that au-
thority to requisition for legitimate research purposes from a pound ?

M. Evaxs, This will take a couple of minutes, if T may. But it is
a very important question. As I think Mr. Amory peinted out, the
people who support humane societies are trying o do everything they
can to betier the lot of animals. The humane societies, we feel, play
a very Important function in the community. If the humane societies
ars forced by law to become collection depots for laboratories, a great,
great many of the people who presently support the efforts of these
humane societies will cease to do so. They do not believe in this and
they will not support an agency which is in the business of being a
collection depot for laboratory animals.

We think it would be a great loss to our society, our U.S. com-
munities, if the humane movement is crippled by this kind of legisla-
tion. If this were in effect all over the country, I think it would
destroy the humane movement.

Senator Canxorx. Wouldn’t this actually further the purposes that
you are interested in, by having you be able to see that these animals
were handled hnmanely, rather than get into this problem? Wouldn’t
it lessen the problem we are confronfed with here today?

Mr. Evans, Well, T don’t regard it as the responsibility of the
humane movement to see 1o 1t that the animals get to the research estab-
lishments through this channel or through that channel. Whether
animals ate bought from dealers, whether they are bought from in-
dividuals, or whether they are bred or however they may get lto labora-
tories; it is, I'think, the proper provinee of the humane movement to be
concerned that whatever is done is done under reasonably decent and
humane conditions. )
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And further than that, I think the problem goes out of our hands.

Senator Canxon. But on the ndditional point that I raised, that you
didn’t address yourself to, what about the problem here, if the users
for research purposes were able to acquire through this source some-
what of a supply to fill someching of their needs as you have indicated,
20 percent, wouldn’t this tend to reduce this so-called blackmarket,
lut’s say?

Mr. Evaxs. It would be one means of making a reduction in this
bootleg market, this is true. But while we foo] very strongly that
this bootleg blackmarket should be eliminated through proper legisla-
tion, we do not feed that the solution you suggest 1s the acceptable
one.

Senator Caxxox. 1 am not suggesting Lhat as o solution. Don't
put words in my mouth. I am simply asking what your approach
to it is.

Myr. Evans, 1 see, I beg yonur pardon for putiing words in vour
mouth, but 1 hope I have expressed our position on it.

Mr. McManon. May I comment just briefly. Mr. Evans stated,
and 1 think this is extremely important, that in New York only 2,162
dogs were requisitioned from the ASPCA, where they can be obtained
legally by institutions. One institution in New York alone used 8,000
dogs. Why did they not get all of their dogs from the ASPCA? Why
did they continue to pay Pennsylvania dealers $15 to $30 for a dog?

And the reason is very simple, Senator. The average dog that ends
its days in the public pound is just not a good subject for research,
T have run a shelter. The animals that arve turned mm by owners for
desiruction are disensed, or aged, they are not (it subjects. The average
stray that is picked ap 1s diseased or parasite ridden. The reason for
continuing to deal with the Pennsylvania dealers is because the New
York ingtitutions ave getting what they need, vouns, healthly, well-
fed dogs. And this source of supply is just not available in New
York City where they have the tegal right to obtain them because the
animals arve not, as 1 said, good subjects for resenrch. If we consider
this, genilemen, the ASPCA. iook i 273,000 animals, the majority of
which were dogs. New York instiintions which have the legal right
{o requisition took only about 2,100, but yet thev say humane societies
are putting animals to sleep needlessly. That 18 271,000 animals that
were needlesshy put to sleep in New York City, according o their
claims. Why were more not vequisitioned?

Senator Caxxox. 1 think you gave a very good answer to the ques-
tion raised, although that then prompts me to ask another question
of Mr. Hogan. '

In his description of what went on and what some of these dealers
are doing, it sounds to me like they are actually dealing in diseased
and underfed dogs becanse of the facts that they are being very badly
abused by the people whao sell them to them or even buy them from
the dealers. ' :

Mr. Hoasxw. Senator, they pick up healthy pets or they buy from
people who are stealing healthy pets. And many times the large deal-
ers have to maintain holding areas where they have several hundred
dogs. They don’t know cach week how many they are going to sup-
ply. During this period is when they become sick or injured or some-
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t]ﬁmg because they are cuttlng costs. They don’t beliave i m feedmg
them i LR
Senator CANNO‘T Of course, we would certainly - recogmze in the
first instance -if they are dealing in the stolen ets, the' pets would
~naturally be in better shape and be more desirable, let’s say, for re-
search purposes?: ‘ - A
Mr. Hoecars. Exactly. B
Senator CaxwoxN. - T understand that. T think you gave a very goad
" answer to the point that I was as lm trjymg to find oiit here 88 to
what your -position was. '
Senator Moxroney. Thank you very . much. Mr. Evins, Mr. Hogan, -
and Mr. McMahon. We appreciate vour contribution to these hearmgs
(The prepa,red statement of Mr. Hogan follows )| P

During the 6-month penod in Wthh I worked as an undercover agent for’ the
Humane Society of the United States, I saw thousands of animals suffering
cruelly throughout the chain of supply to research institutions. At every level
of operation—from the small, grassroots dealer handling just a few dogs to the
‘big supplier of huge quantities of all species—I1 observed conditions hideous
enough to stagger the imagination. I saw starving dogs fight bloodily over a
little-bread thrown amoeong them.* I saw cats infeeted with enteritis lying un-
heeded in their own feces. I saw piles of dead ‘animals on dog farms,'Some of
the bodies decomposing .while surviving dogs scavengered. for food among them.
I saw -pigeons- stuffed”so tightly into-chges that their bodies bulged bétween the
contaming slats. I witnessed cannibalism among animals and dogs rootmg for
water in scum-ceated containers that were long neglected. 'T'saw dogs and cats
transported, jammed tightly in makeshift panel tracks with no food, water; or rest
throughout-trips lasting as long s 48 hours, I found this cruelty and abuase at
practically every laboratory animal supplier I.investigated and I learned, from
talking with deilers, that such conditions are eommonplace -across the country.

Unless one has actually seen these dealer operations, it is hard to believe how
bad the situation actually is. By and large, people like pets, tend to treat them
right, and cannot visualize the callousness with which animals bound for research
are treated. ¥ew know that the traffic in these animals is a multimillion-doilar
business with greed and profit the motivating factors. It is a business unregu-
lated by effective laws, Federal or State, the combination of fat potential profits
and practically no investment capital attracts the seamier ' elements in -our
society. From what I have personally seen, I can state definitely that the whole
husiness is shoddy, a breeding ground for dishonesty, and that lack of regulation
is the principal caunse of the present, frightful situation. At the same time, the
traffic in animals is well organized in a disjointed fashion with areas of procure-
ment radiating from eommunities where much medical research ig done. I have
found that pet thefts are heaviest in geographical areas where big research
institutions are located but such thefts are widespread and difficult to pinpoint
geographically since so many stolen atiimals are quickly transported out of State.

Few salable commodities {and that is how the dedlers regard the animals they
buy and sell) have as ready a market 2s resedrch animsdls. The demand has
stimulated various methods of procurement, some entirely -legal, -others skirting
or outside the limits of the law. Some dealers purchase dogs and cats from
public pounds, legally in some States, illegally in others. -Many thousands of
animals are acqmred yearly this way. but they still ﬁ]l onlv a small part of
the demand. ’

-- Because household pets are often easily aceesmble unecrupulonq inen who
lmow the value of such animals steal pets and sell them to dog dealers,

Dog dealers purchase animals from anyone, no questions asked. 'Many dealers
‘know they are buying stolen pets but do so because of the great demand. and
becduse these' animals bring higher pmces Pets are we]l fed healthv, and
innoculated, [P

Dealers can buv dogs for $2 to $4 and resell them to. laboratories for 815 to 330.
Individual animals are seldom held over a week and the dealer thus has,constant
demand for more.and more animals.. T estimate, after my actual experiences asa
dog ' degler,” that "at-ledst -half "of - the* animals: sent -to. research [instititions- are
stolen. .
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Desglers purchase many dogs and cats at-animal auctions held throughout the
country. At-these auctions, dogs, cats, rabbits, guinea. pigs are crammed into
every possmle type. of container, I have .seen as many as.six fuu-grown dogs
confined in.a chickeén crate withiout food or-water. Dogs and cats afrive: in-these
crates stacked -one on another, They are often sold by the pound. At Roots
Auction in Mannheim, Pa., I saw_a truck arrive, loaded -with dogs from Ohbio., .
They were quickly: unloaded bid upon by a Pen.nsylvama dealer,~reloaded- into

_his truck, and went on their way. Ijvondered how many lost-dog advertisements

in Ohio would never be answered. These transactions are, by the way, all in
cash—no checks ever change hands, - «— —

Dealers also trade animals with one another. If, for exuample, one dealer is
unable to0 meet his quota in subplying a research institution a call to- another
dealer will usually produce the needed animals.

During the course of my undercover investigations I visited the farm of -
Joseph McGinnis, a dealer from Goldsboro, Md. While there ou the pretense of
purchasing animals, I saw a man.try and fail to sell'a mabgy hound dog to
MeGinnis, 1 followed the man. At an intersection about a half a mile away,
he parked his car. I parked my nucL close to- lum and studied a'road map,*
preténding to belost. . ' -

He had obviously heard part of my conversation with McGinnis as he got oui.
of his cit and approached-me. *“What kind of dogs are you looking for 7’ he asked.

I told*him’ that X was looking for Geérwman shepherds and was baving difficulty
obtaining them. --He asked if I could use some hound dogs. My curiosity aroused,
1 replied that possibly I could. He walked over to his ear, opened the trunk, and
four large hounds came yelping out. The dogs were sick.and emaciated.

This man’s hame is Carl Brown and he was.driving a yellow and grey DeSoto
with Maryland registration plates CV-322. Another dealer told me later that
Brown would “pick up anything he can get his hands on,” Brown hus been seen
with as many as 15 dogs in hig car, a 4-doer sedan. 5

There are dog dealers in the business known as middlemen. They do business
by gathering animals and selling to other deatem or at the animal auctions I have
already mentioned.

These men travel thousands of miles eve1y year purchasmg dogs and Ld.l,‘- from
pounds or-any other possible source.  They won't hesitate to deaitwith aog thieves,
Animals they. procure are sold to other dealers, usually hundreds of miles away
from where the dog ofiginated, U'hese men prefer to stay behind the scenes, reap-
ing their profits from a quick turnover of merchandise. In deing so, they elim-
inate almost all overhead and expenses connected wﬁh the feemng and Lﬂle of
animrals in their posséssion.

The larger dealers, who have du‘ect contact with laboratories a'nd research
intitutions, maintain holding stutions where hundreds of animals are kept. .- As
I have said, conditions at these holding stations are fnght.fu] The attitude of
the dealers is-that as long as an animal iy breathing, it is salable.

I have Attached several of the inost pertinent of my field reports to this report
to the committee, Thése reports are -intended as an exhibit and, becuuse they
ure lengthy, they need not be included in the ' printed record of the.hearing.

In conclusion, I have found that laboratory animal supply dealers use several
diverse tacties to aveid inspections by humane societies and law euforcement
agencies. I would like to list some of these for the record.

1. Holding st€ations are usually located in rural areas well off of main hlghways
They are usually well protected by gates and “no trespassing” signs.

2. Many dealers use vehicles which are registered to nontraceable post office
box addresses. " Many of these vehicles have incorrect hames and addresses
printed on-the door panels, -

3. Almost all shipments of .uumals are made at night or- durmg the early
maorning hours. " s

4. Fals¢ names and aliases are used very frequently by dealers. Asan example,
Jobu Wilkowski, Cryden, Pa,, is never reterred to by name at an auction. He is

'sunply referred to as No. 10. -

5. Dealers, many of whom have been convicted of crueltv do not purchase
animals at auctlons themselves, . In-order to avoid detection by humane socmtles,
they often hire “ffont” men to purchase aninidls for them,

6. Trucks uséd by dealers are -ulmost never recognizable as ammal carriers;
They are camouflaged to appear like produoce or other types of commercial
vehicles. Many dealers use innocent locking camper-type bodies.
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7. Animals purchased by one dealer at an auction are often transferred to
another dealer within 2 miles of the auction grounds. This is done Lo aveid
detection.

8. Dealers often have vehicles registered in other States so that their inter-
state shipments are not as obvious.

9. Dealers who maintain holding stationg are almoqt always listed as breeders
and raisers of hunting dogs rather than as lnboratory animal suppliers.

10. 8maller dealers, and actual dog thieves, frequently carry animals in crates
in their ecar trunks.

FIELD INVESTIGATION REPORT

DaTE; JANTUARY 3, 1965,
To: Frank T. MeMahon,
Investigator: Declan Hogan.
Date of investigation ; November 1 and 2, 1965.
Type of investigation: Dog dealer.
Name and location of party or facility investigated : Bill Nichols. Federalsbarg,
Md. ; Joe McGinnis, Goldsboro, Md. ; Lester Brown, YWhite Hall, Md.

Arrangements had been made with Ralph Blumenthal, a staff reporter of the
New York Times, to accompany me on a routine investigation trip of dog dealers
in Maryiand. His purpose was to gather {irsthand information about the labora-
tory animal supply business in order to publish an article in the Times.

I met Ralph Blumenthal at the Pennsylvania Railroad Station in Wilmington,
Del.. at 10:30 a.m., Monday, November 1, 1865, Ralph immediately stressed his
desire to cooperate.

The first dealer we vigited was Bill Nichols, a tavern owner who supposedly
sells only hunting dogs as a side oceupation. Nichols' tavern and kenncl, which
is on the same property, is located on Highwayw 306 on the cutskirts of Mederals-
burg, Md.

Conditions were very much the same as I had reported after a previous visit.
Lack of foed and water, overcrowded bins, and mixed sexes in the same bins
wereg observed. Iromically though it would require a keen observer to conclude
that conditions were very poor. FEvidentally many of the animals present had
been there only recently. These dogs, therefore, tooked and behaved like normal
healthy animals. Algo, we had the unfortunate experience of arriving at Nichols’
just after a general cleaning of Kennels. 1 suppose he had this done in anticipa-
tion of many custoniers due Lo the opening of the Maryland small game hunting
the following day. However, Lood and waler were not present in any of the dog
bins. 1In faet, Ralph noticed that the only food substance on the entire premise
was a pile of bread crusts.

The worst offense at Nichols was a shed used to house bird dogs. As many as
20 to 25 grown hounds and bird dogs were seen there, They weighed approxi-
maiely 40 to 50 pounds. The shed was no Jarger than G feet by 4 feet. I had
informed Ralph of this before arriving at Nichols to be certain that he got 4
good look,

Nichols was under the impreszion that I was a dog dealer and that I came
to purchase some dogs. Y hnd infroduced Ralph as my helper. I did not buy
any dogs and rejected any animals Nichols showed me as unsatisfactory.

After our original tour of {he kennels [ {0ld Nichols, who iz also the bartender
at the tavern, that I wanted a beer before I looked further for satisfactory
speelmens. I had hopes of getting Nichols to eonverse about the dog business,
I alse wanted to look around again and malke sure Ralph had every opportunity
to obsgerve the premises. Nichols was very reluctanf to converse but did say
that a man from Pennsylvania buys dogs {rom him quite frequently and will buy
anything but a ecllie dog. I explained to Ralph why this man rejected collies
and thereby established the fact that this purchaser is unquestionably a laboratory
supplier. I also pointed out to Ralph that animals that starve here—possilly
for mouths—are evenlually destined for use in research., Thus the dogs used
are very weak specimens.

Nichols’ wife drove in in a recent model (1963 or 19G4) white Cadillac, This
seemedl most unusual for a taverm keeper who, incidentally, charges 25 cents
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for a Budweiser, which could cost him as much as 21 cents. Also, Nichols con-
sumes more beer himself, I estimate, than his customers, The tavern is located
in the wilderness on the outskirts of town. Surely there iz mo incentive for
patrons to travel outto Nichols' tavern.

IFFrom outward appearances an uninformed person would conclude that Nlchols
raises and handles only hunting dogs. Hven if this were so, from an ethieal
business viewpoint, this man should not be allowed to operate. I asked Nichols
if he had any really well-trained deerhounds. I sald I was planning to do some
deer hunting this fall. He said he had an excellent deer dog and that I could
purchase it for $15. I know from expericnce that any profesgionally trained
hunting dog will cost more than $15—pariicularly deerhounds, which can cost
43 much as 2125, Nichols was willing to sell this dog to me in spite of the fact
that I might be returning in the future. Thiz man not only lacks feelingg toward
animals but also lacks simple good business tacties. I'm sure greed motivates
him. Before leaving we again toured the kennels, supposedly seeking good lab-
oratory animals,

While present a recent modcl pickup truck arrived (license No. N.J. KZ 487}
with a dog box in the rear. The driver sold 4 or 5 hunting type dogs to Nichols..
An animal earrier trailer was observed on Nichols' property (license No. Md.
1292 GC). The tag on the Cadillac is G980 KH. Two other vehicles were present,
hoth passenger cars, license Nos, EHE 7294 and CH 6294, hoth from Maryland.

I decided to look up Carl Jirown, a suspected dog thief, who I believe resides
in or near Goldshore, Md. Brown was not present at his usual “hangouts.”

Two other dog dealers are leocated in Goldsboro—Joe Be@innig and Clifford
Hughes, who reside next to each other,

I drove into Joe MceGinnis' yard. He also supposedly sells only hunting dogs-
Joe MeGinnig was net present. I suspect that McGinnis has more of a demand.
than he can supply. He is, therefore, not enger to meet new parchasers, nov will
he readily converse about the laboratory animal supply business.

His father was present but he too was disinterested. I aroused him by im-
medliately purchasing two mixed collie-shepherd dogs, 6 or 7 months old, for §3
each. I then told him I wished to purchase two deerhounds. I wanted to erase
any suspicions the younger McGinnis may have had of me.

I had originally approached the older MceGinnis saying I was looking for cur:
dogs. He said he had only the twe collic-shepherd dags, the ones that 1 bought,
These dogs were in a small chicken erate and when I removed them they could
hardly walk. Their bodies had become stiff from remaining in these jammed
confines for s¢ long.

MeGinnig had about 200 dogs on the premises. Most had separate doghouses
to which they were tied by a very short chain (3 to 4 feet long). About 25 to 30
dogs were chained to stakes in the gronnd where no housing was present. 1 would
estimate that half the dogs were provided with water pans, which were either
empty or filled with filthy water. The others had ne witer or water pans. No
food was ohserved. The ground around the doghouses was covered with feces,
Many of thesc dogs were sick or starving., The rih cages could be seen on many
dogs, perhaps two or three dozen. New Fealand white rabbits were present
which indicated to me that MeGinnis does supply laboratory dealers.

When the older McGinnis said he had no cur dogs I asked if Clifford Hughes,
hig next door neighbor and n known dog dealer, could supply me, He replied,
“"Hughes has been selling exclusively to John Dierolf from Pennsylvania for
years.” ‘This fact was conflrmed by Hughes when I called him a eouple of days
later and tried to establish him as my supplier. He said he sclls everything
he gels to one man. He algo said. “T have no need to =ell to anvbody else.”

The two dogs I purchased at McGinnis' were left at the Baltimore auimal
pound, the nearest shelter, located at 2700 North Calverton Street in Baltimore.
I left these animals at the pound because we were going to spend the night in
northern Maryland so that we could visit Lester Brown in White Hall the next
day. I @id not want the dogs in the truck more than was nceessary.

Ralph and I spent the night in Reisterstown, Md., and left for White Hall at
9 a.m., Tuesday, November 2.

We arrived at Lester Brown’s junkyard and dog kennel shortly hefore 10 a.m.
After a brief discussion with Lester, who was dizpleased with me for not c¢on-
tacting him for the German shepherds he was collecting for me, we foured the
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dog- area 16dking.for .specimens to. purchase: , At this.point-I will eummariye
obgervations made by Ralph and myself while at Brown’s:. . ¢

v 1:5(1) Brown. tried to sell me-&- pointer. .which-was. houned in a small clncken

coop. The animal had a vicious ‘looking :gash on:its hind quartersand»was

violénfly shaking’ with distemper. - Brown remarked that the wciund would heal

in a few days-and the dog would be fit for lsLboratory usge’ o, o4

(2) He also showed us a beagle; blifid in one eye and pus runmng from the.
other., "While Brown wipéd the pus from the, dog 8 eye with 1ts ear, he said
“They wouldn’t. know the difference.”

(3) Several dogs were -enclosed in separate boxes 3 b} 3 feet, mcludmg ar
heautiful, white German shepherd. In or der to- get to these dogs it was neces-.
sary to clunb over a junked automobile. ... .. i T

(4) Dead and half eaten chicken and plgeons were observed in eeveral dog
- cages and around the open doghouses.

'(5) Brown had on his property about "OO dog::, 4 dozen chickens and yevéral
pigs that roam around at will as there is no pen provided for them. . There were,
also two' pories, hamsters, several dozen New Zealand white rabhits, a couple of
wild racoons and several dozen cats hougsed in chicken crates. Many of the:
smaller animals—eats, puppies, hamsters, racoons, ete—were ‘housed in chicken.
crates stacked on.top-of each other with no regard to type of animal. These
were on Brown’s summer porch.® -

- {6) Dirty antomobile wheel discs are used as water, containers for the dogs;
80 percent ‘of these were ‘empty. - No food was seen- except cattle enfrails and a.
sloppy corn mash.that Brown’s wife cooks.,

(7) Brown showed us about 25 dogs, all eurs, which were in ehlcken erates—-
three or four medium size: dogs to a crate.” Brown stated that they had arrived
the ‘night before.

The following is a hst of . random Lacts pertammg to Brown s dog operatlou
These were revealed through conversation with Brown. - B

(1) Brown wag curious to know if I ever had trouble with humane workers
at the animal auctions in Pennsylvania.- I .replied no -apd explained several
diversionary tacties that I supposedly employ while at these auctions. He then
explained how he transfers all animals bought at the-auction to another truck,
before reaching his'final destination. :This, he said, is done only ah’out a mile
or two from the guction grounds,

(2) Brown said he sells to hospltals ané labs in New York When he dehverq
to New York they leave at 2 a.m., and arrive jusi before 6 a.m:; 5 \vhen the 1abs
open They return the same day by 11 a.m.

- {(3) Brown was very much impressed with my truck and- sald ““You shouldn’t
have too much to worry about with that nobody would ever know yon were carry-

ing dogs.”
' (4) Reber "Eennels from Pine Grove; 1’a., had bought 25 dogs from Brown-
yesterday, including -5 Gernian shepherds Brown had picked up for me. :

— . -

To: Frank J, McMahon.
From: Declan Hogan. . ) - o
Date: October I, 1965. : J .
Sub]ect A_mmal trading at auctions.

I arrived at Roots Auction, Manheim, Pa., at 5:30 pm., September 28, 1965.
The following are a list of my observations: -

1. Large truck—John Dlerolf Boyerstewn,: Pa., prmted on door, panel - No
positive identification of Mr. ‘Dierolf, or any of lus workers, wis made by me-
this evening nor did I observe any Ioading. or any other type of actlmty regardmg
this. truck.

2. Large white truck, license No. 1438 HB, \Iaryland +This truck had 10 to.
15 dogs loaded on it at the time I.arrived:at the auction:- Failing to.personally
identify the driver, I followed a man I believed to be him, consequently, over-
heard him bragging to another dog dealer how ‘he eould get $100 for some dogs
he purchased for $25, ‘“Those idiots don’t realize we can get 100 bucks for the
mutis;” This man did not purchase animals' this evening, nor-did I see any.
animals being loaded onto the large white truck. The suspected driver of the
truck watched the dog auction, and only the dog auction, with keen interest.

INTEROFFICE MEMO
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'3 Dog truck—plekup model Reher Kennels, Pedlf'ree Bea“les. printed on door
panel. This dealer bought 15 to 20 dogs, only 1 purebreed,'a beagle, for $13
with certificates. The dealer seemed most concerned about price, rather than-
size. condition, or breed. I wasg unable t¢ determine why a ped1greed beagle
breeder would purchase such dogs.

4. Red Chevrolet, recent model pickup, with large plywood, makeshift, built
back, complefely "enclosed, except for two very small ventilation slots which
were, incidentdlly, closed. The license No. of this vehicle was R 18117, 1964,
Pennsylvania. The man who operated this truck was about 20 years old, re-
ferred to as No. 10 in all his husiness transactions. No. 10 purchased about
20 dogs, 30 cais, several guinea pigs, some rabbits, and 1 goat for $13. These
animals were transported to the truck by two men, one about 35 years old
with one arm, the other about 50, who I suspected to be‘the younger man’s:
father (the buyer). Chicken crates were used to store the animals on the truck,
As wany as four medium sized dogs were placed in one chicken crate. No. 10
scemed to be, from all appearances, an extremely active, frequent buyer at
Roots Auctlon

3. L.arge truck (4 to-5 ton) dark green, wooden slots on baek, impessible to
see into, owned by George Miller, licenze No. T 37-T0B, 1964, Pennsylvania.
‘Miller boughi 30 to 40 dogs, 2 or 3 dozen cats, some guinen wigs, 2 or 3 crates
of pigeons. Miller seems to Le uite active and well known at Roots. @

6. Large truck {4 to 5 fong) dark green, full enclosed back, no ventilation
provided, operated by a man dealing under the name of H. Chrxst ‘He was by
far the most active dealer preseut. He is 50 to 60 years old, heavy set, around
200 pounds, 5 feet 9 inches of height, dark eomplexion, with a completely rotten
set of front lower teeth. The fruck he used had a wooden plack on the right
side that read: H. Christ, Box 217, Marlboro, Ridgefield, Pa. I couldn't read
the license number without being extremely obvious. This man outbid all other
buyers for the choice animals, paying any where from $8 to $14 for medium
gized dogs. He purchased about 50 dogs, poseibly 100 chickens, 20 to 30 cats,
some. guinea pigs, and pigcons.

Truck—pickup, dark green, license No. 'ST033C. This man sold about’ 3
_dozen cats that he had bronght in chicken crates. to the auctioneer.

8. I have reason to believe that a dog desler, Rodney Schreck, is buying animals
at Roots. In the animal auction building there are truck stations designated
for dealers, which have nameplates printed overhead. Another dealer’s name
had been crossed off one of these and written over was Schreck.

FIRLD INVESTIGATION REPORT

Dare: Ocreeer 27, 1965,
To: Frank J. dMchahon. )
Investigator: Declan Hogan.
Trate of investigation : October 4, 1963,
Twpe of investigation: Dog de'ﬂm )
Name and location of party or facility investigated: Lester Brown, "Whife
Hall, Md. .

I approached Lester Brown using H]e same story I had used all thronghout the
Fastern Shore the previous week—nfmelr that I was a dog dealer from Win-
chester, Va.. in desperate need of 10 German shepherds in order to fulfll a labo-
ratory contract. He immediately referred me to his son, John. who lives adjacent
to him on the Brown property. declaring that he, his son. has several German
shepherds, Jobn showed me three German shepherds which were chained to
doghonses, some several hundred yards inmto the junkyard. These dogs had
neither food por water and were extremely emaciated, which was my reason for
not buring them. The majority of Brown's dogs are hounds, beagles, and assorted
breeds of hunting dogs. They are sheltered in chickenhouses and separate dog-
houses direetly in back of Brown’s house. Al his dogs seemed to De suffering
from either hunger, disease, exposure, or just plain fear. One dead dog was
Iring in the road 'in back of Brown’s house. .

I saw approximately 200 {ogs in the kennel area. I could hear dogs barking

_throughout the -junkyard. which occuples almost.3 acres of land. It would be
hard to estimate how many-were strewn throughout the junkyard. At this time-

62317
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John had to attend to some other facet of his business, so I went back to Brown's
house in hopes of striking up a conversation, which I accomplished quite easily.
Brown conversed for about an hour and a half, discussing dog$ dealers, humare
activities. prices, profiis attained, and anything related to the laboratory dog
business. The followi mg is a summary of that eonversation.

.{1) John Dierglf: “biggest dog dealer nround; who fights the humane societies
toe to toe” Dicrolf sells mostly to laboratories and hospitals in New York and

New Jersey, “has the Government behihd hith.” He gets $30 apiece for average

gize dogs. Recently Dierolf has become greatly harassed by humane societies,
which have forced him to find new methods of conducting his business. " He no
longer ouiwardly buys at the auctions in Pennsylvania, but has George Miller

do hlS purchasing at thesé auctions. Brown $avys, that Du,rolf and’ ’\Illler stand’

alongside each other, at the. awetions and pretend not to Know eaeh othér during
the hidding. Browh went on to relate that Miller’s sole activ ity in the dog fiusi-

ness is buying and tr anspcutlng for Dicroif. Miller delivers every Tuetd‘lv m;.,ht.
to Borertown, Pa., where the Dierolf keunels are located’ According éo Brown,

Wayrne Fenton and Dierolf's daughter, Riuthie, are managing the Di(_:'rolf Kennels
due to Dierolf’s present illness. In the past Brown has dealt with Dierolf, but
due to humane nctivities in.the aren. Dierolf ‘has restricted his business with
Brown fo an oceasional pickup late on Sunday night (12 p.ni. to 2 a.m.}.

(2} Brown stated that he knows Joe MeGinnis and Clifford Hughes quite well, .
. but does not deal with them becanse, according to brown, their dogs are not up’

to his standards.
(3) Cari Brown, o’ maj; I had met the previous week in Goldshoro, Md., at Joe
McGinnis’ kennel, was méentioned as a person who picks up U‘anything he can get

his hands on.” He sells to Hoghes and McGinnis, The previous Monday Carl

Brown visited Lester in White Hall. Lester Brown had, at this.time, several car
dogs which he was going to shoot beeause they were ethacinted and sickly, repre-
senting no salable valne. Carl Brown asked for the dogs, saying he could =ell
them to Hughes or McGinnis and they could split the profit. Lester, happy to be
rid of the animals, agreed, and told Carl to keep whatever he received for the

dogs. Carl Brown loaded his car, a 4-door sedan, with as many dogs as he could'

possibly carry—according to Lester maybe 12 to 15 dogs.

(4) Lester Brown asked if I knew William Miller, Mike frofi- Lone Tr.ul
Kennels, Ron Newton, or George Miller, all men that he had dealings with.
Reber Kennels was mentioned. as a, dealer who is becoming increasingly more
active. He indicated that Mike Kredovsky and Reber arc closely associated.
Brown spoke dispar‘lfringly about the activities of hunane socleties, saying that
they were causing him to lose much of hiz ambition toward the dog business.
He explained that he had curtailed much of his activity with cur do"s He went
on to say that for years he had a contract of 315,000 to $20,000 yearly volume
with a Baltimore hospiial, bat no longer had their trade.” Three years ago Brown

suflered a business loss of $1.500 owed to him by Zoological World-Wide, Inc., of

Arlington, Va., when they were forced out of business. 1 askedl Brown why-he
had extended =0 much credit to the firm. He replied it was not ufusunal, and
that was about the monthly volume that he conducted with this company.

(i}) DPresently Brown is awaiting the arrival of a Dr. Percy from a local Baiti-
more hospital, he did not know the name of the hogpital, to Ile"'Otl‘lfe a new
conrr‘u:i

(G) Brown was extremely interested in conducting' husiness w;th me, and
even offered to transport dogs to my nofexistent Winchester, Va., residence.
Brown claims he ¢an obtain any nunber of German shepherds requested. The
following is a price list which we arrived at affer zome squahbling.-

. [Three- tn four-yvear-old healthy German shepherds, $25 each.
. Fifteen tn twenty-five pounds, mixed breed, $4 each. .
" Tywenty-five to fr)rfy pounds, $7 each. . . -
. Over 40 poumnls; £10 to $12 each, R
Registered heagles, $30 each,
. Registered Beagle pups, $17.50.

Brown told me thal he owns. a car registered in Peansylvania:for earry mg in
that State. While al. Brown’s 1 witnessed an act of cruelty. Brown had on his
porch several crates of pigeons alongside crates of wild racoons. The racoons
were reaching through the crates and were.eating the pigeons alive. All during
my visit with Brown there was a truck with an aluminum camper on the back,
license plate 2187 EP, Maryland. loaded with beagles.- . Also present, a 1054
Plymouth, license pl‘tte Pennslyvania R 20864,

@HUQ&*
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FILLD I\"ESTIGATION RLPORT

o DiTE Jaxuary 4, 1966,
To; ¥rank J. McMation.
Investigator: Declan Hogan. , . et
Date of investigation: November 12, 1960
Type of investizgation: Dog dealer. ,
Name and loeation of party or facility 1mest1gated Lesrer Brown, White
Hall, Md.

Bob Ruben, a CBS telenslcm produce1 of documentarv shows, had explessed
to Frank Mcdahon, director of field services of the HEUS, a ‘desire to docu-
mentate infermation corapiled by the HSUS concerning dognaping and its over-
whelming connection with the laboratory animal supply business.

© It was suggested that Ruben accompany me on a routine visit to the holding
property of a typienl dog dealer so that Ruben could observe the appalling and-
inhumane Kenneling of animals, which were eventually. gent to'labs and hos-
pitals throughout the couniry. Ruben had requested permiszion to record on’
film these outrageous conditions and it-was left to my discretion whether it would.
be possible.

1 met Bob Ruben late in the afternoon of Frldav November 12, 1965, as he had
difficulty reaching my appointed rendezvous at White Hall, 3afd. Ruben had been
instructéd to wear old work clothes. Because it was late and already getting.

.

dark, we discussed briefly the feasibility of shooting film and the method of .

approach to be used while confronting Brown or any of his employees.. It wwas-
decided that Ruben was to be my helper because 1 was: planning to “attend’ a
Penn%y]\ ania auction thit evening and'I almost always hired 2 man to accompany
me when I'go to these auctions. Becauge White-Hall is on the way to the auction
I 'thought I might stop by and purchase some dogs, Ruben wis to remain silent
and only use the camera if and when I so directed. e was wearing my heavy-
navy jacket because it wwas much easier to conceal the l(rmﬂhmeter camera, We
then proceeded to Lester Brown s junkyard.

Upon arriving on his premises I learned from his wife that Brown was not
present but that he shonid be. returnifig’ shortly. This was good for us. Brown
had always accompamed me while inspecting his dogs. HlS wife had seen me
on several .occasions and therefore had no reservations abont me. It was quite
simple then to obtain permission from heér to walk about the premnises unescorted,.
and supposedly in search of geod laboratory specimens, There were sever al’
workers present but they, too, had seen ine before and were under the impres-'
sion that I was a dog dealer who conducted -business with Brown quite often. .
Thus, I had their approval too. It should be pointed out that it is a general rule.
among do‘f dealers that nobody, even other dog dealers, is ever allowed to snoop._
a10und the holding property of a dealer inescorted.

< Conditions were particularly repulsive this day, much worse than T had ever
seen here hefore.

Ruben was able to Ahoot film of most of the wndmous I will descnhe I stood
guard while he filmed: He used m¥ truck; doghouses, and chicken coops for cover.
Prior to coming to Brown’s I had lnfurmed Ruben of the consequences of bemg
discovered filming on ‘Brown's property. That, and the presence of several ém-
plovees roaming abont the property, induced Ruben to be exceptionally nervous,

‘Dead chickens, pigeons, and catfle entrails were strewn on the ground in the
doghouse area, which appeared to be the only food for the dogs. A preghant’
bitch tied to a doghouse was eating the carcass of a dead calf. All that remained
of the calf was i,ts bone struecture and intestines. Several sick and injured dogs
I- had seen on prior visits were o'b=erved to be in o worse condition. An injured
hound with an open weund on it$ hind guarters that had now become infected
was still being kept in the same chicken coop with other dogs. The chiicken oo
was 6 feet long by 334 feet-wide by 3% feet high and contained as many as eight’
full-grown 40- to 30-pound dogs. Dogs in this coop could not lie down without
l¥ing in their organi( wiistes, A white German shepherd, reported weeks earlier,.
wag gtill housed in a 3- by 3-foot wooden box which wag inaccessible hecause of
junked automoblle surroanding the box. In another box’ next fo the German
shepherd was a mixed breed dog that had an infection on-its stomach the size of
a howling ball—a truly grotesque sight. In general, the doghoui:e facilities were
fitthy dirty. Dogs: practle‘lllv live in mud and feces which is allowed-to pile up
ontside their-doghouses, ~ Ov ererow ding in chicken coops used as houses for the
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animals is the general rule. 3Males are with females:and dogs of all sizes mix
together, I .have never seen substantial food and clean water here. Auto hub-
i caps are used as water containers and they are usuallv empiy or [)"iI'tlﬂl]V ﬁlled
with dirty, greenish water.

That evening I accompanied Ruben and his wife to & dog auctlon in P‘phrata.
Pa. Unfortunately we arrived too late to witness the purchasing of animals.
However, Ruben had the opportunity to watch some dog dealers loading . trucks.

Dog dealers present were Bod Gamble, White fruck, license 1438 HE, John
Diernif, and Henry Christ, Marlboro, N.J., No. 10.

. FIELI) INVESTIGATION RETORT )
DaATE: JANUARY 13, 19G6. .
To: Idale Hylton.
Imeqt:gfxtor Declan Hocran
Date of investigation: October 13, 1963.

Trpe of investigation : Dog dealer.
Name and 10Lﬂt10n of party or facility investigated: Lester Brown, White Hall,
Md.

. Upon request, of Dale Hyltun field representative of the HSIJ 8, I will endeavor
to describe in further detail particular obzervations reported as a result of a
field investigation.of Lester Brown, White Hall, Md., October 13, 1965.

(1) I saw a beagle lying on the road near the dog kennels, but because
of circumstances I could not inspect the.carcass for a cauge of death The hody
seemingly was not marred, no physical mortal wound was present, whieh would
indicate that, death occurred due to internal reasons such as starvation, disease,
et cetera.

{2} The three German shepards I saw on this visit were extremely emaciated.
The ribs on all three animals could be counted with no difficulty, (erman shep-
herds possess a very thick, heavy coat and do not easily display their bone strue-
ture. In my opinion, these animals wera starving to death.

(3) While present at Brown’'s we_conversed in the kitchen, next to a4 summer
porch. On the porch at this time were crates filled with pigeons stacked about
" 5 feet high. Alongside these crates were others loaded with wild racoons, The
racoons had no difficulty reaching across into the pigeons’ crates, clawing them
to death and then devouring them while some were still alive.

Senator Moxroxey. Our next witness is Dr. Maurice- B. Visscher,
preqlclent of the National Society for Medical Research, and head of
the Department of Physiology, College Medical Sciences, -the Uni-
versity ‘of Mipnestota.” Dr. Visscher will be accompanied by Dr.
Lowell White, assoclate dean of the School of Medicine of the Uni-
versity of Washington.

“We appreciate very much, Di. V 1sscher, }ou and Dr. White' coming

to this hearing and we will be glad to lm'e you testify.

STATEMENT OF DR. MAURICE B. VISSCHER PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
SOCIETY FOR MEDICAL RESEARCH

\TI“SCHER. Mr. Chairian aqd lad1es and Uentlemen ~ Before
begmnmg my prepared testimony, in viewof the “fact that there lias
been reference to the extremely had conditions in the. quarters and
facilities-of dealers in some parts of the country, I thought it would
be appropriate for me to pass around a photograph of two dealers’
facilities in the State of Minnesota: Because 1 think there is much to

be said with regard to the great variability in facilities in different -

dealers’ quarters.

Reference was made, for e;ample to the plcture=, tha.t have ap-
peared in Life magazine on F ebruary 4; and it is certainly true that-
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Life magazine was able to-find one very, very reprehensible facility
in which animals-are being kept. And yet, this is not a typical sort
of situation.. We feel very strongly that one of the points that the
Congrress should pay attention to is that one can find scalawags in
almost any business. And you gentlemen have the problem. of de-
ciding whether the frequency with which such misbehavior occurs
warrents the kind of drastic solution that some people are urging
upon you to accomplish. L '

A great denl has been said about the terrible facilities in labora-
tories. And merely because this point has been raised, I want to pass
around again, if I may have it done, some pictures of the realities in
the housing facilities for animals at the University of Minnesota, in
which I work, in order to make it plain that these conditions are not
universal. And, in fact, they are atypical.

T will have some other remarks to make in connection with some of
these charges in the course of my presentation of my formal statement.

Now, T may say that the National Society for Medical Research
whieh I am representing here is a’large umbrella organization, com-
prising its membership some 1,100 organizations that are concerned
with medical research, teaching, and related biological activities. It
~ promotes the humarie treatment of animals just as well as it does the

conditions which it believes will be favorable for the promotion of
scientific progress. o E ' .

At the present time, the NSMR is temporarily spending most of its ..
energy in public education combating the effects of the circulation of
misinformation and I wounld say ha.lrf-truths, by what I am afraid we
have to call the so-called humane societies, which I believe are more
truly animal protectionist societies, a

You have just heard Mr. Evans, for example, say that the humane
movement, is not concerned about helping to see to it that supplies of
animals for research of human value will be adequate to the needs
of the community. The members of these societies who are most
concerned , - ’ :
. Senator Macxuson. Dr. Visscher, are you reading from your state-
ment now ? ' _ -

Dr. Visscrer, Yes, I am. : . B

Senator Macxusox. We will put. it in the record in full, if you want
to skip any part of it. But we will put your entire statement in the
record. o '

Dr. Visscuxr. All right,-thank you. - :

NSMR, however, in addition to being what we consider to be a
humane society, is particularly concerned about human welfare, and we
of course, are thinking not in terms of what is particularly useful or
convenient for the scientists, we are thinking in terms of what wiil he
in the public interest. ' -

' Now, I do want to read precisely from. the top of the second page:

The NSMR welcomes an-opportunity to present_its. views as to
. the featnres of S. 2322 and 8. 3059 which should be amended if legisia-
tion intended to prevent pet stealing and to provide for humane-care
u_:)f animals entering Interstate cominerce is not to damage the national
interest. 'We are confident that the Congress looks to biologists to
counsel it concerning the consequences:-to be expected from the enact-
ment of legislation tonching human welfare through science. Be-
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cause of certain-fundamental defects in'the bills as they now stand
we urge your consideration of amencinentsin line with bills introduced
into the House of Representatives by Congressmien Nelsen, Fraser, and
others, and which may be 1ntr0duced into the Seu‘ite by the time of
these hearings. -

May T ennnerate the provisions of S. 322 which the N SMR b(,he\ s
should be-amended to bring its provisions in line with the public in-
terest? Section 2(g) defines a “dealer” in such a way that a bona fide
owner of one surplus dog or cat counld:not sell it for ultimate use in a
laboratory withont first ob’mmmg a llcensc hom the Secretary of
Agriculture.

We consider this to be a ver v unport‘mt defect because at an institu-
tion like our own, 50 percent of animals are acquned throu fh dealers

L rmers 111
the community around the Twin. Cities: - |

Senator Magxusoxn. T\'nu]d Ihar, he generully true of daborafories |
other than vours? -

Dr. Visscarr. It is true in many locatmns

Sexntor MacxusoN. Would that he tlue out in our S‘[‘lte"

Dr. Warre. Yes.

Senator Macxusox. .Uoout 50 percent are brought in bv theu‘ indi-
vidnal owners? . - -

Dr. Vissciuer. That isn’ 't what I said, Mr. Senator. I said 50 per-
cent-of our animals are pu1chased by dealers f] om f‘u"m and other real
owners

" Senator MagNuson. How doyou 1\110\\' ﬂnt"

< Dr. Visscner. Well '

Semtm Maenuson. This is the whole problem I gather

Dr. Visscrur. It 1s the problem.

Senator Macduzow. T lmve no doubt they tell you that, but how do
we Jmow that?

" Dr. Visscuer. Well, we hm’e in the past 15 years pumhmsed and
obtamed from pmmds approximately a hundred thousand dogs.
About 50 percent from dealers and about 50-percent from the pounds
Our kennels are open to the public at all times.

Senator MaeNusow. Yes.

“Dr, Visscamr, Our business office at the university 111\'est1g‘1tes the
finances and other characteristics of every person from whom we buy
an animal. Xt is & rule in our institution that no animals are bought
except from dealers who have been investigated as-to theit financial
relmblhty and as to any pOSSlb]e criminal record. .« -

- In addition, representatives of our own veterinary staff, plus fre-

quently, repr eSentatives of the Minnesota [lumane Assocmtlou inspect
the prémises of every dealer from whoti we bhuy 'meals at Jeast three
times a year.

Senator Maexusox. In other words, what you are trymtr to say is
that - institutions such as yoiurs and-there are many throuorhout “the
countrv try to deal with what Tou hope are 1e<T1t1m'Lte de‘tlels ¢

<"Dr. VISSGHER. Yes, sir.* - S

" Senator \L\G\*Usov All right. - \Vou_ld you dezil with 1lleg1tinmte
dealers? S : ' B

-*Dr. VtssonrR No, we Wouldn t.
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Senntor TMAG\USOV \Vell then it they :Lre not, 1]]eg1t1mate why
would they worry about d- law o

Dr. Viss¢HER. ‘.Vell we are not worryving about-a law.

Senator Macxusow. If thev are legitimate, this law wouldu’t’ ‘bother
them at all.

. Dr. Visscuer. Yes, it would dry up a great share of their source
of supply.

Senator MaeNTsoN. Ob, that 1s exactly the point.

" Dr. Visscuer. No, no. "Allow me, sir, according to the provisions
of the bills that we are discussing todzw it would be illegal for a
farmer to sell one dog to a dealer, without that farmer hfwmcr s hcense
from the Secretary of Agrlcultule

Senator Doaixtox, Now, Professor, all T have to do on that 1s just
to interrupt you to show subsection (0‘) here, which refers to dogs and
cats in plurals and dealers that have got to be selling dogs and cats for
research purposes,

Dr. Visscier. May I ask which section you are Jooking at?

Senator Doarrwick. Subsection {g) of 5. 2322,

Dr. Visscrer. Are you looking at S. 30597

Senator MaeNosow. 1\0. we are looking at the b111 we have be{me
us, S. 23929,

Dr, Vissomer. I haveit here. Let me see if I can

Senator Canwown. That is the very'section that the w 1t;11ess was ]ust
‘addressi ng himself to in his written statement—2{g).

Senator Dosrxicx. That is right. T,

Dr. Visscurr. Wonld yon give me the page again? '

. Senator Dominick: Page 3 subsection (g). :

"Dr. V ISSCHER. "Yes. -

"The term * dealer” means any person who for compensation or profit delivers
for t.mnsportatmn transports, boards, buys, or sells dégs or cats in commerce
for reqe‘u'ch purposes,

‘But we are informed by our legal ‘idVlSBI'S that since it 1110111des
fha words “or gells” with the preposition “or” m it, it includes the
faimer who sells one animal. .

. Now ag a matter of fact, if I ma,v be per mltte,d to do g0 at this time,
I would like to suggest t,hmt you consider the wording that has been
introdnced in H. R. 13406

‘Senator . MAG\'USOL We don t hfne the House bills over hele, but
there are several.

“Dr. Vissouer, But there are Senate bills of some sort, that will,
1 undelst;md contain this wording, in which this same thouorht this
same prov mon, is handléd as follm\s “The term dealer ]]’le."l]lS any
pel son who for profit transports or buys and sells dogs and cats.”

Senator Macxuson, You suggest, that i in page 2 of your statement.

.Dr. Visscezr. 1 snggest this.

Senator Miexuson. E@ub‘atl‘lmng the word “and” for “or.’

... Dr. Visscaer. 'That is correct. " And eliminating one word in your
expression._on your page 3, itemi {g) “for compensa,tmn or profit,”
because 1f vou include the word “compenswtlon you will melude
11011})101“11; organizations sich hs umane societies thaf are now provid-
ng anintals to research institutions under what T believe to be perfeitly
1pprop11afe and well controlled conditions. They Are not ma]nng
profit, but they are obtaining compensation.

A
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Senator Macxusox. Such as the city pound and places like that?

Dr. Visscurr. Well, yes. That is correct. - They get compensation.
And it isn’t only city pounds. There are some humane soclety
shelters that are doing this. In other words, we have.these very
specific suggestions to make on this score. :

. Renator Macxusox. We appreciate that. It has been my experi-
ence in Congress that no bill has ever been passed éxactly the way
it was introduced. That is why we have these hearings.

Dr. Visscuer., Well, we are very grateful to'you for your listening
to us on these points, which are small points. _

Senator Maexuson. I am glad you get right to the point and tell
us what vou think on the bill itself. . '

Dr. Visscaer. This is right. Now, as I would say, this provision
would make it virtually impossible for real dealers who buy and sell
from farmers or other owners of small animals to carry on. Because
the way the word is defined, in the bills, it would make it illegal for
any farmer to sell one dog. :

Nenator Maexusox. To a dealer!

Dy, Visscrrr. To a dealer.

Senator Macxuson. Not to you?

Dr. Visscuer., Well, we are not going about the business of collect-
ini and selling, -

senator Macygsox. I want to make that clear, to a dealer.

Dr, Visscaer. Yes. In other words, we urge that you change the
wording to read “buy and sell” in order that it should cover real deal-
ers and not completely dry up the supply of animals from bona fide
owners. . ,

We have another important point on page 3, and that is the in-
clusion of the word “compensation” because it would make transfer
of ‘animals without profit but. with compensation for costs incurred
from legally operated pounds illegal without a Federal license.
Pounds are unc{er police control and inspection and there can cer-
tainly be no question of theft of pet animals in them. As to humane
care there should again be ho necessity for Federal control. We hope
that the pounds are being properly run.

Furthermore, the inclusion of section 2(f) seems superfluous as to
regulation of interstate commerce unless it is.necessary in order to
maintain records of purchase in order to complete a cham of evidence
of theft of an animal. Likewise section 3 has wide ranging possible
implications outside the scope of the intended law, at least as far as
we understand the major intent of the bill. Qther proposed legislation
which 13 now before the Congress would place responsibility for setting
up standards, and enforcing compliance, for the housing and care of
laboratory animals in medical science under the control of the Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare. It would seem improper to
have two executive agencies charged with the same responsibility. If
section 3 and other references to regulation of housing and care in re-
search facilities are to be retained in S. 2322, we would strongly urge
that there be also an authorization for appropriation of funds for im-
provement of facilities for housing of animals and for training for.
animal care. It is our considered opinion that lack of funds is the
prime reason for less than optimal facilities and care in some Jess well-
supported laboratoriés in the United States..- If laboratories were to
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be closed abruptly, for example in private hogpitals; the public interest
would be eritically harmed;because the tiaining of many yowig physi-
cians and surgeons is going on in such hospitals. It is these physicians;
I .might remind-you; Who are responsible for the 99-percent survival
rate of wounded men who are in hospitals in Vietnam. Also, some
financially poorer schodls.and colleges are now equally in need of funds
to bring their animal facilities up-to the standards wlich we ‘ould
like to see prevail. ) . L

The references in section 10 to *sale at public auction or by weight”
appenr to us to be unnecessary:in achieving.the objectives of humane
care and deterrence of theft. You had quite a little- discussion of
public auctions. T would like to'add this, in Minnesota public live-
stock auctions are- fully coritrolled by an officer-veterinarian of the
State livestock sanitary board, who has complete authority. He ex-
amines animals medically, and satisfies himself as to ownership and
the auction cannot go on until he has done so. To close off this source
of supply of dealers would surely hamper medical research. Further-

.anore, there appears to be no reason why selling “by weight? shoutd be

offensive. Large animals cost more to raise and they are essential for
soms types of study. Why should owners not receive greater com-
pensation? In other words, section 10 should either be deleted or
modified so as to permit purchase at auctions when they are officially
supervised, and also to permit selling by weight, '

We recommend, gentlemen, that if legislation to curb stealing of
dogs and cats be passed, it should deal with such theft for any pur-
pose. Actually there-is reason to believe that thett of hunting and
racing dogs and registered animals may be as prevalent as stealing
for resale to laboratory suppliers. We are unalterably opposed to
theft of animals for any purpose and we believe that dogs and cats
stolen for other purposes arve today blamed frequently unjustly upon
the laboratory animal dealer. In Minnesota we have purchased 40,000
dogs in' 15 years. QOur kennels arve open to the public. No single case
of theft has been noted. We have in a number of instances had
people reclaim dogs that have passed through pounds. '

‘Senator Macwuson. Let me ask you this, purely for information.
You have a number of dogs now, in your kennels for research. When
the research reaches completion and the dog is still there, what do you
do with the dog then?

Dr. Visscuer. Well, it depends upon
__Senator Maexusox. I mean he may have a longer lifespan left.
What do you do with him?

Dr. Visscuer. Well, some dogs have served in a number of
experiments. : ' '

enator Magnuson. Yes; but supposing you are through with a dog.

Dr. Visscuer. If we are really through with the dog, unless there 1s
someone who happens to want to have that dog as a pet, these dogs
are humanely and painlessly put to sleep.

Senator Macxuson. Regardless of the dog’s age?
© Dr. Visscurr. Well, if the dog is useful for another experiment, of
¢ourse, he is used. e .

Senator Macxusox. I am not saying that. What I am trying to
say 18 when you are through with hum

Dr. Visscusr. We are rarely through with an animal,
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Senator Mag~uson. All right. '

Dr. Visscerr. Until it h"LS been used, so no,one would want it as
a pet.

gzmtor Masexuson. How many of the 40,000 1 in 15 3311‘5 were put
to death?

Dr. Vissciier. May I ask you to repeat the questlon?

Senator Maexuson. How many of the 40,000 that you pm chased in
15 years were put to death ?

Dr. Vissoxer. T would say probably almost all of them.

Senator Magwuson. Almost all of them?

Dr. Vissorr. Right.

Senator Maenxuson. But there are some dogs and animals that the
experiment continues until they die a natural death; isn’t that correct?

r. Visscamr, That is correct.
Senator Macxuson. But almost all of the 40, 000 are . o-one?
- Dr. Visscrer. That is correct. .
- Senator Magxusox,. Regardless of their age? . '

Dr. Visscuer. Yes; I would say so. :

Senator Macwusox. All right. Thank you. ;

Dr.-Visscaer. Now, we behe\ a, Senator Magnuson, and gentlemen,
if modified in the ways suggested, S. 2322 would accom tilsh a bar
to pet thievery, insure humane treatment by dealers, and. would not
harm the public welfare. But.you will note that. we have suggested
that it be made to cover interstate commerce m dogs and cats to
be used for any purpose. Beciuse we are of the opinion that there
is at least as likely to be important theft of animals that are stolen
for ultimate use for other purposes as there.is for use in laboratories.
We do.not deny for an instant that there may.be some theit of
animals fhat go into laboratories. On the other hand, our own-experi-
ence with 40 000 dogs purchased without a an‘le case in whieh am
owner has 1dent1ﬁecl “his animal in our labor aborles and most: of them:
come from relatively nearby, we cannot accept the charge that this,
1s o very frequent occurrence. .

Now, in 8. 3059 we.consider there ave 111am more grave defects.

Senator Macnwson. I wish you would read that staterent on page
5, the top statement. T think that is very. important to us. -

Dr. Vissorrr. We believe if modified in'the ways suggested, S. 2392
would accomplish a bar to pet thievery, insure. humane treatment
by dealers, and would not harm the pubhc welfare. .

Senator Maexuson. Thank you.

Ir. Visscuer. This is our opinion, " But wnth S. 305‘) we wou]d'
consider many more changes would have to be.made. Tn the ﬁrst
place, it includes dealers 1 dead as well as of live animals and, in
the second place. it includes inspection and certification of 'dealers
who are concerned with more than 250 identifiable species of animals,
from .the lowest vertebrate forms to the highest vertebrate forms.
And there are literally thousands, many, thousands of, if you want to
deﬁne 1t that way, dealers in such laboraiory animals. .

In the-first place, there hus never been so far as I know, a sugges-
tmn that ‘any of these animals have been involved in thievery. In
the second p]ace, we have no evidence plesenfed up to date, af least,
that such animals as frogs, turtles, snakes, lampreys, fishes, and so
forth, are maltreated by. dealers. We consider thati the inclusion:of
the entire range of verf ebrate animals would make any such legisla-

+




ANIMAL ‘DEALER - REGULATION- 69

tion absolutely unworkable :md we consider it to be absoiutely
UNIecessary. t

Before 1 close, T want to ask that you listen to Dr. Lowell “'lnte
from the Unlvelslty of ‘Washington, College of Medicine, where he
is an associate dean, and an assoclate professor of neurosurgery, and
has been in charge of the animal vivarium so that he may say some-
thing before you start questioning us in more detail about some of the
prob blems that would arise in the State of Washington. -

Senator Macxuson. Dr. White, we are g]ad to have you here and we
are 4rlac] toheal from you. S

STATEMENT 0F DR. LOWELL WHITE CHAIRMAN ANIMAL CARE
COMMITTEE, UNIVERSITY OF. WASHINGTOI\T

-Dr. Warme. 1 would like to. correct the record, ho“ever I was
chairman of the vivariumn committee of the hefr.ILh sciences and not
the director. At the present time I am chairman of the University
of Washington Animal Care Comnuttee, which is a. univer 51tv
responsibility. ;

g) nator Maenveon. 1 know the school well. - And IT- hfwe he]ped

consm"lel ably to some degree to getting research grants for it. -
: Waire, We cert,un]v appreciate it. I wish to e\press my
app1 euatlon for being able to speak to you today, concerning the pro-
posed legislation to control pet stealing. TIn the inferest of ble\rltv,
I would Iike tolimit niy remarks to five points. -

First. 1 think there is a need for legislation to protect the owners
of cats and dogs from having their pets stolen for any-reason, par:
ticularly for pr rofitable gain. "I am sure the majority of the scientists
and educators decry any un]‘m ful method of dealmg w 1th rese‘uch
purposes. :

Second.’ There does not, {Lppe’lr ‘ro be any factual datm to mdmate
that the majority. of stolen:pets are being used for research.or experi-
mental purposes. It has been the concern of our institution as with
most others, that all animals used in research be acquired by lawful
means and careful controls be enforced to assure this is-indeed the
case. Over the last 20 years at our institution, despite careful checks;
only three animals have been identified as misplaced pets..-. Tvwor wele
returned to their owners and one animal was left with us at the owner’s
request. These animals were acqmred from pounds or. huma,ne
societies.

‘Third, Our observ. atlons tend to indicate that other areas f01 com-
merce in stolen pets' may exist as implied by the magnitude of- the
problem suggested by others. Why then is the use of ammals for

. research speclf‘ cally singled out in the legislation hefore you? * - .
- Fourth. During fhe course of the year 1965, we used 50,000 rats
and mice in our on-going research problem.  Records control on. this
numper of .small expeumentql animals would place an extensive bur- -
den on our institution and other similar ones. In my opinion, the
major concern to which these bills should be directed is the stealing
- of cats and dogs. 1 support legislation directed at this,concern
strongly and feel that the ritent of the legislation would be. fu1ﬁl]ed
if we werelimiting it to these species. -
Fifth. The definition of the dealer as one who buys or sellswould.
" materially affect farmers, who are often requested by laboratories to
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sell ‘a:single sheep or pigifor specialized research projects. » In many
cases, the need for a specific license to sell such an animal to institu-
tions conducting research would prevent this type of transaction, im-

peding the progress of research and-limiting the marketifor farniers
who ordinarily don’t conduct business in-thisarex. v+ . ¢ -

-:All'reputable and recognized institutions and organizations engaged
in the use of animals: for research and biological teaching must main-
tain accepted standards of humane care and handling that is required
only by -lawful means. Enforcing these standards should not be ac-
complished and directed at the supply of animals. Senator Magnu-
son’s bill, S, 2322, would effectively accomplish the control of the al-
léged major pet stealing problém by limiting thé-animals coicerned
to cats and dogs. . With theé minor modificitions of .the definition of

Tk

~dealers to one engaged in the business of supplying animals by buying

and selling for profitable .gain, and:the deletion of emphasis on re-
search and experimentation by cirecting the emphasis on all forms of
sale and transport of stolen cats and dogs, I believe this much needed
legislation can be-supported enthusiastically by those engaged-in the
medical research. Thank you. '
© Senator MacNuson. Well, doctor, we appreciate your statement
very much. And I am glad both of you ealled attention to this in
the bill, on this “buy or sell.” It should probably be “buy and.sell.”
We can make such changes so as to make the bill an effective work-
ing thing toward the objective which we are trying to have, and still
not hinder medical research.. . -+ . - ; : oo

T am sure that no one’on this committee has ever suggested that
institutions such as the University of Minnesota and.the University
of Washington are deliberately engaging.in traffic of stolen pets and
things of that kind. Theére may be some bad examples, it is true,
but I suspect that you try in your research, in fact I know you do, to
be as humane as is consistently possible with animals. -

As a matter of fact, I understand some of you get a little attached
tothem. Is.that correct? - S o -

-Dr. Vissorrr: That 1s cortect, Senator Magnuson,
- Senator MaeNTsox. - You are not cruel or inhuman; you get a little
attached to them, T . L '

- Dr, VisscHER. We do become attached to them. Many of them are
taken home as pets and this accounts for practically all of the animals
that:are not actually sacrificed. - - : : '

Senator MaexTsoN. Yon don't want my dog, do you ?

-Dr. Visscaer. We would certainly make every effort to avoid get-
ting anyone’s pet. _ o T

enator MacyusoN. She wvould bite you. o :

Dr. Visscurer. May I add one point to what you were just saying,
Senator? . B :

Senator Macxuson. Yes. '
- Dr. Visscaer. It is qnite important that the bill as drawn ghould
not make it difficult to obtain animals from pounds. And the word
“eompenszation” in that definition of dealers——- '

Senator Maexusox. I know what you mean by that.

Dr. Visscuer, It is sométhing you must look at. Because we are of
the opinion that this would greatly complicate our:acquisition of
animals from pounds that would otherwise be uselessly destroyed.
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And it.is our real hope-that we .can actiually’ obtain:some benefit from
‘the legislation that we are’ recommendlnw that you would produce. -
" Senntor MaeNTSOX. Well, T am glad ﬁlat you take that ipproach.
‘Because I don’t think that you folks want to see this traffic £0 OlL
thmk you wonit.want to deal with it your self if you knew about it

Dr. VisscuEr. You are quite right. ' Théie is one thing I wolld like
to call attention to. The National Society for Medical Research is
1ooked upon by some peoplé as just an. anti-unti-viviseetion. society.
“This is far from the trath.:-A few.years ago,sve had a national con-
ference on the legal environment of medicil science broadly speaking,
including ail aspects 'of medical scienices. And we are concerned with
‘the development of humane mechanisms. We were largely responsible
for the setting up of the American Association for Creditation of
Laboratory Anmnl Care, Wlnch we believe is- golig to play a very
great role.

Senator MaeNuson. Now you made a speech, or wrole an article,
“The 1966 Threat to Medical Progress,” for Modern Medicine this
year in which youn say-some very—w ell, I won’t say unkind- 1ema1ks
about my bill, but you didn’t seem to be for it.

Now I understand you are for this bill to achieve its purpoqe Is
that correct?

Dr, VisscHer. Mr, Senatol I am very happv that you called atten-
‘tion to this article that mppe'ued on March 14 in Modern Medicine.
Because I said here the National Society for Medical Research has
concluded that two types of legislation are consonant with the public
interest. These are (1) leglslamon regarding procurement of animals
for research and teaching and (2) legislation setting up appropriate
‘mechanisms' for establishing and enf 0101110 standards for housing and
-care of animals.

We are not opposed to yom ob]ectlves as we understand them. We
are here today, my colleagué and I, only to give you our ¥iews on the
‘basis of some few years of expeuence as to what kind ¢f leglglatmn-
would not hurt the public interest.

" Senator Macxuson.- And You will have no t1 uck \\'1th unscrupu]ous
“dealers; is that corrvect? .

Dr, Visscuer. T assure you that the University of Minnesota is
"not alone, having in the past paid-a great dea,l of attention to the rep-
‘utation and characters of its dealers. Co T

Now, I cannot say, because it wouldin’t be true, that e\'ery institution
has been as careful as we have. .

- And we have no objection to legislation that w ould force other in-
stltutmns to be as careful ‘ns-we think everyone should be.-

Qelntm Macexuson. We' thank you both. We" appreciate your
coming all this way. We are going to ])‘ISS a, bill-and I am glad }ou
_fellows are for it. = - 4

* (The prepared statement of D Vicsdle] mc]udmg the article
referred io; nnme]v “The 1966 Threat to ’\Iedlml Proo'less,” :Ifol]ows )

%T:\Tr,m,_\r oF I\IAUI{ICE. . VISSCHER be Sy

1 Pty Tt w
* T am Maurice B.:¥ lqscher of the Ghiversity of Minfiesota \I:nneapohs ”\Iinn s
-and president of the National Society for Medical Reséarch. 'T'he latter orgah-
ization is devoted to public edncation mncormng the importanee of amedical and
! other lnologmal research to the public \\elfm-e It is' composed of more than
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4,100 national, regional, and-local scientifie, and professional societies and in-
stitutions, as well ax public memlership groups corcerned with promoting bio-
logical science teaching and research. The NSMR not only informs the publie
rabout the role of animal experimentation in promoting health and welfire, it
-promotes the humane treatment of animals, and has produced model- State laws
providing: that unclaimed impounded animals which would otherwise be use
,lessiy destroyved should he turned over tc licensed 1nst1tutlons for usé in sei-
‘entific Inboratories.

Af the present time the NSMR is tempmamly expending most of its time and
-energy in.public education combating the effects of the circulation of misinfor-
mamon and half truths by so-called hum:ane societies which are really simply

“animal protectionist” societies. They have been successful recently in painting
‘a falge pleture of the medieal and other ])Lolomcal science enterprise as being
-eallous toward animals. The NSMR is frankly a “humman protectionist” society,
“but it yields to ne one in its concern for animal welfare, becange humaneness
‘demands such concern, but #lso because good biological science demands good
care of animals. OQur difference with the exclusive animai protectionists. is
that wo put the inierests 6f humanity itseif first. We believe, for example, that
it is not improper to sacrifice lower animal life just as treely in the search. for
‘new knowledge, for medical -advarice, for ‘education and for testing the toxicity
~of drugs and chemieals, as we do for food, far, leather, and other hunmn needs.

The NSMR wel«;omes an opportunity to present its views as to the features
of '8, 2322 and 8. 3059 which should be amended if legislation intended to prevent
pet stealing and to provide for humanc care of animalg entering interstate com-
‘merce is not to damage the national interest. We are confident that the Congress
looks to biologists Lo counsel its conceriing the conseqnences to he expected
from thevenactment of legislation touching .liuman welfare through geience.
Tecause of certain fundamental defects in the bills as they now sbtand we urge
"your consideration of Amendments in line with bills introduced into the House
‘of ‘Representatives by Congressmen Nelsen, Fraser, Olson, Karth, and ‘others,
‘and which may be introduced into the Sendate by the time of these hcarmgb

May T emmnerate the provisions of 5. 25822 which the NSMR believes should
“be amended to bring its provisions in line with the public interest? SLctlou?(g)
defines a “dealer” in such a nvay that a-bona fide owner of one surplus og or
cat could not sell it for ultimate usé in a laboratory without first obtaining a
license from the Secretary of ‘Agriculiure. This provision would make purchase
by real dealers, who buy and sell from farmers.or other owners of small numbers
_of apimals, virtually impossible. Sinee some dealers derive most of their ani-
‘mals in this way there is no doubt that'section 2 (g) of 8. 2322 should be modified
to Tead “buy and sell” in order that it should cover real denlers and noi-coin-
pletely dry up the supply of animals from bona fide owners.

Another featuré of section 2{g) would rezult in unnecessary curtailment of
supplies of dogs and cats. The inclusion of the word “compensation,™ if it is
not modified,..would make transfer of animals, without profit but with com-
‘pensation for costs incurred, from legally operated city pounds illégal savithout
-4 Federal.license. Pounds are uhder police control-and inspection.and there
can certainky be no question of theft of pet animals in them, As fo humane care

,there should again be no necessity for Fedecal control.

The inclusion of section 2(f) seems supérfluous as to regulations of interstate
comierce unless it is mecessary in order to maintain records of purchasge in
-order to complete a chain of evidence of theft of an animal. Likewise section 3
appears to have wide-ranging possible implications outside the scope of the
.intended law, at least as far as we undersitand- the major intent of the hill,
Other '1)1'0posed legislation which is now before thé Congress would place respon-
‘sibility for setting up stAndards, and enforecing compliance, for the housing apnd
care of laboratory animals in medieal scienee under the control of the Depart-
mént of Health, Education, and Welfaré. It would secm improper to have two
executive. agencies charged with the sanie responsibility. If section 3 and other
references +o regulation of housing and care in research facilities are to be
retained in 8. 2322, we would strongly urge that there be also an anthorization
for appropriation of funds for improvement of facilities for housing of animals
and for training-of personnel for animal care. It is our considered opinion that
:lack of fundq is the prime reason -for less than -optimal facilities ,and ecare in
some less well—supported hhoratanes in the United States: If laboratories were
-to.be closed abrupth for, e)ample in priv, ate. hospltals, the public mterest would

i
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be critieally harmed, becanse the trﬂil‘iing of many young physicians and surgeons
is going on in such hospitals. It is these physicians, I might remind, who are
responsible for the 99-percent survival rate of wounded men who are in hospitaly
in ¥ietnam. Alse; some financially poorer schools and colleges are now equally
in need’ of funds to bring their ammal fflCll]tleb up to the smndards which we
wonld like to see prevail.

The references in.section 10 to “sale at public auction or by weighi” appear
to ‘us.to be unnecessary to achieve the objectives of humane care and deter-
rence of theft, In Minnesota, public livestock auctions are fully controlled by
an officer-veterinarian of the State livestock sanitury board, who has com-
Mete authority. He examines, animals medically, and satisfies himself as to
ownership. To close off ‘this source of supply of dealers would surely hamjper
medical research. Furthermore there appears to be no reason why selling “by
weight” should be offensive, Large animals cost more to raise and they are
essentinl for some types of gtudy. Why sheuld owners not receive greuter com-
pensation? In other words section 10 should either be deleted or modified so
as to permit purchase at auctions when lhey are officially supervised, and also
‘to permit selling by welight.

We recommend that, if legislution to curb stealing of dogs and cats be passed,
it should deal with such theft for any purpose, Aotua]ly there is reason to
.believe. thadi theft of hunting and racing deogs.and registered animals may he
as prevalent as stealing for resiale to laboratory snppliers. We are unalterably
opposed to theft of animals for any purpose and we believe that dogs and cats
stolen for other purposes are today freguently blamed unjustly upon the iabora-
tory animal dealer. In Minnesoia, we have purchased 40,000 dogs in 15 Fears.
Our kennels are open-to the public. No single case of thefl: has heen noted.

If modified in the ways suggested, & 2322 would accomplish a bar to pet
-thievery, insure humane treatment by dealers, and wonld not harm the public
welfare. : . .

In &, 3059 there are many more grave defects. The inclusion of dealers in
dead as well ag of live animals would be ver v expensive, as well ag uhnecessary
to-the achievement of the legitimate aims of a bill aimed at prevention of theft
and assurance of humane care. The provigion for authorization of persons who
are not employees of the Departinent of Agricolture to represent it would open
the door to any autivivisectionist to harass research institutions under Federal
authority. _ - . ) S

“The inclusion of “other animals” in $. 3059 represents, in my belief, the
-influence of persons, outside the Congress to be sure, who would wish by
subterfuge, under cover of fear of pet stealing fo obtain the passage of legislation
for which there is absolutely no demonstrated need, and which would ungues-
.tionably impede medical and other biological research to a very marked degree.

I call attention to a report of the National Heart Institute of studies con-
dncted under grants-in-aid from that Institute alone between 1949 and 1965
upon animals of various classes and species of the subphylum vertebratta. It
lists and describes the resulis of studies on more than 250 different species of
.vertebrates, lampreys, fishes, amphibia, reptilia, birds, and mammals. I ask
. ¥ou seriously, do you think it would be wise to hupede scientific progress by

_requiring that every person among the thousands who now collect lamprevs
‘fishes of all sorts,- fmgfs turtles. snakes, kangaroo rats, oppossuing, ete., in all
the 250 species, wmch are in addition to dogs and cats,. to be licensed by
the Secretary of . Agriculture? And if this were required, do you doubt that
great hariy would be done to the reséarch enterprise inm which the publie has
.&nch a tremendous stake? . And especially, do you know of any good reason why
this should be.done? _\-'ery candidly, I know of only one reason why anyone
wounld want to impose such controls. That reason would be to impede scientifie
research. I am reluctant to say 80, bnt I sincerely believe that most persons
'and groups who are urging you most persistently to inelude “other ammalq
' thls legisldtion, 4o so out of fundamental opposition to animal etperlmentatmn
I append to this testimony a recent report o the medical profession in which -
the late Prof. John Dewey iy quoted rezardmg this matter. I eommen(l that
~quote to your attention.

We must respf,cl the right of any citizen 'to Oppnse ammal ezpemnentitwn
‘Jn'prmuple I‘ortunatelv for the pub]lc welfare, however, persons .with such
) itndes are ‘4 _vely small ‘minority .in our population,, If it were not so all

progress in medle'd and other biplogical science would stop. L
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-+ May I respectfully request that this commmittee give.most careful consideration
to-two facts. . The scientific community as a whole deplores any and 2ll improper
dreatment of animals and believes that legislation to .deal specifically .and -care-
faully with improprieties in interstate commerce in dogs and eats for any eventunal
mse is appropriaste. However, that cominunity would be remiss in its responsi-
bility to the public that supports its work if it did not warn against extending
legislation into areas within which no -demonstrated improprieties have occurred
-and of such a character that the publicavelfare.would be greatly damaged by it.
N . L . ' . FE :

[From Modern Medicine, Mar, 14, 1966]
THE 1966 THREAT TO MEDICAL'RESEARCH

(By \Iaunce B. Visscher, Ph. D., M.D., president of the \'amonal Society for
'Medlcal Reqeqrch) '

The “animal proteetlomet groups have mounted the greqteet offensive agamst
the effective use of animals in biological research and teaching that has ever been
attempted in the United States. Todny in Congress there are bills to which about
4¢ Congressmen have attached their names; dealing with procurement, housing,
care, and use of experimental animalg. The present mood of Congress is to accede
to the demands of the voenl animal protectionist minority and pass some sort of
‘legislation. Every physician and biological scientist who has-a sense of public
-responsihility ghould be informed of the issue and communicate his views to his
Congressman as to public harm that might he done by unwise legislation.

The National Society for Medical Research (NEMR) has concluded that two
‘types of legislation are consonant with the public interest. These are. (1) legisla-
tion regarding procurement of animals for research and teaching and (2) legisla-
fion setting up appropriate mechanisms for eetabliehing and enforcing standards.
for housing and care of animals.

"There are four identieal bills which nieet these requnrements and are vigorously
‘supported by NSMR, whose 1,200 members include practieally the entire bio-
medical community of the.countiry.’- The bills which would help research and
teaching institutions te sovlve problems of training personnel and the improving
facilities are : H.R. 5191 (Roybal}, HP 11261 (Fraser) HR 11357 (Qme) dnd
H.R. 11411 (Cunningham).

The other hills, incinding those presented as “anti- pet—ste‘llmg measures; would
restrict animal cxperimentation in rense‘lrch anad te'xchmg ingtitutions.  They
“include :

Eight identical restrictive bills*sponsored by the Human Society of the
19 mted States and the American Bumane Association (H.R. 10049 (Rogers),
H.R. 10050 (Pepper), H.R. 10218 (Springer), I] R. 10355 (Randall) H.R.
10380 (O'Brien). H.R. 10620 (Hx aot), H.R. 120440 (G1111g111), and 8. 2576
(McIntire and Bayh)) ;
Two identical restrictive bills’ sponsored by the. Ammnl Welfare Institute
and the Society for Animal Protective Legislation that started the drive for
: Federal regulation of nnimal research 6 yvesrs ago (8. 1671 (Clark, Bartlett,
o Harry Byrd. Muskie. and Stephen-Young) -and H.R. 5647 (Cleveland)} ) ;

- Three restrictivehills that seem fo have no organizational backing (8, 1087
{Neuberger, Morse, and Magnuson), HR 7312 (Tupper), and H.R. 3036
(Pepper)) ; and

Thirteen “anti- pet—qtealmv” bilts which. rather than prondmg '1ﬁ“1r1natelv
for legitimate uunpheq hy making animals available from the pound, would
add to difficulties in pror‘uremept of varions species of animals, including
rats, mice, and. other vertebrate species (H.R. 9743 (Rebnlck) H.R. 9950

.. (Pepper), H.R. 9369 (Helstoski), H.R. 9875 (Wolff:‘} "H. R. 10197 (Joelson},
" H.R. 10358 (Minish). H.R. 16680 (\Inrse) H.R. 10743 (Helstoskx), H.R.
N 10745 (Matsuhaga), H.R. 11505 fGrlder) IR ]1002 (IMiho), H.R. 11195
: (Shipley), and H.R. 12488 (Poage) ).

The restrictive bills of the Clark, the Cleveland and the Rogers type include
Rneh provisions as that “animalg uged in, practice surgery, or other painful pro-
"cedures * * * ghall he killed without bung allowed 'to recover conscioushess.
Also, specific plans for experiments must be submitted to authorities in Washing-
ton, which authorities may completely disallow any animals to be used for the pur-

v
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poses proposed. A great deal of emphasis is placed upon preventing what is
called needless duplication of experiments. Oune type of bill would have Washing-
ton experts decide npon experimental procedures on the basis of “appiication of
statistical sampling and proper design of experiments.”

Bills of this type would imposze large burdens of recordkeeping and reporting.
It can be estimated that at as low a cost as 10 cents per aniinal, assuming that
65 million animals are used annually, the gross additional cost to.the country
would be £6.5 million to meet this one requirement. Another feature of the bills
is a requirement for facilities for “normal exercize” for animalz. Disregarding
the fact that no one can define “normal”™ precisely, it is nevertheless obvious that
what would be aimed at would be ranways for each dog. The cost of providing
such space in all housing faeilities would be very large. For dogs adone, it would
certainly require at least $50 million at present levelzs of operation. The geientific
community would not object to such expenditures, but it should ask the publie
which pays the bill whether it would place this objective in a high enough
priority to warrant sueh regulations.

These are only samples of the many features of the restrietive bills before
‘Congress which would harm the public welfare if they became law. In reality,
the whaole furor over abuse of animais in scientific research is heing stimulated
artificially by twe groups of people: (1) by the genuine antivivisectionists, and
(2) by well-menning animal protectionists who are unfortunately being used up-
knowingly by the first group. Facts are exaggerated out of all proportion to
reality.

BPog stealing, for example, hias undoubtedly ocvcurred. However, every State
already has laws making this a crime, Why not use these Iaws? Inproper care
in handling of an animal by a dealer is also already a ¢rime aginst antieruelty
statutes in every State. There have undoubtedly been instances of improper
ecare by dealers, Why not prosecute under existing law?

The ansgwer to these guestions seems to be that the real shjective of the primary
proponents of new legislation is to reduce the numbers of animials used in medical
and biological research and to create great impediments to any and all studies
that involve pain or distress. The situation is reminiscent of the partially suwee-
cessful effort of the antivivisectionists in England in the 1870's wheun the Cruelty
to Animals Act of 1876 was accepted by British scientists as the best alternative
they could get to absolute proliibition of animal experimentation. The act has
crippled certain aspects of British medicine ever since. Sir William Osler called
it “the drastic act which has 80 hampered medical research in the British Isles.”

There must be some reason why few, if any, important advances in surgery,
for example, have come out of Britain in the last half century, Vascular surgery,
open-heart surgery, and management of intestinal obstruchon peptic ulcer, burns,
and trammatic and surgical shock, among other major advances in surgery, were
developed mainly in the United States. One reason is that experimental labora-
tories in gurgery departments are few in number and are hawmpered by the act
of 1876.

It is important to recognize that under the British law, it is only survival ex-
.periments that are critically controlled. Consequently, large numbers of Brifish
scientists feel no restriction by it. In faect, some have come o believe that it has
helped them, primarily becanse it keeps the antivivisectionists ont of their lab-
orateries, since only official inspectors may enfer without special permission.
Conseguently, distingnished biochemists like H. A. Krebs, whose work utilizes
tissue slices and minces and not surviving animals, have been &0 unwise as to
say for publication that they would avocate for the Uniied States a law like the
British act of 1876.

Certain fields in physiology have been pursved very successfully in Britain,
For example, work on the physiochemical aspects of nerve activity resulted in
the most receni Nobel awards to Britons. However, it may be noted that this
work was dene largely on the squid, an invertebrate species not covered by the
Cruelty to Animnls Act. The next most recent award to a Briton for work on
the peripheral nervous system was given for studies on vertebrates, but the recip-
ient, Lord Adrian, wrote a few years ago that “state regulation has made us
rather unenterprising. We hare certainly been a good deal behind other coun-
tries in work on the central nervous system in the past 30 years * * *. X shouid
gay that the standard of treatment of animnals nsed for experiments is much the
same in the United States of America ns here; for that reason I do not think
that state licensing of the kind contemplated can make much difference to the
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welfare of animals in the United States of America.” &ir Cliarles Sherrington,
another Nobel Inureate, said “the onlv possible benefit [of the law] is that.it
forced everyoue to keep better records.”

Practmallv, all biological scientigts believe, as does the \’S\IR that I‘wiur.ﬂ
intervention in the regulation of the strictly scientific use. of animdls would be
a public calamity. The fact that such intervention would be a great nuisance to
seientists, though true, i not a matter of public consequence, except as it would
deter many bright young men and women from entering medical and other hio-
logical science careers. The important fact is that the American people wonld
be-jeopardizing their entire enterprise in medical, veterinary, animal husbandry,
and related research. They would be hampering to no good end the productivity
of their annual investment of mwore than $1 billion in such research. Viewed in
this light, it seems inconceivable that Congress could pass such legislation, and
it probably will not, if it sees the pmb]em in its real perspectwe But it obvions-
1y needs help to do so.

The late Prof. John Dewev, the ,reat,A]neucan philesopher and nierslist,
wrote ! : '

“What is the duty of the community regurding legislation that imposes special.
regtrictions upon the persons engaged in scientific experimentation with ani-
mals? That it is the duly of the state to pass general laws against-¢ruelty to
inimals is a faet recognized by well nigh all civilized states. Bui opponeonts
of animal experimentation are not content with such general legislation; they
demand what is in effect—if not legally-—class legislation, putting scientific men
under pecnuliar surveillance 'and limitation, * * * Unprejudiced people naturally

inquire after the right and the wrong of this matter. Xearing accusations of -

wantonly cruel deeds actrwated by no higher meotive than passing curiosity,
bronght against workers in laboratories and teachers in classrooms. ot first they
may be moved to believe that additional special legislation is required. FPurther
thought leads, however, to'a further question: If these charges of cruelty are
justified, why are not thoge.guilty of it brought up for trial in aceordance with
the laws already provided against eruelty to animals? - Consideration of the
fact that the remnedies and punishments already provided are not resorted to by
thaose %0 vehement in &their charges against scientitic workers, leads the un-
prejudiced inquirer to'a-further conclusion. Agitation for new 1aws.is not so
much intended to prevent specific instances of cruelfy to-animalg as to subject
scientific inquiry to hampering restrictions. The moral issue changes in this
question : What ought to be the noral attitude of the publie to the proposal to
put scientific inquiry under restrictive conditions? No one who really asks
himself thig question (without mixing it up with the other question of cruelty
to animals that is taken care of by already existing laws), can, I imagine, be in
doubt as to its answer. Nevertholess, one consideration should be empbasized,
f¢ientific inquiry has been the.chief instrumentality in bring .men from bar-
barism to eivilization, from darkness to light: while it -has incurred, at every

step, determined opposition from the powers of ignorance, misunderstanding, and -

jealousy. It is not so long ago, as years are reckoned. that a seientist in a physi-
cal or chlemical lahoratory was popularly regarded 2s 4 magician engaged in un-
lawful pursuits, or as in impious converse with evil spirits, about whom all sorts
of detrimental stories were circulated and believed. "~ Those days have gone:
generally spealking, the valué of free scientifie ingquiry as an instrumentality of
socinl progress and’enlightenment is ackhowledged. Af the same time, it is still
possible, by making irrelevant emotional appeals and obscuring the real issues,
to galvanize into life something of the old spirit of misunderstanding, -envy and
dread of science. The point at issue in the subjection of animal experimenters
o speeinl supervision and legizslation is thus deeper than at first sight appears:
In principle it"involves the revival of that animosity to discovery and to the
application to life of the friuits of discovery which, upon the whole, bas been the
‘chief foe of human progress. It behooves every: thoughtful ‘individual to be
constantly on the alert agnmsi every: revnral of thl‘-‘\ stt, m whutever nmse 11:
presents itself.” - "

‘The ease against the Justlﬁ('atlon for specnal legmlatmn in th]S ﬁeld haq never
been hetter put. - A

We will recess until 10 o’clock Mond‘my morning. . !‘ '-,';_'1,, o
(W’hereupon, at 12 50 pan: the commlttee recessed ) i
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MONDAY, MARCH 28, 1966

T.S. SEXATE,
CoMamrrek ox COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:15 a.m., in room 5110,
New Senate Office Building, Hon. A. 8. Mike Monroney presiding.

Senator Moxroxey. The Commitiee on Commerce will begin its
second and final day of hearings on legislation designed to curb dog
and cat thefl and provide for the humane treatment of these animals
while in the hands of dealers or in medical research institutions.

We have a large number of witnesses to hear, some of whom have
come from as far away as Los Angeles,

I am sure all of you will have an opportunity to present your
testimony il each one will limit himself to a 5- or 10-minnte sum-
mary of his prepared statement; and then we will enter the prepared
statements in the record in their entirety. Such procedure should still
leave time for some questioning of the witnesses.

The chairman will be rather limited in the questioning., Some six
members have said they would be coming to attend the hearings, and
T imagine they will have some questions also.

I would like to also add that our colleague, Senator Mondale, in-
troduced a bill Friday, S. 8138, which will also be considered in the
hearings today.

At this point I wish to include statements from my colleagues,
Senator Claiborne Pell on S. 2322, and Senator Hugh Scott on S.
3059.

(The statements referred to follow:)

STATEMENT 08 HoN. CLATRORNE PFII, U.8. SENATOR I'ROM TIIE STATE OF
RBODE ISLAND

Mr. Chairman, T appreciate very much this opportunity to voice my support
for your bill 8. 2522, which makes it 2 Federal crime for any research facility
to purchase or transport dogs or cats without first obtaining a license from
the U.S. Department of Agriculfure.

it is high time that steps were taken to c¢urb the terrible traflic in helpless
apimals, and I congratulate you, Mr. Chairman, for putting forward this
oxcellent proposal and for holding these hearlngs.

8§, 2222 seems {0 me to be an excellent and sound beginning in what could
be a comprehensive set of controls to protect animals. You are wisely directing
vour fire at the outset at the transportaion and sale of research animals, which
ig the stage at which the most flagrant and unwarranted abuses occur, par-
ticularly affecting family pets.
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I have been most impressed in recent months by the outpouring of indignation
resulting from disclosures in Life magazine and other publications of instances:
of cruel and inhumane treatment of animals, lured unsuspecting into the handsg
of unscrupulous dealers who thrive on the needs of laboratories and medical
schools. Hundreds of people have ywritten to me in recent months urging;
legislative steps to prevent such practices, and I speak on behalf of all of
them in making this presentation today,

1t has often been said that animals have no vote, but this proceeding is an.
indication that they have many friends. We ghould do all we ¢an not to
let them down.

STaTEMEST oF Hox. HucH ScoTT, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. Chairman, I have a great interest in the legislation under eonsideration
by our commitiee. In fact, I imagine every member of the Pennsylvania con-
gressional delegation is greatly coucerned. For reasons 1 do not eufirely
mderstand, Pennsylvania and Maryland seem to be the hub of an illicit traffic-
in dogs and cats going to research laboratories.

In my opinion, the article in Life maganzine early in February which graphi-

ceally portrayed the frightful conditions st an animal dealer’s cstablishment
gerved a real civie purpose. There were stacks of animal carcasses; many of
the living were diseased; substandard food was frozen hard; and all of this-
in one of the most bitter stroms of the winter. It is intolerabie that such treai--
ment is meted out to any animals and doubly so when many of them are stolen
petsa.
These animal farms are scattered all through the Eastern United States but
seem to have concentrated particularly in Pennsylvania and Maryvland, probably
because of the great conecentration of research along the eastern seaboard,
particularly from Washington to Boston.

Briefly, my bill, 8. 3059, is designed to force the proprietors of these estab-
lishments to conform to humane standards and to insure that the animals.
handled have not been stolen. No one can in good consclence quarrel with
these objoctives.

State laws have thus far been unable to cope with this highly organized
bootleg traflic in pets. Amnimal dealers' establishments are often hidden away
on large farms on backreads. Wilh frucks operating on modern highways,
gtolen animals are transported, usually at night, over hundreds of miles to.
loeations in other States.

The only effective remedy iy Federal legislation, T have introduced 8. 8059
in the hope that its provisions would bring about the desired results and wonld
not interfere with legitimate research for medical and other scientific purposes.
I want to emphasize that if study of the problems by our committee indicates.
that there are more effective ways to reach the desired objectives, I am open-
minded as te the particular provisions. My basic position is that effective-
legisiation should include provisions to clean up disgraceful conditions found.
on the premises of the animal dealers, to enforce humane standards of hous--
ings, care, and transporiation of animals destined for lnboratories, and to pre-.
vent pet theft.

Mr. Chairman, I am glad that our committee is taking up this matter and.
hope that effective legislation will soon be on the statute hooks.

Senator MoxroNeY. Our first witness is Dr. Helen B. Taussig, pro-
fessor emeritus of pediatrics of Johns Hopkins University and presi-
dent of the American Heart Association.

We deeply appreciate you coming to give us the advantage of your-
testimony, Dr. Taussig. 1f you will, please come forward and take-
the witness stand and identify others with you who will participate in:
your statement.
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STATEMENT OF DR. HELEN B. TAUSSIG, PROFESSOR EMERITUS OF
PEDIATRICS, JOHNS HOPKINS SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, AND PRESI-
DENT, AMERICAN HEART ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED EY DR.
EDWARD C. MELBY, JR., ASSISTANT PROFESSOR, HEAD OF DIVI-
SION OF LABORATORY ANIMAL MEDICINE, JOHNS HOPKINS UNI-
VERSITY SCHCOOL OF MEDICINE

Dr. Taussic. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

I am Dr. Helen Taussig, president of the American Heart Associa-
tion, professor emeritus of pediatrics of Johns Hopkins School of
Medicine, and probably best known to you as codeveloper with the
late Dr. Alfred Blalock of the “blue” baby operation and also as the
-doctor who alerted the country to the dangers of thalidomide.

I am here today to testify in behalf of the American Heart Asso-
ciation and the Johns Hopkins Medical Institutes.

I have with me Dr. Edward Melby, who is in charge of the veterinary
medicine at the Johns Hopkins Hospital.

Mr. Chairman, when 1 sent in my prepared testimony, of course, I
.did in on the basis of the bill us submitied. I understood on Friday
morning that you had deleted everything beyond the receipt of the
animal at the scientifie institution, that you were not trying to estab-
lish rules and regulations that concerned the handling of the dogs
by the medical

Senator MoxroNEY. That was not my understanding nor, I believe,
that, of any of the other members. I think there was discussion sug-
gesting that, it be deleted, but the committee has had no meetings, as
a matier of fact, and only comments of individual members would
‘be relevant in that matter.

All of the bills as they were introduced are still pending before the
committee and will be fully discussed following the testimony of

cople on all phases of this legislation in executive sessions after the
henrings.

Dr. Tavssie. Well, Mr. Chairman, with that, then I would like to
-emphasize the fact that the bills allow the Secretary of Agriculture
to prescribe rules and regulations concerning the licensing, and that
they state definitely the regulations cover animal handling before and
after resenrch experiments. We feel very strongly that the licensing
.of medical institutions deserves very serious consideration but belongs
in the province of the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare.

A commission should be set up to gnide the Secretary, whether it
be Agriculture or Health, Edncation, and Welfare, and 1t should rep-
resent, all the various groups that are concerned with animal care. Tts
membership should include certainly representatives of U.S. Public
Health Service, the National Institutes of Health, the National Re-
search Institute, the dean of one of the leading medical schools, one
of the dental schools, one of the schools of public health, a research
institution, and also the American Medical Association, the American
Pharmaceutical Association, the American Veterinary Medical As-
sociation, the Humane Society, and the Animal Care Panel.

That commission should perhaps not have absolute anthority, but
it should be stipulated that the Secretary could not go contrary to the
recommendations of that commission.
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* Such a commission, we believe, belongs with Health, Education, and
Welfare and not with the Secretary of Agriculture.

The other condition that it was reported the House had removed was
that the bill wonld include all other animals, all vertebrates. ' ‘This is
a very difficult thing to include in buying- ’Llld selling—to keep track
individually of all vertebrates.

1f you take all pink-eyed white mice and tried to keep them separate,.
it would be impossible. If you tcok all goldfish or all snakes or all
ctl))bmsé and tried to keep them individually identified, it would be
absur

hS}c; tﬁmt we hope that “all other vertebrates” would be deleted from:
the

The other great objection that we have to the bill is that it is de-
signed to prevent the theft of pefs for medical research. We main-
tain that theft of pets is wrong, that it isn’t the purpose for which they
are stolen that is wrong. You.should not be condonmg stealing for-
other purposes by emphasizing the bill’s purpose: “stolen for research.
is wrong.” Tt is the stealing of péts that is wrong.

I do believe that reports overemphasize the number of pets stolen
for medical research. It wonld be well to study to find out how many
dogs are stolen, what breeds of dogs are stolen,.and what breeds of
dogs are found most commonly in research laboratories.

i{ suggest that beagles are very widely stolen, so much so that T
would not have another beagle.” And yet only the beagles whose
genetic backgrounds are Lnnwn, and that are. very: carefully bred,
are bought and used for medical research.

]“urthermore I think the medical schools could only be responsible
for what the dealer says, and what reason have we to believe that the
person who steals will not lie abont where he got his dog.

We really think the most effective way for lessening of. stealing of
pets for medml research lies in the simple law of SU%)p’iv and demand.
If you will increase the legal supply of dogs, the demand for stolen
dogs would virtually disappear.

No, the obvious source, legal source, for dogs is the dogs that are
otherwize golng to be put to death at the pound. 1 c*mnot give you
figures for the whole country, but 1 have in my original testlmony
presented some figares for Maryland.

In 1963 it was estmmtcd that 57,000 docrb were destroved in all the
pounds of Maryland, and in 1965 fhe two medical institutes used ap-
proximatety 6,800, or one-eighth of the do that were impounded.
Sothat wehavea good gronp there.

. In 1965, what 1s more; the .rumber of stray dog: taken in Princé
Georges Count\f had ]umped from 7,000 to double that in 1965—14,000
dogs. They can practically supp]y the medical school. And those
are the dogs which are going io be put fo death any how Let them
be used for medical resentch.

. In the “dogfight” of 1950 the voters in Lhe city of Bﬂtxmme sup-
ported the medical and scientific research imstitutions by a vote of
four to one to let them vnse pound dogs. But that is only in the city
of Baltimore. It i1s not so 1n the county or 1 the lest of the State.
We need similar laws for the entire State.

- I honestly think that if you have good, sound pound laws and well-
managed pounds, and if they were independently run by the-city or
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by the coutity, by the town, and not by the Humane Society or SPCA,
we in medicine and research would have the dogs that are needed.

I say pounds should not be run by humane societies because they
are, constitutionally opposed to turning dogs over for medical re-
search. I think we all agree that dogs are necessary for research.
Perhaps they do' not, but most people do. And we realize the ad-
vantages. B ' . . :

‘Lherefore, gentlemen, it is our strong plea that you do not label
stealing for medical research as a greater crime than other stealing,
and that you do put your effort on enabling us to get animals for re-
search. h , '
-On the matter of dollars and. cents, it has been said, “Why don’t
medical schools raise their own dogs for medical research?” . Well, a
very ‘conservative estimate for maintainance of a dog for a year is
$150, when yon count feeding, keéping the grounds, depreciation,
cleaning, and paying the people who are taking care of the dogs. It
would mean-that in Balfimore it would cost over a million dollars to
raise the dogs we use in the two institutions. o T
- Ultimately, that is going to come out of taxpayers’ money.

The pound is costing the taxpayer about $800,000, and the pounds
are destroying the dogs. Why not:economize the one and be able to.
use funds:from the other to get our dogs.and take care of them ?
< Finally, werfeel that 120 duays-is a very untealistic time allowance
1f you are going to try to license évery, one and to inspect them. The
numbers of pounds, the number of people selling dogs are énormous.
If you intend to inspect and regulate all of the research institutes,
there are 2,000 of them inthe country tliat-are using-animals. You
could not possibly get it done in 120 days. | o :
* Gentlemen, .yquﬁlavclniy full prepared statement. here. :

Senator Moxroxry. That willappear in full in the record as though:
you have given’it, ToThe e , o e
© Dr. Taussic. Plus'the supplementary testimony 1 brought in this
morning, - T o : . \
- {The prepared statement and supplemental statement of Dr. Taus-
sig follow:) - .~ e e : _
.1 am Dr. I?Iélen'._]i'. Taussig, president.of ;tile American Hearf Association, pro-
fessor emeritus of pediatrics of the Johng[Hopkins School of. Medicine. I am
prohably best known to,all of ¥ou as codeveloper with the late Dr Alfred Blalock
of.the “blue” baby operation,and.} am also kpown .to most of you as the doctor
who.alerted the country to the dangers of thalidomide. 1 am here today to testify
in: behalf. of the American Heart.Association and the Johus -Hopking Medical

- Institutes. ., , e L - ) S B .
-, Let me assure;you.thnt I.am strongly in fravor of the humane care of animals;
but, humanity first and foremost concerns hwmans. « One nf the.great reasons for
our, present-difficulty is the laws.svhich have been passed that make it difficult
for medical. institutions and scientific research facilities to secure the animals
that are needed, and therelure the whole business has been driven. underground.

5. 2322 and S, 4039 are bills to control medical, research through the control
of the sale and transportation of mnimals. , Great-emphasis is placed on the theft
of pets for sale to the resedrch institutes: May I point out-that it is the theft of
pets which is.a erime, and the theft is a ¢rime regardlicss of the cause for.which
the theft iz made. - S ek e . - )

3. 3039 differs from. 8. 2322 in that it.concerns not only the handling of dogs
and cats but.also .other animnls. ,Other animals ave defined as. ‘‘vertebrates.”
The major problem,. however; concerns dogs and cats, and perhaps rabbits, bhut,
net rats, mice, guinea pigs, an@ hamsiers, as these animals are bought from- i~

S HE - - . | .
. ' . B + .8

¢

3




- R2 ANIMAL DEALER -REGULATION.

censed dealers or fEom special. lahoratorles such as the .'hck'son Lahoratories-in
* Bar_Harbor, Maine.. Most marine animals are bought from biological institutes,
such as the Marine Biological Institute of Woods Hole, Mass.

Rabbits may constitute a probleém but most rabbits are purchased from licensed
dealers and a féw are-bought from small animal farms. Tt is; also, well to re-
‘member that in many places rabhits are a pest. dany persons who-live in the
country have vegetable gardens and flower gardens destroyed by rabbits. T per-
sonally would ghd].v pay someone to trap the rabbits on my land and let them
serve a nuseful purpose instead of u destructive one.

I understand the Goucher College purchases some salamanders. These in-
vestigators frequently eateh their own salamanders from streams, but they pur-
chage some from a man in South Carolina who is trying to raise salamanders for
research purchases. Surely such a persoit does not need a license for the sale
of salamanders.. Large animals, primates, horses, goats, cows, sheep, et cetera,
are all envefully handled ag they are extremely expensive and valuable animals,
TFish, froge, mice, snalkes, and cobrag do not require special labeling for individual
identification. Hence, the legislation primatrily eoncerns dogs and cats and the
institutions which use the animals for teaching, training, and for the advance-
ient of knowledge, because accordng to the law such institutions that buy the
animals must be licensed by the Secretdrv of Agriculture. .

Thus, the underlying purpose of the bills is to control medical research through
the licensing of the institutions which are buying animals. As clearly stated
in these bills it is not their purpose to regulate the experiment itself but rather
the conditions hefore and after the experiment, and this is to be done through the
control of sale And transportation of animals and through the licensing of the
dealers and of the institutions that use these animals, .

Section 3 of both bills definitely states that no regearch-facilities can purchase
animals or transport a dog or cat unless it is licensed to do so Ly the Secretary
who shall prescribe the rules and regulations. One of our major criticisms to
this section and to section 4 is that it is an open-ended bill. Any hill which
regllates all of researeh and experimentation should not be left to the diseretion
of a single individual. The licensing of medieal institutions and the rules and
regulations for the c¢are of animals in such institutions is a serious problem
and déserves careful consideration. In our opinion, a commission shonld be set
up fo guide the Seeretary of Agriculture in establishing the rules and regulations,
and furthermore, the composition of such a commission should be specified. The
various groups interested in research; inedical science, teaching and training, as
well as in the humane care of animals should be represented. Thus. each of the
following groups should be represented by a person appointed from the following
_institutions : namely, the U.S. Public Hedlth Service, the National Institutes of
Health. the National Research Institute, the dean of one of the leading medical
schools, the dean of one of the lending schools of public health, the dean of one
of the large research institutes, the dean of one of the leading dental schools, one,
person from the American Medical Association, one person from the Pharmaceu-
tieal Manufacturers Association, ofie person from one of the large universities, a
national educator from a prominent high schdol, two veterinarians, one of which
should come from the Government and the other from the American Veterinary
Medical ‘Association, and two membaors of the Humane Society, and a repre-
sentative of the animal care panel. 'This 15-man commission shounld determine
the regulations and should be responsible for the inspection and control of the
animals used in research, training, and in teaching, and in the medical schools,
In our opinion, inasmuch as it does concern health and eduecation, such a com-
mission belongs under the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare and
not under the Department of Agriculture. Furthermore, this commission should
not only establish regulations but the Secretary should be forced to be guided by
their opinion; he may not accept everything they suggest but he eould not
appoeint or act contrary to their advice.

Next, let us consider the source from which dogs and cats can be obtained for
medical research, Those of you who have lived through the days of national
prohibition remember that legizlation did not stop drinking. On the conérary,
bootlegging was so widespread and poisonous whisky so widely and eagily
obtainable that the Jaw had to heé repealed. The disreputable dog faring which
we all deplore are the result of -making it extremely difficult for medical re-
searchers to obtain the dogs and <¢afs through legitimate channels. These two
bills will make it even harder and will drive the whole thing more senouslv
underground, and will geriously retard biomedical progress.
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. The answer to the problem is to urge the States to make the cats and dogs
which are now desttoyed at the pounds available for reqearch in medieal
institutions.

Just now I cannot give you the ﬁgures for the entire country, but in \I'lrv]and
in 1963, more than 115,000 animals were destroyed. The vast majority of these
were cats and dogs. I is estimated that 57,000 of the animals were dogs. Last
year. in 1965, the Johns Hopkins Medical Institutes uged 4500 dogs, and the
University of Maryland used approximutely one-half that number. Thus, the
two great medical schools in Maryland used.approximately 6,800 dogs or less
than one-eighth of the dogs who were impounded. To be sure, not all of the
dogs who are 1mpounded are desiroyed, but in Prince Georges County in. 1963,
they nnpounded 7,000 dogs and 6,000 cats, and of these 6,200 dogs were deetroved
and 5,160 cats were destroyed. Furthermore, although it is certain that seientific
-research is expanding rapidly and that more dogs will be needed. it i3 also true
that the number of stray dogs is increasing rapldlv in our rapidly expanding
cities. For example, as I told you, in 1963 Prince Georges County impounded
7,000 dogs and 6,000 cats, and 6,000 dogs and 5000 cats were destroved; and
furthermore in 1963, Prince Georges County faced a real crisis because more
than 14,000 dogs were impounded. I do not have the figures ou cats, but hroadly
speaking, cats multiply as rapidly as do dogs. Prince Georges County is trying
to meet the problem by setting up-an ideal pound and then releasing the dogs
and cats to medical research, as is now permitted in the city of Baltimore.

in the great “dog fight” of 1950 in Baltimore City, the voters supported the
medical and scientific research institutions by a vote of 160,269 to 38,495 ; that
is more than 4 to 1. I believe that if the problem was put squarely and honestly
before the people of the United States today, ther too would equally support
medical research, teaching, and training, and the advancement of science; as
there is virtually no one in the United States who has not profited by them.
All of the dog lovers and all of the humane societies have their own pet dogs
immunized against rabies and I am sure they have their children immunized
against diphtheria and polio, and are grateful indeed that the fear of polio-
myelitis has been removed. The danger of diphtheria iz so far in the back-
ground that they have almost forgotten that it was a danger. They or their
friends nse insulin and are thankful that it exists, and there is scarcely a
family that has not had some operation, and indeed the first training for ali
surgeons is operating on dogs before they operate on men, and of course, the
_advances in cardiac surgery have been done on dogs. Indeed, I do not think
there is any question that medical research reguires animal expermentation, it
is the source from shich the animals are obtained that is the guestion. As I say,
to have good pound laws throughout the country and then permitting the dogs
“that would otherwise be destroyed for nonght to be used by medical research
would solve the problem and save the taxpayers enormous money.

The proponents of these bills object both to the theft of dogs to be sold for
medical research and alse to permitting dogs which are to be destroyed to serve
a useful purpose. At least since I testified last week, I have received letters
signed by 15 persons asking me how I would feel if that poor, stray, homeless
dog, or even my own pet, was submitted to “the tortures of experiments,”
instead of being put to death. My answer is, a5 regards my own pet, if I had {o
choose between his being killed for no purpose and his dying in an attempt to
gave A human life or that of another animal. I Wonld clearly prefer to have him
die to.save a life than die for no purpose at all.

The question is asked, Why do the medical scientists and research institutes
not breed their own dogs? The answer is ene of cost. It is estimated that it
costs approximately a dollar a day for each dog that is raised. that is at least
$300 for a year-old dog. That means that the 8,600 dogs uzed in the two medical
schoois of Baltimore would cost approximately $2.580,000. Some say this cost
is excessive and it may only cost $150 per year. I think that fizure is low when
you inclode keeping the dogs, their guarters. the men who feed them and care
for them, as well as the food for the dogs themselves. Even if it were that low,
it would still cost more than a million dollars, In the last analysis the public

will pay for the major cost of medical research, as the cost wonld be added fo
‘grants, gpecial grants would be asked for to pay the costs. At the same time the
taxpayer pays for the pounds. Pounds in Maryland last year (1965) cost ap-
proximately $300,000. It seems to me the height of folly for the taxpayer to
pay for dogs to be impounded and destroyed and then pay angther million do]larq
to raise dogs. -
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It goes without saying that if the pound dogs are used, the States must have
‘good poumdd Iaws, and as in Maryland, anyone may bring a stray dog te the
pound buat the person is not paid for bringing the dog to the pound. Furthermore,
a dog with a license tag or even a dog which is obviously well kept and may
have lost his collar, is held twice as long as are the pitiful, truly stray, dogs.
Therefore, we urge you to improve the pounds, improve the pound laws, pay the
additional cost of holding the dogs for § days instead of 3, and indeed, holding
dogs with license tags for 10 days instend of 6. It will cost more to keep the dogs
longer and it will require larger pounds; nevertheless, if the dogs which are
ultimately to be destroyed can be made avaﬂnble fo1 medlcal research, such a
‘measure will save the taxpayer enormous sums.

Another legitimate source for dogs is the poor farmer whe wishes to sell his
dogs and is grateful te the physicians and the veterinarians. When he'is willing
to sell his dog to a research institute why should he not have the privilege to do
g0 without obtaining a license. On page 3, line 5, the regulation shounld be cor-
rected to read “buys and sells” not “buys or sells” dogs. ' Furthermore, the
word ‘“‘compensation” on page 3, line 4, should be deleted beeanse this would
preclude a pound from receiving compensation for the dogs which were released
to medical research, and those who are using the dogs are entirvely willing to
pay n reasonable fee for such dogs and thus help to defray the cost of the pound.

Our final criticism concerns the effective date. The effective dute is given as
120 days from the enactment of the act. This leaves no time for tle appoint-
ment of the Commission, the setfing up of standards, for the inspection of dealers
and the certification of licenses to dealers and to laboratories. Probably ail
dealers will not bave to be inspected hefore they are certiflied but if licenrzing is
not to be perfunctory they should be inspected and also the purchasdrs, that is,
the medical institutions, should be inspected. It iz estimated that there are
‘more than 2,000 institutions in this country that are using dogs for-research and
scientific work. It would be utterly impossihle tn inspect those Inhoratories in
7120 days. Thus, either it would all be a complete farce of seientific work,
'te-lchin and trfumng and the advancement of ‘scicnce. {eaching of sciences,
‘schools and universities, and the advancement of werk in the medienl schools,
would all grind to a standstill.

In conclusion may I make it clear that we in the modma] profession deplnre
the disrepmiable farms that are =zelling animmalz’ for research worlk. We are
strongly in faver of the humane care of animals in the Inboratories, but T still
maintain that doctors are fundamentally kind people and we are not sadistic.
We do not undertake experiments for the opportunity to hurt animnls. We
undertake experiments to help man., Mishandling of animals really comes in
the purchage of animals from digreputable farms, in the care of animals before
and after an experiment. The answer to the former is sound pound laws which
;enable the pounds to hold the dogs longer and then permit the dogs which nre
to be destroyed to be made nvailable for rescarch, teaching, and training: and
the answer to the latter—that of giving hetter care to animals before and after
the actual experiment. it is a matter of money. Onr medical iustitutions do need
.money for the renovation and reconstruction of animal quarters. Hospital ex-
penses have escalated, building of hospitals is terrifically expensive. evervthing
is wanted for patient care. When a request.is put'in for hetter animal quarters,
that is the section that is likely to be knocked off te bill, .

' The President’s Commission on. Heart Disease, (“fnncer "and Stroke recom-
mended that 85 million be made available for the recnmtluctmn and the rengva-
tion and the lunldmrf of new animal quarters, the building and eonstruction of
animal farms, for the first Fear: increasing to $10 million at the end of 5 Tears.

Gentlomen, returning directly to the fwo bills, €. 2322 and 8. 3059, . 8. 3059
included all vertebrates and 8.7 2322 affects all. institutions of ]e‘umnﬂ' “luc‘h
receive Federal funds, not only medical and research institutes hut al':o univer-
sities, colleges, and many high séhools: if they, receive Fedeér: 1L ful.ld‘; regardleqﬂ
of whether they receive them for animal e\pernnent'mon
* Both bills state that their ohjective is to regulate the tr: lnSnport‘ltlﬂn qale and
handling of animals, intended to be used for purpeses of research and experi-
.mentation and other purposes. In reality these bille place control-of research.
teaching and training. aud of ail experimental work in medicine and science
amder the control of a single individual who is given uuniiinited power to make
-the rules and regulations concerning the handling of animals in the rcsonrch
and wmedical institutions. He is empowered to do so without fmv adyiee- from
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anyone or any commission. What is mere, this individual is the Secretary of
Agriculture who has no special training in these fields which are of vital impor-
‘tance to the Nation's health, education, and welfare. -Such controls, ‘rules, and
regulations clearly belong in the Department of Healtlh, Educution, and Welfare,
'o give oné department a large measure of conirol over the aﬂalrs of another
department is - fundamentally wrong.
¢ 1t is for these reasons thit the American Heart Association and the Medical
Tnstitutes of -the Johns Hopking Hospital are strougly opposed to 8, 2322 and
. 8059, and we sincerely hope that you will consider the heulth of the Nation
as of far greater inipartance both €o cur Nation and to the people of the world
than is this indirect effort to prevent eruelty to animals in laboratories by giving
‘the control to a siugle individual who has no special experience in the field.

SUPPLEMENTARY STATEMENT oF HELEN B, Taussig,-ALD:, PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN HEART Assocmmo\

T lou have o pr epared stalement from e concelnmg these two bills as they
Svere, first introduced and it is my understanding that the House had reported
favorably on them. Now. I undebstand from whai you said on Friday {March
25, 1966) that evervthing bevond the receipl of the animal at the scientific instita-
tion had been deleted. . hat removes one of my mnjnr objections; namely, that
-one departmenl. was able to give rules and regulations concerning the activities
which were the concern of another department. Also, I understand that “all
-other animals; i.e, all veterbrates,”’ have been 1emoved from the bill. That
answers another one of my objections; because as I said, to license all small
dealers, as for example a .man who was selling salamanders, was unnecessary
and furthermore, to 1dent1f3 individdgally all verteblatea. that i, .all pink-uyed
white mice, all guined pigs and hamsters, not to mention goldiish, frogs and
fish, gnakes and cohras, was absurd,

Mv next basic ohjéction to the hill is that 1t ig an attempt to p1event ﬂu‘ft for
a specifie reason. The biil is written to prevent the stealing of pets for research
and experimental purposes. There is no question that the theft of pets is whag
is wrong. The theft of. pets should not be better tolerated for one purpose than
the theft of pets for another purpose;

I personally believe that the theft of pets for medical institutions, although
more ensily.traced than the theft of pets for other purpeses, is redlly less widely
done. Indeed, far less w1delv done than would be supposed from the recent
reports. Therefore, 1 suggest that it w onld be wise first to ascertain how nany
pets have been stolen and whai breeds of pets and then compare the numler ‘of
that {ype of hreed that is found in s medical or research instiintion. I suggest
this becauge the stealing of beagles is common ; indeed, so common that I would
never try to own qpibther beagle, and vet beagles whaose genetic background are
not_known are not in dewmand for Smenhflc and medical research. Furthermore,
the medical school is only responsiblefor what the dealer says, and what reason
do you have to believe that the person who steals w 1]1 nm lie concermng the
origin of the dD" he'has C-IZOIG‘H .
lies in the basic economiec law of supplv .'mcl demaml ’J‘hu~ i vou w111 mucase
the legal supply the deniand for stolen-dogs will virtually disappear.
< Theé obvious.source. of dogs, are the dogs that are being put o death at fhe
pound. I c-annnt give.you the figures for. the entire country but 1 have inciuded
thé figures for Maryland. Hers, may I add that the Yohn Hopking Hospital buys
all the dogs that they cdn from the Baltimore City Pound and the rest aré bought
from the Lone Trail Xennels in Pennsylvania, which I believe is ong of the best
of the dog dealers.” .The Baltimore On:y Pound does not have enough to fill our
ficeds, but as I explained to you, Prince Georges County does. Indeed, I am
told f]1'1t lagt Ap111 (1963) 2,200 dogq were put to death for no purpose,. at the
Baltimore County Pound ; wh:ch is Tun'by the humane society and does nof release
them to us for medical purposes. The solution to the problein lies in sound
pound laws ,'glnd £ood pounds run.under city and county mmmgem'_ent. Laivs
which will give the people more time to retrieve their pets than is.allowed for
Ob‘.‘lOU‘:lV stray dogs. and then let the dogs which are going to be pul to death, be
made available to the medical schools. I am personally firmly couvineed that
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such pounds should not.be run by the humane society or-by the SPCA, as both
societies are basically opposed to the use of dogs in medical research and are
anxious not to cooperate. Model pounds could hardly be run by the people who
are not cooperﬂtlve w1th the purpose.

Gentlenen, in my opinion a law to pr event stealing for a specific purpoee is
uncalled for and perhaps it even encourages stealing for other purposes, The
other side of thig guestion is, the law will simply increase the cost of research
and ultimately medical care by the amount of bookkeeping it requires to keep
the records to identify all of the dogs which are bought. The law in no way
assures the purchaser that the person who is selling the dogs to the school is
not a liar. Indeed, I maintain that it is pretty difficult to be sure that a thief
is nota liar. Therefore, I think that this law is unnecesasry.,

A good pound law for well-regulated, well-managed pounds that are control]ed
by the city or the county or the State and from whom the medical and research
institutions are permitted to buy the dogs that would otherwise be put to death
would solve the problem of the supply of dogs needed for research and teaching
and training.

Gentlemen, I would appreciate it if you will add this testlmony to my original
testimony on 8, 2322 and 8. 3039, Thank you again for permitting me to testify.

Senator MoxroxEY. Does Dr. Melbv have a statement he wishes

to make?

Dr. 3 \Ider. I believe Dr, Taussiy has covered everything we jointly
prepare

Senator \IONRO\*FY Woatld you state your full 3 name and }our po-
sition for the record ?

- Dr. MeLey. Iam Dr, Edwird C. Melby, Jr., assistant professor, head
of ‘Division of Laboratory Animal Medlcme, Johns Hopkins Univer-
51t\' School of Medicine, Baltimore.

“Senator MoxroXEY. Yon are in agreement with the statement made
by Dr. Taussig? ‘

Dr. MeLey. Yes;lam.

Senator Moxroxey. May I ask, Dr. Taussig, in your pl‘OpOS‘l] to
shift the administration from the Secretary of Agriculture to the
Seeretary of Health, Education, and Welfare, would that carry with
it approval of this bill so that anthority for the regulation of the
humane treatment of .laboratory animals outside of the laboratory
shonld remain in the bill as written ?

Dr. Taussic. You mean by “outside of the ]abomtory before and
after the experiment ?

Senator MoXroNEY. Yesy the .care of the animal before and afier
the experiment.

Dr. Taussie. After he has entered the medical school ?

Senator MoxroNEY. Yes.

Dr. Taussre. Yes; that, I think, belongs entlrely—and particularly
how long one should keep the animal, under what. conditions, to judge
very c‘u‘efuﬂy Many people say to destroy them immediately, but

. many experiments demand that they survive because—:

Senator MonroxEY. Noj thislsnot what I mean. Iam referring to
the manner in which the animals are housed in ‘the kennels; whether
they are in cages that force them to stoop all the time; w hether they
are given proper water and care; and. whether .the carres are clean
and the animals have some opportunity. for exercise. Iam speaking
of the general humane treatment of the animals before and after they
are used in the laboratory ' ' The authority cuts off, of course, at the
laboratory.
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Dr. Taussto. 1 think that handling in the medical schools and in
the research institutes should be under Health, Education, and Wel-
fare. I think they should have certification of that, and that we
should have set standards. Therc we are with you. We are strongly
in favor of the humane care of animals, We are strongly in favor of
proper regulations for that.

We are ready to suggest and have already suggested that the Amer-
ican Association for Laboratory Animal Care would set. the standards
in accordance with Health, Education, and Welfare, and that they
should.

I think what happens in the scientific research institutes should be
under Health, Iducation, and Welfare.

Senator Moxroney. On the other part you would favor regulation,
but you would prefer the Secretary of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare to preseribe the humane care of animals——

Dr. Taussia. Yes.

Mr. MoxroNEY (continuing). In the keunels prior to and after the
medieal research?

Dr. Tavssic. Yes.

Senator MonroNEY. You are in favor of that?

Dr, Tausste. That is, in the kennels belonging to the Institute.

Senator Moxroxky. I believe yon said that under your proposal
you wanted a commission established to help advise the Secretary of
Health, Education, and Welfare as to what the proper standards for
humane eare and treatment of the animals should be. Is that correct?

Dr. Tavsste, Yes; that we either have a commission set up repre-
senting all of the interests, or actnally we feel that the American Asso-
ciation for the Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care is just such
a committee that will inspect and will certify whether they have taken
pr%)er care of the animals.

r. Melby knows about that association better than T do. He may
want to speak.

Dr. Merey, Mr. Chairman, as you probably know, there has been
within the Jast year an organization set up for this whole purpose of
inspecting and accrediting laboratories upon their voluntary request,
and this organization, known as the Anierican Association for Ac-
creditation of Laboratory Animal Cuare, is licensed in the State of
Illinois and is in active accreditation of laboratory animal facilities
at the present time.

It is following the guidelines as set down by the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare in their guide to the laboratory ani-
mnal care as published in 1965,

Senator MovroneY. But the research institutions would not have
to do anything about it unless they wanted to?

Dr. Merey. That is correct.

Senntor Movroxky. Completely voluntary?

Dr. Mzrey. Right.

Senator MoxnroNey. Do you have any questions, Senator Cannon,

Senator Caxxox. No questions.

Senator Moxroney. The Chair would like to ask a great many more
questions of the witness, but becanse of the long witness list T am con-
strained to not interrogate any more other than to ask if T am correct
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in assuming that you would like Lo eliminate all animals from the bill
excepting dogs and cats? o

Dr. Taossic. Yes. And T would like to eliminate the purpose for
which they are stolen. I think stealing of animals is such that you
feel just as badly whether your animal is stolen for one purpose or
another.

Senator Moxroxry. Of course that is true.  But the big market for
stolen animals according to the testimony we have hea rcﬁ> and things
that have been printed, has been created becanse of the substantial
need for animals for research purposes. We do not say that alt ani-
mals that are stolen are stolen for research. But the fact is that they
are valuable and there is n market for animals in the research field
due to the large numbers that have to be used each year in the conduct
of necessary medical studies.

Dr. Tatssie. Alse you could practically supply the entire research
needs for dogs and cats from the pounds if we had good, sound ponnd
regulations.

May 1 also say we have been criticized for saying that the American
Association for the Acereditation of Laboratory Animal Care wns
asking the doctors fo aceredit themselves. But it is very much the
same principle as the Americnn Hospital Association inspects them
and nceredits theny and that rthe American Medical Association in-
spects and aceredits medical schools. Tt is a body that represents the
veterinarians and the humane society. Anyway, the veterinarians
have deep interest in welfare of animals and are well represented.

Senator Moxroxey. Thank you very much for your testimony.
Wa appreciate your appearing, Dr. Taussig.  We also appreciate your
appearance, Dr. Melby.

r. Tavssie, Thank you very much.

Senator Moxnosky., Qur next witness is Mr. George W. Jones,
assistant, divector of the Massachusetts Society for the Prevention of
Cruelty to Animals of Boston, Mass,

We appreciate very much your appearing heve, Mr. Jones. We are
glad to have you.

You may insert your statement if you wish and brief it in 5 minutes
Or SO.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE W, JONES, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, MASSA-
CHUSETTS SOCIETY FOR THE PREVENTION OF CRUELTY TO
ANIMALS, BOSTON, MASS.

Mr. Jonws. That will be fine, sir.

Senator Monroney, Ttis a short statement?

Mr. Jowes, Yes.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am George W.
Jones, assistant director of the Massachusetts Society for the Pre-
vention of Cruelty to Animals located in Boston. T appear today as
a representative of tlus society, and I appreciate this opportunity to
appear and express the views of my society on this important subject.

I will be brief with this presentation since many of the points have
been adequately covered in the House hearings in September and
March, and also the previous'Senate hearings on Friday.
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The 'socicty I represent is.in its 98th year and is the recognized
statewide humane organization with a membersh]p of over 30,000.
This society operates the famous Angell Memorial Animal Hosplta,l n
Boston which Tast year treated 39 OOO sick and injured animals, and
in its 50.vears it has cared for over 134 million patients.

Agents of our society hold the.rank of special State police and
enforce the humane laws in the Commonwealth.

The problem of illegal animal procurement-and the humane care
and tréatment of these animals has drawn natiomwide publicity and
interest—particularly since.the Iouse hearings in September., Public
opinion appears to be running high for corrective legislation. _

In the Jegislature of the Commonwealth of Massachusettsa bill was
presented to increase.the penalty for amimal theft.. If this bill is

. passed, at-least on a 108‘11 basis, illegal animal procurement may be
glowed down. -

At hearings on this prewou‘slv mentioned hill, State Senator Oliver
Ames of Boston told of a vehicle driving through the Back Bay area,
which is an area of Boston, picking up Tanimals. A person 1eported
the license number, and this practice was stopped.

It would appear to us in Massachusebts that animal theft is a prob-
lem even though we are in a tremendous medical center and the ter-
minal area for many of the%e animals that are secured.in other parts of
the country.

The problem of animal procurément, how ever, cannof be adequately
cover ec% by the acts of one State legisluture. . "We feel that this is a

Federal responsibility, since the majority of these animals cross State
boundaries and are, therefore, in interstate commerce.

Representative Joseph Y. Resnick, of New York, stated that over
134 million dogs and one-half m1]1]011 cats were used last. year in hos-
pitals and research laboratories receiving Federal funds. Between
$30 and $50 million were spent by these m%tlfut,lons for animals. Sen-
ate hills 3059 and 2322, we feel, offer constructive answers to the aniimal
theft problem. We feel, hmvever, that any legislation should have
the £ o}lowmd points: .

@) Tnclude all vertebr ates, not only dogs and cats. ' :

Eb) Dealers, middlemen, and labor atories. should be licensed to buy,
gell, and tr ‘1n=sport ammaiﬁ . .

(¢) There should be a 5-day holding period for the dealer.

{d) Animals should be identified.

(¢) Adequate records of transactions should be kept.

{f) Humane standards to govern the handling and to promote ani-

mal health, well-being, and sgmfety, not only at the denlers’ level, but
also to include lnboratories,

(g) A meaningful bill should.also include some ty pe of 1nspect10n
provision of fchllltleS and records.

(k) Consideration should be given to the prohibiting of the sale of
qmma]s at auction or by “‘Elo'ht ’

_(#).Consideration, should also be given fo not limiting thls legisla-
‘rlon to include only animals used i in research.

Hunting dogs tend to disappear just before the advent of the hunting
season, and also there appears to be a large amount of traffic in pure-
bred d()frs Horse theft and livestock rusfhnn' continue to be a problem.
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We sincerely believe that it is within the power of this committee to
gréatly reduce the number of animals stolen throughout the United
Stqtes We urge that this committee report favorably on a shon«r
and me‘inmgfu] bill.

Senator Moxrowey. Thank you very much for your testmlony, Mr.
Jones. We appreciate your appearing here.

What is the principal market for dogs or cats that are stolen in the
country ?

Mr. Joxes. We feel that they are med i research facilities.

Senator Moxgoxey. In other words, the main purpose of these thefts
and the major market for these animals has to do with the need for
animals for research purposes!

Mr., Jowrs. To the best of our knowledge, this is correct.

Senator MoxroNEY. Therefore, if a bill 1s to be meaningful, it would
have to almost bring in the licensing of the dealers in “the chain of
ownership and the research centers? Ts that eorrect ?

Mr. Joxes. We feel this is correct. Ve feel that if the dealer and
middleman are licensed, and then the final authority that uses the
animals is not. licensed, it would cut the bill’s ueefulnev-s in half,

Senator MoNRONEY. "In other w ords, the omission of the final user
from regulation or licensing would permit such user, if he so desired,
to buy dogs or cats or other animals that might be stolen from an
1111]10enced dealer and would build up an illicit and unlawful market
beyond the scope of the Licensing Act? Isthat correct?

Mr. Jonus. Thisis our feehnor

Senator Moxroxey. T can see how the dogs and cats could prob-
ably be properly documented. I wonder though if you include all
animals, how low in the spectrum of animal life could you go to be
sure that you are having the proper records and legal 1)1ocu1ement of
the animals?

Mr. Jo~es. I agree this is 2 problem, and I feel the decision Would
have to be made in the Secretary’s office.

I think that, as was stated earlier, goldfish and snakes cannot be
identified. Howe\ er, we feel deﬁmte]v the dogs and cats should be
identified.

t Senator MoxronEY. But the stealing of guinea pigs
Mr. Joxes. T donotthink thisiza major problem
Senator MoxnoNEY (continuing). And white mice and things of

that kind would be unlikely and very hard to identify.

Is there a possibility of ‘breeding dogs for research purposes"

Mr. Joxes. This is done in some areas: As a matter of fact, 1 be-
lieve Iarvard is attempting this at their farm in Southboro,. BIass.,
toa small degree. |

~T notice on the list that you have representatives of the American
Humane Association to appear before you later this morning, and I
feel they could give you a better answer on a nationwide basis, Senator.

Senafor MOVRO\H T see. But you feel the major portlon of the
dnimals used in research do come from illegal sources as a result of
theft.? :

- Mr. Jowgs. Dogs and cats, yes.

" Senator MoxrovEY. Senator Cannon. .

Senator Caxxon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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What other areas specifically do you think are problems other than
the dogs and cats? :

Mr. Jo~ws. I was talking to Mr. Phillips, executive secretary of the
American Humane Assoclation, earlier this morming, and I believe
the figure that he used was that 50,000 head of livestock were stolen
last year.

Senator Canvown. You are not suggesting that they were stolen for
the same purposes, are you?

Mr. Joxrs. No,sir. And that is why I felt that the theft of animals,
no matter what their final use, should be covered in the bill rather
than just for research.

Senator MoxronEY. You mean any animal stolen and taken across
State lines would be subject to the law?

Mr. Jonss. As Dr. Taussig inferred earlier, 1f an animal is stolen,
we feel this is the crime, not the reason it wus stolen.

Senator Caxxon. Well, do you feel that the laws on theft of animals
are inadequate af the present time?

Mr. Joxes. They appear to be.

Senator Caxwow, Out in the country I come from they are pretty
harsh. As a matter of fnct sometimes they do not even bother with the
law. [Laughter.]

So if you refer to horse theft and livestock rustling, you know, that
is a pretty serious offense out in the part of the country that I live in.

Mr, Joxes, Yes.

Senator Canxon. But do you think that this should just he made a
genera) theft provision then !/

. Mr. Jowes. Yes.

Senator Canxon. Covering everything?

Mr. Joxes. That is correct.

Senator Canwox. Now, on animal identification, what do you ac-
tually mean by that—animal identification ?

Mr. Jores. I think we mean basically the tdentification of dogs and
cats in some way so that their ownership can be established.

If I could just say how we do it at our animal hospital, it is just a
simple tag with a number around the neck of the animal.

Senator Canwon. Are yon suggesting identification of other animals
other than the dogs and cats may be necded ¢

M. Joxes. T think Senator Monroney brought out the problem that
we cannot go down the list too far. T think dogs, cats, and major clas-
sifications of farm livestock could easily be identified, and in most cases
they are,

Senator Caxvox., Farm livestock is usunlly——

Mr. Joxes. Earmarked with a tag or branded.

Senator Caxwxon. Yes, a brand on the cattle and a tagging on the
sheep, and so on.

Mr. Jowes. That is right.

Senator Canwvox, Now, you say n your item A, “Consideration
should be given to the prohibiting of the sale of animals at auction
or by weight.” Why is it bad to sell animals by weight or at auction?
You understand that this is the customary thing in the livestock and
cattle business?

Mr. Jowes. Absolutely. And as I recall, Senator, animals sold by
auction and weight in a livestock market ave already licensed under

G2-317—66——T
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the Stockyards Act, I believe, through the Secretary of Agricultureso
this would not have to be a duplication. :

It has been evident in talking to representatives of the Humane
Society of the United States and also of the American Humane Asso-
ciation that when dogs and cats are sold at anction and /or by weight. it
seems that inhumane standards seem to go along with these auctions
and sale by weight.

Senator Caxwox. Well, is it because they are sold by weight, or is
there with this type of occurrence the likelihood that many of these
animals are stolen ?

Mr. Jongs. I think they go together.

Senator CaxwoN. Thank youn, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MoxroneY. Thank you, Senator Cannon,

In the bill as drafted by Senator Magnuson, the research institutions
are required to be licensed. They are suspected of being the principal
purchasers of dogs and cats that are stolen. Would you favor leaving
that section in the bill to act as an additional safeguard at the large
marketplace against these animals finding a ready market?

Mr. Joxms, Yes, sir,

Senator MoxroNEY. You are in favor of that?

Would your organization be in favor of the humane regulation of’
the animals during the time they are kept in the kennels of the research
institutions as distinguished from regulation when they are under-
going experimentation {

Mr. Joxrs. As they are kept?

Senator MoxroxEY. In other words, separating the question of what
is done in the research laboratory from the housekeeping kennel func-
tions to provide for conditions that would be humane prior to and sub-
sequent to the medical experiments?

Mr. Joxes. We will agree with that, I believe, that they are inter-
ested in how the animals are cared for prior to and after the actual
experiment.

Senator Moxroxzey. I see. In other words, this does not enter into
the experiment itself?

Mr. Jowgs. Not in the least,

Senator Mowxroxey. But your erganization is in favor of that?

Mr, Joxus. Yes, sir.

Senator Moxnroxey. We thank you very much for coming.

Senator Cannon.

Senator Canxow. If the dealers were licensed, do you not think
that would solve the problem rather than requiring the ultimate user
to be licensed ?

I ask that because some of the testimony before given here indicate
that they only buy from reputable people anyway. They do not buy
on an individual basis. And soif the dealers themselves were required
to be licensed, why would you want to license the ultimate user?

Mr. Joxus. I feel it would give a double safeguard, and also by hav-
ing the laboratories licensed, if the human standards and care in the
laboratories were included in the hill

Senator Caxxox. That is not in this bill now, in the Magnuson
bill, as you know.

Mr. Jones. Yes, it is,

Senator Caxwxon. Well, it is not spelled out in the bill.
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Mr. Joxrs. In the Magnuson bill it is.

Senator Caxxox. You are referring to the regulating other than
during the experimentation ¢

My, Joxzs. Yes, sir.

Senator Caxxox. And it is not your intention to suggest that there
should be any rules or regulations specified for the experimentation
itself?

Mr. Joxus. No,sir,

In the Magnuson bill I believe it is section 3, sir.

Senator Caxxox. Go ahead.

Mr. Joxks. I believe in the Magnuson bill this is covered under
section 5.

Senator Caxxon. Do you believe that section 5 would give the
Secretary authority to regulate after the experimentation?

Mr. Jones, Thelieve so. It savs, “lo promulgate standards to govern
the handling and transportation of dogs and cats by dealers and re-
search facilities.”

If the animal is in the research facility, I feel it would be covered
whether it is before or after an experiment.

Senator Caxxoxr. Do you have any suggestion for the language
where you are indicating that this should not only relate to the theft
for research purposes, but for any other purpose? Are you sug-
gestindg any specific language, for example, in (g) or any changes
there?

Mr. Jones. In (g) of my testimony, sir?

Senator Caxxox. No, n (g) of the Magnuson hill. It is where
the term “dealer” is defined as “any person who for compensation
or profit delivers for transportation, transports, boards, buys or sells,
dogs or cats in commerce for research purposes.”

You were suggesting

Mr, Joxzs. 1 would put a period after the word “commerce” and
omit “for research purposes.”

Senator Canwox. All right.

Senator Moxroxry. Thank you very mueh, Senator Cannon.

Thank you, Mr. Jones. e appreciate your coming to testify,
and we are glad to have your testimony.

Mr. Joxus. Thank you, Senator,

Senator Moxnronky. Qur next witness is Dr. Lowell M. Greenbaum,
president, New York State Society for Medical Research. Would
you come forward, Dr. Greenbaum.

Would you state your name and title for the record and the name
of your associate, please?

STATEMENT OF DR. LOWELL M. GREENBAUM, PRESIDENT, NEW
YORK STATE SOCIETY FOR MEDICAL RESEARCH; ACCOMPANIED
BY DR. R0SS GRAY, CURATOR OF ANIMAL HUSBANDRY, COLUM-
BIA UNIVERSITY

Mr. Greexpaunm. T am Dr. Lowell M. Greenbaum, associate profes-
sor of pharmacology of the College of Physicians and Surgeons,
Columbia University, and president of the New York State Society
for Medical Research which I represent today. On my left is Dr. Ross
Gray, curator of animal husbandry of Columbia University.
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Dr. Gray is in charge of procurement and has vast experience in the
veterinary field.

Senator Mowroney. You may proceed, Dr. Greenbaum,

Dr. Greexpavor. Mr. Chairman, the New York State Society for
Medical Research is a society whose membership is derived from the
State’s nine medical schools and various research institutions and from
the public at large who are interested in maintaining the highest level
of research in the State and the country.

We know, Senator Monroney and Senator Cannon, that you and
your colleagnes I the Congress have given the Amerlcan public the
highest level of health in the world by your support of basic medical
research.

This society supports your concern for “petnaping™ and for legis-
lation in this area.

However, we wonld like to see your bill cover petnaping of dogs and
cats for any purpose rather than just animals destined for research
laboratories. The reasons for this will unfold during my testimony,
althongh I have outlined the specific changes in the previously sub-
mitted testimony.

I think that the committee should know at the outset that our society
is approved for transporting animals from public pounds to medical
institutions in the State. In 10 years we have never had an owner
identify a stolen pet in the animal quarters of our member institutions.

However, such possibilities may exist, and the reasons why they
exist are what I would like to tell you about.

Research going on in our State to conquer heart disease, cancer,
stroke, muscular dystrophy, and so forth, requires 20,000 cats and dogs
each year. Yon will be mterested to know, Senators, that 200,000
cats and dogs are killed in the State’s public pounds each year. From
the public pound we are able to obtain only 3,000 animals.

Up to 15 years ago animals in the pound were completely wasted and
unavailable to research laboratories. The passage of the Metcalf-
Hatch Act in the State made pound animals available for our war
against disease. This is the law that our so-called humanitarian friends
on Friday have called a bad, bad law.

Let’s see what is bad about it, and let’s correct some misinformation
while we are at it.

What is bad about a law that says that an animal that is unclaimed
and wnwanted after 6 days in the pound shall be used for medical re-
search rather than be killed ?

What is wrong with a law that sets standards for animal care in the
research institutions in the State?

What is wrong with a law that has the department of health
periodically inspect the animal quarters?

What is really wrong with the law, gentlemen, according to our
antivivisectionist friencfs, is that animals are used for research pur-
poses. In other words, our humanitarian friends are really no friends
of humanity at all.

Now, according to figures we have, 50,000 or more animals from
the pounds should be available for research purposes since they are
unclaimed and strays.

Gentlemen, again, we are able to obtain only 3,000 out of 50,000.
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Previous testimony given by our humanitarian friends that medical
institutions requisition only 3,000 is not correct. We requisition many
more animals, into the twenties of thousands, but actually receive
3,000.

“The reason we only get this small number of animals is that our
friends exerted pressures on the personnel of these pounds so that
animals are put to death rather than be sent to research laboratories
for our war on disease.

In the 1964-65 bulletin of the public pound in New York City,
110,000 animals were put to sleep in 1 year. Only 80,000 of those
animals were requested to be put to sleep by their owners. Thirty
thousand animals killed ave still to be indentified as to why they were
Iilled.

What is the result of this grim game played by our humanitarian
friends?

First, it costs the taxpayers of America about half a million
dollars each year just in the State of New York to support the Hu-
mane Society’s activities. Instead of paying something in the order
of $10 a dog to a public pound for research, 1t costs medical research
an additional $20 or so because the animals must be purchased from
dealers.

If you figure out the pumber of animals we need and multiply it
by that value of $20, you come very close to half a million dollars.

The second consequence of these grim activities by the Ilumane
Society in blocking the legal acquisition of animals is that it has re-
duced the needed animal supply for vital research.

Last week the wife of an esteemed colleague of yours passed away—
Murs. Celler. Mrs, Celler carried within her body a cardiac pacemaker,
an instrument which sends out, electrical impulses to keep a diseased
heart beating. Mrs. Celler’s life was prolonged by this instrument.

Gentlemen, it did not take 1 dog to perfect this nor 100 nor 500.
It took thousands of animals to produce that small instrument. But
it is saving thousands of lives of your own constituents right now.
And this is the needed supply of animals that is being cut off by our
humanitarian friends,

The third consequence of the illegal activities of these societies (by
hreaking State laws) is possibly to produce a black market of ani-
mals in this country. They force research institntions to request large
amounts of animals from dealers. They cannot get them from the
pound. And these dealers may—we do not know—deal with un-
scrupulous collectors from all over the country.

But it should be noted that it is not the research institutions that
have ereated this problem. It is the antivivisectionists and humane
societies.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the publie is paying in lives and in tax
money for the activities of these so-called humane groups which have
strangled the legal source of animals in this country. Their efforts
miy have produced a black market.

We urge you not to pass a bill which is diseriminatory to medical
research und which furthers the false impression that science is the
cause of petnaping. We urge you to pass a bill that makes it illegal
for theft of pets for any purpose.
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Such a bill is required. Such a bill would not aid and abet groups
that1 wish to stop our war on birth defects, cancer, heart disease, and
stroke.

We urge you to report out a bill tailored along the lines of S. 3138,

Thank you.

- Senator Moxrowey. Thank vou, Doctor.

T disagree completely with you in your attitude on the so-called,
and I quote directly, “orim® activities of these humane societies. We
have heard enough in this committee to know that there are some
pretty grim things that have gone on in the care and treatment of
animals, particularly in the theft of them across State lines.

What about the ill treatment of these pound animals? We heard
testimony Friday that most of them were unfit for continued medieal
research and they would not live through the period of the difficult
and sometimes painful research which 1s necessary. We were told
that they are infected, diseased, and vermin ridden when they are
brought into the pound and therefore furnish little hope for useful
laboratory animals.

Dr. Greenpaum. Well, this is a problem. I will ask Dr. Ross Gray
to comment on this poeint.

Dr. Gray. Sir, you are guite right. An animal shonld be biologi-
cally healthy in order to be used in medical research. Otherwise, the
data you might obtain, of course, would be of no value.

I cannot really believe that all the dogs that are in the pound are
unhealthy, because many, many of them are not.

All the animals that we use at Columbia—our main source of supply
for dogs at Columbia—are impounded dogs, legally done so, and
these dogs are for the most part 1n quite good shape.

Our supply is not as great as we would like to have it, but these dogs
do turn out very nicely with proper conditioning procedures.

Another point I would like to make is I just cannot conceive that
the medical research institutions are the main source of stolen dogs
or the main users of stolen dogs if, in fact, dog stealing does occur.

As Dr. Greenbaum did point out, many more dogs are put to sleep
legally by the State every vear than are used in the medical institutes
-or the using medical institutions.

I just really cannot believe that such a so-cnlled black market does
exist.

I further do not believe that the medical community is a cruel,
sadistic community and would traffic, certainly knowingly, in stolen
animals.

Senator Moxroxey. They perhaps do not knowingly get them, be-
cause they are brought across State lines, and there is no way to
identify a stolen dog.

1 believe the doctor mentioned that in most of the history thers has
been practically no identification of any animals that you have had.
If they—sir?

Dr. Grenwpawar. In that statement T was speaking of stolen animals
being identified by their owners.

Senator MoxroNEy. That is right. Because if they are moved across
a State line or two. as the testimony before this committee indicated,
there is very little likelihood an animal would ever be identified. It
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“would be unusual to know which of the many research facilities in
50 States would be using them.

Has there been any proposal to rehabilitate these pound animals so
more of them could be used in research? The thrust of the testimony
has not been to prevent the pound animals from being used in research.
It has been to try to prevent stolen animais from being used in re-
search. It hasalleged that one of the principal reasons for the theft of
dogs and cats is that the great need for animals to be used in medical
experimentation is unfilled by available pound animals or animals
raiged on farms.

Dr. Greenpaum. Well, Senator Monroney, I think it should be
clear as far as my society and many of my colleagues are concerned,
we are not against legislation. As a matter of fact, in Science of
March 18, T have a letter that is distributed to many of the seientists
in the country, and the letter says that we need a bill for licensing of
animal dealers. It is of utmost importance that you understand that
woe do not traffic with a dealer who is unscrupulous.

We want to see dealers licensed, and licensed properly, so that they
maintain high standards of care for animals during transport, and use
proper legal procedures for acquisition of animals. What I have dis-
cussed today is my belief and evidence why perhaps dognaping or
petnaping may go on.

Senator Monronry., What are these “grim” activities of these hu-
mane societies?

Dr. Greexpaun. This is what I meant. Perhaps the word “grim”
was o little too grim.

Senator Moxroxey. T think these people are well intentioned, and
I think they resent bitterly some of the things that go on even in the
research kennels which deny the dogs an oppertunity to stand erect
or to be kept clean or to be exercised properly and other humane treat-
ment that would be a proper expense against the funds that are ap-
propriated particularly by the Federal Government. for humane care
while they ave in there.

Do you object to the kennels—particularly exempting the labora-
tories from field standards?

Dr. Grenneaum. No, sir.  As a matter of fact, onr society feels—
and again in the letter to Science—I will quote the letter if T max,
“Such bills should contain provisions for the effective enforcement of

- high standards of animal care.” That means in a laboratory.

We propose to have two separate bills, one for licensing of dealers
and one for humane care in the laboratories.

I must say, however, Senator, that it is difficult sometimes to listen
to a person who is not a professional person in terms of animal care
tell us how animals shou&d be housed. We do feel, as Dr. Taussig
sngraests, that an acereditation group that is set up by scientists from
the various medical institutions in the country should be consulted
and used in ncerediting and setting up standards in the laboratory and
in the kennels, T ihink thisisa fair thing.

Senator MoxroxeY. Why is that? 1 mean, I think human beings,

- whether they are sclentists or not, know that when an animal has been
subjected to necessary and important research experimentation, he is
" entitled, when he gets out of t]lml; laboratory, to fresh water; he 13 en-
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titled to a decent-sized kennel ; and he is entitled to exercise and maybe
even 4 little sunshine.

Dr. Greewpausm. Well, T think, sir, that may be correct, and I think
that scientists want to see this. Scientists are very humane people.
We are made out to be torturers.

I have a pet cat that had four kittens the other day.

Ve don’t torture animals.  You cannot perform an experiment. on
an animal in i1l health or an animal that is not properly anesthetized.

Senator Moxnowey. This does not involve anesthetizing. It does
not involve the scientist who does not keep the cages clean. It does
not involve the scientist doing a necessary operation. It involves the
kennel care and the opportunity for a dog to recelve humane treatment
including proper food and exercise.

Dr. Greexpavn. I fully agree with that. I simply point out that
certainly we have advanced tremendously in animal care in this coun-
try and that the people who are professionally trained to take care of
the housing of animals should be consulted in this housing.

I certuinly agree that the animals should be properly housed at all
times.

Senator MoxroxEY. Senator Cannon.

Senator Caxxox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

How do you go about requisitioning your animals under the New
York provision?

Dr. Grepxsavar. Under the New York provision we have been desig-
nated as the transporting agency—as the most efficient means. In-
stead of several schools calling in to the pound, and so forth, to get
animals, we operate as the central agency tlz)r the schools in New York
City and Buffalo. We huve nmbulances in both those cities.

What we do is call in to the various shelters and find out. how many
animals are available. When an animal is not adopted after 3 days,
then by law it shonld go to the pool for research. Xt then stands an-
other 3 days. If it is not clasmed in a total then of 6 days, then 1t
1s supposedly available for research purposes. And we call in, and
we are constantly in need of more animals, as I mentioned, than are
given to us.

Senator Canxsowx. Do you have any explanation for the reason that
¥you are only able to get 6,000 and yet 30,000 additional were

Dr. Greexnaom. Well, this explanation we would certainly like to
know about. Weare investigating this as best we can at, the State level.

Senator Caxwxox. I wonder if it was because part of those animals
\\]'ere not in adequate condition healthwise so that you are able to take
them.

Dr. Gremnpaum. Well, we know that a percentage of the animals
are in ill health. However, we feel that not that great an amount
are in ill health, sir.

Senator Canxox. And you are trying to check that out?

Dr. Greexsavm. We will, sir.

Senator Canwon. Do the animal shelters give you any explanation
for it? Do they tell you why they have put a lot of these animals to
death that were not turned in by the owners with a request to be put
to death ?

Dr. Greexpaun. Well, this is a difficult emotional problem. The
pounds, of course, have sort of a double-edged problem. They are
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interested in the so-called humanitarian efforts in protecting animals,
and at the same time they have to give animals to research, Conse-
quently, it is hard usually to get an explanation or to press the ex-
planation becanse of various implications that are involved.,

Senator Canxox. There is not much likelihood of the stolen ani-
mals ending up in the pound, is there? That is, there is no incentive
for a person to steal them and turn them into the pound? They would
get no compensation ?

Dr. Geeexsavyr. No.

Senator CaNwon. So if you get more of your supply from this
source, it might actually decrease the hazard or the protit, let's say,
to the person who wants to steal and sell?

Dr. Greenpaoy, Exactly, And it is sort of the same as prohibition.
If you take away the cause for the theft, then the theft wi]i disapypear.

We feel that there s a suflicient number of animals in the pound to
supply the medical laboratories in New York State. However, T
should also say thai certain animals have to be raised for certain pur-
poses, purebred lines, and so forth.

Senator Caxwown. Do you know how many States have o law similar
to New York in giving the research groups the

Dir, Greespaty, There are 11 States. T ean give you the States,
sir. This comes from the statement of the former Governor of Lowa
who investigated this problem. They are the States of Connecticut,
Tlinois, Massachusetts, Minnesota, New York, Ohio, Oklahoma, South
Dakota, Utah, and Wisconsin.

Senator Caxxoxn, Thank you, sir.

Now, you recommended that the law be written so that it makes theft
for any purpose, not only for research, a crime.

Dr. GresnBaUM. Yes siT.

Senator Caxwox. And that the other animals be excluded ?

Dr. Grerxsawa, Yes, sir.

Senator Canwox. Sothat it only covers dogsand cats?

Dr. Greenpavar. Well, this is the major—-I mean the higher animals
would be dogs, cats, and monkeys, but of course we do not find theft of
these animals. The pets would be the cats and dogs. This should
solve the problem.

Senator Canvox. And then you say that you feel the auction is a
legitimate means. Would yon suggest that the auctions themselves be
licensed ?

Dr. Greexsavs, I think that they should be regulated. If animals
are mistreated in these auctions, this should not be the case. And if
the auctions are regulated by the Secretary of Agriculture, that would
be fine as far as we could see.

. But I should point out, as you mentioned, Senator, that these are
important sources of animals, a way of selling animals.

Senator Cannon. And then that the auctioneers be required to fur-
nish ];roof of title to the dealers that buy at the auctions. Is that

right
%r. Greensaoum. Yes, sir.
Senator Caxxox. Ibelieve thatis all T have.
Senator Moxroxer. Do you have any questions, Senator Dominick?
Senator Dominick. No.
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Senator MoxroNEY. Thank you very much, Dr, Greenbaum and Dr.
Gray.

Senator Doarznick. Excuse me, Doctor. I have nof had a chance to.
listen to all of your statement, but I have reviewed quickly your pre-

ared statement. Has your investigation indicated that there is any

arge-scale traflic in dogs and cats between dealers which should give us
additional cause of concern?

I notice that you said don't step on the research facilities, and I
grant you this is not what we want to do. But the problem, as I get it
from previous testimony, has been that most of this activiey has been
for the purpose of supplying dealers who then supply the research
facilities. Ave there any other outlets for these dogs that are stolen.
and badly taken care of?

Dr. GreExpavy. Well, we feel that a great many animals may be
stolen but not for research laboratories. Hunting dogs, for example.
Perhaps for breeding purposes, purebred dogs.

1 must say that, as I mentioned in the prepared testimony, we just
have never had an owner identify a stolen animal. If an owner feels
that, an animal has been stolen in New York City and they wish to
find him, they send us circulars. We have had circulars from as far
down as Virginia. And we circulate the description of an animal
through everyone of our institutions. We have actually called people
and brought them into the animal quarters where we thounght perhaps
there was an identification to be made. And we have never in 10 years
had an owner say, “You have my dog in here.” This is all T can say.

What the dealers do—well, they should be licensed. But we just do
not see what some of the newspaper headlines would like us to believe,
that there is n great petniping ring for research purposes.

Senator Doaivice. Well, there is obviously a pretty big traffic in
this. This is the point I'm making. At least the evidence has indi-
cated there is a pretty big traffic in it, and I have difficulty in trying to
figure out what they do with these animals unless it is for a purpose
where they can make quite a lot of money in a very short time.

It is pretty hard to do this because they are not selling just regis-
tered dogs. They do not have uny papers on them to make them
breeding stock anyhow, so it is very difficult to do it that way.

Dr. Grenvpavar. Well, again 1 can only stand by our experience in
the State of New York, that the number of animals that have been
identified as stolen in our institutions in our State is minor and negli-
gible.

Now, again, the traffic may be in hunting dogs or breeding dogs,
something of that nature. But we dont see them in research
institutions.

Senator Dosrizick. Thank you, Doztor.

Senator Mowro¥EY. Thank you, Doctor, very much.

(The prepared statement of Dr. Greenbaum follows:)

The New York State Society for Medical Research would like to take this
opportunity to tuforu the comnittee that it agrees in spirit with the legislation :
introduced by Senators Magnuson and Clark., Legisiation which will provide a
healthy climate for the transport of nnimals whether for sale, breeding, show or
experimentation is an important moral obligation on the part of humanity. “The
time and effort spent by these legislators reserves our thanks. This society is
particularly concerned with the transport of animals since it was designated by
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the State to transport animals within the State. Our society hag always been
concerned for the best possible animal care and has helped bring this about in
the State by supporting passage of the Metcalf-Hatch Act. Conseguently we do
kuow the henefits that legislators and seieutists can accomplish when they work
together.

gJ_‘hc3 committee may be interested to know that for a number of years our so-
ciety has investigated complaints that a pet may have found its way into one of
our member luboratories in New York City and environs. We have allowed
owners to go directly into animal quarters to observe if their animal were
present.  In not one instance was any identification made. Nevertheless legisla-
tion to prevent even the rarc instance of pet stealing should be supported pro-
vided persons responsible for the theft of any dog or cat for any use whatsoever
be held responsible, Why should people who steal dogs and eats for kennels or
pet shops be protected from the law as proposed by the current bills? Why are
the medical institutions singled out as the guilty party?

In order to overcome this apparent ineguity in the legislation and also to
prevent undune restrictions on research and to make dealers meet certain
standards, our society with its legal counsel has very carefully reviewed 8. 2822
with a positive eye rather than a negative one in order to aid in legislation which
will prevent theft of any pet, dog or cat for any use. We offer the following con-
structive points to the commitiee:

(1) The references to: (@) the use of dogs and cats for purposes of rescarch
or experimentation; (b) persons or organizations engaged in using animals for
research, and (¢) research facility ; should be deletedl.

Such references as now appear in these bills are discriminatory and unde-.
served. In singling out the research organization as a consumer. there is an
inappropriate onus of wrongdoing pointed at the research cominunity, when in
fuct the few instanees at hamd indieate “dealer” fault. Moreover, these rofer-
ences are not in keeping with the truc intent of these hills; namely, to prevent
pet stealing and to guarantee the humane care and treatment of dogs and cats
during their transportation and sale by commercial animal deaters, whatever
the purpose. It is evident that humane practices should apply to dealer opera-
tions regardless of the consumer, whether it be a research insticution, a retait
pet outlet. keunel, breeding farm. cte.

(2) The requirement that a research facility be licensed in order to purchase
dogs and cats from a commercial dealer is again discriminatory and again places
an undeserved onus on these institntions, Alse, it would locate within the
Department of Agriculture the problem of licensing and regulating biomedical
research facilities asg well as those of other government agencies.

(3) The inclusion of “other animalg™ in 8. 2322 wounld erente an unwieldy
problem. It would encumber the Secretary of Agriculture with regulating the
trangport, sate and handling of animals from frogs through livestock, whereas
the motivation for this legislation stems directly from alleged instances of dog
and cat stealing and maltreatment by “dealers.”

{d) The deflinition of “dealer” should not include the term “compensation™
ginee any humane organization or nonprofit group may be involved in transport-
ing dogs and cats and expect compensation for their service. Also some state-
mient. should be made to exclude common carriers from such regulation because
such carriers are otherwise regulated. ’

(D) Btipulating the perind a “dealer” must hold an animal after acquisition
would be unduly costly to the dealer and to the consumer. 1But more important
it may impair the health of the animal.

(6) With reference to 8. 2322, the auction is a legitimate means of obtaining
dogs and eats and there is no reason to prohibit either it or the purchase of
animals of a desired weight. The humane handling of animals in this transac-
tion wonld be guaranteed hy the peoposed legiglation. Further. the auctioneer
should furnish proof of title and the “dealer” be responsible by inw for purchase
from a tegal owner.

{7T) “Dealer” license fee should not exceed $30 per annum.

(8) The prescribed 120 davs for legislation to be effective after enactment is
too soon. It is reeommended that 180 days would permit snfficient time for study
to promulgnte desirable standards.

In addition to the above our society has approved the incorporation of recom-
mendations by the National Society for Medical Research and the New York
Btate Society for Medical Jlesearch with those of 8. 2322 in the form of a bill
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(H.R. 13408) submitted in the House of Representatives by Hon. Ancher Nelzen.

of Minnesota. I.hope the committee realizes the sincerity of the efforts that have

been expended in bringing dll of these points to the committee. 'Our society

would be more than happy to.comument on the draft-of ihe final bill drawn by

the commitiee connsel. .
~Thank you.

Senator MONRONEY. The next witness i§ Dr. \Tathamal R. Brewer,
secretary, Ilhnms State Society of Medical Research, University of
Chicago.

Mr. CLEVELAND Amory. Mr. Chanman. is there any prov ision for
placing in the record an answer'to being called an antivivisectionist?

Senator Moxroney. We will be happy to have you submit some-
thing. Whom do you represent ¥

Mr. Asrory. T am Mr. Amorv I'm one of f;he people Dr. Gleen-
baum testified about.,

Senator Moxronxy. We would be happy to receive a statement
from you.

Mz Asory. Thank You, Sir. :

(The statement, of Mr. Amory follows:)

Mr. Chairman, Dr. Greenbaum has accased the humane societies of being
antivivisectionist, and illegal, and he has also ealled us his so-called humanitarian
friends. May I say that we are used to being called antivivisectionlst. It is.
not true, but we are used to it. We do nof even mind being called illegal—
although this again is not ttue. We do, however, object to being called Dr,
Greenbaum’'s humanitarian friends—in fact we regard being cailed any kind
of a friend of Dr. Greenbaum’s as pemiously close to slander.

Thank you.

Senator Moxroxey. Dr. Brewer, do you hm e a statement?

STATEMENT OF DR. NATHAN R. BREWER, SECRETARY, ILLINOIS
STATE SOCIETY OF MEDICAL RESEARCH, UNIVERSITY OF
CHICAGO

Dr. Brewer, Mr. Chairman, I submitted a prepared statement and
turned it in. I wonder if I cowld have permission to add a few verbal
comments pertinent to the problem.

. Senator Monroxey. Yes,sir.

Dr. Brewer. I have been concerned with the problems related to
the care and use of ]1bomtory animals for over 40 years and have
been closely associated with the founding and development of several
organizations that have been and continue to be dedicated to improved
conditions in laboratory animal care.

T am secretary of 'the Illinois Society of Medical Research, and I
speuk for the soclety at these hearings.

The Illinois Society for Medical Research is in complete agreement
that animals should not be stolen for any purpose and has no quar-
;_‘el with any legislation that would tend to eliminate thievery in any

orm,

We would also agree:that licensing and proper supervision of deal-
ers of dogs and cats by the Department of Agricilture could be of
benefit to research and teaching institutions.

It is respectfully requested that this committee veflect carefully
on two areas of the testimony that some propenents of these bills have
presented. :
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First, there are repeated claims about the enormous traffic in stolen
animais for research. There are repeated assumptions that traffic in
laboratory animals is synonymous with skullduggery and thievery.
There was even 2 spy hired in an attempt to obtain some evidence that
traflic in stolen dogs exists.

This committee was advised that “every level of operation from
the small grassroots dealer handling just a few dogs to the big sup-
plier” were observed.

Looking over the testimony submitied in the House and in the Sen-
ate, I have failed to find a single substantial instance of a proven case
of a stolen dog reaching a research laboratory. On the contrary, the
evidence indicates that such reprehensible activity if it exists must be
minescule.

In over 40 years of experience with research animals, and in over
20 years a8 an individual in charge of the animal quarters at the Uni-
versity of Chicago, nof a single instance of a stolen dog was uncovered

Dr. Maurice Visscher testified before this committee that, of 40,000
dogs received at the University of Minnesota over a span of 15 years,
not a single case of a stolen dog was uncovered.

Dr. Lowell White of the University of Washington offered similar
testimony to this committee.

Dr. Greenbaum just cited evidence that no stolen dogs have been
found in New York.

Even the dog with the Harvard tag, so well publicized in Life maga-
zine and interpreted by many readers to be a stolen dog, turned out
to be o dog that came from a municipal pound.

The evidence that there is substantial traffic in stolen dogs for re-
search must be meager indeed when, after heroic efforts to produce
such evidence, it turns out to be so sparse that it must be otfered by
innnendo only,

We respectiully request that the Department of Justice be invited
‘to Investigate the astounding charges that the traffic in stolen dogs for
research exists.

The second item offered for your consideration is the statements
that offer evidence that some of the witnesses are less interested in
the proper condition for the procurement of animals for vital research
than they are in interfering with the supply of such animals.

Gentlemen, I am a member of the American Humane Association.
I am & working member. I'm on the committee on transportation of
animals. 1 am a working member of the Anticruelty Association of
Chicago, and with that group we have tried to work toward improv-
ing care and transportation of laboratory animals and the teaching of
laboratory animal caretakers. And I am proud to be a member of the
%miricnn Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals of New

ork.

So I do not infer here that all humane societies are in this group.

But cne witness stated that humane people would rather destroy
“every single last one of those animals rather than give a gingle ani-
mal to a smgle laboratory.”

Another stated that the group he represented would “not support
an agency which is in the business of being a collection depot for
laboratory animals.” And he indicated that what he called the hu-
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mane movement would be desiroyed if shelters were legislated into
allowing dogs and eats to be used for teaching or research instead of
bemg Killed. .

Further, let the record show that these same witnesses have consis-
tently fought every bill that would allow unclaimed, unwanted dogs or
eats ihat would otherwise be killed in municipal pounds or shelters to
be made available from such pounds for teaching or research.

To vepeat, the Tllinois Society for Medical Research does favor
licensing of commercial dealers ‘of dogs and eats and it does favor
the enforcement of proper care by such dealers.

The Tllinois Society for Medical Research believes that these ideals
would best be served by Senate bill 3138 introduced by Senator Mon-
dale of Minnesota.

Thank you.

Senator Moxroxry. Thank you, Dr. Brewer,

The lack of identification ot l‘]ﬂﬂ'h in the Illinois instiutions which
vou mentioned as being proof that stolen dogs do not find their
WL in

Dr. Brewek. I did not say that.

Senator Moxroxzy. I understood yaou to say that.

Dr. Brewer. No. I said that we had not found an instance of a

-stolen dog, so if it does occur it must be relatively minor.

Sir, we have escorted many people who have lost dogs throngh our
quarters. The only dogs that have been recovered are those that had
come from a pound and would have heen killed at that pound if they
had not been sent to us instead of being killed.

Senator Moxroxey. How many dorr:. did you receive that eame in
interstate commerce?

IDr. Brewer. I cannot say that, sir, and I am not contesting that
snch men be licensed and that such dealers he supervised, because T,
too, am in sympathy with anything that would conduet ptopm supers-
vision and commerce in dogs for research laboratories.

Senator Moxroxey. Do you deal with the suppliers of these dogs?

Dr. BrewEr. We deal with suppliers.

Senator Moxroxey, I say, do you?

Dr. BREWEER. Yes.

Senator Moxroxey. Well, how many of them are interstate dealers?

Dr. Brewer. 1 suspect all of them ave.

Senator Moxwroxey. Then many of the dogs that you receive would
be coming to you through interstate commerce?

Dr. Brewer. That is correct.

Senator Moxrorey. Isee. It would be a little diffienlt for an owner
to identify his dog if it were picked up in one of the 50 State juris-
dietions, would it not?

Dr. Brewer. That is true. I am not contesting that pavt, of it.

Senator Monroxsy. So lack of identification does not necessarily
prove that stolen pets do not find their way into rvesearch institutions
of the State of Illinois or other research institutions?

Dr. Bruwer. That, is true, but it does not prove that they are. And
from the preponderance of evidence it must not be a large truffie, at
least in stolen dogs.
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We have advised our dealers, the way we do it, that if there is ever
‘a stolen dog traced to them, not only would they be in trouble with the
law but we would help prosecute them.

We have to profect ourselves, too. Because any reflection on o dealer
we use 1s a reflection on us. 'We recognize that.

Senator Monroney. How many dogs are furnished you through the
pounds? ‘ .

Dr. Brewkk. The pounds of Chicago supply about 6,000 dogs a year.

Senator MoxnuoNey. Out of how many?

Dr. BrEwer. Out of how many dogs that are received at the pound ?

Senator MonroxEY. Out of the total number of dogs used in research.
" Dr. Brewer., Well, the Chicago area uses about 18,000 dogs a year.

Senator Monroxey. So 12,000 come from dealers?

Dr. Brewer. 12,000 come from dealers or breeders. We buy from
breeders too.

Senator Moxroxry. What proportion of the supply comes from
breeders? This is interesting.

Dr. Brewzr. A very small number.

Senator MoxroNuy. They are better for research, are they not, than
‘the dogs that come from the pound ?

Dr. Brewzsr. Yes. However, they are only used where they are only
.ahsolutely necessary for the project, because when we have to pay $60
for a 3-month-old puppy, a beagle pup, or when we have to pay $120
for a purebred Labrador when we need that size, we only use them for
stated purposes. For the development of techniques and for certain
otheér purposes especially in classrooms it is not necessary to subject
public funds to that expense.
¢ Senator Moxxroney. Senator Cannon ?

Senator Cax~ox. No questions.

+ Senator Mownnoxgy. Senator Dominick?

Senator Domintox. Doctor, T am still interested in the question that
I asked Dr. Greenbaum. There has been substantial evidence of
traffic in stolen dogs between dealers.

Dr. Brewer. Well, I have not noted any. I have heard a lot of
statements to the effect that there have been a lot of stolen dogs be-
tween dealers, but I have not noticed any evidence that this existed.

Senator Dominror. Well, there has been a good deal of evidence—
put it this way—that there is n very large traffic i

Dr. Brewer. That is correct.

Senator Dorxuxrcr (continuing). In the purchase and sale of dogs
‘in pretty bad condition.

Dr. Brewer. That is correct.

" Senator DoxiNice. What would a person be buying those dogs for?
For what purpose would they be buying them?

Dr. Brewer. I haven’t the foggiest. I know what T buy dogs for.
I buy dogs for use in research. But if you are asking why they are
purchased at auctions, they are purchased for many purposes. This
1s beyond my ken.

Senator Domixicg. I am trying to eliminate the reasons here, one
by one, if I can, or add to them. ¥ am not against research. Nobody
here on the committee is. What we are irying to do is to find out some
method of seeing if there 13 a need for a control system of some sort.
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Dr. Brewer. T believe there is, and I do hope that you pass a licens-
ing bill, & meaningful licensing bill, such as Senator Mondale’s, and
one that would regulate the traffic so that we would get a better type
of dog.

Cergta-inly T do not want any possibility of anybody’s pet reaching
my laboratory.

Senator Domivick. Doctor, when you buy from the pound, how
long has the pound been holding that dog?

Dr. Brewer. It depends. 1f it is a belter dog, it is held 10 days.
Otherwise, 5 days.

Senator Dosixior, At what point do you buy them? After the
10-day period? After the 5-day period? Or do you put a bid in
ahead of time.

Dr. Brewer. It depends. If it is a dog that would be killed after
5 days, I would get it.after the 5 daysisup.

Wa do not buy dogs from the pound. We get them free.

Senator Doxrnick. You get them free?

Dr. Brewer, From the Municipal Pound of Chicago. We are not
permitted to buy them from there,

Senator Domnzick. How many dogs do the Chicago pounds handle?
Do you know?

Dr. Brewer. Last time T looked at the books, they get about 8,000.

Senator Dodrnick. A year?

Dr. Brewer. A vear,

Senator Domixice. And you buy about 6,000¢

Dr. Brawrr. Yes. Do not forget some of the dogs are claimed
by owners, and some are purchased because people want pets. They
can come to the pound a.n({) get them. We only get them iftﬁmy would
otherwise be killed.

Senator Domiztcr. In effect, what you are saying is that you buy
most. of the dogs from the pound that are not otherwise claimed or
bought by people?

Dr. Beewer. That is correet.

Senator Caxwox. They donot buy them.

Senator Domixick. They are given to you by the pound ?

Dr. Brewer. That isright. Yes.

Senator Doyinick. Is this just from the pound? Or are we talk-
ng about pound and shelters besides?

Dr. Brewer. No; unfortunately, Chicago, the shelters do not. allow
us to have the dogs. Although 1 am a member of the anticruelty
society, I'm only one member, and I cannot convinee the other members
that they should give us the dogs instead of killing them.

Senator Dovintor. When you buy from a dealer, do you ask for his
proof of ownerghip?

Dr. Berwrnr. No.

Senator Domniek. Thank you

Senator Monroney, Thank you very much.

Do you have any further questions, Senator Cannon ¢

Senator Canxon. No.

Senator Moxroxey. In Illineis do you have any State law regard-
ing the humane treatment of the animals after or gefore they are used
m research ?
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Dr. Brewer, We have both. We have a Jaw on dealers in Illinois,
and I’'m g]ad 1t was instituted. 1t is the Illinois pet shop operator
and dog dealer licensing lnw, 1965. This is the law in Illineis. And
we only buy from licensed dealers. And they are supervised by the
dei)artment of agriculture. '

wish such a law would be instituted in every State if it is not a
Federal law.

Second, we are also licensed by our department of public health to
receive dogs from the pound, and they officially inspect us.

Senator MoxroNEY. Does anyone inspect your kennel quarters?

Dr. Browzr. That isright. That is what they inspect—the labora-
tory animal facilities. '

Senator MoNroxEY. To see that they are humanely treated before
and afier operation ?

Dr. BrewEr. Yes; that is correct. I have a picture of some of our
facilities to show if you are interested.

Senator MoxroxEy. You might leave them for the committee’s
consideration, sir.

Dr. BreEwer. All right, sir.

Senator Moxroxey. Any further questions?

Senator Domryvick. Just one more, Dr. Brewer. Asa lawyer T sup-
Fose I should not ask you unj% more questions after the last one. But
10w much obligation and difficulty would you find in trying to trace
the origins of a dog which you bought from a dealer?

Dr. Brewer. We have taken this up with some of our dealers, and
they have just told us that it was very diflicult to do, because they buy
some at auctions, they buy some from other dealers, and it is very
difficult to get these.

I would be entirely sympathetic with anything that would permit
me to be able to trace a dog from its origin so that when T get a letter
and a picture I can say to that particular dealer or owner that had
lost the dog—or to know whether to invite them to come up or not, if
it looks like something we have. I would not have to do that if it
did not come from that district.

I get letters from arcund the conntry, and if it looks like somethin
that we have recently purchased we invite the people to come up an
take a look at it or get a greater description. In the meantime, of
course, we advise our people, “Hold the dog. Do not use it until we
can be more sure that il 1s not somebody’s pet.” And we wounld
apgreciate help in being able to identify such dogs.

enator MoxroxEY. Would not this bill help you n great deal?

Dr. Brewer, Well, now, which bitl? The Mondale bill would.

Senator Monron®y. The Magnuson bill, S. 2322,

Dr. Brrwer. Noj S. 2322 would require the strict Jicensing and trac-
ing of ownership to the dealers in interstate transportation and sale
of dogs. I think the mare preferabie bill would be that introduced
by Senator Mondale, 8. 3138.

Senator MoxronNeY. That was just introduced Friday, I believe.

Dr. Bruewer. 1t was introduced on the 25th. It has the objections
that have been stated here ont.of the bill.

Senator Moxroxgy. Thank vou, Dr. Brewer, for your testimony.

62-317-—66——S8
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(The prepared statement of Dr. Brewer follows:)

My name is N. R. Brewer. I bave been the veterinarian in charge of the animal
quariers at the University of Chicago for over 20 years. I am a past president
of the Animal Care Pancl and editor of its official journal for its first 13 years;
a past president of the American College of Laboratory Animal Medicine; and
a past board meinber of the Institute of Laboratory Animal Resources of the
National Academy of Sclences—National Research Council. I have been con-
cerned with problems related {0 the use and eare of laboratory animals for over
40 years. At present I o seeretary of the Illinois Society for Medieal Research
and represent the Ilinois Society for Medical Research at these hearings.

The Illirois Sociely for Medical Research supports the purposes of the provi-
sions in 8. 2322 and related bills. There is complete agreement that animals
should not he stolen for any purpoese, and there is no quarrel with any legislation
that would tend to climinate thievery in any formm. We would also agree that
licensing nnd proper supervigion of dealers of dogs and eats by the Department
of Agriculture could be of benefit to research and teaching organizations.

The Illinois Society for Medical Research believes that legislntion which wonld
~approve and license laboratory animal dealers, and legislation that would concern
itself with rezearch and teaching institutions, are separate items and should be
considered separately. Inazmuch as therc are a number of bills pending in
Congress at this time that bave to do with regulation of the use of animals in
research and teaching institutions, we believe that 8. 2322 should limit responsi-
bility of uscr institutions to the purchasing of dogs and ecats to licensed dealers,
to public pounds or shelters where they would otherwise he killed, and to indi-
vidual owners who would prefer io have their dogs used for needed research
rather than to have them killed for no useful purpnse.

The Illinois Society for Medical Research wants to emphasize that, although
we are opposed to thievery in any form, we do not believe that a significant
number of stolen dogs have found their way into research laboratories. Any
intelligent ¢itizen must raize an eyebrow at the elaimn by the Humaue Sociely
of the United States that a half million or more stolen dogs a year reach rescarch
laboratories. I am advised that the Humane Society of the United States has
an unclaimed reward for any evidence leading to the arrest and conviction of
anyone stealing a dog for research purposes. 1 have seen appealg mailed by the
Animal Welfare Institute for any evidence of such stolen animals.

One man posing 45 & dealer, admittedly under the employ of the Humane
Bociety of the United States, attempted to secure evidence of such dog thievery.
And still there is no proof that such a practice exists. Hven the well-advertised
dog in Life magazine in which Harvard was liplicated turned out to be a hoax.

In over 20 years as supervisor of the animal quarters at the Universily of
Chicago, during which ime I have escorted people through our quarters looking
for stolen dogs, not one stolen dog was found, Once in a4 while one dees find
a lost dog, but in every case, to date, this dog had come {from the pound where
the dog would have been killed if it bad not been turned over to the Univernity
of Chicago for teaching or research purposes.

Finally, the Illinois Society for Medical Research does not believe that selling
dogs and cats to research institutions 1= a dishoenoralble business. We belicve,
instead, that such dealers are contributing far more to the health of the Nation
and to the relief of suffering than are those who would eliminate such work,

Senator Moxroney. We have as our next witness Miss Helen Jones,
executive director of the National Catholic Society for Animal Wel-
fare.

Thank you, Miss Jones, for appearing and giving us your testimony
on this hill.

STATEMENT OF HELEN JONES, PRESIDENT, THE NATIONAL CATH-
OLIC SOCIETY FOR ANIMAL WELFARE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Miss Jowes, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. _
My name is Helen Jones. I am president of the National Catholic
Society for Animal Welfare, which has headquarters in Washington,
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D.C. The society’s membership, which is represented in every State, is
not limited to Catholics but includes people of all the major religious
denominations,

The. NCSAW urges that an amended form of S. 2322 be reported
bv this committee, “Amendment of S. 2322 to bring it to the same level
of clarity and effectiveness as H.RR. 10743 would hest fulfill the public
wish on the subject of legislation for the regnlation of dealers.

With your permission, . Mr. Chairman, I would like to make available
to each. member of the committee a marked-up copy of S. 2322 showing
the amendments needed and file a copy for the record with my state-
mnent. Briefly. the amendments would do the foﬂowm;z

(1) Extend protection to other species, in addition to cats and
dogs,

( ) Require the licensing of dealers only, not both dealers and
laboratories,

(3) Give the Jegislative utent of the standards the Secretary
of Agricutture would be required to promulgate.

{4) Reqnive bills of sale as a safeguard against both the theft
and frandulent acquisition of animals| by dealers.

(3) Require inspection of dealers’ facilities and transporta-
tion.

{6) Require the revoeation of licenses for violations of the Fed-
eral act o1 of the anticruelty lnws of the States.

(7) Direct the Secretary to act rather han merely to authorize
him to promulgate standards, revole licenses and otherwise carry
out.the legislative intent of the act.

In addition to the foregoing amendment, we would like to propose
that the word *public” be » struck from section 10, on line 23 of page 4,
and line 1 of page 5, in 8. 2322. This would clarify the fact that any
type of auction sale 1s prohibited and would prevent dealers and their
agents from trying to organize so-called private auction sales in an
endeavor to evade the intent of the lax.

In an editorial entitled “Not Much ITelp to Animals,” the Phila-
delphia Inquirer last Monday expressed the hope that the ‘Senate Com-
merce Committee would take a more realisiic view of dealer legislation
than did the Honse Agriculture Subcommittee on Livestock in re-
porting a bill last weel which “is far short of what concerncd pet
owners and the public secking in the way of a law.” T wonld ap-
preciate permission to insert the full text of the Philadelphia Inquirer
editortal at this point, in the record.

Senator Moxroxey. That will be done.

{ The editorial referred to follows:)

[From the Philadelphia Inguirer, Monday, Mar. 21, 1966])

Not MucH HELP TO ANXIMALS

We hape Congress will not be misled inte passing an “easy” or meaningless
bill in the field of animal profection against rapacious “dognapers.” There have
been several perfectly good measures iniroduced to stamp cut this traffic in
heartbreak. but now the House Livestock Subcommittee has put ils stamp of
approval on 2 bill that would merely leave the setting of standards—and presum-
ably their enforcement, if any—in the hands of the Secretary of Agriculture.

It is no reflection on Sceretary Freeman to remark that this is far short of
what concerned pet owners and the public seek in the way of a law. Not only
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laboratories that must practice animal oxpenmentat]on but ‘also animal dealers-—
-who should: be the objects of the strictest regulation—would go virtually un-
touched by the approved bhilk

1 The irony of the gituation is that Representative Henry Helstoski, Democrat, nf
LNew Jersey, has-filed a-precisely specific measure requiring detailed bookkeéep-
mg by the dealers, u H-day delay in disposing of animalg whosge true owners may

-be 'in degperate search of them, .and a banning of the effhanded “auctions” at
which many treasured pets disappear forever.

. -And there are o number of other bills very similar to Helstoski’s, if not iden-
tical to it. Rather than allow a useless or puny law to make its way onto the
books, it would seem elementary that’authors of the sternmer bills must work

- together,

Similar legislation in the Senate is to be aired this week by the Commerce Com-
mittee and it is to bé hoped that 4 more realistic view will be taken. This may
be a matter some Members of Congress woild like to sweep under the rug
with a show of action, but it is no small issue in families from which pets have
‘mysteriously “disappenred.”

Interstate law with tough Foderal sanction is needed because the reprehen-

_&ible crime js itself interstate in nature. Children, who usually suffer the most
when pets are stolen. may not have votes. But their parents do.

Senator MoxroNey. You may insert any portion of your full state-
ment you like.

Miss Jones. Thank you, Mr. (hmrm'm I will briefly sunmimarize
rather than reading the whole thing.

There is no confusion in the pub]m mind about the kind of legisla-
tion needed to begin the reform of dealers- The public does 1ot swant .
a-law that will merely licénse dealers or laboratories or both. The
great majority of people who are making their views known to the
Co'norress want the kind of dealer legislation which is best represented
by the nmended form of 2322 which we recommend.

We strongly oppose S. 3059 because it would license dealers and lah-
fOI'thorleS.but would fail to protect animals. S. 3059 has many glaring
.deficiencies, only one of which is iis failure to ban the sale of animals
at auction or by weight.

Photographs and word plctures cannot begin to describe the suffer-
ing of the animals in the auctions. One.must be there to see and to
hear. Thore is thirst, aggravated by fear, and hunger—and the ab-
sence of food and water—as terr ified animals are carried or dragged

_into the auction place. There is the crash of crates packed with ani-
mals thrown to the floor, onto the-scales and into the dealers’ trucks.
There, is the frequent and gross ‘overcrowding -of ¢rates to the point-
.where a second layer of animals. is forced in on top of a bottom layer.
There is the transfer 6f animals from crate to ¢rate by means of a
choke collar attached to a pole. There is the chant of the auctioneer
as he asks what he is offered for a crate of puppies, rabbits, cats, dogs,
kittens, guinea pigs, pigeons, some being sold by the crate, others bv
body we. 1fr]1t, as crate after crate is hoisted or-tossed:onto the conveyor
line. Doga. some aged, are weaving and drooling from motion sickness
from the long trip %o the auction. The dealers examine thelr testh to
~determine whether they are too old to be worth bidding on or to sur-
“vive the trip to the dealers’ place and then to the laboratories.
_ Through the din of dealers bidding, auctioneers chanting and boxes
-hitéing the floor with a thud can be hea,rd the sounds of animals fight-
ing ‘when the-docile and the ageressive are-squeezed into the same

_bojxes “And although it is the nature of animals'to suffér terror or pamf
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silently, now and then there are the cries of animals that never stop
crying out in utter misery and-terror.

Rabbits and guinea pigs, among the most timid of creatures, are im-
mobilized by fear as they are poked at in their boxes and then pulled
out, held aloft, weighed and bid upon.

Pigeons are so crushed together that wings are grotesquely twisted
straight up in the air or jut out between the bars in such a way that
any effort by the birds to free themselves means breakage of the wings.
Their thirst and fear are extreme.

There are those who say that because livestock auctions are legal,
the auction sales of animals for research should also be permitted.
But the animals purchased by dealers at auction for sale to labora-
tories, unlike those sold in livestock aunctions, are small and they are
very cheaply available to buyers. In commerce in animals, the small-
est, the weakest and those that represent the least economic investment
fare the worst. That is the case 1n the sale of animals at auction or by
welght to dealers for resale to Jaboratories.

There are those who say that the auction sales of animals for
research can be reguluted. Bnt misery on such a scale cannot be
1'-e%£15itec1 or made acceptable. Tt is an affront to public decency.

oreover, auctions are a major clearvinghouse for stolen and fraud-
ulently acquived animals at which those who act as niddlemen for
dealers can quickly dispose of animals and dealers and their agents
can just as quickly buy the animals. The auction sale of animals
makes it Impossible for an owner trying to track down his missing
et ever to find it.

Life magnzine in its February 4 issue drew nationwide attention to
the dealer racket and all its cruelty and stealing. Featured in the
article was a report of the arrest on 29 charges of cruelty of a dealer
by the name of Lester W. Brown of White Hall, Md. Life’s excellent
coverage of the case cansed nationwide indignation and substantially
increased the public demand for effective legisiation.

Two weeks ago, when I was present at an auction in Pennsylvania,
the same Lester W. Brown was prominent among the buyers clustered
around the auctioneer’s stand as the crates of animals were put up for
bidding.

Bills like S. 3059 and others which lack the clarity of the amended
form of S. 2322 which we advocate would give dealers like Lester
Brown a license but would not reform the conditions under which they
buy, keep and transport animals.

Incidentally, Brown was not the only out-of-State dealer present
at the anctions in Pennsylvania recently. I observed a number of out-
of State dealer trucks at the anctions despite the belief by some that
the new Pennsylvania dog law has made it impossible for out-of-
States dealers openly to go into the Pennsylvania auctions. The Penn-
sylvania dog law Is far from a model law.

In addition to stealing animals, dealers and their middlemen acquire
a vast number of animals by fraudulent advertising. Investigations
by human societies have disclosed that many ads offering a “good home
in the country” for a dog or cat are in fact placed by dealers or their
representatives. By the fime the humane societies see the ads, investi-
gate and establish that they are deceptive, issue warnings to animal
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owners and warn the newspapers that they are victims of fraud or
deception by the advertiser, the dealer or his agent has collected
dozens of animals in a single day.

The fraudulent and deceptive advertising is brazenly carried out in
Pennsylvania, as well as elsewhere throughout the country, by dealers
and their middlemen despite the fact that that State has a law with
stern penalties against false statements being supplied to newspapers
for advertising or other purposes.

We trust that the bill reported by the committee or the regulations
promulgated under it wil) offer safeguards to owners against the fore-
going method of acquisition of animals for sale to laboratories.

We oppose the licensing of laboratories as well as dealers on the
ground that dual licensing is unnecessary and harmfully confusing in
legislation intended to regulate dealers. Moreover, dealers and labora-
tories cannot and should not be regulated in the same bill. We would
be deeply concerned to see legislation which is intended to regulate
dealers turned into a vehicle for granting licenses to laboratories.

Laboratory Jegislation, the chief distinguishing feature of which isa
Licensing system, has been in committee in the Congress for 6 years
without action. That fact alone would seem to indicate that neither
the public nor the Congress finds the nearly century-old British licens-
ing system for researchers to be the answer to the protection which
laboratory animals need in this country, in this century.

Protection of animals in Jaboratories is a far more complex issue
than that of the regulation of animal dealers. Both the public and the
Congress are in need of more facts than have yvet been made available
about the suffering of animals in Inboratories and the causes of it before
an informed judgment can bemade of the protection animals in labora-
tories so desperately need. In the case of the cruelty and stealing car-
ried on by dealers, however, the public, the Congress, and the press are
well informed of the wrong that needs correction.

We implore the committee to report a bill with teeth that can begin
the reform of dealers and not to weaken that effort by attempting, but
failing, to regulate laboratories at the same time by licensing them.

A favorable report of the amended form of S. 2322 which we advo-
cate would be well received on the floor and would have the support,
admiration, and gratitude of the public which wants the reform of
dealers now before the more difficult and complicated task of regulating
lahoratories is attempted.

Dealer legislation which fails to protect other species, as well as dogs
and cats, fails to give the clear legiclative intent of the standards which
the Secretary would promulgate: fails to require inspection, adequate
penalties and revocation of licenses; fails to prohibit anction sales and
sales by weight; or fails to require bills of sale wonld be worse than no
legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Moxroxey. Thank you very much for your testimony, Miss
Jones.

Senator Dominick.

" Senator Domixick. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Miss Jones, T will ask you the same question I asked Dr. Greenbaum
and Dr. Brewer. What evidence do we have that the traffic in dogs and
cats is primarily for research purposes?
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Miss Joxes. You mean of stolen animals?

Senator Dominick. 1 mean for mistreated and/or stolen animals.

Miss Jowes, Well, I think the overwhelming evidence that we and
other societies have collected indicates that that is the major purpose.

Yes, other thievery goes on, but it is nothing compared to this.

Senator DoMINICK, gWhn,t evidence do we have that the animnals that
are sold to dealers for research purposes and resold by them for the
same purpose are stolen? :

Miss Jonrs. Well, it started with the Lakavage case. I don’t know,
to give you a frank answer. I don’t think anyone has documentation
or statistics on the number stolen. And that brings into focus the
problem here—that the dealers move so fast it is very hard for the
owner to catch up with the animal. :

If he is lucky enough finally to find the laboratory the animal
reached, usually after passing through several States and changing
hands several times, by the time he gets there it 1s most likely the
animal has been experimented upon and the evidence destroyed, the
animal incinerated.

. Senator Dominick. But you do not have any statistical evidence on-
the number that are involved this way?

Miss Jonms. No; we do not, Senator, and I doubt anyone does.

Senator Dominicr. Let me ask you about these “other” animals
that you ask we include.

Miss Joxzs. Yes,

Senator Dosawvice. Off the record.

{Discussion off the record.) _

Senator Doymivick. On the record, T will ask is there any limitation
on animalsthat you would suggest ?

Miss Jones. No; but 1 think the ones commonly used in research.
TWhatever the type of animal, they still suffer equally on the way to:
the laboratory and are equally In need of protection.

T spent 214 vears inspecting monkeys en route to laboratories at the:
rate of thousands a week, and their suffering was simply appalling.

Senator Doarwick. But in that case we are not dealing, are we,
with the 1dea that any of them are stolen ¢

Miss Joxgs. No.

Senator Dominick. These are monkeys that are imported for that
particular purpose?

Miss Joxws. Yes; but they need the humane standards, hwnane en-
forcement, inspection, and so on, which we advocate in these amend-
ments, when they arve shipped on after reaching this country and go on
by truck sometimes for days after having already traveled days and
daysin the crates. :

I sometimes saw monkeys that had heen in the crates for weeks,
and then they were shipped on in this country in trucks and remained
in the crates another long period. '

Senator Domixick. Do we not have laws now in the various States-
which deal with the problem of the care of imported animals? .

Miss Jonxs. Not to my knowledge in the States, Senator. There.
is a law governing the import of animals that has a reference to hu-
mane conditions, and that was the one that we were trying to enforce.’
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It was when I was with another organization and we were inspecting
those shipments. But I know of no

Senator Doxrxick. Xs the problem then in lack of enforcement, or
is the problem in the law?

Miss Joxes. You mean in the existing one on international—

Senator DoMINICE. Yes.

Miss Joxes. It is both in the Iaw and in lack of enforcement and
regulations. We found those who were supposed to be making the
inspection extremely remiss, and the airlines were throwing overboard
before reaching the U.S. limits the dead and dying animals to evade
the count of how many had died on the way.

Senator Domnicic. I notice in your proposed bill you suggest that
there can be no sales of sick or injured animals.

Miss Jowgs. That s right.

Senator Dominick. Is 1t not true that in some cases that type of
animal, particularly one which 1s sick, may be needed for the research
purpose that the laboratory is undertaking?

Miss Jowrs. No. I believe if they want to study a particular dis-
ease it is induced In the laboratory. I have never heard of labora-
tories sending out a call for animals already suffering from something.

Senator Donixick. That is what I wanted to get at,

Miss Joxes. No.

Senator Moxroxey. Do you have any questions, Senator Cannon?

Senator Canxox. Why do you recommend taking the laboratories
out of the bill, the licensing of laboratories”

Miss Joxrs. Because we do not feel those problems can be regulated
in one bill.

Moreover, we are not convinced that a Heensing system will ever he
necessary—we have an open mind on this, but at this point we are not
convinced—iwhen the regnlation of laboratories is finally undertaken.
And, heaven knows, that is desperately needed—the regulation and
protection’of the animals in the laboratory. But we do net feel it
should be attempted in this bill

Senator Cannon. Do you feel there should be no attempt, fo regu-
late the laboratories either in this bill?

Miss Joxgms. That is right. And we do not think the licensing of
the laboratory as a purchaser is necessary.

Senator Caxxox. Why do you not recommend the regulation of the
laboratories in this hill?

Miss Jonrs. Becaunse there are two different subjects, Senator. For
example, the housing of the animals on the dealer’s premises will be
short-term housing. In the laboratories it is sometimes the lifespan
of the animals., And the pending bill would exclude the experimental

eriod in the laboratory. This can actually run as long as 8 years or
onger. I have seen animals in laboratories housed in the same wire-
bottom cage for 9 years, during which time they were undergoing
experimentation off and on.

So this bill would not take care of that if we are talking about hous-
ing. It would take care of only the brief before and after.

But we feel that that should be handled in separate laboratory
legislation,

Senator Canxown. Is that feeling in part because of the attendant
difficulties anticipated in getting a bill through?
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Miss Jones. Yes, because the bills have been tied up in committee.

To reiterate the point I inade in my prepared testimony, we do not
think the public or the Congress has as yet had access to enough of
the facts to make an informed judgment on what is needed for Jabora-
tories, Itisall well known in regard to dealers.

So we say let’s do this job now and do it well and then get down
to work on the laboratories.

Senator Caxnox. Do you have any suggestions as to what form of
identifying the animals might be used ?

Miss Joxes. No, but the original sponsor of the legislation—I do not
believe he incorporated it in his bill—had the iden of photographing
dogs and cats.

Now, other animals should not be included in the identification. It
isnot ncessary. Becauseihe dogs and cats are the ones that are stolen.

Then also, before the regulations are promulgated, surely tatooing
and other identification methods can be gone into thoroughly.

Senator Canxon. You say there the dogs and the cats are the ones
that are stolen, and vet T think you answered Senator Dominick that
vou have no valid statistics to show that the stolen dogs and cats
actually went for research purposes.

Miss Jonrs. Well, there s a great deal of evidence pointing to it
quite conclusively and compellingly.

Senator Caxxoxn. You have not documented any cases at all?

Miss Joxzs. No. But we have in our files a few cases of animals
that have been recovered, some after a long period of time.

But I know hundreds of cases of owners tracing dealers through
three States and then going through laboratories and never finding
their animals, but lots of evidence that they had definitely gone to
a laboratory. The trail broke off after the second or third dealer.

Senator Moxroney. Thank you very much, Miss Jones.

(Amendments to S. 2322 proposed by the National Catholic Society
for Animal Welfare follow :)

AMENXDMENTS To 8. 2322 PROPOSED BY THE NaTioNAL CATHOLIC SOCIETY FOR
ANIMAL WELFARE

[New matter in italic; stricken matter In black brackets]

A BILL To authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the transportation,
sale, and handling of dogs, [and] eats, and ofher animals intended to be used
for purposes of rezearch or experimentation, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Stotes
of America in Congress assemdled, That, in order to protect the owners of dogs,
Land] eats, and ofher enimaels from theft of such pets abd to prevent the sale or
use of stolen dogs, [and] cats and ofher animals for purpeses of research and
experimentation, it is essential to regulate the transportation, purchase, sale, and
handling of dogs, [and] cats and other animels by persons or organizations
engaged [in using them for research or experimental purposes or} in transport-
ing. buring, or selling them for [such use] wsc in research or experimentoel
purposes.

Src. 2. DEFINITIONS.~~When used in this Act:

(4) The term “person” inclndes any individual, partnership, association, or
corporatiomn

(b) The term “Scerctary’” means the Secretary of Agricnlture.

(e) ‘I'he term “commerce” meanhsy commerce hetween any State, territory, or
possession, or the District of Colmnbia or Pucrto Rico, and any place outside
ihereof; or between points within the same Sbate, territory, or possessgion, or
the District of Columbia, but through any place outside thereof; or within any
territory or possession or the Distriet of Columbin.
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.. (d)Y The torm “cat” means any live domestic eat (Felis catus) for use or
intended to be used for research, tests, or experiments at research facilities.

{e) The term “dog means any live dog of the species Canis familiaris for use
‘or intended to be used for research tests or experiments at research facilities,

(1) The term “animal’ means any vertebrate animal,

(g} The term “rescarch facility’” means any school, institution, erganization,
or person that uses or intenrds to use dogs Lor], cats, or other animels in research,
tests, or experiments, and that (1) purchases or transports such animals or
certain of such animals in commerce or (2) receives any funds from the United
States or any agency or instrumentality thereof to finance its operations by
menns of grantg, loans, or otherwise.

(h) The term “dealer” means any person who for compensation or profit
delivers for transportation, transports. boards, buys, or sells dogs, [or] ents,
‘g other animals in commerce for research purposes.

Sec, 3. It shall be unlawful for any research facility to purchase or transport
dogs, [or] cats, or other animels in commerce [unless and until such research
faeility shall have obtained a license from tbe Secrefary in accordance with
snch rules and regulations as the Secretary may preseribe pursuant to this act.]
axcept from a dealer licensed in accordance with this Act.

Sec. 4. It shall he unlawful for any dealer to sell or offer to sell or to trans-
port to any research facility any dog, Lor] cat, or ether animal or to buy, seli,
offer to buy or scll, transport or offer for transgportation in commerce or to
another dealer under this Act any such animal, unless and until such dealer
§hall have ohtained a license from the Becretary in aceordance with such rules
and regulations as the Secretary may preseribe pursuwant to this Act, and such
license shall not have been suspended or revoked.

8Ec. 5. The Secratary Lis anthorized to] shell promulgate standards [to gov-
ern the handling and transportation of dogs and eats) for the humanc care of
animals by denlers. [and research faeilitieg, to promote their health, wellbeing,
and safety: Provided, however, That this authority shall not be construed to
authorize the Secretarvy to set standards for the handling of these animals
during the actual research or cxperimentation.} The ferm “humane care”
&hall mean. the type of care which a responsible and conscientious owner would
ordinarily provide for an animal kept as a household pet to prevent the animal's
suffering, sickness, tmjury or other discomfort and shall include dut not be imifed
to housing, feeding, watering, handling, sanitation, ventilation, shelter from
catremes of weather and. temperaiure, and separation by specics, scx and tempera-
ament both in the dealer's facility and in transportation. The sale. offer o buy
or &ell, transport or offer for transportation in commerce or to another dealer
of any sick, injurcd, unweaned or pregnant animal is expressly forbidden.

Sec. 6. All dogs and cats delivered for transportation. transported. purchased,
or sold in commerce or {o research faeilities shall be Imarked or] identified
Tin such manner as the Secretary may prescribe.] by @ photograph or by such
other humane and peinless manner as the Seeretary may prescribe.

Src. 7. Research facilities and dealers shall make and keep for a period of no
Jess than t1wo years such records with respect to their purchase, sale, transporta-
tion, and handiing of dogs, Eand] cats, and other animals as the Secretary may
prescribe.  Such records shall include a Bill of sele for ench animal and any
collars, tags or other idenlifying cquipment which gecompanicd the animals at
the time of their acquisition by the dealer. The bill of sale shall confuin such
information as shell be prescribed By the Scerctary.  Any bill of sale which is
fravdulent or indicates lorceny of any animoel shall e grounds for prosccuiion
andd revocetion of leense called for in Section 14 end for the penally called for
in Section 12, Records madc end kept by research focilities zhall be open 1o
mspection by representatives of the Secretary or io any police officer or agont
of any legally constiluled law enforcement agency. )

Sec. 8. The Becretary shall take such action as he may deem appropriate o
encourage the various States of the United Stafes to adopt such laws and to
take such aection as will promote and effectnate the purposes of this Act and the
‘Becretary is authorized to cooperate with the officials of the various Rtates in
eff];ectuating the purposes of this Act and any State legislation on the same
subject.

" 8ec. 9. No dealer shall sell or otherwise dispose of any dog, Lor} cat. or other
animal within a period of five business days after the acquisition of sueh animals.
Represcntatives of-the Secretary, any police officer or agent of any legally consti-
duted latw enforeement agency shall assist any owner of any animal who has
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reason to belicve the animal may be in the possession of @ dealer in searching the
dealer's premises, afler oblaining the proper search warrant from local authori-
ties in whose jurisdiction lhe dealer’s premises arce located.

Seo. 10. Dogs, [and] cats, and other animals shall not be offered for sale or
sold in commerce or to a research facility at public auction or by weight; or
purchased in commerce or by a research facility at [public] auction or by
weight, No research facility shall purchase any [dogs or cats] animals except
fromn 2 licensed dealer.

Bec. 11. The Seeretary is anthorized and directed to promulgate such rules,
regulations and orders a8 he may deem necessary in order to L[effectuate the
purposes of this Act.] require compliance wilh the standards for the homane
care of animals called for in Section 5 and all other puwrposes and provisions of
thigs Act. Such rules, regulations and orders shall be published within a reason-
able time after enaciment of this Act.

(@) Representatives of the Seecrclary shall inspect dealers' facilities no less
than sir Llimes a year fo determine achether the standards and nither provisions
of thig Act are being complied with. The Recretary shall also require the regu-
lar inspection of transportation of animals by and from dealers to rescorch
fecilities and may delegate thaet responsibility to law enforecment officers of
the Slates or 1o agents of any legally constifuied law enforcement agencies.

SEc. 12. Any persnon who violates any provision of this Act shall, on convie-
tion thereof, be subject to imprisonment for not more than one yeir or a fine of
not wore than $10,000 and to revocation of the license described in Section 4
and shall not be eligible for another license under thig Act.  The penally created
by this rection shall be recovered by cinil action in the name of the United States
in the circuit or district court within the distriel where the vielation may have
been commitied or the person or corporation resides or carries on busingse; and
it shall be the duty of United States atlorneys to prosecute all violations of this
Act reported by the Sceretary, or which come to their notice or knowledge by
other means,

Sec. 13. When construing or enforcing the provisions of this Act, the act,
omission, or failure of auy individual acting for or employed by a research fa-
cility or a dealer within the scope of his employment or office shall be deemed
the act, omission, or failure of such research facility or dealer as well as of such
individuoal.

Hre. 14. If the Secrefary has reason to believe thnt a dealer has violated any
provision of thiz Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder, the Secretary
Cmay] shall suspend such dealer's license temporarily, und, after notice and op-
portunity for hearing, Emay] shell revoke such license if such violation is deter-
mined to have occurrved. The Secrctary jhall also suspend temporarvily the license
of any dealer prosccuied for eruclty wnder the laws of any of the States for the
prevention of cruelty tv animals and in the cvent of @ conviction under any of
sueh laws of the Stafes, the Becretary shall revoke the dealer's lHeense.

Sme. 15, If any provisions of this Act or the application of any such provision
to any person or eircumstances, shall be held invalid, the remainder of this Act
and the application of any such provigion to persons or circummstances other
than those as to which it is held fnvalid shall not: be affected thereby,

SE¢. 16. In order to finance the administration of this Act, the Secretary
ghall charge, assess. and cause to be collected [reasonable] appropriate fees for
licenses issued to [research facilities and] dealers. Al such fees shall be depos-
ited and covered into the Treasury as miscellaneous receipts,

Ske. 17, BrreetvE Dare—This Act shall take effect one hundred and twenty
days after enactment.

Senator Mowroxey. Cur next witness is Dr. Sigmund T. Rich,
California State Society for Mediecal Research.
Dr. Rich, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. SIGMUND T. RICH, CALTFORNIA STATE
"SOCIETY FOR MEDICAL RESEARCH

Dr. Rrc. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, iny name is
Sigmund T. Rich. I am a doctor of veterinary medicine whose pro-
fessional interest and netivities involve the use of animals in research.
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I am the administrator of the animal care facilities, center for the
health sciences, a lecturer in the department of physiology, school of
medicine, and campus veterinarian at the University of California
at Los Angeles.

I am also o member of the training staff for postdoctoral studies
in laboratory animal medicine, school of veterinary medicine at the
University of California, Davis.

I am very grateful for the opportunity to present testimony on
the (tlest.ion of the protection of pet owners from the loss of their
pets by theft, and to pursue our common goals of assuring that ani-
mals will be properly transported, kindly handled, and humanely
treated by everyone involved in such activities.

I want to thank Senator Magnuson for his kind words in his open-
ing statement of Friday, March 25, in behalf of medical progress
and your record of support for our Nation’s health needs.

The course of events over the past 5 days has made it necessary
to revise my testimony here today as compared to my written testi-
mony prepared over a week ago. However, I request that my written
testimony also be made part of the records.

Senator Moxroxey. That will be inclnded in the record, Doctor.

Dr. Ricu. The statement contains some background information
that I believe will be helpful in your deliberations and some suggres-
tions for future legislative action. I hope you and your legal staffs
will read this material.

Since it has been made clear that. the main thrust of the legislation
before us is to curb pet thievery and protect animals, I will confine my
comments closely to the issue so that I may have ample time to answer
any questions that may be asked.

enate bill 2322 provides a starting point for discussion on these
problems, and since Senator Magnuson has stated, “There are sec-
tions in my bill which might need to be altered,” I urge yvou to modify
your bill in the following manmner.

1. Whenever the phases such as *“for purposes of research or ex-
perimentation” or “research facility” or “research. fests oy experi-
ments af research facilities” or comparable phrases are wsed, they
should be deleted.

It has been made very clear that research institutions have not been
involved in any manner with the horrvible and shocking conditions ex-
isting at some auctions and dealer establishments. The institutions
of teaching, testing, and research should not be singled out for licen-
sure.

The problem we are dealing with is the transportation, sale and
handling of dogs and cats in commerce. The rancher, the hunter,
the fancier, the breeder, the entertainer, the pet owner is no less a pur-
chaser within this context.

The words “for any purpose whatsoever” should be substituted
wherever “research facilities” or similar phrases are used.

2. The definition of the term “dealer’” should be changed to read
“the term ‘dealer’ means any person who delivers for transportation,
transports, boards, buys, and sells dogs or cats in commerce for profit.”
This defimition would accomplish the purposes of the bill and would
not. impede medical progress.



ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION 119

3. The last sentence of section 10, lines 1 and 2 (p. 5) reads, “No
research facility shall purchase any dogs or cuts except from a licensed
dealer.” This sentence must be deleted. As stated before, any refer-
ence to “research facilities” would not serve the purpose of this bill,
but to deny the entire biomedical community access to the public
pounds for the purchase of dogs and cats, forcing us to buy only
trom dealers, would be catastrophie.

Public pounds are the single major source of dogs and cats. They
are the proper logical, humane, and legitimate way to obtain animals
for research purposes and the best way to safeguard pet owners and
their pets. In the city and county of Los Angeles last year the public
pounds put to death over 80,000 unwanted, unclaimed dogs. Research
mstitutions purchased only about 5,000 dogs. I'm just not about to go
from door to door commandeering family pets in the manner deseribed
by a follower of antiscience who testified before you last Friday.

There are some people who profess love for animals, and they are
well paid for their words, but their hostility and fanaticism are quite
apparent.

There are over 20,000 veterinarians like myself, who have stayed
up all night treating horses with colic, have gone out in the middle
of the night to treat a cow with milk fever, help a cow give birth to a
calf, or work very hard to save the life of a dog run over by an
automobile.

I submit, Mr. Chairman, that we demonstrate our love for animals
in a socially useful manner and are ready and willing to help pass a
constructive bill that will protect the pet owner and their pets.

I submit, Mr. Chairman, that these essential changes, and perhaps
changes of a minor nature, will make this bill constructive in nature,
worthy of support by all people who love animals—and man—in an
emotionally mature way, and once again demonstrate the continued
commitment of Congress to the health and welfare of this Nation by
supporting medical progress.

Senator Mowroxey. I would like to say for the record that I don’t
think the people who support this legislation are fanatics in any
way nor are they guilty of transgressing their rights as citizens, and
we are glad to hear both sides. T do not think you help the case of
medical research by assuming that all people that feel that there are
corrections that need to be made in the handling of these research
animals are not entitled to be heard the same as you are.

I grant, that; the veterinarians do a great deal, but T also think some
of the imane societics have done a very great deal, and other organiza-
tions as well,

Do you have any questions, Senator Cannon ¢

Seantor Caxxox. How many animals did you get from the pounds
in California?

Dr. Ricr. In southern California, in the counties of T.os Angeles,
Ventura, and Orange, there are laws which we fought very hard to
get in order to get unwanted. unelaimed anmimals for research pur-
poses. We do not have any dealers in southern Californin. We buy all
our dogs from the public pounds.

Senator Cawxaox. That is vour sole source of supply ?

Dr. Brcr. Yesszir.
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Senator Caxxon. What does that amount to in a year?

Dr. Rica. In our own institution it is about 3,000 dogs a year.

Senator CaxxoN. And were they able to supply a greater number
than that if you had requested ?

Dr. Ricu. Yes, sir. I indicated they put to death 80,000 dogs a

ear.
y Senator Canwox, I did not know whether that was just 80,000 that
you did not require. A lot of dogs, of conrse——

Dr. Rrca. Are not suitable. -

Senator Canxox (continuing). Are turned in with a request that
they be put to death, and iots of others are not suitable.

Dr. Ricu. A lot of dogs are too small. We require for our research
purposes dogs weighing about 40 pounds and over. Many dogs are
much too small for us, and there are, of course, & few dogs who are ill
and should be put to sleep.

Senator Caxwox. Then you acquire your dogs, then, simply by
paﬂin%tlle pound fees?

r. RicH. Yes sir. Five dollars.

Senator Caxyox. And you do not have to go out and purchase on
the market at all?

Dr. Ricu. That is correct.

Senator Caxwvon. Have there been complaints of stolen animals in
the Los Angeles area? ,

Dr. Ricm. I have a little newspaper clipping here in which George
Crozier, general manager of the Los Angeles SPCA, said, and I
quote:

8o far we have never been able to uncover an organized ring of dognapers
in this area.

He further states:

Further animalis for laboratory purposes are easily and inexpensively avail-
able through southern California’s various operations.

Senator Canxoxn. That is all T have.

Senator Moxroney. Senator Dominick.

Senator Doar~ick. Doctor, I was interested in just reviewing your
prepared statement in which you indicated that thisbill was designed to
say you could not get anything from the pound. I do not read the
bill that way at all.

Dr. Riom. Accordin%' to what I read, S. 2322 on the top of page 5
says, “No research facility shall purchase any dogs or cats except from
a licensed dealer.”

Senator Dominice. And the term “dealer” is defined on page 3.

Dr. Ricit. Of course, I indicated this sentence must be deleted.

Senator Domivack. The term “dealer” is defined on page 8 as “any
person who for compensation” )

Dr. Rici. But we compensate the pounds. I don’t know, bat they
could 1nterpret this possibly as being considered a dealer when it says
“for compensation.” That is why I also requested that the term
“dealer” be defined & little differently.

Senator Doxrxice. That is all T have.

Senator MoxrowEey. Thank you for your testimony, Dr. Rich.

(The prepared statement of Dr. Rich Tollows:)
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BTATEMENT OF Dr. RIcH

AMr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is Sigmund T. Rich. I live’
at 814 Tealtwood Road, Los Angeles, Calif, 1 am a doctor of veterinary medicine
whaose professional interests and activities involve the use of animals in research.
. I am the administrator of the animal care facilities center for the health
sciences, a lecturer in the department of physiology, school of medicine, and
camjus veterinarian at the University of California at Los Angeles, I am also a,
member of the training staff for postdoctoral studies in Luboratory Animal,
Medicine, School of Veterinary Medicine, University of California, Davis, '

My daily duties require participation in administracive, clinical, teaching,
and research activities.

Administrative duties censist of the procurement of animalg, feed, cages, equip-
went, and supplies, the hiring, training and supervision of over 40 people dedi-
cated to the proper care of over 40,000 animals.

The ¢linical duties of a veferinarian engaged in laboratory animal medicine
involve almost all branches of clinical medicine—anesthesgia, surgery, diagnosis,
treatment, clinical pachology, post mortem examinations, ete., for a large number
of species,

Teaching duties are performed at several levels. A course is given to gradunte
students and postdocteral fellows on the proper use of animals in resenrch. On-
the-job training programs for animal caretakers and technicjians are held weekly.
The highest order of teaching ls with the individual investigators who come to
usg with problemrs of experimental design, the choice of biological models—that is
the species and strain of the animal best suited for a particular series of experi-
ments, and the problems of sporadic diseases and other undesirable variables that
may affect their experiments.

Qur research activities are of an applied nature usnally arising from the needs
of the investigators, such as unusual anesthetic and sergical techniques, the de-
velopment of ¢xotie species with unigque characteristics that would render them
valuable as biological models and the search for disease states in animals
resembling those of man.

I am a member of the Animal Care Advisory Committee of the California State
Department of Public Health, a member of the board of directors of the animal
care panel, a member of the American Veterinary Medical Asgociation, California
Veterinary Medical Association, and the Southern California Veterinary As-
sociation. T am 4 consultant to the American Association for Aecreditation of
Laboratory Animal Care, an associate member of the Ameriean College of Labora-
tory Animal Medicine, a past president of the Medical Research Association of
California, a past president of the southern California chapter of the animal care
panel, and a former U.8. Army Veterinary Corps officer with over 5 years of
active duty daring Werld War I1.

I hope the foregoing indicates my intensive and active concern for the health
and welfare of animals for more than a quarter of a century and evidence of my
total involvement in the procurement, care, and use of animals in rescarch.
Within the context of these hearings I can be considered the “eonsumer” of
animals intended for experimental purposes and that I am ‘“up front on the
firing line.”

1 appear before you today as the representative of the Medical Research
Assoeintion of California, a nonprofit corporation organized in 1948, in order
to bring attention to the importance of medical research and to promote a
favorable legal and social cnvirenmment for its growth., Its membership of ap-
proximately 2,000 individuals is composed of doctors, dentists, veterinarians,
public health workers, pharmacists, research workers, and -informed laymen
who recognize that our life and health are directly dependent on eontinued re-
senrell activitles. Almost 50 universities, hospitals, pharmaceutical eompanies,
aerospace firms, and other organizations associated with the health of our com-
munity are institutional members. Qur motto is “devoted to better health for all
living things through research.”

T have four purposes in appearing hefore you today:

{1) To register my opposition to several bills under consideration by this
committec. With all due respect to the honorable Members of Congress who
introduced them—we believe these bills to be unrealistic in terms of exccution,
detrimental to the health, safety, and general welfare of the people, inimical to
medical progress, and injarions to our country’s valuable livestock and animal
pet populations.
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(2) To tell you something about how constructive laws in California fune-
tion to serve the public intercsts, safeguard pet owners and theilr pets, and
provide suitable animals for teachipng, research, and testing activities.

(3) To provide you with some background infermation that may be helpful
in your deliberations.

{4) To suggest 4 menns whereby Congress can obtain knowledgeable assist-
ance to frame constructive and heneficial legislation regarding the effective pro-
carement, proper transportation, kind handling, and humane care and use of
animals required for teaching, testing, and research activities which are vital
to the health, safety and general welfare of the people of the Tnited States
as well as their livestock and animal pet populations,

Let it be ¢learly understood, we favor and support such legislation when its
declaration and purview, its intents and purposes, its provisions and details,
itz authorities and responsibilities, are based on the policy that “the public health
and welfare depend on the humane use of animals for scientific advancement in
the diagnosis and treatment of human and animal diseases, for education, for
rezearch in the advancement of veterinary, dental. medical and biologic sciences,
for research in animal and human nutrition, and improvement and standardiza-
tion of laboratory procedures of biologic products, pharmaceunticals and drugs.”
(Ch, 5. art. 1, par. 1650 of the California Adminlstrative Code.)

We have laws regarding the procurement, care, and nse of animals at the
Btate, county, and city levels of government:; we fonght hard to get them;
we henefit from their constructive purposes and administration.

Regarding my first purpese, tbere are a number of points of objection
to these bills which undoubtedly have been expressed in greater detail by
other members of the biomedical eommunity., To repeat them in general
terms, briefly :

() The hills do npot deal with the tota]l problem: particularly, they
ignore the need for legislation to assure adequoate legitinfe supies
of dogs and cats.

(») The bills discriminate against only two classes of people—mem-
bers of the hiomedical professions and “dealers.”

{¢) The bills would not stop the vicions pet {hievery practices. In
faect, the net effect would probably increase its incidence.

{d) The bills would increase costs of training, testing, and research
as well as hamper and delay the medieal progress.

(¢) There are existing Federal and State laws in effect covering lar-
ceny and the illegal trangportation of personal property ineluding animals,

(f} All 30 States have existing statutes in effeet prohibiting eruelty to
animals.

(7} The bills would make a Federal crime of animal theft only if
the animals stolen were to be used for medieal research purposes.

(h) Ageney jurisdietion to enforce such laws at the Federal level wonld
present enormons and costly problems.

(2} The problems of identifying in a humane maunner all animals in-
tended for research purposes are ecnormous, costly and impractical.

Regarding my second putrpose which describes how constructive laws fune-
tion: In the city of Los Angeles and the counties of Log Angeles, Ventura, and
Orange. there exist laws which protect the publie and their pets by con-
taining provisions that lost or strayed nnimals be held for a period of time
after imponnding. The animals are held in n local animnl shelter, supported
by local taxes, and administered by trained public servants—velerinarians
and animal control officers. During this period {usunlly 5 or more aays)
owners have an opportunity to redeem their pets; prospective owners harve a
chanee to purchase pets for their familjes,

After it hag been determined that the animals are nnwanted and unclnimed,
they are put to death in a bumane fashion or sold to licensed institutions
conducting medical training, testing, or research. The taxpayers heneflt from
the sale of the animals, The revenue defrars the costs of operating the ani-
mal regulatory ageney. The medienl institution ean be assured of purchas-
ing only nuwanted and unclaimed animals for their needs.

There are no “dealers.” no profits, no thievery.

This is the legitimute, proper. logical and humane way tn safeguard the
public and their pets, It tnkes only one simple paragraph in an animal
regulatory ordinance to accomplish these benefits,
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I quote from ordinance 1403, county of Orange, State of California: “Sec. 11:
DISPOSITION OF IMPOUNDED ANIMALS.—(¢) Any impounded unredeemed and un-
gold animal which would normally have been destroyed as .prescribed by .this
ordinance, may be released upon payment of the impound fee, from the Orange
County Animal Shelter to an ageney approved by the California State Depart-
ment of Health, the Orange County health. officer, and the Orange Cormty
veterinary- oﬂ‘icer to obtain animals and perform medical research.”

T submit that the policies of the various “humane societies” and * ammal wel-
fare societies” which have been active in the promotion of most of the restric-
tive bills before this Congress, have fostered the very circumstances under
which "“dog dealers” came into éxistence! They have opposed—and still op-
pose—the passage of -ordinances which wounld.make it possible for medical re-
search institutions to obtain animals from local-animal- regulator’v agencies,
thereby creating “dealers” and the vicious prac_tlces that exist in some parts
of the country.

It is interesting that they choose this period of time to make exposés of
several most deplorable conditions, and seek to correct the sitmation by..pro-
moting the passage of a law which- would force research institutions to pur-
chase dogs and cats only ‘from “licensed dealers,” under the threat of.*im-
prisonment for not more than'1 year or a fine of not more than $10,000.” By
their own admission, arrests, and .convictions are being made by State and
local law enforcement -agencieés under existing statutes. lou may draw your
own eonclusions as to the real need for a Federal law. - "

I now quote excerpts from ordinance 97424 flom the Los An«reles Munlmpal
LCode, Department of Animal Regulation : ..

“(h) {(Asamended by ordinance No. 108, 830.) .

“SWhenever any reputable institutions of learning, hospitals, research la'bora-
tories, or their allied institutes in the city of Los Angeles ghall make application
to the health officer of the city of Los Angeles Tor permission to use humanely
unclaimed impounded animals for the good of mankind and the increase of knowl-
edge relating to the cause, prevention, control. and cure of disease, the health -
officer, on being satisfied that the said apimals are to be so used, shall, from time
to time, certify to the department of animal regulation the names and addresses
of said institutions of learnings, hospitals, research laboratories, and their allied
institutes which he is satisfied will use animals humanely for the purposes above
specified.

“It shall be the duty of the depflrtment of animal regulation to i=ur1'ender un-
claimed impounded animals for such uses only when apphed for by institutions
of learning, hospitals, research laboratories and their allied institutes which have
been certified by the healih officer as herein provided.. No animal shall e sur-
rendered except as authorized by law,

“In order to give the owners of impounded animals tnne within which tn re-
c¢laim the same, no animal shall e surrendered for such uses until it has been
impounded for a pericd of-at leastd days.

“I hereby certify that the foregoing ordinance wasg submitted to & vote of the
qualiified eleetors of the city of Los Angeles, pursuant to the provisions of section
280 of the charter of:said city, at a special municipal election held in-said city
on Tuesday, November T, 1950, and that said ordinance was approved by a ma-
jority of the qualified electo1- of said eity voting thereon at said election.

“WALTER C. PETERSON,
) Hoity Clerk of the City of Losg A'ngeles. -

"Bifective date ‘\'os'embel 29, 19507

I wish to draw- your attention to the fact that this issue was broughi before
the voters of Los Angeles at a special clection after a costly ‘and bitter battle.
Despite misrepresentations. such as the hue and cry of “animal seizure law”
{which you can see it is not) Ly the misinformed, emotionally ill, and antiscience
fanatics, the voters of the city of Los Angeles overwhelmmingly approved this
amendment to the animal regulation ordinance.

Ladies and gentlemen, these local statutes and the existing Catifornia %tate
laws and regulations. relating to the care of laboratory animals, title 17 of the
California Administrative Code of the Department of Public Health, are elequent
proof of our desire for constructive, sensible leglelation to deal with (he sensitive
problems concerning the use of ammals in research. .

I would like to point out that these statutes came into ex:stence only after
considerable @ebate and search for the proper means to effect constructive 1eglslﬂ-

62-317—66——9
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tion. - In each case where -the proponents of medieal research have lost, they
have lost due to the influence of a small vociferous minority upen a small group
of :officials. However, in every case where the issue has been taken before the
voters, the results have always come out overwhelmingly in favor of the side
that supports medical progress.

Now to my third purpeose which is to provide background information, on the
subject matter. The chairman of the legislative committee of the Medical
Research Association is Dr. Lewis 1. Bullock, & physician, who practices internal
medicine in Los Angeles and is a clinical professor of medicine at the University
of Southern California Medical School, TFrom his testimony submitfed to the
Livestock and Feed Grain Subecmmittee of the House Committee on Agriculture,
at the hearings on Mareh .7 and 8, 1966, he presented some very pertinent in-
formation that bears repeamng Tquote: oL

“The charge that there are animal dealers in the country who operate by stenl-
ing pets and selling them t¢ research laboratories indicates a social prnbiem
It is important that this problem be ¥iewed with perspective. It is highly
important that we learn and appreciate the lessons of history. Such social
problems weare prevalent before and we should remember how they were solved.

“In the 14th century there grose a need for the teaching of anatomy, It was
clearly recognized that the doctors who were to practice surgery required a
knowledge of anatomy, but there was no legal source of bodies for dissection.
The only solution was the removal of bodies from the graves. In 1329 in Bolonga,
Ttaly, there was the first prosecution for body snatching or grave robbing for
anatomical material,

"This mscrepanoy between the social need for the tmmmg of physicians and
surgeons in anatomy and the lack of anatomical material persisted for 500 years.
It led in England and America to the development of the skilled ressurectionist or
body snatcher, In the dark of night the recent grave would he opened at the
top, the body withdrawn and the grave covered over. However, when the re-
moval of the body was discovered, the public hecame indignant. There was a
major reaction against scientists and medical schools on the part of the public
because of the belief that the schools were engaged in body saatching.”

' Dr. Bullock then reviewed the history of violence, riots (and even murders)
which resulted in the passage of restrictive laws contnining severe penalties for
body snatching., He pointed out the dichotomy between the social need of train-
ing physieians, and the lack of a legal method to obtain dead human bodies:. He
also reviewed the circumstances which led to the realization of the need for
constructive legal solutions and the passage of several State laws in 1831-32
whereby a legal source of bodies could be supplied.

“Similar laws gradually spread and now every State has a curator of the un-
claimed dead or a similar officer who supplies bodies to medical schools for
anatomical dissection. We no longer have the problem of the body snatcher or
grave robher.”

In other portions of his festimony he presenfed hiz beliefs that the forces
behind these various restrictive bills before Congress are not really devoted to
the welfare of laboratory animals, but are dedicated to the obstruction of medical
research; that the best possible solution to prevent animal theft is to make
animals from all public pounds available to research institutions.  As a pet owner,
he stressed his opposition to animal theft for any purpose. It is unfortunate that
he eannot be with us today to present his testimony in his own unigque and forceful
manner,

Along with this background material we think it is pertinent to quote from
President Johnson's message on the zubject of health and education (H. Doec,
No. 395) as presented in the Congressional Record, volume 112, No. 36, dated
March 1, 1966, to the Congress of the United States:

“A nation’s greatness is measured by its concern for the health and welfare of
its people. Throughout the history of our democracy this commitment has
grown and deepened.

“The education of our people is a national investment. The health of our
people is essential to the pursuit of happiness.

“The achievements of the past 8 years piomise a dramatic enrichment of
American lfe. My budget requests the full authorization of $270 million for
facilities construction under the Hill-Burton Act.

“Medical advances demand new equipment and up-to-date laboratories.
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“i am directing the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare to conduct
systems analyses and other studies to dettermine the most effectivo means of
bringing high-quality medicnl services to ail the people at the lowest cost.

“I recommend a 3-yeur program to provide grants for training in allied health
professions ; Te construct and to improve needed educational facilities. o offer
fellowships for students in advanced training. To stimulate institutions to de-
velop new types of health personnel.

“Over the past 10 years, Congress has incrcased the budget for health re-
search thirteenfold. The dividends from this investment are inmcalculable”

President Johnson's message stated, and restated, this Nation’s commitment
to medical and paramedical training and research, and the great benefits that
result from such support.

At the present time most of us are reacting emotionally (and justifiably so) to
the pet thievery and the horrible conditions at several profiteering animal dealers.
These have been scandalously presented in the various news media the past
several months. It is indeed regrettable that the manner in which they have
been presented infersg that the biomedical community is a party to these horrible
conditions.

We sincerely believe that the Members of Congress and the biomedical scien-
ists of this country have the sme goals; namely, to establish a favorable legal
and social environment in which to provide training and conduct studies that
will improve the health and well-being of both man and animals.

And now to my fourth purpose, which is te suggest a means whereby Congress
can obtain knowledgeable ussistance to frame constructive legislation. We are
faced with a huge number of bills in both Housces of Congress which hiave been
referred to several different comimittees, The cross purposes and coofusion
arc so great that most of us feel immobilized. This is evidenced by the fact that
the various branches of the biomedical scielces organizations and agencies have
not reached full accord as to the best approach to achieve our common goals,

Qther organizations will undoubtedly present modified versions of the bills
under consideration. The Medical Research Association of California wouid:
like to include into the record as part of this written testimony constructive
maodifications of the bills which are concerned with the interstate shipment of
dogs and cats which are considered to be personal property.

We further propose Mr. Chairman that you appoint a committee of your
choice, composed of congressional colleagues, legislative legal counselors, repre-
sentatives from universities, medical schools, dental schools, schools of publie
health, schools of veterinary medicine, Government agencies and lnboratories,
commercial laboratories and, most important of all, a representative from the
Institute of Laboratory Aniwal Resonrces-National Academy of Sciences-Na-
tional Research Council. The Institute of Laboratory Animal Resources was
organized in November 1952 under the ausplces of the National Academy of
Sciences-National Research Council, acting in an advisory capacity. The In-
stitute is engaged in the dissemination of information and education on experi-
mental animal resources and the establishment of standards.

Tts objectives are—

I{a) To survey and list existing suppliers and sources of animal qtocks
used in biological (including medical, agrieultural, and indusirial) research,
testing, and assaying,

(b) To ascertain location and numnbers of currently availalMe breeds and
straing of both 1aborntory-raised animals and animals obtained from natural
environments,

{¢) To providc for the perpetuation and maintenance, including emergeney
financial support, of special and new straing of singular importance for the
study of specific problems or diseases.

11{e) To survey and list present users of animal stocks.

(b) To determine volumes of demand for the various species and strains.

I11. Fo improve the supply of laboratory animals by establishing and
promulgating scientiftc standards of definition, terminology, and tolerable
variation by—

(@) Providing information to suppliers and breeders on improving
the quality of species and strains, genctic inbreeding, housing, brceding
techniques, care, feeding, and disease prevention and treatment.

{b) Defining species and animuls available from natoral sources and
encouraging the collecting, breeding, and improving of these species, par-
ticularly those imported from distant and unreliable source areas.



126 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

{c) Suggesting the introduction of new animals for experimental use
and new breeds for specific uses.

IV. To collect and disseminate information on animals most suitable for
specific types of investigations and assays, including the determination of
specific suseeptibilities and resistance of animal strains in important areas
of research and assaying (e.g.. climatic and parasitologic conditions, nu-
tritional deficiencies, radiation, drugs).

V. To act as a clearinghouse for the collection, correlation, evaluation,
and dissemination of information of value to animal suppliers and users
and for cooperation with other interested groups.

V. To help, in natural and other emergencies—

(e} Devise means of imeeting promptly a sudden increase in demandd
! for given animal stocks;

(b) Procure emergency supplies and animal stocks ;

(2) Obtain animnals from distant areas and particularly from natural
sources;

(d) Collect information concerning ability of suppliers to expand
facilities and production ;

{e) Promote studies on use of alternaie strains of animals for cx-
perimental use;

(f) Anticipate changes in major needs of animals; and

{#) Recommend relocation of key stocks in event of disease epidemics
or insecurity of arens.

VIII. To promote the comparative study of extrapolation of animal data
to conditions in man.

VIIL. To promote international exchange of information and of specialized
stocks and assist in securing nceded replacements or new stocks.,

IX. To promote improvements in the transportation, quarantining, dis-
tribution, and care of laboratory animals.

A committee with this composition, knowledgeable and mature people, should
be given the task of framing a Bill that will be heneficial, effective, workable,

worthy of support by a majority of both House and Senate and acceptable to
the President of the United States,

We suggest that temporary political expediencies and distracting emotions
be set aside so that we can produce, forthwith, in a cooperative effort a con-
structive and meaningful law, that will be a credit to the combined wisdom of

this great Congress and their scientific partners.

Senator Monnoxey., Our next witness is Mrs. Christine Stevens,
Animal Welfare Institute and Society for Animal Protection Legis-
lation. She will be accompanied by Mrs. Kay Pittman and Mr. T. L.
Huglhes who will also testify at the same time.

Thank you, Mrs. Stevens, for appearing before the committee and
for bringing your assistants to assist in the testimony. I believe you
have added one or two other witnesses.

STATEMENT OF CHRISTINE STEVENS, ON BEHALF OF THE ANIMAL

WELFARE INSTITUTE AND SOCIETY FOR ANIMAL PROTECTIVE
LEGISLATION

Mrs. Srevens. Yes. These are not necessarily our assistants.

Mrs. Dyce is the laboratory animal consultant for the Antmal Wel-
fare Institute. Mr. Hughes is the executive director

Senator Moxroney., Would you give the initials of Mrs. Dyce and
Mr. Hughes?

Mrs. Stevixs. Mrs. Robert Dyce and Mr. T. I. Hughes. Mr. Hughes
is executive director of the Ontario Humane Society., e has come
here from Canada because he has a great deal of information and is one
of the pioneers in this effort to regulate dog dealers.

Miss Fay Brisk, who is here today, is the similar pioneer in this
country on this subject.
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Mrs. Kay Pittman on my left is a reporter for the Memphis Press
Scimitar.and has had a series of outstanding front-page stories on her
visits to the Ripley, Miss., Monday. Trade thy

Miss Helene Artsay is 'a 4th- -vear veterinary student, at Michigan
State University., She has visited many laborafories, has assisted with
animal experimentation, and has just recently published an excellent

paper on animal care based on her own original research.
. -The reason we have brought people from outside the organizations
which I represent, which are the Animal Welfare Institute and the
. Society for ‘Animal Protective Legistation, is that we helieve that
each.one can throw a special light on questions that are before this
committee.

First of all, perhaps I should swmmarize my own te‘"t]mony if that
is agreenble with you, Senator Monroney.

Senator Moxrovey. Yes, . -

Mrs. SrevENS. And then each one w 111 continue with his.

Also 1t is important that we should answer some of the charges
which have been incorrectly made, but 1 think that might best come '
at, the end, i oo

Senator l\Io\TROqu That will be ﬁne

- Mrs. Stevens. Thank you.

Senator Moxroxsy. Your statement will appear in full as though
read, and then you may summarize. :

Mrs. Stevexs. I will read certain parts of the statement.

Also, before I begin I would like to submit for the record reports
which we made last year to the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare when they asked for comments, “A Critical Review of Con-
ditions in Institutions Receiving Funds Tinder Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare Ausplces. by the Animal Welfare Institute.
Tt gives many examples of mistreatment.of animals particularly in the
.%e% of ‘care and housing which would be covexed by -S. 73’?2 and: S

3

With this we submlt “Comfortable Quarters for quomtmy Am-
:mals,” pubhshed by the institute and given free on request to-all
“laboratories in an attempt to improve conditions for ]abomtorles on
a voluntary basis.

Also “Basic Care of Experimental An]mfﬂs Whlch is gn en flee

to all animal caretalkers on request. =
- Also a statement from the Society for Amm'ﬂ Protective Legisla-
‘tion was presented at.this time to the Department of FIEW.. This
copy. is for the committee, and T would:vead one brief note from-it
-because it Telates to what Dr. Greenbaum said about the supply of
(animals from the ASPCA she]ters in New York City under the Hatch-
Metealf Act:.

) As Dr. Piliéro of the New York' Medl(,'ll Co]Ie«e told us in 1962, the college
used to get them—

. That 1s, dogs—

from SPCA but they are “serub dogs, full of ﬂeas " so the college changed to
. Pennaylvania dealers. ;
The major point in this bill we behe*\ ¢ is the br oad covemrre Whereby
all animals in both laboratory and dealers’ premises and in transport
~ must, be humanely handled and cared for.
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= We believe provision for stoppihg paymehts of Federal'funds to
any institution which refuses to obey the las is a sound sanction and
should be included. Tt has worked well in the Federal Humane
Slaughter ‘Act of 1958 and should: be equally effective in stopping
abuses in care and housing of animals for experimentation.

Sciéntific groups are making a determined effort to havethé pro-
visions requiring humane care and honsing of animals in laboratories
‘deleted from these bills. Despite all evidence to the contrary, they
stifl claim that outside intervention i not needed.

We have heard repeatedly during this testimony about what is
Lnown as the AAATAC. That is the American Association for Ac-
creditation of Laboratory Animal Care. And the reason you have so
often heard the desire to shift to ‘mofher committee on the subject, of
animal care in laboratortes is twofold.'

One pomt was brought out very firmly by Miss Jones just now—
that legislation on the Sub]ect has been pending before that. commitiee
for 6 years with no action whatsoever. Another is that the bill which
the opponents desired to see enncted would give power to this new
group,the AAATAC. Itisthe bramechild, as yon heard from Dr. Vis-
scher, of the National Society for Medical ReQefm‘h, accompanied by
the AMA, the Pharmaceutical \Immfactm ers Assocmtlon, and 13
‘others.

This AAATLAC will send members of its council on o “site visit”
to a laboratory for a fee of $100 to $1,000. If the laboratory is ac-
credited as a result of this 31te, visit, the accreditation is va,l]d for 5
¥ears.

What exactly would be accomplished by the “site visits” ;md accredi-
tation? A view from the inside will make this clear, and I quote from
the testimony of Dr. Samuel Peacock, who was unable to be here today
because he 1s so.greatly occupied with research and writing for a
-scientific meeting. You have his testimony in full, but I Wlﬁ quobe
it briefly: .

I have always uwd amm‘lls in my research and will conhnue to (10 go. Iam

A ‘member of the -Unencau Physiclogical Society and Arniefican "Ac¢ademy of
Neurology, ¢ ’ ' i

Ofthe AAALAC Lie writes: : T i

Self-rcg-ulatlon through the American Assoclatmn for 'Accredltatlon of Labora-
tory Animal Care is a farce. -For example, one of the facilities with which I am
& consultant research associate, was inspected by a committee representing this
organization. Their appomtment was set npr a week’'in advince. The animal
colony attendant wotked overtime for days cleaning up the colony, paintiig cages,
et cetera, No cats were ordered for the week 5o t]:mt the usual overcrowding -
wouldbe avoided.

When the comniiftee arrived, thef sat cats each in its own cage with food and
water. Had they arrived unannounced 1 week later, they would have seen four
or five cats in cages de51gned for one cat, eages with dead cats among the living,
neither food nor water in the cages, and a crate of new cats for which there was
no room at all

Such a sitwation is not at all unusual. In short, the research community will
not and cannot regulate itself. If they eould, the present conditions would not
exist. ’ L

The animal quarters in research faeilities I have seen have been totally itiade-
guate for the task expected 6f them, and the pérsonnel incoinpetent to care for
the animals entrusted to them. -
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Clearly the provigion ‘in pending legislation for licensing research
institutions and requiring humane standards of care and housing by -
them is esgential. - e

Dr. Peacock’s estimate on mortality of inimals received from dealers
agrees with that T reported (hearings, Subcommittée on Livestock,
House Agricultive Committee, March 7, 1966) from three other scien-
tifie institutions (Brooklyn Jewish Hospital, Bionetics Laboratory of
Hazleton, and Downstate Medical Center of New York State Uni-
vefsity). : ' :

In general— '

He states—

we nsually find that-20 to 50 percent of our animals will die hefore they. are
used for research. : h

T would point out if these animals did not die there would not be
such n great, enormous market that we are having such a problem wit.
In other words, if they were decently cared for there would not be such
a high mortality. - -

Dr. Peacock sums up the sitnation concisely :

‘The animal dealer for economic reasons and ignorance will not reform his
methods unless. he is forced to do so. The research institutions and universities
will not improve their facilities unless forced to do so for basically the saime rea-
sons. As long as the research worker has enough animals to do his work, the
present systém, unless foreed By public opinion to ehange, will continue in-
definitely, completely uncoutrolled. .

“Enough® animals, of course, means quite different things to differ-
ent, scienfists. Ten thousand dogs a year may be used up by the Uni-
versity of Minnesota, for exampﬁe, and every possible source; both in

_and out of the State, tapped o give the dog to the researcher at the
minimal charge of $5.75. -(Figure given AWI Laboratory Animal
Consultant in 1964.) . : ; .

Minnesota, of course, has a pound law. I would like to submit these
photographs of laboratory dogs at the university for the committee.
You will see that the cages are hosed with the dogs inside: . The-dogs
are never removed for exercise. In fact, they are never removed unless
they actually are taken to the laboratory for experimentation. This
may be a matter of years. - -

Animals in Minnesota are apparently being réshunted -through
different labhoratories because there is such a tremendous demand.

We got this information from Mr. Mayer, employee of a laboratory
in Minneapolis, who testified at the House hearmgs, and I would
quote briefty : ' Lo ’

1 would not leave a room until I was sure every one had as much as it could
drink plus 2 full pan. * * * The floors of the ¢ages are of a wiré mesh. * * * Vary
frequently dogs have eaught their toes in this mesh and suffered considerably
before they were noticed. * * * There have been times when it was necessary to
anesthetize them to remove the toes from the grid. I have seén a dog with loes
on each of three legs caught so that the dog was completely immobilized.

Checking with Mr, Mayer about any improvements this well-

“financed Government liboratory might have made since the extreme

negligence and callousness it has displayed was brought out at public
Jiearings, I learned that two dogs were caught in the mesh on Sun-
day; and Thursday a dog which has heen in the laboratory since 1962
wias found with a terrible infection in his foot. '
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Now, I will just skip ovér this wlich appears fully in my written
" statement. .. - o - o

What is being done is that screen is being attached to the cage floors
with pleces of wire to try to make a change without expending any
real money. The screen is often torn by the dogs-and sticks up with
sharp points. which the dog is forced to lie on, and this is the cruel,
pennypinching that 1s being practiced by those who unblushingly ask
the Congress to appropriate millions of dollars for their use.

You already have the photographs of a different laboratory—that
is, the University of Minnesota. And I would like to emphasize that
the legistative history of the measures you are considering should make
it perfectly clear that such care and housing could not be condoned
once the bifl yvou approve inithis committee becomes law.

Breeders of laboratory animals, like the laboratories- themselves,
wish:to be exempt from -the humane: provisions of the measure, and
the National Society for Medical Research wants them and the dealers
m exotic species, including primates, excluded from the hill.

I wish to point out inspection by voluntary agencies is difficult and
cften impossible, and I-will submit for the record a statement on cur-
rent efforts to observe conditions in primate transport. o .

.- For example, last week Merck’s refused] to permit a repregentative of
the Animal Welfare Institute to see-the monkeys, it was bringing
‘through the airport. L R :

Ten years ago, Parke, Davis worked with us to make major improve-
ment in shipping and mortality in their monkeys. Parke, Davis and
“AWI personnel together made % surprise visit to the airlines, bringing
m a big load, and saw the extent of sickness, death, overcrowding, and
fmishandling, - - : o
n But'with- every passing year, the laboratory interests, both com-
mercial and nonprofit, receive increasing numbers of millions of dol-
lars, and their arrogance seems to increase correspondingly. They

‘want'no ‘objective, disinterested third: party, which the Secretdry of
-Agricnlture would constitute, to observe their care and handling of
animals or- to-enforce décent standards:where thése are lacking.” A
sound Federal law such as You-arehere considering today is essential.
7= The breeding of ‘dogs and: cats fol tesearch 1s being-carried out suc-
cessfully on o small scale. TUsing impounded animals for nonsurvival
‘experiments under «full anesthesia’ and breeding them for chronic
studies is by far’ the-best solution and one we- have suggested for the
‘past 15 yeafs. It is the-best scientifically ‘speaking, and from the
standpoint of animalsand-aniinal owneis. -+ . . '

These bills would encourage solutions of this type to the procure-
ment -problem. They would raise standards.thronghout the animal
‘experimentation industry, improving-research as they cut down un-
‘necessary suffering.» We have heard ho-reasonable arguments against
this moderate and desperately needed legislation, and we earnestly re-
‘quest that you.give a fayorable report, ta a strong, effective bill, '
. (The. prepared statement of Mrs. iStevens follows:)

The Animal Wélfa_re I,Iistitute' and 'Societz:;v"for Animal Protective Legislation,
which T represent, are in' favor of 8. 2322 and.S. 3059 and hope the committee
will include the best features of both bill§, ineluding in’ particular the broad

coverage whereby all vertebrate animals in both laboratories and dealers’ prem-
‘ises and in transport must be humanely handled and eared for. e believe the

[
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provision for qtoppmg payments of Federal funds to any institution which refuses
to obey the law is a sound sanction and should be included. Ithas worked well in
the Federal Humane Slaughter Act of 1958 and should be equally effective in
stopping abuses in care and housing of animals for experimentation.

Scientific groups are making a determined effort to have the provisions re-
quiring humane care and housing of animals in laboratories deleted from these
bills. Despite all evidence to the contrary, they still claim that outside interven-
tion is.not needed because the laboratories will regulate themselves. The spokes-
man for the animal care panel, Dr. Howard A, Schneider, of the AMA's Institute
for Biomedical Research, Eduction, and Research Foundation, even goes 80 far
as to assert that “the house of science” (as he calls the laboratories) is already
in order. At House hearings March 8th, he pointed with ‘pride to the status quo
saying, “For more than 14 years the animal care panel has been putting that
house in order, Mr. Chairman, that house-is in order, and if thére are those who
would ecarp at that let them come forward at another time and place to vent
their concerns.’

Hoping to head off the growmg demnnd for regulatory Iegxslatlon the AMA
and other like-thinking groups have orgamzed the AAALAC. The AAALAG—
American Association for Accreditation.of Laboratory Animal Care—is the brain-’
child of the National Society for Medical Research, the AMA Pharmaceutical
Manufacturers’ Association, and.13 others, This- AAALAC will send members
of its council on a site visgit to a lnboratorv for a fee of $100 to $1,000. If the
lahoratory is accredited as a result of this site v1sxt, the aceredltatmn is valld
for 5 years.

‘What, exaetly, \wuld be accomplished by the “ute VISltS and accredttatlon"
A view from the inside will make this clear: and, 1 quote from the testimony
of Dr. Samuel Peacock, who was unabie to be here today because he is s¢ greatlr
occupied with research and writing for a scientific meeting: “I have alwars

"used animals in my research and will continue to'de so6. I am a member of the
American Phygiological Society and. American Academy of Neurology.” Of the’
AMAALAC he writes; “Self-regulation through the American Association for Ac-
creditation of Laboratory Ammal Care iz a farce. For example, one of the.

facilities with which I am a con‘;nltant research . 35%013.130, was inspected by o
committee representing this orgamzatmn '].‘hen appointment was set up a “eel\
in advance. The animal colony atbendant kaed overtime for days cleaning up
the colony, painting cages, etc.  No cnts ere ordered for.the week so.that the
usual ovelcrowdmg would be avoided, When the, committee arrived, they ' saw’
cats each in his own cagé with food and water. Had they arrived unannounced
1 week later, they would have seen four or five cats in cages de51gned for one eat,

cages with dead cats among the living, neither food nor water in the cages, and Aa
crate of new cats for which there wasno reom at all. Such a situation:is not’ at
all unusual.  In short, the research community will not.and cannot regulate itself.’

1f they could, the present conditions would not exist. The animal quntem
in research fnc-ilit.ies I have seen have been totaily inadequate for the task ex-.
pected of them, and the personnel incompetent to care for the animals en-
trusted io them.” Clearly, the provision in pending legislation for licensing
research institutions and requiring huwane standards of care and housing by
them is essential.

Dr. Peacoek’s estimate on mortality of animals received frowm dealers agrees
with that I reported (hearings, Subcommittee on Tivestock, House Agricul-
ture Committee, March 7, 196) from three other zcientific institutions at pre-
vious hearings (Brooklyn Jewish Hospital, Bioneties Laboratory of Hazleton,
and Downstate Medical Center of New York '‘State University). “In general”
he states, *we usznally find that 30 io 50 percent of our animais will die before
ther nre uged for research.” : .

Dr. Peucock sums up the situation concisely : “The animal dealer for economic
reasons and ignorance will not reform his methods unless he is forced to do
s, The resexrch institutiong and universities will not improve their fucilities
unles torced to do so for basically the same reasons. ASs long as the research
worker has enough animals to do his work, the present.system, nnless forced
by public opinion to change, will continue indefinitely, completely uncontrolled.”

“Enough animals, of eourse, means quite different things to different scien-
tists. Ten thousand dogs a year may be used up by the University of Minnesota,
for example, and every possible source, both in and out of the State, tapped to
give the dog to the researcher at the minimal charge of $5.75 (figure given AWI
laboratory animat consultant in 1954).
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Opponents of the pending bills have asserted that if only pound animals were
available locally to scientifie institutions, fhere would be no dog dealers and,
henee, no dog thieves, Howevér, this assertion is out of line with the facts. For
example, Minnesota* has had @ law for ne less than 17 years requiring every
peund in the State to supply animals {0 research, yet the dog dealing business
in Minnesotn is a thriving one, and the laboratories even import dogs from out
of Btate, including Wisconsin (whieh has a State law prohibiting the shipment
of dogs and cats over the State line for purposes of experimentation). So pressing
is the demand for dogs in Minnesota and so interested are the suppliers in being
reimbursed for their efforts, that dogs are apparently bemg reshunted through
different laboratories aftertheir use,

Ralph Mayer, whose cledir and accurate testithony hefore the House Agricul-
ture Committee, March 8, I conimend to your attention, reports that he was assgist-
ing a surgeon at an operation when they found a l-inch polyethylene tube in the
dog's spleen. This dog and another in the same group of stock €ogs bad incisions
on their abdomens, indicative of previous experimental use.

“In his testimony, Mr. Mayer stited: “Béfore the arrival of a member of any
anlmal welfare organization, we are all warned and briefed as to what to do and
what to hide. * * * No pain relievers have ever ‘been given to my knowledge to
any dog including the major surgery cases. -* * * Infections are very frequent
and often fatal. * * * Af-the tinie I was working with the dogs as an animal care-
taker, I actually got in trouble with my foreman for spending too much time
watenng them. * * * T would not leave the room until I was sure every one
had as much ag it could drink plus a full pap. * * * The floors of the coges are
of a wire mesh. * * * Very frequently dogs have caught their toes in thiz mesh
and suffered considerably before they were noticéd. * * * There have been times
when it was necessary to anesthetize them to remove the toés from the grid. 1
have seen a dog with toeq on each of three legs caught so that the dog was comi-
pletely immobilized.”

Checking with Mr, Mayer about any improvements this well-financed govern-
ment laboratory might have made since the extreme negligenee and callousness
it has displayed was brought out at public hearings, I learned that two dogs were
caught in the mesh on Sunday: and Thursday a dog, which has been in the labo-
ratory since 1962, was found with a terrible infection in his foot. Rut inatead
of changing the eage floors, they put the men who feed and care for the animals
to attaching screening (of the type used for screen doors) onto the floors of the
cages, This is done with wire. Mr. Mayer is glad to make the effort to spare
the dogs the pain of caught toes which swell and become infected, However,
since the cages are hosed with the dogs inside them, cleaning these makeshift
floors is far from satisfactory. Moreover, the screen, not designed for such a
purpose, ig often torn by the dogs and sticks up with sharp points, sometimes in
the middle of a cage so a dog canuot lie down without lying on the sharp screen-
ing. Such is the cruel, penny-pinching practiced by those who unblushmglv aql\
the Congress to appropriate millions of dellars for their use.

Photographs of a few of the 1,400 dogs currenfly caged at a different institu-
tion, the University of Minnesota Medical School, nre herewith submitted, Dogs
come ¢out of these cages alive for one purpose only : Experimentation. Never are
they removed for exereise, even though the cages are too small Tor the larger dogs
to stand or lie down in normal comfort. The Minnesota fashion of hosing the
cages with the dogs inside is practiced here, too, with the result that the dogs
are often wet, Others testifying for the Animal Welfare Institute will give
examples of similar mistreatment in other major laboratories throughout the
country.

I trust that the legislative history of the measures you are considering hers
today will make it perfectly clear that such care and housing could not be con-
doned once the bill you approve in this cominittee becomes law. The abuses in
care, housing, and handling are various. %Home are peculiar o lnhoratories,
athers to the premizes of dealers. etill others to conditiong of fransport.  All, how-
ever, could be corrected without delay were simple rules of animal hushandry.
including sufficient food, water, space, air, warmth, and a comfortable place to
rest, regquired.

1For nther examples of failure fo prevent dog dealers’ activity, in 7 other of the 1‘1
Btates that have forced surrender laws, gee p. 43, Hounse 'qurumc Sept, 2. 1065,
titled *Regulate the Transportation. Sale, and Handling of Dops and Cats Used for
Research and Experimentation.”
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Breeders -of Jabnratory animals, like the laboratories themselves, wish to be
exempt from the humane provisions of the measure ; and the National Society for
Medical Research wants them and the dealers in exotic species, 1nc1udlng pri-
mateg, exeluded frow the hill. A'look at the constitution and bylaws of the
Laboratory Animal Breeders Association, September 8, 1961, throws an inter-
esting light on a relationship between animal suppliers and the personnel of
scientific institutions which may decount for at }east some of the extreme over-
crowding of animals that causes so much useless misery. Section D(4) states:
“Bribery {o obtain. bnsiness is forbidden.” No doubt those who drew these by-.
laws were well acquainted with the need for-their provisions. Here, again, the
rush to get “enough” animals into” thé laboratory brings about abuszes which
could be prevented by licensing and inspection of dealers and laboratories.

Inspection by voluntary agencles is difficult and often impossible, and 1 WOllld
submit for the record notes on sowe efforts to observe current conditions‘in -
primate trausport and housing by dealers and laboratories. It is clear thatmany.
of thos¢ concerned feel.a strong ‘compulsion to hide the facts both, from animal
welfare workers and from the public.. In-this area we move 1nto big business
and its sometimes accentri¢’ idea of public relations, For example, last weck®
Merck's refused to permit a.representative of the Animal Welfare lnstitdte to
se¢ the monkeys it was bringing. through the airport. Ten years ago, Parke,
Davis worked with us-to make a major improvement in shipment and reduction
of mortality in their monkeys. Parke, Davis and AWI personnel together made a
surprige vigit to’the ‘airlines, bringing in 8 big load, and saw the extent’ of sick-
ness, death, overcrowding, and mishandling. But mth every passing year, the
laboratory interests, both commercial and nounprofit, receive increasing numbers
of millions of dollars and their arrogance seems fo increase correspondingly.
They want no objective, disinterested third -party to observe their care and
handling of animals or to enforee decent standards where these are lacking, A
sonnd Federal Taw such as you are here considering today is essential.

- There is no other way to stop the enormous extent of needless suffering now
being inflicted on. experimental animals entirely apart from experimental-pro-
cedures themselves, By providing the Secretary of Agriculture with the author-
ity to enforce minimum standards of care, housing and bandling for experimental
animals before they reach the laboratory and while they are there (always
excluding the experimental procedures) the Congress would provide a means 'to
change. cruel practices as rapidly and effectively as it did when it passed the
humane slaughter bill, 2 humane law which has been effectively administered by.
the Department of Agneulture Legislation embodying the basic prmupies of 8.
1071 will be needed to régulate experimentation, but that is not an issue here
todn}' It is entireiy appropriate that inspectors for the Department of Agricul-
ture shonld enforce a lgw dealing with the care, honsing, and handling of animals
and with the identification of dogs and cats to prevent theft of pets. Indeed, no
other agency of government iz so well qualified for this task. ’

"As testimony from those who have had their pets stolen shows, present laws
are hopelessly inadequate to deal with this problem. No expenditure of time
and money ig adequate to locate a dog once he has been taken. Even when a
man is known as a thief, efforts by local police and detective agencies to convict
himm are rare 'because animals cannot speak. and it is not necessary to brenk
into a bouse to steal them. After months of intensive effort, Vermont law en-
forcement officers apprehended cat thieves; and a Missouri dog thief was re-
cently fined, but even his whereabouts are now a complete mystery. Thege
thieves are unlikely to be the big dealers who cross State lines with their donble-
deck truckloads of dogs. Far example, Mike Kredowski, who boasted at House
hearings, March 8§, that he sold 60.000 dogs to laboratories last year, is not the
one to steal a dog. 1t iz essential that small as well as big dealers be licensed
and inspected if theft is to be stopped and that big dealers be required to give
full accounting of the source of the animal. Merely to license interstate dealers
in dogs and cats ennnot stop the theft, to say nothing of the cruelty.

The breeding of dogs and cats for research is being earried out suceessfully on’
a small scale. Using impounded .animais for nonsurvival experiments under
full anesthesgia and breeding them for chronic studies is by far the best solution
both scientifically speaking and from the standpeint of animalg and animal
owners. These bills would encourage solutions of this type to the procurement-
problem. They would raise standards throughout the animal experimentation .
industry, improving research as they cut down on unnecessary suffering. We
have hedard no reasonable arguments against this moderate and desperately
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needed legislation, and we earnestly request that you give a favorable report to
a gtromng, eﬁectlve bill.

Senator Moxroxey. Thank . you very much Mrs. Stevens.

You have some testimony from your a ssociates I believe.

- Mrs. Stevexs. Yes. Do you want to proceed, Mrs. Dyce?

STATEMENT OF DOROTHY DYCE, ON. BEHALF OF ANIMAI. WELFARE
INSTITUTE _ -

A

1 1

Mrs. Dyce. Thank you. " '

I am Dorothy. Dyce; of Detrmt Mich., and 1 wish to testlfy in ffwor
of S. 2322 and S. 3059.

In the last 6 years I have v1$1t.ed 94 m=t1tutlons w thh se’ vertebmte
animals in experimental research. The majority of these institutions
receive Grovernment grants. I have attended trade days and auctions
and visited -many docr dealer farms in.various parts of the country.

Early this year a young couple from Joplin, Mo., made a frantic
search of local dog farms in’an. effort to find their Germzm shepherd
who had miysterionsly disappesred from their backysard. T.went, along
with them, accompanied by two deputy shenﬁ' 5 who knew the loca,tlons
of the varions dealers:

One. of the biggest dealers in the area, Mr. O. L. Beckam, bracrged
that “the dog dealing business is the third biggest business in | the Mid
west.” One of. his drivers was arrested and-convicted of cruelty to
animals in 1957 while delivering dogs to the Anchor Serum Co. ~Fifty:
dogs ‘were packed.into & 1952 Chevrolet two-door sedan; 33 in'wired-
shut crates behind the front se‘tt ‘Lnd 16’ dogs in a er ate in the tlunlx
Three of the dogs were dead.. '

+Last summer T visited the Anchor Serum Co., 'md found th'ﬁ; they
are’still buying their‘animals from this’ sane dedler; Mr. Beckam.

"One of the dealers who'supplies dogs to Mr.. Beckam is out ‘on bail
‘lf‘ter being arrested for dog theft in January of this year. .The dog
m queshon was fond on the farm of Rsleigh Tash. I would like to
submit, please, for the record this copy of a letter written by Jack
Kirk, the owner of the dog, who had Mr. Tash arrested for ste‘lhncr the
dog.

While T w ent W1th this coup]e to Jook for their German shepherd
this is a picture of a dog farm owned by Mr. Duggar who also supplies
dogs to Mr. Beckam, and you can see the deplorable conditions, if
thesa could be passed around, and a dog (h‘unec}[ with no shelter stand--
ing inthe mud and rain.

At another dog dealer in Oronogo, 1 \Io who also supplies dogs to
Mr. Beckam, I found this dog lymg in the miid in a convulgive sta.te,
white foam coming from his mouth. Affer some hassling around with
the owner of the dog farm, I was able to take the dog to a veterinarian,
and the veterinarian put it to sleep for himane reasons. I havea copy
of his letter. .

He says: .

The dog was presented in a comatose condition and it had distemper and cholera
probably of some duratmn

Although the American Medlca.l Association emphasized its support
-of “programs which protect pets from theft and insure the humane
care of Tqboratory animals,” 1t urges that the bills be modified to ex-
clude the leensing of research facilities.
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In the State of Michigan we have a law for the humane use of
laboratory animals. Under its provisions laboratories must be
licensed. Itsenforcement rests with the State commissioner of health.
Dr. Albert 5. Heustis, commissioner, wrote a letter to Congressman
PPoage relative to the licensing of laboratories,

In the interest of brevity I will just read one paragraph of the
letter. e says:

We in Michigan wish to strongly recommend the merits of Jicensing labora-

tories for the humane use of animals and to assure the laboratories that no par-
ticular hardships are involved.

To quote the last sentence in his letter:

It would certajnly appear to us that such a law would be desirable and would
function on a nationwide basis as effectively as it has In Michigan.

Dr. Brewer, who preceded us by a few witnesses, testified for the
Illinois State Society of Medical Research. I believe that he said, and
I hope I am quoting him correctly, that the laboratories in Chicago
are regularly inspected for the humane treatment of laboratory ani-
mals, ~Isthiscorrect? I donot want to misquote.

Senator Mowroxey. That was my impression.

Mrs, Dyce. All right.  Well, T would like to tell you that I have
been in Chicago, and at Northwestern University Medieal School, dogs,
lIarge dogs, are housed in cages which measure 30 inches by 30 inches
by 26 inches in height. And T have seen dogs in these cages that have
been housed there for 3 and 4 years,

T have seen fowl housed in cages only 1014 inches high. Their backs
wers touching the tops of the cages, and their heads were bent down
because the fowl were taller than the cages.

At Presbyterian-St. Luke’s Hospital in Chicago T have seen rabbits
jammed into antiquated cages which measure 12 inches wide by 18
inches long and 10 inches high. The addition of a food bowl and a
water bowl each 5 inches in diameter decreased the length of the cage
to a very small 13 inches.

I was told by the caretaker at this hospital that these cages were
there when he started working there in 1929,

William Hargrove, a do dealer in Med ina, Tenn., supplies animals
to Chicago laboratories. %wou]d hope that, the Senators would look
at these pictures of William Hargrove’s dog farm.

I would also like to say that in 1959 a pack of 50 unvaceinated dogs
was found near Medina, Tenn., and they were owned by the same dog
dealer. You are looking at the picture of his establishment.

The State health department wrote to Dr. Dolowy of the animal care
panel and veterinarian in charge of the animals at the University of
Illinois, asking Dr. Dolowy to cooperate with the Tennessee Health
Department by requiring that the Hargroves vaccinate the dogs be-
fore they delivered them to the university.

Pr. Dolowy in his answering letter refused, giving as the first of his
three reasons:

It increases the cost of the dog to us.

What does it matter if State laws are broken and the dogs are starved
as long as the price is right? In essence, this is what Dr. Dolowy
seems to indicate in his letter,
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I have a copy of the letfer if vou would like fo see it

Senator Moxroney. That will be received for the committee records.

Mrs. Dycor. Perpetual caging of animals is not restricted to Chi-
cago. It is common and, unfortunately, accepted practice in institi-
tipns throughout the mlmtry I tool a professional photographer
with me in accordance with the general public invitation issued by
Dr. Kubicek for anyone to visit the animal quarters at the- Umvarsmy
of Minnesota, “announced or unannounced, with or without a camera,’
and the photograph which Mrs. Stevens has given you are the results.

Liast year the Unmiversity of "\Imnesofn received Government, erants
which totaled $8,527,000.

Discarded cages from this university, which were rusty with age and
even smaller than the ones in the photographs, were given fo St.
Joseph’s Hospital in St. Paul. German s 1epherds, used for cardio-

vascular surgery, are housed in them. When I complained about
this, I was told by hospital personnel that “dogs are not esthetic and
have no conception of time.”

Ik is unrealistic to think that negligent institutions will make im-
provements on a voluntary basis. r'13'1"0]_39,1'1y enforced legislation has
worked well in Michigan without hampering medical l'esenrch, and it
can function equally well on a nationwide basis.

(The prepared statement of Mrs. Ityce follows:)

(Norr : Photographs referred to in this statement are in the committee files.)

I am Dorothy Dyce of Detroit, Mich., and I wish to testify in favor of 8. 2322
and 8. 3059. In the last 6 vears I have visited 94 institutions which use verte-
brate animals in experimental research. The majority of these institutions re-
ceive Government grants. I have attended trade days and auctions and visited
many dog dealer farms in various parts of the country.

‘Early this year a young couple from Joplin, Mo, made a frantlc search of local
dog farms in an effert to find their German sh-ﬂpherd who bad mysteriously dis-
appeared from their backyard. I went along with them accompanied by two
deputy sheriffs who knew the locations of the various dealers. One of the
biggest dealers in the area, Mr. O, L. Beckham, bragged that “thé dog dealing
business is the third biggest business in the Midwest." One of his drivers was
arrested and convicted of cruelty to animals in 1957 while delivering dogs to
the Anchor Serum Ce. Fifty dogs were packed into a 1952 Chevrolet 2-door
sedan ; 33 in wired-shut crates behind the front scat and 16 dogs in a crate in
the trunk. Three of the dogs were dead. The Anchor Serum Co. still buys their
animals from Mr. Beckam.

One of the dealers who supplies dogs to Beckam’s is out on hail after heing
arrested for dog theft. The dog in question wag found oh Tash’s property by
his owner in January of this year.

Here are photographs taken .at the holding area of Mr. Duggar, another dealer
we visited in Neosho, Mo. The pictures,.as bad as they are, do not show how
wretehed the place rcally is,

The thin white dog is scrounging in the debris looking for food—the next photo-
graph shows him with his prize, a bone which had alreqdv been picked clean. The
cowering black dog chained to a post stands in the rain and ‘muad because he
has no shelter.

At a dealer establishment in Orowogo, Mo., I found the pitiful dying dog pic-
tured here lying in the mud next to a broken-down doghouse. He was in a
convulsive state and white foam was running from his mouth. T asked Virgil
Harris, the owner-operator, if T could take the dog to a veterinarianm. After
much hasszeling back and forth, he finally agreed. Dr. Swanson, the veterinarian,
took one look at the mud-covered dog and recommended that he be puot to sleep
for humane reasons. His dlagnosis appears on his statement—“The animal had
distemper and chorea and was presented in.comatose condition, probably of
some duration.”

Such shameful conditions cannot be justified. We must have effective Federal
legislation requiring humane treatment in the dealers’ premises, in transit, and
in laboratories of all vertebrate animals sold to scientific institutions.
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Although the Americau \iedlcal Associntion emphﬂswed its support of “pro-
grams which profect pets from theft and insure the humane care of laboratory
animals’ it urges that the bills be modified to exclude the licensing, of reséarch
facilities: (The AMA News dated Mar. 14, 1966.) Without licensing and in-

.spection of laboratories to enforce humane standalds how can humane treat-
~Aanent he brought about? DPrevision for. removal of Fedelal funds for willful
noncompliance is a necessary sanction.

In the State of Michigan we have a law for the bumane use of laboratory ani-

cmals, Underits promsmns, laboratories must be, hcensed , Its enforeement rests
with the State eommissioner of health, Dr. Albert E. Heustls, cormmsmoner,
wrote a.letter to Congressman Poage relative to the licensing of hbomtorles
"His letter reads as follows :

“This in reference to H.R. 12488, the bill to authon?e the Secretary of J\gri-
culture to regulate the transportatmn sale, and handling of dogs, cats and
other animals intended to be used for purpoeses of research or experimentation
aud directing, the Secretary to issue licenses to research facilities and to
dealers.

“We understand that a hearing wlll he held ne\t \Iondfw and Tuesday,
‘March 7 and 8, and that undoubtedly there will be much opposition from labora-
tories as to difficulties encountered in the licensing and procedures involved.

“IWe in Michigan wish to strongly recommend the merits of licensing labora-
tories for the humane use of animals and to assure the laboratories that no par-

- tienlar hardships are involved.

SMichigan Act 241 of 1947, with the ruleq and regulanonq promulgated there-
under, and the simple application form for registration to keep or use animals
for -the diagnosis and treatment of human and .animal. diseases (coples at-
tached). has been operating in an efficient fashion for almost 20 years.  Ii
would certainly appear to us that such a law would. be deeuab]e and would
funection on a nationwide basis as effectively as it has in Michigan.” Tho leiter
signed by Dr; Heustis is dated March 1, 1966,

Under the provisions of this law, any member of the adv:sory commlttee is
authorized to inspect any premise or property on which are kept animals for
experimental purposes. The eight-member, committee is comprised of the deans
of ‘Michigan’s medical schools, veterinary college, and dental school; the sec-
refary of the Michigan Boa,rd of Registration’ of Osteopathy; a repreeenmt-
tive from a research laboratory within the State of Michigan ﬂ_nd suhject to the

- control of the Federal Department of Health, J2ducation, and Welfare, and two
member representatives of the State Federated Humane Society.

.Although this law las been in effect since 1947, to my knowledge none of’
the six committee members in the field of research has ever registered a com-
plainit about a laboratory’s noncompliance with the rules and regulatiois
of the law. I regret to say that the committee has been inactive and it was
not until- Miss Babecock (representing the State Federated Humane Society)
dnd 1 started visiting Michigan. lahoratomea 11] 1960 that major improvements
were maide,

1 want to say that mv statement is not meant ag a blanket condemnation
of the eonimittes: I do say, however, that-it is difficult to police ones’ self.
Two wiedical schools, headed by deans on this .committee, were eriticized for
substandard care dnd housing of laboratory animals in the reports by .Miss
Bnbcock. and me. Subsequerntly,. improvements required by the health comn-’
hissioner were made by both institutions.

I would like to add that through a recent reorganization program, meehugq

- of the full -advigory committee will ‘be scheduled. It is my hope that these
meetings will serve to generate enthusiasm which will further improve condi-
tions for-laboratory animals and promete a broader understanding between
the six committee members engaged in research and the two members (of which
I ain one) fepresenting the State Federated Humane Society.

In ecohélusion I would like to relate some of the serious deﬁc1enc1es we . dis-
covered in our initial vigits to Michigan dog dealers and laboratories. -The
substandard care and housing found in some laboratories wasg rectified through
the enforcement of our Michigan 1aw. It was not possible, however, to improve

conditions in dog dealer establishments because. of the absence of a State law
requiring dealer licensing.

After receiving a complaint about a dealer in Htllsdale Mich., I decided . to
visit his. facility t6 determine whether, the complaint was Jushﬁed Upon in-
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vestigation, I found dogs walking in excrement which literally covered the
dirt floor of an old garage. A dirty feed sack served as a cover for a broken
window. Quantities of flies hovered over a large tub "which contained an
abundance of dried feces, It was a hot day and the stench was unbearable,

Other dogs were chained to makeshift doghouses at the rear of the property.
Rusty cans—most of them empty, others with a little water unfit to drink—
served as water containers.

The dealer boasted that he had a key to five different dog pounds and said
that he could go into the various pounds at any time and pick out the dogs he
needs. I could not help but wonder how many dogs are “picked out” before
their owners have a chance to claim them.

After contacting the Michigan Department of Health and the Department of
Agriculture I found that inspection in this case would have to be made at a
county ‘level. This puts the power of inspection in the hands of the lecal dog
warden—the same man who supplies the dogs to the dealer.

This dealer iz still operating—uncontrolled, unrestricted, and unlicensed.

On one of our fist visits to a Detroit hospital research laboratory we saw a
group of dogs which had been supplied br a local dealer. One of the dogs, a
thin, dirty cocker spaniel was wearing a heavy collar intended for a dog four
times hi§ size. The collar was encrusted with dirt and fur. Lumps of dirty,
matted fur the size of eggs hung from his ears. The dog, having been in his
cage when it was hosed, was soaking wet. We called the doctor’s attention to
the dog and expressed the hope that such a thin animal would not be used for
‘surgery. The doctor said the dog had been supplied by a dealer and would look
better'after he was bathed and fattened up. He assured us that such an animal
would not be used until he had been conditioned. Because the collar wag heavy
and dirty I asked the doctor if we could remove it. The caretaker was called
and asked to take the collar off the dog. The caretaker, who was not present
when we discussed the dog’s condition, said that he had tried to remove it when
he had prepared the dog for a recent surgical experiment. He said he couldn’t
get the collar off at that time because it was too encrusted with dirt. The dog
had been used for surgery, dirt, collar, and all. '

Fourteen other dogs were in this room--all of them in metal cages without
resting boards. A dirty dustpan, a garden hose, and a pail were on top of a
cage which contained a postoperative dog.

Twelve of fifteen rabbits were excessively crowded into two upper tier dog

cages. Rabbit fur hung in billowy strands from the tops of the cages.

~ As a result of our complaint about the substandard animal care and housing
in this laboratory, it was closed 2nd was not reopened until recommended im-
provements were made.

At another Michigan laboratory we saw postoperative dogs tied to stakes in
the -dirt in back of the hospital. No shelter’ was provided for them. This
served as part of the recovery area for immediate postsurgicial dogs. This
hospital was put on probation by the Michigan Depirtment of Henlth and the
care and honsing of the animals has improved considerably.

At a medical school in Detroit a dog came out of an anesthetie to find him-
self alone and unattended in a cage in a hot, dark, dirty room in thé basement
of the medical school. The dog, crying in pain, was heard at a nearby hospital.
The hospital patients were unable to sleep and after listening to the dog's cries
for 3 hours, the head nurse cailed the police.. The policeman, horrified at what
he saw, reported the incident to the Anti-Cruelty Associntion. A subsequent in-
vestigation revealed that the dog had died during the night with no one in
attendance. The medical school was put on a 30-day probaticnary period for
serious neglect of postoperative dogs.

The care and housing of laboratory ammals in Michigan has greatly improved
because of our laws,

In my laboratory visits I've seen many newly arrived animals which had heen
supplied by dealers. Some were in such ferrible eondition that T could not help
but wonder about their source,

When I visited the animal quarters at Preﬁbvtermn 3t. Luke’s Hospital in
Chicago I saw a group of dogs which had just beeh réceived from a dealer. The
dogs, housed in small metal cages in one room, were all sick—the majority were
dirty, frightened, and thin, Signs on their cages confirmed the fact that all of
the dogs had distemper.- o

Two days later I visited the animal guarters at Northwestern University
School of Medicine and noticed that their newly arrived dogs were exceedingly
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thin and frighiened. One large black dog st111 “eaung a heavy rope :uound his
" neck was squeezed into a very small cage,

My ¢oneern about the pmful condition of the:e animals prompted me to azk
about the dog procurement program-of these institutions. I discovered that both
laboratories buy dogs from ithe same.dealer, William Hargrove. Although M.
-Hargrove allegedly has two .dog farms—one in Illinois and one in Tennessee—I
visited only the Tennessee farm which is cmned and operated by William Har-
grove and his father, Roy. .

The Hargroves, arrested for cruelt\' to ammals are under a grand jury indiet-

- ment. - The trial is scheduled for May 2. At a preliminary hearing, one of ihe
neighbors testified that the smell was.terribie when the Hargroves burned the
bodies of the dead dogs.. An ex-mayor of Medina reported that the Hargroves
went away for 2 weeks leaving the dogs nnattended. When he went to the farm
he saw Jlive dogs eating the dead ones because they bad nothing else to eat..

This is not the first time this dealer’s activitiez have been publicizéd. In June
of 1959 a pack of about 50 unvaceinated dogs owned by Roy Hargrove was dis-
covered penned together with no apparent seurce of awater or food. On numerons
occasions the local health department officials nrged Mr. Hargrove. to -comply
with Tennessee -State law by having his.dogs vacecinated. When he refused, the
‘State health department wrote to Dr. William - Dolowy, a pillar of the Animal

- Care Panel, and vetérinarian in charge .of animals at the University of Illinois.
Dr. Dolowy was asked to cooperate with the Tenneszee Health Departinent-by
requiring Mr. Hargrove to vaccinate the dogs which he delivers to the universits.
Dr. Dolowy, in his answering letter refused, giving as the first of hls three rea-
sons: "It increases the cost of the dog to us.”

What does it matter if State laws aré broken and the dogs are starved as long
as the price is right, In essence, this is what Dr. Dolo“) seems to indicate in
his letter.

Despite the plea of the Tennessee 'State Health Department to Dr. Dolowy to
cooperate in preventing the spread of rabies, and the evidence of animal abuse,
Mr. Hargrove still does a thriving business: - =~ .

On Monday, March 7, Miss Kay Pittman, a reporter for the Memphis Press-
_Scimitar, covered a trade day at Ripley, Miss,, where approximately 1,000 dogs
were either anction or traded. Het front-page story.described how the dogs are
“beaten, kicked, and prodded-swith metal poles into dog dealer trucks. ‘She de-
seribed it as a.“nightmare of man’s crueliy to livinig creatures.”

The survivors of trade-day brutality are whisked across State lines to dog
farms where they await delivery to a research laboratory. Is.it any wonder they
are sick, undernour:shed and frightened and not fit subjects for scientific re-
gearch? .

Primates, too, are victims of improper transportation and housing. Four small
primates known as bush babies which can be seen in the accompanying photo-
graph, were shipped airfreight from Liberia to the International Animal Bx-
change (a supplier of primates to research-laboratories). They were shipped in
a fAimsy cardboard box [also pictured]) with a few airholes here and there which
had been made by a pencil or similar fool. Upon arrival at Metropolitan ‘Afrport
in Detroit last month, one bush baby was dead and another was dying. Under
properly managed transport conditions the mortality rate should not exceed 2 per-
cent but $his was 50 percent, due to improper handling and transport. Death of
primates in transit is common.

Because I think it is pertinent to the legislation which is today being con-
sidered, I should like to point out-that substandard care and housing does not
-end with the dealer—very often it continues at their final destmanon—the
laboratories.

Northwestern University, Presbytellan-St Tke's, and Washington University
in 8t. Louis, another Hargrove patron, are recipients of large Government grantis.
In fisedl 1965 these threé institutions received a-combined total of $11, Gca 430 in
grants from the National-Institute of Healtk.

Our tax dollars pay for animal abuse by dog dcalers. They further support
the substandard care and housing ‘which I regrét to say exist in these institu-
tions. Al each'of these laboratories the- dogs are:-housed in cages and -never
released for exercise. They each-folldw the same eallous pattern of housing the
cages with the dogs in them. At Northwestern University I have scen large
dog—s crowded into cages which measure-oniy 20 inches by 30 inches Dy 26 inches
in height.- I saw fowl in cages only 1014 mches high. Their backs were touch- -
mg the tops of the cages their Weads bent becadse they me taller than the- enges
M [ " * : :

62ﬁ31 1—66—10
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At Presbyterinn-8t. T.uke's Hospital rabbits are jammed into antigiated chages
measuring 12 inches wide by 18 inches long by 10 inches high. The addition of
a food howl and 2 water bowl, each & inches in diameter, decreases the length
of the cage to a very small 13 inches. The rabbits could net move in any
direction.

Perpetual caging of animals is not restricted to Chicago and St. Touiz labora-
tories—it is common and, unfortunately accepted practice in institutions through-
out the country, I took a professional photographer with me in aceordance with
the general public invitation issuéd by Dr. Kubieck for anyone to visit the animal
quarters of the University of Minnesitd “announced or unaunounced with or
without a camera.” These photographs are the result.

‘Last year the University of Minnesota received Gov ernment grantb which
totaled $8,527,253.

Discarded cages from this university (rusty with age dnd even smaller than
the ones in the photographs) were given to.St. Jogseph Hospital in-St. Paul
German shepherds, used for cardiovaséular surgery, are housed in them. When
I complained about this, I was told by hospital personnel that “dogs are not
esthetic and bave no coneeption of time.”

It is uprealistic to think that negligent institutions will make improvements
on a voluntary basis. Properly enforced legislation has worked well in Michigan
withotit hampering redical research and it can t‘unctmn equally wellon a natlou-
wide basig.

Senator Moxroxsr. Thank you very niuch, Mrs. Dyce.

You have other witnesses T believe . :
" Mys. Sreviins. I'think perhaps, since we are talkin & about the labora-
tories, Miss Artsay would be néxt. ' : '

STATEMENT OF HELENE ARTSAY, VETERINARY STUDENT,
MICHIGAN STATE UNIVERSITY

Miss Amrsay. A law. desngnvd to protect animals destmed for re-
search laboratories must include the. institutions receiving the ani-
mals as well as the middlemen and dealers who procure, transport,
sell, and deliver them. If the law sefs mihimum standards of tréat-
ment, for the animals in transit, but fails to prevent these same ani-

“mals from being subjected to the madequate care and maintenance all -

hf)}o often found in many research institutions, it can only be partmllv
efféctive.

In one institution in New York C}tv I saw dogs ini a dark, unvéen-
tilated room which smelled so bad that I gagged and my eyes watered

. when I entered. The cages were so small that many larger dogs could
not stand up straight or Tie dewn e\cep’r, ina pfu*tn]lv curlefl up posi-
tion,

The animals were never let out. of the cages and their only exercise
was to bounce up and down frantically in whatever area they had to
maneuver. One female had a litter of puppies on the wire mesh. The
pups were soiled with their own wastes and their only bedding wis
an old rag similarly filthy., The mother’s mammary trl‘mds weie
streaked and eaked with: dlrt and feces. . v i

Most of the dogs were in poor physicil condlhon—’rhm w1th poor
conls of hair. Some were listless and dull; others were afixios and
hyperexcitable.. 'Some showed clinical signs of illiess; such as exun-
date around the eyes and nostrils, There was no evidence of any at-
temps to isolate sick animals. This is an open and unchallenged viola-
tion of the Metcalf-Hatch Act regularly inspected under the Metealf-
Hateh Act.

In another instance a Iaboratory kept a constant supply of about
15 to 20 cats and kittens for a variety of experimental procedures
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These cats were housed onwiie-esh-floored cages, 7 to 10 animals
per cage, with no bedding. Tleir only souice of fodd was dry inch-
thick blocks of hard meal manufactured as a dog ration, which the
cats’ teeth were hardly capab]e of breaking. Asa 1esu1t,. the kittens
and eats chewed almost, constantly to:get i Mmeager supply of nourish-
meit into their systems--barely enoug% to keep them alive

These animalg were listless and éried phmm ely when soimeohe ap-
proached their cages. Many had chronic respiratory diseasés, and

- . whenever a new shipinent arrived, a perceritaige would contract pazileu-

copenia (cat distemper) and die. There wasno provision for isolation
or vaceination. These animals were treated as just so much méat by
-the pound, and the percentage lost from ieglect 4s expendable spoilage.

A particular incident involved ‘a blond female. cocker Spaniel,
blought to d laboratory in a shipment of dogs from a ¢ity pound Hey
‘long hair coat was tangled and knotted all over her bodv ta’ the extent
that she could barely move her legs without the pam of hair pulling
o skint. She &lept in an awkward half- reclining position, as she was
unable to stretch out. She remained like this for 4 weeks. because
she was known to resent handling. (no‘wondér) dnd the séientists
passed her up for easier-to-manage dogs for their experiments. Fi-
nally, someone from outside the area passed through, spottéd her, and -
arranged to have her clipped. The dog’s disposition changed com-
pletely within 2 ddys after the clip, and $he became active and friend-
lv. No responsible person thought to or cared to take'this simple
matter upon themselves long before.

“These are only a few of m:mv incidents which oéeur endlessly in the’
majority of research institutions—things which simply would not hap-
pen if these laboratories would—or could—assume responsibility on
their own for the adequate care and maintenance of research-animals.

True, some institutions have very zood facilities and treatment for
their animals, but these, nnfortunately, are few in number and only -
ser've to show what labomtory animal facilities could be like univer-

-sally if all institutions were sincere in their protestations of ]1umzme-
ness and concern for their experimental subjects.

Certainly, legitimate scientific research does not ‘benefit 1f delicate
experiments are carried out on animals in too poor a condltlon to re-
spond physiologically as “normal” subjects.

Iriasmuch as these bills, if passed in their entirety, would i in fio way
affect experimentation bt only the manner in which the animsls are
procured and maintained for the scientists, it can accomplish nothing
but good, both for the welfare of research animals an?i for the en-

: deavors of the scientific community as a wliole.

Senator Moxroney. Thank you, Miss Artsqy, for - “your testlmonv

Y ou have others aécompanying you ?

Mrs. Srrvexns. Mrs. Kay Pittman of the Memphls Press- Sclmltar

“will tell her experiénces.

STATEMENT OF KAY PITTMAN, STAFF WRITER, MEMPHIS PRESS-
' SCIMITAR o

]

Mrs. Prrrarax. First of all T would like to say that I am not a meri-
ber of the humane society of any sort, although I am in favor now of
some of thelr recomniendations.
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Following up on reports and pictures taken by members of the Mem-
phig, Tenn., Humane Society, the editor of the Memphis Press-Scimi-
tar, a Scripps-Howard newspaper, called me in the office and asked
that we investigate a situation m Ripley, Miss., a first Monday trade
day, that I-understand has been:going on some-50 years there.

Photographer Jim Reid and I, went down in old clothes in the guise
.of buying a hunting dog or anything, a pet. He carried a concealed
carmera, Co o
- » As I say, we did not expect to find what we found there. We found
about a thousand dogs, half of which appeared to be stolen pets.

I would say that 1t would be rather hard to grove, of course, he-
cause I saw panel trucks coming in loaded with dogs from Alabama,
. with Alabama license plates; trucks and cars with maybe 40 dogs in the
trunk of the car coming in from Misstssippi, from Tennessee. These
Feople were selling to the big dog dealers, and some of which had Il-

nois license plates on the cars. . : -

They were mostly interested-—the big dealers——in buying large dogs,
shepherds, collies. And there were an abundance of these. Most of
.the dogs had blood on them somewhere or other around their neck.
.Theirnoses were skinned. . ... . .. . - o

They were ih cages that might hold 2 dogs, and you would see 40 to
50. =

I'saw,one man who came in who took a Kentucky plate with the
name “Sunny Boy” off a dog and put his own collar on 1t to sell to the
dealer. _ .

I do not see what good it would do to license dealers if you do not
license the thieves too. i - S -

I tallked to a number of people who, of course, did not know we were
reporters, who said they were having a little bit of trouble with their
-mén who went around on consignment in the aren because they had
not picked up enough dogs for them that week tosell. . - ‘

I saw people coming in with. what they call in Mississippi “tote”
bags, burlap sacks filled with ‘puppies and cats.

ne of the dealers, Mr. Hargrove, who has'the farm in Medina, had .
- a sign bearing a Cicero, Il sign.on his truck. . Oneof his people who
were throwing cats and dogs.in this three-tiered truck, stepped on a
bag that was loaded with cats and didn’t even look down. And pretty
soon a little blood seeped out of the bag, and instead of bothering with
this—I’m sure there were some alive in there—I think they were
kittens—he threw it in a trash can nearby. . :

These people were.not auctioning dogs. They were in another area
of this fairgrounds area irv Ripley, Miss. They were near the gate.
They had nothing to do with legitimate dogs that maybe came in, men
with one or two dogs that they were auctioning and trading. They
«dealt among themse[ves. - R -

The people who had picked up dogs out of people’s yards, out of
Lord knows where, and thrown them in, and in all kinds of condition, -
were dealing directly with the dealers, dragging'dogs out. )

And, of course, they would sell to you. They would sell to me for
$5. I 13011ght this dog, o wite-haired terrier. This, by the way, was
a dog that was bought, by Hargrove, a white German shepherd, for $5.
_ This dog, a setter of some sort, was nothing but skin and bones. 'I
bought him for $5, and the photographer has.the dog at home with
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him now for his children, The dog was in such bad shape-that when
I saw him in this cage with about 40 to 50 other dogs I could just see
his face. When they pulled him ouf to sell to me instead of the dealer,
because they could only get about $3 from the dealer and they could

get $5 from me, the dog could hardly walk. It was nothing but bones .

<-t1ck1n0' out.

His hair wasin such bad condltmn it was falling out in tufts. -

Some of the people, after spending all day there, some of what I
call thieves for lack of a better word, the people- who bring in dogs
to sell to the dealers, had heard I was looking for a pet. One man
called me over and said that he had a-good pet 1 his car that he knew

' %\ as‘sﬂ, pedlo'reed dog, in the trunk of his car, and he would sell 1t to me
or $3,

- In the trunk of this car in cages were about 50 dogs. Out of this
he pulled this little wire-haired terrier. I have. spent about $30 now.
He has been in the veterinarian’s for 3 weeks. - He had such a bad ear
infection he couldn't walk. He was walking sideways.

Hls nose had been beaten with steel ‘poles that they use to pull the

ogs out and loop a thing around their neck. They also use them
to Beat them in thenose and to hit them.

‘These “reputable dealers™ that I have heard some of the people
doctors, talk about this morning are what we in Mississippi would call

“Rednecks.” I'would hate to meet them in a dark alley.  They are not’

the very best looking people. They chain the dog out all day on these
sale days withno watel mno food. ot

Some of the people there who were =e111nrr doms to the dealers said
they had had dogs'3 or 4 days. T asked what was going to happen to
the dogs. - Wel] the dealers will rret them and they will stay on. the
trucks. ser et e

One of the dealers said he had a conswnment of dogs néeded in
Chicago and one in St. Louis, - He bought about 560 dOﬂ's that day.
éind ?J said, “What ave you going to (To?' .Put them on your dog

aym ? -

Hesaid, “No, we don’t hilve time to. - We are going to leave them on
the truck. ThG}r will be on the truck all night until they get to their
destination.” No food, no water, no ventilation. Just pltched in on
the top of things—hig dogs ogs, little doga

There was one pregnant boxer bought that looked like it was about
ready for delivery. I don’t know how it would have delivered the
dogs in the truck, because there. wasnt room for one dog to stand
much less to sit.

It was an experience that was vely =1nﬁe1mg to say the least.-

I have had people freely admit to me that they were selling to
medieal schools,

In Memphis, Tenn.—and T Lave heard quite a bit on not buying from
the ponnds—the Univ ersity of Tennessee does not buy dogs from
dealers. This we investignted. The humane shelter in Memphls is
the city dog pound. \I‘my of the members-of the humane society are
on the shelter board. The director said that 7 any dog who is licensed
is kept in the shelter 3 days. Dogs that are sick are gassed. Dogs
never claimed or that no one seems to want aresent under contract to tﬁe
Memphis Medical Center. No dogs in the Memphis Hospital opera-
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tion are bought from dealers. . Dogs sold to the medlcq] center are
purchased for the regular $2 pound ; fee.

Last year 7,634 dogs were redeemed or adopted in Memphis, In
addition, the shelter provided-the Untversity of Tennessee, which is
the biggest niedical unit, with 4,300 dogs. 1In nddition to this, 4,800

dogs, those that was b‘ldlv injured or diseased or had been run over

by a car, brought in or something like this, were gassed.

: The medical center people told me they could not get all the dogs
t,hev wanted. at times but that there wasn’t such a demand. May e
they needed five or six extra one week, and they had to wait.

If the shelter sent them au} clmr:, t]mt seemed to be in bad condition,
theysent-them back, : !

Dr. Overman, who is in chmge of r,he animal ]’Lbomtory there,
said he could.not understand-how these medical, centers could buy
dogs from dealers when they would be in such:bad condition by the
time they, would get-to the laboratories it would be his opinion they

would have to spend at least 2 month getting these dogs in condition to

use them for research because they needed a healthy animal.

I domot know really what solution this is.

I will give you these pictures that our photogr a,pher took, They are
not the best of course, because we'had a concealed camera.

We were told by’ humane society people who'had taken plctures
that the Mississippi Game and Fish people were “cooperating”—the
word they used.  Anyway; they wouldn’t let-you take pictures or talk
to the dealers. The dealers were very wor rled because of the proposed
legislation, and so were the dog sellers.

Since the publication of our article we have had about a thousand
calls'at the paper and I.guess 750 letters. I am sure our representa-
tive, George Gridder, from Memphis has had one of the biggest mails
on any single issue than he has ever gotten.

We had reports from people who said ne}ghbms $awW a man in an
old coat and pane] truck taking their dog out of the front yard, and
they did not realize until this where the dog was going.

First Monday sales-like this ocenr in I‘renton Tenn. There are
second Monday sales in Pontotoe, Miss. You will find the dealers
coming in with empty trucks and leaving, dealers from Missonri ~with
\.[19501111 license plates, from Alabama. You will find people just
coming in with all sorts of things.

The interesting thing is that half of these dealers and half of these
people who travel the h,wh“ ays seem to make a habit of taking the
license plates off their cars and maybe putting them on when they get
to the trade day area. They drive down the highways across State
lines without a license plate at all, and you will see them putting the
license plate back on.

Some don’t even botler. One trucl with a ‘Tipton. County, Tenn.,
sticker on the front of it, had no license and, as far as we know, left
the area without a Jicense.

There are laws on the books accordmo- to the veterinarians that we
have talked to in Memphis that these trucks and these things could be
stopped as they crossed the State lines for health 1e0ul‘Lt10ns

I have talked to people every Stqte officer says, We don’t knon
who conld enforce this. '
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The Mississippi Leglsla,ture now in session has some bills before it
as a result of these articles to introduce more strict humane lemshtlon

The people in Mississippt have told me with the humane q(:nclety and -

also one of the representatives that some of these dealers buy from the
pound, in some areas of Mississippi, dogs that are picked up by the
pound truck and never really get to the pound but go directly to the
dealers who supply the University of Mlss1551ppl Hospital. T think
they use 700 dogs a month.

(The pr epared statement of Mrs, Plttma,n follows:) .

TFollowi ing up on reports and plctures taken by oﬂimals of the I\Iemphls Humane

Somety, Photog'rapher Jim Reid and I went to Rlpley, Miss., on Monday, March.

7, to look over the firet Monday trade’day there. Tips from the humane society
and gome pictures taken indicated to our editor, *Charles Sclmelder, that there
was something not quite right about the dog sale there,

- We, however, did’ not expect to, see anythmg hke we saw at Ripley. I, for
one, was hormﬁed Dog sale is, not the ‘word for it. Dog slaughter perhaps

would be. There were nearly 1, 000 dogs at the ‘trade day. Some, of course, were-
“legit” dogs—t.hose that belonged to the. owners These could be spotr,ed im--

medlately There was one man selhﬁg one "dog, or perhaps, two. These people
would ‘ask,'$25 o $50 for the dogs. " These “legxt” dogs made up about 10 percent
of the total number of aninials there.

Although everything from fishing tackle to gTandfamer clocks Is auctioned or

traded, the biggest single commodity at- Rlplev 1s dogs. " I w ould_ judge that about:

half of the dogs there were stolen pets.
We arrived at the Ripley Tairgrounds, on the ouiskirts of town, about 8:30

a.m, Trucks—large ones—were pulling in. Some ‘had triple-tiered stacks of’

cages. These big. trucks, I learned, belonged to the big dog dealers—those who
buy from the sellers and in turn sell to the research labs, Pickup trucks, filled
with small wire cages in the backs, started arriving with sometimes 40 dogs
or more. Other men came in 0ld cars with dogs in their {runks. One car ‘trunk,
completed unveutllated held about 20 dogs. Some were big dogs, like collies,
angd they were crammed and bent double.

Out of such a’' trunk I saw a magnificent lookihg black collie with g shiny
coat’ and thoroughbred lines come out. A child walked by and patted the
dog on the head. The: collie leaped to run after the child. That's when a

rope attached te a long .steel prodding bar was tightened to the strangnla-’

tion point around the coliie’s neck, jerking the dog upward. His tongue hung
out, and the dog made gagging noises. Then the steel bar came down hard
on the dog's nose, and hlood spurted from the wound. The dog was sold for
$5 to 8 dog.dealer. He wasg loaded into a truck that was so erammed and

filled by dogs by noon that it didn’t seemy possible to stick another oune into

it. But more were. By late afternoon the 3-tiered truck, with cages so small
there wasn't room for the big dogs to stand up, held almost 260 dogs and a
great number of cats. The cats and-puppies were brought to the dealers in
big burlap sacks that were tied at the top. They were dumped.on the ground.
I saw ohe of the dealers step on thé burlap hag. Heé didn’t look down to see

how many animals in the sack were squashed or for that matter leok into.

the bag. But before long, blood stains appeared on the bag, seeping through.
Some of the men freely admitted to me that they scoured the countryside pick-
ing up dogs. Pets. If was easy to tell that all were not unwanted dogs—there
were many Dalmatians, collies, German shepherds, and so on, parti(:ularlv bea-
gles, among the scores of animals,

The men who have scores of dogs in their frucks never seen to geb more than
%3, mogt from $1. to §3 for the dogs bought by the dealers.

When the trade day opened, the trucks, many of them panel trucks, started
arriving with chicken wire cages ouly big enough to hold one dog. Sometimes
these cages held 20 dogs. .

I caught a.glimpse of one dog bearing a Kentucky license tag. I saw & man
remove the Heense from him. Almost all the dogs there had some sign of
hlood on them, mostly cut noses where ther had been heaten or stuck with Lheee
steel prodding bars so much in evidence with the dealers and sellers. I saw dogs
heaten, kicked, and tied out hehind cars and along fences for hours without food
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or water. The dealers’ trucks again had no food or water. I asked cone dealer,
who, of course, didn't know I was a reporter, what would happen to the dogs
on the truck. , The dealer said the dogs would stay on the truck durmg the
whole process flom Ripley onward, without food, water, or exercige.

I particularly am unable to get one dog out of my mind and have heen haunted
by visions of it. It was a pregnant hoxer, looked like it had reached. about
time for delivery. One dealer bought it and took a.-steel prodding bar and

jammed the dog in the stomach and then threw.it up onto the topmost part of

the truck. 1 know that the dog would probably bave puppies before reaching
the dog farm or hospital destination,, There wouldn't be room in that truck
for the poor dog to lie down and have the puppies, aud I know the puppies would
be squashed if they could be born at gll. I Qufrered for the agony I knew that
poor animal was going to have to endure and the- hornble death the dog woul(L
probably have facing it. Perhaps only a- wnmen could proaect that much- into
a dog, I don’t Enow, but I did and do. And T thmh mOSt women would and-
probably most men.

I saw a.coupie of good looking alrodules there, as well as o ﬁne looking and
expensive white german shepherd; ~The shepherd was sold to Roy Hargrove of
Medina and.loaded on the Hargrove truck; which bears a Cicero, Il sign on its
three tiered side. ,That truck was $o crammed w1th apimals by noon that you
couldn’t have squeezed a_giuirrel intd it, Yot more dogs were thrown into it.

Following the pubhcatlon ‘of the Blplev article, on Thursday, March 10, with
horrlfym., pictures, our phones at the paper and mine at home literally started
ringing off the hook. It was like Pearl Harbor. . More than i, 000 calls w ere
received by the paper, and I feceived iimndreds of letters.

Among the calls were many tips. Hundreds of people told me of seemg “men
dressed in old clothes with trucks going, mto nexghbors yards and taking ‘their
dogs out of front yards.” Just qcoopmg up pets for sale and throwmg them mto
cages behind pickup trucks.

I had & report that similar salef ‘go'on the seennd Monday of everv month
at the'trade day in Pontotoc, \IlS:, nnd ‘the ﬁrst \Ionday of every month in
Trenton Tenn. :

Jim Reid, tbe photographer and 1, complete with ‘eolicealed- camera and this"
time me wearing a blonde wig {y hair is normally Plaek) went to the Tontotoc
sale, There was little activity there. We were told by some of the men’ that
“the big dog men won't be showing up "today, won't be many dogs here, because
wé're expecting to see those 1ep0rtvrs any tlme now."" 1 saw 'only two dog sellers
that I recognized from the big Ripley, Miss., shid. Both drove trucks with Ten--
nexzsee license plates. Both made frequent tr1ps "to their pickups which were
eovered by a metal arrangement.  From within thls “tent” ihey would pull out
some dogs—imostly hounde—for sale. One Oﬂ:?;l;ed 1;{::l usell .B}F aﬂ co?n Elgund ‘for

L ' < 4 i ‘I. 13t o o

It was a rainy day, a bone-ch:.lhng and- eold oné™ A p1t1fu1 mght was two
pretty airedales, offered to me for $15, left out in back of a pickup truck. They
were chained to the side of the truch shivering and the rain beat down on them
all day long,

The man who had the airedales had pulled them snarhn and fighting into the
auction bar and trade area. Another man told him -he had-‘hetter get “those
dogs out of here, unless yon want to get in trouble.” Meaning, of course, that
“those reporters” might be there, I asked the “airedale man” if the dogs were
registered and if he had the papers on them, He said, "Yeah, they're registered.
I don't have the bapers on me but I can get them if you want the dogs. They
belong to someone in Tupele,”

A man from Houlka, Miss., and his youhg son were going all around looking
in trunks and cars and 'pickups. They were searching for their two beagles
which dizappeared the week before. The man said, “One of these dognapers has
got my dogz. I wouldn’t have talen 3100 for those dogs. I'm going to search all
day until T find them. T've had zeven good dozs disappear in the last year and
I'm fighting mad and plenty tired of it.”

James M, Daniels of 5509 Tienjestown, Memphis, Tenn,, who lives near the
Shelby Forest area, said he recovered his missing coon dog Sunday, March 13.
He said, "It's getting fierce in the Shelby Forest area. As fast as we turn around
somoorll'e is stealing our dogs. Thev sell them out of State if they can for good
prices. :

Daniels said he went to Covmrrbon Tenn., where a dog sale and trade is held
each Sunday morning at an anction barn, and spent the morning looking for his
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dog. He said he saw g Missouri dog dealer, who didn’t have a license on the
back of his car, with a load of 14 dogs, one of which was a red bone hound.

“Well, I went that afternoon 4o South Memphis on a dead end of Nora iStreet
where dog trades are held each Sunday afternoon, and saw that dealer again, ’
He had put the Missouri license plate on his fruck by then. And that red bone
hound was lying dead in the back of the truck. It had died between Covington
and South Memphis.”

Daniels spid he heard from friends that because of the publicity in the Press-
Scimitar that the dealers and sellers were “running scared and turning some of
the dogs loose, espeecially the real ‘hot’ dogs that might be recognized.” He said
someone told him' his dog had been turned looxe in Tipton County, Tenn., and he
went up to search for it and found the dog. Daniels said he and hiz friends have
lost “lois of dogs lately ; some have been swiped out of our front yards

Following the publication of the “Nora 'Street information.” a middle- aged
woman, Mrs. Ola Cooper and her son-in-law, I, C. Thornton and daughter, Jean,
of Memphis, went to Nora Street, Sunday, March 20, in search of Mrs. Cooper's
pet cat. Mrs, Cooper had reason to believe it had been swiped by these animal
stealers because she found “cat traps” located on a vacant lumber v:.ud in her
nejghborhood.

She said there were about siX cars and trucks there loaded with dogs. Some
of the men told her they would have plenty more “as soon asthe big anan comes.
He's on his way.” The man turned out to be the Missouri deajer, with the name
Gene Willis on the side of the truck. . He had a two-tiered truck that he pulled
dogs out of, Nora is a dead-end stieet and these transactions were handled on
the county streef, and are each Sunday afiternoon. The Missouri man accused
the women and her son-in-law of being reporters and started wnsing abusive lan-
guage to them and telling them to leave., Thornton said the street was public
and they had a right to stay. But ther got scared. left, and ealled the Shelby
Connty Sheriff's Department. The sheriff’s men arrived, went into the street to
Jtalk to the dealers and sellers, and came back on the road and told Mrs. «Cooper
and her.son that they would have to leave because the dealers and sellers caid
“they were disturbing the peace and had started everything.” Mrs. Cooper said,
“Al T wanted to do was try tofind my cat.” -

In a letter dated March 17, 1 received this from Eddie Morgan, Route No. 1,
300 Linda Drive, Clinton, Mise {a city near Jacl-.sou Miss.).

He wrote: . .

~ “I recently read the article on the Ripley, Miss., dog sales in the March 10,
1966, edition of your paper. 1 have always been proud of Mississippi Lut the
existence of such a thing lias diluted this pride a great deal.

“I recently had two bird dogs mysteriously disappear and I have not found
them. I found that the Medical Center, Jackson, Miss., used approximately 400 to
600 dogs per month, These dogs are supplied by ‘\1 L. Little, of 1350 Bailey
Ax enue, Jackson, Miss., and Hollie Vahlandingham, of- Vardam‘ln Mm.-, accord-

in'g £6 testimony given at the.trial on March 15, 1966, * -

“It &0 happened that I had to file an affidavit againgt M. L. Little for failure
to provide proper food and water for the dogs he had in a pen near Jackson
becanse the law enforcement officers refused to even investigate the 'nt.uatwn
The trial was on this date and the county attorney, district attorney mor any
State official helped prosecute this man but a health department official testified
for the defendants. After the trial, I found that the judge had drawn up a leage
for M. L. Little.whereby he lcased the space for his dog pen from the other
defendant. The lease was drawn m December of 19635 so the judge was aware
of the entire sitnation ahead of time.’

“When ] found M. I, Little's 'dog pen with 40 to iO dogs in it without any ol
tainer for food or water, I was astounded. The next day another man was with
me and swve found some of the dogs actoally eating a freshiy killed brown cDIored
chow.

“It is an understatement to say that \Ixcsm«mpl has madequate humane ]a\\=
There seems to be a lnek of common decency. - The paper in Jackson, Miss,, will.
not print anything adverse regarding the medical center. It is not necessary to
say how the trial ended. M, L. Littie testified that he bought the dogs at the
city kenuels at Laurel and ¥Meridian, Miss., for §1 each and fed them 2 pounds of
dog feed each day for 1T days, plus paying a man to drive his truck $8 per day.
e alsn testified that he bought old bread te fred them and then sells them for
$4 to §5 each, He has been doing this for 6 years. I am too ignorant to figure
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. ont Tiow he makes monéy at this one as an oceupation but mayhe it is just my
Ignorance. This i just a small portion of the pitiful conditions that exist.
Please feel free to print any of this information, Any suggestionlis as to how this
-condition can be remedied would bé appreciated.” Signed, ¥ddie Morgan.

Senator Mowrowky. Thank you very much, Mrs, Pittman, for your
testimony. B v

I believe you have Mr. Hughes with vou, tod. _
STATEMENT OF TOM I. HUGHES, GENERAL MANAGER; ONTARIO
B HUMANE SOCIETY I

Mr. Hucars. Mr. Chairman, my name is Tom Hughes, and I am
general manager of the Ontavio Humane Society in Canada. -

1 realize it 15 a tremendous privilege for me to be here today to speak
to you. .

I think the reason why I amr here is basically because our experience
in -Canada shows beyond all doubt that an increasing number of
antmals are being exported by dealers in Canada to institutions or to
other dealers in the United States for subsequent use in scientific re-
senrch. : :

1 should say ak the outset, Mr. Chairman, that the Ontario Humane
Society is not an antivivisectionist society, and I am personally not an
antivivisectionist. I think we are all equally concerned with the desire
to tmprove medical science and the protection it gives to human beings.

However, ws are also vitally concérned with finding some soliition to
this terrible problem of how to précure or how to arrange for o supply
of animals for research from a legal and ethical and morally proper
source. . : ‘ - , :

Another reason why I'm here is because the U.S. public funds fi-
nanced the greater part of résearch in Canada, and if you add to that
T.S. private funds, this statement is even more true.

Finally, there is no shadow of a doubt in iny mind that any legis-
lation enacted by the United. Statés of Ameried would play a very
predominant part in influencing the Goverament of Canada and other
countries, particularly Great Britain and Japan, to consider similar
legislation to deal withi this particular aspéct of the problem of pro-
curement and use in certain phases of the laboratory’of ‘animals for
research. _ ' o , -

T think perhaps our experience in Canada may be of interest to you
gentlemen in another way. ' - o S

In many ways we are a miniature of the United-States; Our ex-
periénce in the last 10 years—my owh pérsonal experience in the last
10 years-—hns been that we have enforced in Canada special eriminal
laws that protect animals. And we have enforced these laws rig-
orously and with success. : -

We also have special laws giving to us as a humane society full
police powers, the power of entry without warrant, power of seizure
of animals under certain circumstances, and we have enforced these
laws rigorously and firmly. '

Yet, in spite of enforeing the special criminal Jaw and despite the -
enforcement of special powers granted, we have been unsuccessful in
our efforts to prevent the present dealers from carrying on in.exactly
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the sume way you have heard previous' witnesses ‘testify'they carry
on in the United States. -+~ L T -
1 personally have raided a number of animal dealer establishments
in Ontario. I'have personally seized hundreds of animals ftom their
premises. I have prosecuted them, and I have convicted them. I
have obtained maximum fines against these men, and I have obtained
jail sentences from courts against these men. - o
And yet all T have been able to do is témporarily inconveniénce

them as far'as their trade of supplying animals for research is con-

cerned. :

Indeed, one man said in sworn testimony that he was earning be-
tween $35,000 and $45,000 a year from supplying animals for research
and openly laughed at a fine of $500—the maximum allowed by Ca-
nadian criminal law for this class of offense. c

Te said, in effect, “I can keep on paying this as long as you fine me.”

I think this in brief sums up the problem. No matter what crim-
inal law you have, what special powers for humane societies exist,
this problem cannot and will not be solved until and unless govern-
ment passes special legislation destgned to specifically deal with this
particular problem. . :

In the last 4 years, in an attempt to find amicable solution to this
problem, the Ontario Humane Society has had a joint committee par-
ticipated in by all universities in Ontario. The universities have sent
to this committee their leading administrators, many of them deans of
the medical schools and this type of person. - S

We have tried in 4 years of negotiation and discussion to come up

with some format which we can all vecommend to the Government of
Canada in good faith. . :
~ You would imagine people of this calibér would eagerly find the
formit which would be accéptable to all ‘concerned. 1 regiet to have
to say, despite 4 years of negotiations and discussion, that we have
failed to find any common ground. -~ - : '

“We finally agreed to disagree and asked the Government: to set up
another committes of broader representation. - T
-+ It wounld be I think presumption.on my. part,- Mr. Chairman, to
even comnient on the legislation before this committee as a Canadian.
However, 1 can say that anything Fou pass will undoabtedly set the
pattern, will undoubtedly create strong leadership fo other countiies.

I personally, as an individual, and asan aident admirer of America,
hope you will indeed give that leadership which I think we need.

‘Bei'tainly as long as the United States continies to finance so much
of our research, T think you have got a very good reason to say to
Canada and to Canadian mstitutions that until such time as Canadian
law is passed--1 think you have got every right to say to them, “If
you want to receive American public funds to finafce research, your
msiitutions must come up to American standards.” _

I think that 1s perfectl[;' legitimate and highly desirable.

The actual legislation is difficult to comment on because, as T say,
it isn’t any of my actual business. But I do think that the main basic
problem we are faced with in this whole business of procurement of
supply 1s; in fact, the profit element. If e could remove the profit
.element, from if, the whole trade would collapse overnight.
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How you can do thisin a countx v as vast and complex as the United
States 1 don’t know. Indeed, I don’t even know. how to do it in
Canada, which is so much smaller.

But, if in some way this aspect could be consldered I think it would
be very well worth while indeed.

Finally, then, Mr. Chairman, T think there is one small pomt I
would like to brmo-to the attention of the commattee.

In considering the form.of legislation, if you could consider the fact

- that animals are being 1mporte:1 into the United States from other
countries, and if there is some way you could either prohibit the im- .
portatlon of these animals from Canada or something, T think this
would be a major step forward in dealing with the wholg overall com-
plex problem. :

Thank you.

(The prepared. statement, of Mr. Hughes follows:) -

I am very honored and privileged to have the opportunity to present to the
commitiee my experience in connection with the problem of procuring animals
for zeienlific research. I appreciate that this submission by a Canadian is
unusual but T fee! that the circumstances are such that our evperience in Canada
will be of interest to the committee.’ In addition, I think it is important to state
clearly at the onteet that we have every reason to believe that an unknown num-
ber of dogs and eats, both alive and dead, are transported from Qufario to differ-
ent locations in the United States for use for scientific research,

I am the general manager of the Ontario Humane Society, Inc. by public act of
the Ontario Parliameunt, and given ample.anthority to enforce the laws that
proteet animals, and to take appropriate aetion- when any animal has Deen ill

. treated or neglected. The soeiety has some 46 local organizations in the Provinee
with o combined membership in exeess of 100,000.

" The Society operates 25 aniinal shelters with & total 01}eratmg budget of just
over §1. million. From theése statistics you will see that the society plays a very
important role in the field of anim:al welfare in the Province,

In the last decade the number of animalz, and in pn_rtlcuiar dogs, requnecl
for various forms of seientific re earch and teaching, has risen sharply with the
increase in résearch and tefcliing activity in the Province. A very good reason
for my submigsion to the committee iz that research grants from the United States
finance the larger part of experimentation in the Province.

L. am enclosing with this submission a copy-of the act of incorporation of this
society. From this you will se2 that the inspectors.appoeinted by the society
have full police powers, and in addition, have powers, of entry to property with-
nut n search warrant and the p{m er to seize and- remove ammals under certain
circumstances.

The Criminal Code of Canada makes certain abuses of animals .an offense.
Attached to, and forming part of this submission is an extract from the Criminal
Code of Canada of the approrpnate sections.. Thls crumnal law'is enforced
firmly and with success. :

During the last ¢ ‘vears the'acnwtles of dealers: in- apimals for -sclentific
research bave inereaged parallel to the déemands. During the period in ques-
tion a number of these dealers bave been investigated by inspecfors of this
society, and as a result of the investigation five of the most prominent dealers
have heen prosecuted under the Criminal Code of Canada,’and charged with
.willfnl negleet of the animals in -their care. *All the dealers convicted have
been fined, one of themn repeatedly. The dealer in question has been charged
on no less than six separate occasions with willfal neglect; of animals, during
the last 4 years. This marn has been fined the maximum fine permitted by
lasw, i.e., $500 on each oeccasion, and on the last occaqon was senfenced to 14
days in Ja11

Inspectors of this society have vlslter'l this man s prenuses and seized large
numbers of animals, including on one occasion, G5 dogs. 'Sinece the society has
an obligation to heep seized animals for a period of up te 30 days. considera-
ble expense hag been incirred by the society both in the actual seizure of the
animals, their transportation and subsequent care and veterinary attention.




ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION 151

Civil action has been taken by this society against 'the man concerned and
judgments have ‘been obtained for the amount of the expenses involved

To a lesser degree, the same routine has been followed against other denlerc
in ‘animals for research.

Degpite the criminal action taken agamet these men, and desplte the ¢x-
pengive costs that have heen awarded against them in civil actions, all these
men are still operanng as dealers in ammals for research, and supplying ani-
mals to the universities in Ontario.

i think the important point therefore, that we have’ learned from our experi-
ence is that the ordindry criminal law process, even supplemented by the
special powers given to our society, has not -been suflicient to clean up the sit-
uation in Ontaric and prevent this abuse of animals from occurring and con-
tinuing to occur. i .

Arimals, particularly dogs and cats, dre procured for research from three
hasic soiirces. ITlogs and catfs'are found at large, possibly contravening a local
ordinance, but nevertheless only at large in a technical sense. These animals
are picked up by persons who know that they can dispose of them to a dealer
for cold cash. These men or women know perfectly well that no guestions
will be asked by the dealer. Furébred dogg can be, and are in my opinion,
dcliberately stolen, often bhecause the person concerned knows that there is a
special demand for a certain breed of dog for \\hu.h the dealer will pay an
unusnally high amount,

Animals are purchased from dogcatehers, poundkeepers, or whatever other
deseription is used to describe a person appointed by a local munieipality,
to pick up and impound dogs as a part of thnt municipality’s animal control
program. Since many of these animal control officers are not supervised in
any way at all, there is the great danger that this demand will encourage the
dogeatcher to impound dogs that are not breaking the bylaw, and to sell all
degs that he impounds to the dealer without waiting for the period of time stipu-
lated by the hylaw, and therefore giving the owner his oppmtumty, also
stipnlated by the bylaw, to reclaim his dog.

Finally, animals can be purchased in the ordinary way, but this is not be-
lieved to he an important source of these animals, Universities of Ontario pay
befween §7.50 and §15 for any crossbred animal supplied to them by their whole-
sale dealer. The economics of the trade therefore, are such that it is not pos-
sible for animals to be purchased in the ordinary way, kept by an intermediate
dealer, transporied to a wholesale dealer and still sold at a profit. Since most
dogs that are used for research in Ontario pass through two, and guite often three
separate person’s hands, and since almost all dogs are transported varying
distances, it must be clear that the dog must be originally obtained without cost
or for a very nominal amount, This simple fact precludes any possibility of
the animals being cobtained properly, ethically and morally, The only assump-
tion that one can reach is that the majority of the animals used for research in
this Provinee are obtained either improperly or by outright theft.

There are enough animals obtained in Ontario by these dealers to permit
export of animals to the United ‘States. At least two of the well known whole-
sale dealers in animals for research in Ontario have admitted to me personaliy
that they do sell animals for research to other dealers in New York State. In
fact, on one occasion, to be precise in August 1963, a number of dogs were inter-
cepted at the border at Niagara Falls, Ontario,” consigned to a dealer in James-
town, N.Y. These animals were in very bid conditiun, were seized and subse-
quently destroyed.

One of the largest companies supplvmg biclogical specimens to schools has
informed me that they are receiving ever-increasing demands from schools in
the United States for suitable specimens, particnlarly cats. This trade is of
sufficient concern to cause the New York State Police to allocate a trooper to
investigate this trade, and thisirooner has interviewed me in my office in Toronto.
I have also been asked to testify to the grand jury for Erie County in the State of
New York, which is holding inquiries into the overall problem.

The society bas four animal shelters located very close to the international
‘boundary on the Niagara Peninsula. These are located at St, Catharines,
Niagara Falls, Welland, and Fort BErie. Al four shelters are within a few
minutes’ drive of the international boundary bridges. All these shelters report
repeated attempts by persons driving vehicles with New York State plates, to
pu‘rchase dogs in abnormal numhers. These attempts have been sufliciently
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numerous to warrant issuing specific instructions to all personnel employed at
these shelters, warning them to be alert for this practice, and instructing them
0ot to sell animals to such people under any circumstances.

Tn 1962 the Ontario Humane Society attempted to find a. "‘\0[1“210]1 to this prob-
lem by negotiation with the universities concerned. A meeting was held in
Toronto at.which all universities in the Province were represented. At that
meeting a committee was formed. The terms of refarence of the committee were
to consider the present means of acquiring arimals for research, and to recom-
mend a solution which could be submitted to the government of Ontario, which,
if adopted by the government, would have the effect of creating an ethical, legal,
and morally proper source of supply of animals for legitimate research, and yet
one which would not permit the existence and operation of mnscrupulous, cruel
animal dealers.

The Ontario Humane Society, at the same time, prepared a separate submis-
sion to the govermment of Ontario, recommending the government to license
denlers in animals for research and to insert safegnards in the licensing regnla-
tions to make certain that animals were obtained properly, that adequate
records were kept, that the animals ‘'would he given proper facilities and care.
and that any person convicted of cruelty to animals would he deprived of the
license. The recommendations were obviously in more defail, hut this is a
general summary of them.

One mlght well expect that a committee consisting of responsﬂ)le citizens and
persons in high position in the universities of this Province would have little
difficulty in agreeing on the format of the submission to the government of
Ontario.

I regret to have to say that some 4 vearr; later, and despite numemus meetmgq
and varied drafis, that the committée has failed to agree.on the form recom-
mendation to the government, It seems incredible that responsible scientists,
educators, and administrators.could not eagerly find a formula avhich would be
acceptable to this society and yet which would not interfere with the legitimate
sonrce of supply. I want to empha size again that 4 years of negotiation have
produced little, if any progress. In fact, at its 1ast meeting the committee, after
6 hours of deliberation, decided to simply recommend to the government that
they should set up another committee with wider representation to “study the
prablem.”* 'This, despite repeated prosecutions of animal dealers who have been
convicted by the criminal.courts of Canada of willful neglect and cruelty to
animals. This, despite the fact that these men are still the source of supply of
dogs and cats to universities in Ontario. However, this exercise in futility has
at least shown that the problem camnot be solved by ordinary negotiation and
discussion.

It seems 94 strange reﬁectwn on the ethics and momhtv of our day tha'r re-
sponsible citizens are unswilling fo voluntarily regulate a trade which they have
created.

It seems perfectly elear, therefox re, that the only solution to this particular
problem is speeial legls]atmn enforced by independent mspector‘i

May I emphasize once again that in some ways our experience in Ontario is
a perfect miniature of the problem that exists in the United States. Despite
eriminal law which protects animals, and which we as.a society have no difficulty
in enforcing, and despite the sweeping powers given to the society to seize
animals that are being ill freated, neither of these existing forms of legislation
have heen -adequate to do anything other than to cause the dealers some tempor-
ary incénvenience, One dealer in question, testifying at his own trial, voluntarily
admitted that-he was earning $35.000 and $40,000 a year from seling dogs and
some other animals to universities. It must be obvious that this man could well
afford to pay the maximum fine of £5300. and that thiz was only a license to
continue his ways.

In our opinion, therefore, the only solution remains spoeial legislation designed
tn deal specifically with this problem. There is no doubt that the demand for
animals will continue to increase year Dy year. The demand will coincide with
the increase in research, and in particular, teaching activities. The need to
introduce legislation, therefore, is growing more urgent every day. Unless this
problem can be solved, and golved soon, we can expect maore violent differences
of opinion and public exposés of what is essentially an immoral and basically
dishonest practice.

There ig no doubt that a section of the Canadian public is watching with great
interest the attempts being made by certain Senators and Congressmen to intro-
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duce bills.which would have the effect of controlling this particular abuse-of
antmals, There is no doubt, of tourse, that any action by the United States
wonld have a very'strong immediate rédction: in Canada: Certainly if the U.S.
Government enacts legislation, this will- encourage the Camdmn Govermmnent
and Provincial parliaments to-consider'similar legislation.

It would be entirely presumptuous on my part to urge this eommltbee to favm--
ably consider the hill now before ‘the commifttee. I think I have made it abun-
dantly clear however, W here my c:ympath1e~ and the sympathies of all Oanadmn
hwmanitarians lie,

May T again express my most sincere appreciation for the priviiege and honor
of- makmg this presentatlon tothe comm1ttee

Excerers FrROM THE CRIMINAL CoDE OF CANADA

CRUELTY TO ANTIMALS

Ca usmg unnecessary suﬁcrmm—(;'ausmg injury by negligence, abandoning, bant-
g, powoumg, ficld irials, punishment

387, (1) Everyone commits an offense who—

(a) Willfuily causes or, being the owner, willfully permits to be camed un-
necessary pain, suffering, or injury to an animal orbird ;

(b) By willful neglect causes damage or injury to ammals or birds while
they are being driven or conveyed ;

(¢) Being the owner or the per<:011 having the custody or coutrol of a
domestic animal or bird or an aflimal or hird wild by nature that isin cap-
tivity, abandons it in distress or willfully negleets ov fails to pwnde suit-
able and adequate food, water, shelter, and vare for it,

(d) In any manner encourages, mds or assists at the fighting or b’utmg of
ﬂmm‘lls or birds,

T (e)’ Wlllfullv, without reasonable excuse, administers a poisonous or in-

- « jurious drug'or substance to 2 domestic-animal orbird or an animal or bird

wild by nature that is kept in captivity or, 'hemg the owner of such an ani-
mal or bird, willfully permits a pmmmus or injurious drug or substance to
‘be administered to it, or

(f) Promotes, arranges, conducts ‘assdists in, receives money for, or takes
part in 1 meeting, competition, e\hlbltwn pastime. practice, dlsplav, or event
at or in-the course of which captive birds are liberated by hand, trap, con-
. trivance.or any ‘other means for the purpose of being shot wheu they are
lt-berated or

() Bemg the owner, occupier, or' per\on in charge of any premises, per-

© mits.ihé pl"ell.llseb or any part thereof to be used for a purpose mentmned in
. paragraph (f)-

{2} Bveryone who commits an offense under subsection (1) is gulltv of an
offense. punmhabie 0On SUMmMAry commtmn : e

' PUNISHMENT ;

- 694, (1) Gener'ﬂ penaltv Except where otherwue expregsly prov:ded by layw,
everyone whé is convicted of an offense punishable on suinmary convietion is
liable to a fine of not more than $.)OO or.to 1mprlsomnent for 6 months or to both
{(8-1052(2).).

. Senator MO\IROVLY I' ]nnkyou very much, Mr. Hughes. .

Do you mean that these animals mmmrr in are stolen anum]s or
strays or animals raised by dog breeders?

Mr. Hueres. The animals now bemg obtained by our dealers in
Canada are being obtained from three major sources.

A number of them are being stolen, outright stolen. Now we have
actnally laid charges against people For dog theft where, in the one
case, a tattooed animal has crept through or slipped Lhrough

Under certain Canadian laws, certain animals have to be tattooed,
and this has provided us with a’secret to this problem of dog stmlma—
a means of identification.
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The reason why many more charges of dog theft are not laid is that
it is impossible to identify the stolen object, and we are not dealing
with a television set or something with a serial number on it. If we

“were there would be more charges Iaid before now.-

Unfortunately, the whole thing is compligated by the fact that peo-
ple have built up a reputation For being humanitarian by finding
animals before they are lost. It 1s very easy for a person to say, “I
found this animal. I love animals. That is why I picked it up from
the street, and I am looking after it now.” This complicates the
thing. Cee :

We have laid charges for dog stealing in Canada.

Another sort of place is through the public pound through the back
door. Unfortunately, many of the pounds in Canada are nothing
more or less than private premises of dogcatchers. They are not
supervised properly, and they listen very readily to any approach by
a dealer who will pay them personally so much.a dog for any animal
which is given over to them. =~ =~ "~ | ' '

I think you will readily see the.dangers of any such system in which
the dog dealer pays a dogeatcher a private sum of money for each dog
that he makes available for research. , '

Thirdly, of course, they are obtained by purchase from legitimate
sources. These are basically the animals which are obtained from
persons who want to dispose of an animal. -

But our own information—and I have been involved in this inspec-
tion work for some 14 years now--is that when the dealer buys an
animal from this source Lie rarely if ever discloses the ultimate purpose
for which the animal is to be used. ‘

I think these are the three main sources of animals which are now
being exported to the United States. .

I can say, Mr. Chairman, that in the charges that T have laid per-
sonally against these dealers the conditions which T have found in their
camps are simply unbelievable. T have personally seen the animals
cannibalizing each other, eating each other,

I have witnessed immediate post mortems of these animals in whose
stomachs were almost nndigested parts of other animals which have
been removed from their stominchs. -

I have been able to obtain criminal convietions under the criminal
law of Canada successfully despite very, very extensive defenses.
And I think this proves beyond all shadow of a doubt that if you ean
do this and that all you can do is temporarily inconvenience these
dealers, criminal law by itself isn’t the answer. :

Senator MoxroNEY. In other words, for Canada—you are not sug-
gesting the United States ought to-~it would take regulation of deal-
erships and revocation of licenses and that would extend to your user
mstitutions as well ? :

Mr, Hucoes. Yes. ' : i

Can T say, Mr. Chairman, if Canada were to enact legislation sim-
ilar to thaf before the comraittee, this would immensely improve the
position of Canada.

Senator MoxroxeY. I ses. Thank you very much for your testi-
mony, Mr. Hughes. . : '

I would like toask, if I might, Mrs. Stevens, a question. The heavy
criticism that has been made during the hearings by most of the op-
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position witnesses has been in respect to the inclusion of the research
institutions in the licénsing provisions of the Magnuson bill. I would
like to have you addreéss yourself to that subject, if you.will, if you
think the biliy

a license and under Federal régulation. _ :

Mrs. Stevens. Well, first of all, it is, of course, necessary for the
institition to be licensed in. order even to deal with the matter of
theft, which is only orié partof what we are considering.

In my opinion, the most serious problem is the humane treatment
of these antmals throughout their collection, their holding by dealers;
their transportation, and finally-in the laboratories. This is the major

roblem, L - : . .

P Theft is a very serious problem too, but it applies to a very much
smaller number of animals. ’ »

In order to control theft you must license laboratories, because oth-
erwise the stolen animal may go to the laboratory and that is the end
of it. Or the dealer can pretend it has gone to a laboratory. Failure
30 license laboratories would give no end of ways out to a dishonest

ealer. :

- The laboratory should be licensed in order to have the kind of decent,
treatment which you have mentioned, Senator Monroney, about giv-
ing animals enough space to stand up, to lie down, to exercise. It can-
not bs obtained in any other way. =~ - : .

- Those are the two reasons it is necessary. S ,

Senator MoxronEY. And your pesition is that without regulation or
licensing of the ultimate user, the legitimate, newly licensed dealer,
would have competition still from the unlicensed and illegitimate
dealer who could sell with impunity to the unlicensed laboratory ?

Mrs. Stevews. That is right.

Senator MoNroNeY. To buy these animals from wherever they-could
get them at the best price or in the greatest quantities ?

Mrs. Stivens. Exactly. And I think it would be very desirable to
license pounds and animal wardens becanse of the reason mentioned
briefly by Mr. Hughes—that there is a great deal of frand involved in
providing animals from pounds and wardens. t

The warden is in the easiest position to go out and pick up a dog.
He looks authentic but if he does not hold a dog for the owner to
reclaim 3t but simply sells it to another dealer or a‘laborator, he is,
in effect, stealing it. . :

If he were licensed like the other dealers, this would be stopped, and

also his premises would have to be decent, and many, many pounds -

have terrible premises now, o .

Senator Moxroney. The bill ‘does not in any way affect in your
judgment, the right to conduct legitimate researcl ?

Mrs. ‘Srevens. Certainly not. Emphatically on’the contrary. It
would greatly improve resedrch rather than harming it.

Senator MoxroxzY.. Do you feel that the production of dogs would
inerease by breeders and other sources of supply if this theft could be
reduced by the licensing of the dealers-and the licensing of the user
research institution ?

Mrs. Stevexs. Yes; I believe it would be, but the numbers bred =

would not have to be so great as the numbers currently used because,

G2-317—66——11

could possibly work without the user-being also under .
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as I pointed out, so many animals actually die before they are ever
used. Up to 50 percent actually die. If they were bred, this would
not. be the case because they would be healthy in the first place.

Not, only is that important from the humane standpoint, but many
experiments are certainly thrown off because they don’t know why
the dogs are dying. ]

Senator MoxroNeY. To your knowledge, the full cost of the acqui-
sition of research animals as well as the maintenance in a humane
way is chargeable directly to the Federal or State sources supporting
their care and their acquisition ¢ )

Mrs. SteveNs. Yes. o

Senator Monroney. And so this means nothing really to the insti-
tution particularly, except for that portion of its funds that it might

ut up.

P Mr}S. Stevexs, Thatiscorrect. And asTmentioned, wehavealways
favored having animals for nonsurvival experiments under full
anesthesia come from pounds, and they could also in our opinion,
come from shelters if the laboratories were carefully regulated so
there would be no question but what the animals were actually
anesthetized, used, and never allowed to recover from anesthesia. This
would save o, great deal of money if this system were employed, because
these animals would not have to cost anything. They would be
animals that were about to be destroyed.

But a very serious question arises if the animals are going to be
used for painful experiments, and this is where all the controversy that
you have heard referred to, in perhaps not too clear a way, has arisen.

Because when people lose an animal and it goes to a pound, and they
think perhaps it went into a medical institution, they are greatly
concerned.

For example, I have & clipping here about a dog that went in the
University of Minnesota after being held for only 3 days, when Min-
nesota law requires 5 days, and the owners were extremely nnhappy,
of course.

They went to tremendous lengths to find it, but, of course, it had been
used belfore they were able to do so.

Senator MoxroxEY. Finally, the key step, according to your testi-
mony and the testimoney of your associntes, would Pe the Federal
licensing of dealers which would have to include the laboratories as to
the kennel care

Mrs. Stevexs, Right.

Senator Moxnoxey (continuing). Of the animal, not the laboratory
care or the operation ?

Mrs. Srevess. That is not included in this legislation. We believe
that animal experimentation does require regulation but not in this
piece of legislation before you.

Senator Moxnwoxnky. Isee. It would be the subject of another com-
mittee and another recommendation ?

Mrs. Srevexs. That is correct,

Senator Moxroxey. Senator Cannon.

Senator Canwvox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Do I understand your testimony that you favor the ponnds and the
shelters heing able to make animals available for one-time experi-
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ments; that is, where the animal will be presumably put away as a
result of the experiment?

Mrs. Stevens. Yes. That is to say, one has to be absolutely clear
it has to be a painless experiment. The dog would be brought to the
laboratory, anesthetized completely, uwsed for any physiological,
pharmacological—there are many, many nonsurvival surgical experi-
ments—and killed while still under anesthesia.

In other words, he would under no circumstances suffer any pain,
and he would have to be used promptly after delivery to the laboratory
so that we would not be subject to any other discomfort.

Senator CanxoN. Now what is your position with respect to legisla-
tion like New York, Illinois, and California have permitting the re-
gearch institution to malke a call on the pound or the shelter for animals
that have not been claimed after the holding period?

Mrs. Stevexs. We have no objection to permissive legislation, but
we object to compulsory legislation forcing humane societies to turn
over anumals for the reasons that I have outlined.

I would point out that my father was head of physiology at the Uni-
versity of Michigan Medical School, and he got dogs always from
the Detroit dog pound. They simply sold them there with no law
involved atall.

He sent his men in with a truck. They got what animals he needed
and came back.

Now, strangely enough, the University of Michigun, although the
Detroit dog pound is just as mueh open for purchase of dogs as ever,
now purchases from dealers,

When my mother telephoned recently to find cut exactly where they
came from, Dr. Cohen refused to say where.

Senator Canwow., But they still could use that as a source?

Mrs. Stevens. That is correct. It is perfectly open to them.

Senator Canxon. Mr. Hughes, what does Canada do in the way of
furnishing o supply for the research institutions? Do they have an
arrangement with the pounds?

Mr. Hucers, Yes, %cnutor Cannon. In certain parts of Canada,
primarily in Vancouver, which I think is unique, they have what is
known as o Vancouver medical agreement, in which the animals are
obtained from the city pound for nonsurvival expertmental use.

They also agree to open all the laboratories in British Columbia to
inspection by a qualified inspector of the local Society for the Preven-
tion of Cruelty to Animals, and then they nlso agree to only obtain
animals for survival work, chronic, painful survival work, by the ap-
pointment of a purchasing agent.

This person 1s paid a salary, not a commission. He is not paid so
much an animal. He has no personal financial stake in the deal. He is
paid an adequate salary, and he is given certain ground rules under
which he can go out and purchase animals.

The prime ground rule is that he must declare the animal is going
to be used for resenrch when he buys the animal,

He is also required to keep certain records.

This is the only other source of chronic servival animals in British
Columbia.

In other parts of Canada the situation varies. In Ontario, where I
am presently stationed, T regret to say the position is just as bad as it




158 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

‘is anywhere in the United States, to my knowledge—in other words,
_because of demand.

. I think this is-interesting. Because of the phenomenal growth of
demand for animals in recent years, the supply has not been able to
“meet this demand without the introduction and the encouragement of
“dealers. And I think we can also anticipate this demand will con-
tinue to increase in the years to come as it has done in the last 10 years,

.and the situation, instead of get.tmrr better, will tend to get a daried

sight worse,

T cannot ‘see any solution to this except some form of legislation
that would create a moral, ethical, and legal source of suppf}r which
‘both humane societies and scientific groups can equally support.

I wish I could report that we were further ahead in Cinada than this,
but, frankiy, we are not except in one Province, British Columbia.

Senator Caxvox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. -

Senator MoxroxeY. Senator Dominick.

. Senator Domick. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

" Mrs. Pittman, in your investigation that you made in Mississippi,
did you ask any of the dealers that you were talking to what they
were going to use these dogs or cats for?

Mrs. Piremaw, Yes .Idld .

Senator Doarmwick. What kind of reply did you receive?

Mrs. Prrrasan. They said they were taking them to medical centers.

Senator Doainick. I beg your pardon?

Mys. Prrraaw. They had ¢ consignments to take them to medlcal cen-
ters a couple of the dealers told rne. :

" Senator Dostrnick. Mrs, Stevens, in the process of your work have

you found any other large market for what would be considered as

the generally familiar pet type: animals other than research or medi-
cal laboratories?

Mrs. Stevews, T think the only other market of any size at all is
hunting dogs, but that is strictly seasonal. _

Many of these dealers do both things. They steal n hunting dog
hoping to sell him for a big price to a Thunter. © If they don’t get the
big pr me he goes in with the mass of dogs to the laboratories.

This is the mass area of theft. '

Senator Domanick. I am a little at a loss to know what this com-
mittee can do legislatively to control State pounds -or municipal
pounds. Agreeing a hundred percent with you on the fact something
ought to be done, I would like to know what.

- Mrs. Stevewns. I hoped under the bill that it would be possible to

have a license given by the Government to the pounds whieh supply

animals to laboratories so that the same standards would be main-
tained throughout on the care and housing of animals to insure that

a third person is looking at any possible dishonesty on the part of the

poundkeeper or the employees who also sometimes pick up a dog.

- 1 believe Mrs. Pittman had a letter to that effeci—where the em-
loyee picks up the dog and sells it directly to a laboratory or to a
ealer and never takes it into the shelter or to the pound.

This is still another form of fraud to get this great mass of ani-
mals that is required.

Senator Doayoxtce. Have you found it difficult to get. the local au-
thorities to control the municipal pounds?
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Mrs. Stevexs. The real irouble is that there isn't enough organized
effort to do it. The societies are not adequate to do it. They are in’
certain localities, but you need something like the Department . of
"Agriculture that "has an adequate number “of inspectors and also the-
power of the Federal Government..” .

If they just walk in and say, “You have got to do this,” then it
will be done. Whereas a society may have to spend months or even
years trying In vain to improve a ]oca] situation because they do not
have the strength.

Mrs. Prrraaxn. It might be mteres’rmg to the Senator that in Rip-.
ley the dogs that were not sold at the end of the day, that they conld
not give away to the dealers, sometimes 30 or 60 or 100 of these are
turned loose at the gates of the fairgrounds to run in the city. ’

The city has no pound The dogs are shot by the policemen. These
are dogs wlho are Probably from A]abam‘i Tennessee, Kentucky, as
Isawone dog. They could have any number of diseases,

The ones that they don’t find and shoot could run Joose and bite
someone or anything, you know. They can have anything, the.con-
dition the dogs are in by the time they arrive there. -

Senator DoyiNtéx. Thank you,Mr. Chairman.

Senator MoNRONTY. Thank you, Sen‘ltor Dominick.,

Senator Hart.

Senator Harr. Noquestions.

" Senator Moxroxey, Thank you very much, Mrs. Stevens rlnd your
assoclates, for appearing and giving us this picture of the situation
as it exists in this shadowy field. .

Mrs. Stevexs. I will submit these things and some statements from
several medical doctors in favor of the bill for the record if I may:

Senator Moxroney. If the statements are short we can publish
those in the record. I am afrald we would be unable to pl int. some
of thelonger documentation.

Mrs. Stevexns. Yes. Thiswill be for the record [md]cat:mn]

Senator Moxroxey., That will be Iecelved for the tecord. The
others will be received for the committee’s files.

{The documents referred to follow :)

STATEMENT oF GULIETMA FECL ALsor, M.D,

Look the other way. Turn your head.away and avoid all knowledge and
responsibility for the misery of imprisoned animals, cats, dogs. living creatures,

small or great. Cruel fate has overtaken them because their ‘bodics resemble
those of human beings: their muscles contract and expand ; their nerves carry
stimuli ; their lungs breathe ; their hearts bent as ours do.

They also sicken and suffer and die. Therefore they are valuable to ns—
these thonsands of animals in captivity—that we. may learn more certainly how
fo be well and free. In this logical search for the understanding aund cuare of
human disease, the animals, as well as we, have henefited. As a result of
kninwledge obtnined through animal research intended primarily for human
heings, animals receive preventive injections against enteritis, hvdmphobl.l anmd
other diseases, and also curative antibiotics and vitaniing.

I3ut almost overnight a new basiness has sprung up in conneetion with ammai
resedarch, almost, one might say, an adult delinquency of extraordinary ferocity’
and virntence. Thousands of dogs are snatched. These stolen animdls are
transported in bulk to prisonk where théy are left to live or. die. as the case may.
be. before the survivors are sold for experimentation. 'Thiz unlawful business,’
growing throughout our countryside, brings shame to our national prospentv
The suffering of the animals is mcalculable

i
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In our lawmaking, we answer the age -o1d quectlon cHAm Tomy -hrother’s
keeper ¥ with an.emphatic yes. We must now go the exira niile and:accept our
responsibility for’ all. the helpless dwellers, in our 1'md ‘he. the) animals. or
human.

We want new laws to stop these crueltles wifh trained mspector% to enforce
their regulation and to prevent further atrocities. No legal tradition or political
bargaunng should stand in the way of justice and mercy to defenseless creatures.

- These new laws should be written and safeguarded. with consummate skill to
close all loopholes to cruel gain, for the mingd of a “get rich quick™ modern op-
erator ig endlessly fertile in a frenzy of contriving methods to gain. His heart
has not yet been touched hy sympathy or compassgion. The prevention of such
atrocities by law ghould run out, like ~water, inte all channels of enforeible
safety for animals. A broad statement should lay down the program of humane
care at all times, in all places, and then specify in detail required care, Al
dealers with animals must, be licensed as fit to be so employed by training’ and
experience, with testimonials of adeqnate conduct. In other words, cause should
be shown thaf such persons can be trasted-with precious living dy namite—all’
laboratories should be constructed according:to a hamane standard of space,
air, warmth, protection against heat and cold, rain and cxcessive dryness. Lab-
oratories should be open to inspection “without notice by certified inspectors.

Moreover, a fine and the withdrawal of Federal fuuds,_le of taxpa}'ers
moneys to iaboratories should take place, when standards are not met. .

There is 7 living bond of love between men and womeh and cats.and dogs.
one 0f these mysterious. powerful emotions with which we are born. We take
them into our houses; they eat at our tables; ihey walk through the woods with
us; they give their lives for us. No dog-can be only a cur, a yellow dog. - Again
and again he protects his master’s goods, his children; he saves his-master’s life.
Once again, down the centuries, go the hundreds aud thousands of these animals.

We don’t want uncertain and ambigious laws ; we want strong, nnbreakable
laws that will keep our dogs and cats in comfort and decency. Our care of our
animals is 2 measure of our humanity. Albert Schweitzer said we must have
"revexence for all life."” ! :

: The law of the land is our Jefense :in time of need, a time like the present.
Behind the law lies publie opinion, the demand in the hearts of people for justice
and merecy, protected by the law from all violators.

We, your constituency, call upon ymi, our representatives and lawmakers to
pass these laws for the protection and humane care of .our animals used in bio-
chemiecal research by the hundreds of thousands. ’

STATEMENT OF BENNETT M. Derry, M.D.

- I would like to heartily endorse bills 8. 2322 and 8. 3059, the sole gualification
being that the first should incorporate—as does the second—*“other animals,”
defined as any vertebrate. The effect of these bills can only, in my opinion, pro-
vide befter animals for experimental use, Jeading in turn to more acenrate re-
search by requiring humane standards by dealers and scientific institutions.

Well-planned research today consists of eareful observation of induced situa-
tiong with coiitrolled \nh'lable'l It is a source of amazement to discover the
major variable—the animat itself—viriually uncontrolled as a result of animal
procurement practices involving encrmious ranges, not only in size and age of
animalg, but in Cheir state of health and nutrition. I have on eceasion seen tiny
dogs and large dogs, some half starved or unable to eat because of their unique
circumstances, others weak and infected, being utilized as a group for an investi-
gation involving major surgery and expensive, time consuming, delicate chemical
studies. The stage has thus been set for prohibitive operative mortality and an
excesgively wide standard deviation for the laboratory determinations. These
features together are responsible for wasted work and conclusieons (where pos-
sible) more limnited than might otherwise have been the case.

Research is far better conducted on healthy groups of animals of smgle species
standnrdized for age and weight, purchased for these criteria from creditable
suppliers whose ability to provide consistent material is based on long-term in-
vestments'in equipient, breeding, and reputation.

Safeguards for the welfare of brocured animals and those being shlppec'l have
a goal identical to that of rigorously éomtrolled research: the provision of a
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stable group of animals enabling precise investigation and conclusions. Objec-
tions to these aims by definition can arise only from laboratories in which a
major variable in biological research, the health of the host, has not been
scrupulously guarded in a manner befitting seientific experiment. The proposed
billg, 8. 2322 and 8. 3059, can be highly recommended for the mutual aims of
protection of research, protection of the animal, and, by regulation of dealer
practices, a high caliber of rescarch.

STATEMERT OF NELL G. FAHRION

I, Nell G. Falrion, am an assistant professor in the department of psychology
at the University of Colorado. 1 hoid the Ph, I). degree in general and experi-
mental psychology with a specialty in physiological psychology, and I have been
on the full-time faeulty at the University of Colorado’s Denver Center since
1957, I am a member of the American Psychological Association, the American
Association for the Advancement of Science, and other professional organi-
zations.

1 consider it a2 vital necessity to regulate the activities of dealers and han-
-dlers of animals which are to be used for research purposes, and I strongly urge
your support of 8, 3059 or, as an alternative, 8, 2322, Either bill, properly en-
forced, should go a long way toward improvement of present conditions; but I
should especially like the bill to specify humane conditions of treatment for all
vertebrate animals.

More and more of my colleagues in the behavioral scieneces are coming to real-
ize the necd for cffective legislation to provide for adequate eare of animals on
dealers’ premises and in laboratories, not only for the sake of hlumaneness as
such, but for the very practical reason that animals kept unider stress react gif-
ferently to experimental procedures than do animals kept nnder nonstressful
conditions. -Since the publication of Hans Selye's work on stress, hundreds of
papers have been published on rescarch which confirms his findings. The stress
experiments are, themselves, lacking in hnmane geeatment of the subjects under
<tudy ; but, if this can be justified at all, it can be justified for the very important
findings that animals subject to isolation, crowding, cold, heat, poor nutrition,
and lack of light and air depart markedly from the nerm, both in their behavior
and in the physiological functions, Idence, they could hardly be considered suit-
able subjects for experiments which presuppose normal functioning.

Passage of legislution this year to correct af. least some of the current abuses
on the part of dealers and handlers of research animals will be hailed by many
humanitarians and many scientists.

STATEMENT 0OF OLcA STRINEcKE, ALD.

During my many years in the practice of psychiatry the eventual arrival of
medication for treatment of our patients has heen a potent weapon which no
doubt could never have come about without intensive medieal research.

However, humane standards from every angle certainly should be acenrded the
millions of living creatnres who by such research are sacrificed in behalf of man.
And chviously only we can protect them. It Is, therefore, iny urgent plea that the
above bills 8. 3059 and 8. 2322 be offered prime considerafion at this time,

Frankly I am anxiously awaiting action as well as reaction at this session of
Congress.

STATEMENT OF ERNEST P, WALKER

I wish to teslify in support of legislation to empower the Secretary of Agri-
<culture to enforce humane standards of care and housing by dealers and srientific
ingtitutions for all vertebrate animals and for experiments and to prevent theft
of dogs and cafs.

For many years T was engaged in wildlife prolective work. and for 2614 vears I
served a3 Assistant Iirector of the Wational Zoological IPurk. Smithgonian
Institution.

Mammals, including people, are built essentially the same, their main dif-
ferences being in size and proportion of the parts to perform the function of help-
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ing the species survive. Of course, there is great differences in size between tiny
ghrews and big whales, and their food and habits are radlcallv different.  In
spite of the differences between the great number. of speciés, they obviously have
the same senszations of pain, hunger, thirst, tiste, hearing, ete. Tor some, their
senses, such as sight, hearing and smelling, are cbviously far more acute than
ours. Therefore, we can well question the reliability and usefulness of many
experiments on mammals when the real object.is to nscertain svhat effect the
treatment will have on people. Of course, use of mammals in experiments has
often pointed the way for the experiment-to-he improved, abandoned, or has sug-
gested thaf it might be useful on people. However, hecause of the differences
between mammals in foods ugéd, nietabolism, and finctions of the parts, the ex-
perimenter eannot know the full effects of the materials or techniques, and often
isgo callous that he or she is not capahle of detecting reactions in the animal that
may tell some of their feelings,

- If people generallv knew the tortures that are inflictéd on mammals that have
committed no'crime, there wouid be quch ‘a revulsion of i'eelmg that much more
drastic legislation would be demanded.

We sometimes hear cited the harbaric acts of the Spanish Inquisition *md the
more.recent war crimes, blll‘. all those were mnild compared to the refinements
of tortiire that are now reg-ularlv prachced o innocent creatures under the gmse
of scientific experiments,

I strongly urge the passage of 8. .’322 or §. 3059 as the beet hubstltute we
can now obtain.

Senator MoxRONEY. We have ane other witness for the mornin«r Dr.
Bennett J. Cohen, associate professor of physiology and director of

the animal care umt Unn'el‘mv of Michigan.

STATEMENT OF DR. BENNETT J. COHEN, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
OF PHYSIOLOGY AND DIRECTOR, ANIMAL CARE UNIT, UNIVER-
SITY OF MICHIGAN

Dr. Comex. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. :

Mr. Chairman, members of the commiiiee, I am Bennett J. Cohen
associate professm of physiology and director of the animal care unit
at the University of Michigan. As a veterinarian and a scientist con-
cerned with laboratory animals I am a'member of the animal care
panel, a national society of more than 200 institntions and nearly 2,000
individual members professionally involved in the production, care,
and study of laboratory animals, |

The principal work of our organization is to provide a national
forum for the exchange of information in the laboratory animal field
and to contribute to the betterment of laboratory animal care. Many
institutions and individuals affiliated with the animal care panel use
animals from sources subject to regulation in the legislation pending
before this committee. I am gra tefu] therefore, for the opportunity
to present the views of the animal care panel on 5. 2322 and é 3059,

May 1 state at the outset thaf the animal ¢are panel opposes pet
ste’t]incr. "1t does not condone.the unauthorized sale or use of any-
one’s pet for any purpose. It will support any bill which may
reasonably be expected to protect animal owners from the theft of
their pets if in the judgment, of the Congress existing State and local
laws are Inadequate for this urpose. This we understand ‘ro be
the main purpose of 8. 2322 and S 3039,

In my statement I should like to deal with those aspects of one
or both bills which appear to us to be self-defeating and W}uch de-
tract from their landable purpose.

(1) The matter of other animals in addition to dogs and cats.
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The inclusion of other animals in 8. 3059 seems to us to be un-
necessary, as other witnesses have testified this morning and on Fii-
day. Species such as mice, rats, guinea pigs, hamsters, rabbits, pi-
geons, goats, frogs, alligators, and boa constrictors, all of wlhich are
used in research, are not objects of theft. There may be. a minute
number of individuals who would steal dogs or cats and attempt to
sell them for 11]eg:11 profit; but no one ser1ou'sly can believe that pi-
geon napping,” “irog napping,” “rat napping,” or “alligator napping”
15 a problem necessﬂatnw Federal legislation.

An additional comphcqtlon with the “other animals” aspect of S.
3059 is section 7 which states: “All dogs, cats, and other animals de-
livered for transportation, tlansporfeﬁ purchased, or sold in com-
merce to any dealer or research facilities shall be marked or ldentl-
fied in, such humane manner as the Secretary may prescribe.”

We do not know, really, whether it is fedsible to mark or identify
uncontestably the thousands of dogs and cats which might fall with-
in this bill; but the prospect of m‘u]\mrr and 1dent1fymcr millions of
schite mice and rats is stupefying. T here is serions question whether
section T of 8. 3059 conld be implemented meaningfully for cats and
dogs; but it is clearly unworkable for the more than 50 million ro-
dents used annually and which fall within the bill as now written.

On the grounds, therefore, of a clear lack of necessity and of an
nopers able and self- defeating extra burden imposed by inclusion of
the phrase “other animals,” The animal care panel respectfully sug-
gests that all references to “other animals” be deleted from S. 3059,

(2) The matter of licensing research facilities as provided i sec-
tion 3 of S. 2322 and insection 3 of S. 8059.

The animal care panel sees no reason whatsoever for l‘equlrmg re-

search facilities to be licensed in _order to purchase or transport
animals in commerce from licensed dealers, as proposed in section 3 of
S. 2322 and 8. 58059, This licensing requirement appears to ustobe an
aspect of the regulation of animal research, a problem distinet and
separnte from the one under consideration here, and 2 subject of other
legislative proposals. Senator Scott and Senator Magnuson appensr
to recognize this by including in section 5 of their bills the statement
that, “This author ity shall not be construed to authorize the Secr ehary’
to set standards for the handhnw ot these animals during the actual
research or experimentation.’

Mr. Chairman, the scient-iﬁc community has moved constructively
and rapidly in recent years, within the limits of its resources, to as-
sure the best possible care forr animals used in the service of man and
other anumals. For more than 15 years the animal care panel has
been a leading force in this ared within the scientific community. It
is proud of the progress which has been made. We are plepued
to document, our view that we have our house in order, but thig is
not the time or place for this discussion.

Todny we are denling with another matter—the commercml traffic
in dogs and cats and the possibility that a small unknown number of
such animals may be stolen and sold for 1llegal profit.

As citizens and ns scientists we recognize the public interest in pro-
tecting pet owiers. The animal care panel has considered the im-
phcﬂtﬂons of the scientific community’s responsibility in the area of
animal procurement, and respectfully offers the fol]owmcr suggestion,
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Let all licensing of research fadilities he deleted. from .S. 2322 and
8.:3059 because such licensing serves no- useful purpose and -wounld
add an unnecessary administrative burden on research Jmboratories and
on the-office. of the Secretary of Agriculture. Retain, however, the
licensing . requirement for dealers.in' dogs and cats to promofe an
orderly control of the commercial traffic m these animals for,all pur-
poses.  Since- all dealers wounld be licensed, research faeilities would
be purchasing, in fact, animals only from sources meeting; standards
established by the Secretary of Agriculture and duly licensed By him.

In essence, the suggesiions we have made are incorporated in FLR.
13406 and FL.R. 13428 and in Senate bill 3. 3138 recentiy. introduced in
the Senate. Mr. Chairman, we support these bills: S, 3059 and 8.
2399, modified as we have discugsed abave, would, we believe, serve
a constructive purpose and would also anerit -our stroncr support. - .

- *Mr. Chairman, the animal care panel believes-that three, approaches
exist, for protecting the public interest in the area of dog. and cat pro-
curement. All of these have béen mentioned this morning. ~« 4

(1) Regulation of dog and cat traffic by licensing and setting stand-
ards of trade for den]ers and .enforcement by a Federal. agency such
as the Department of Agriculture, This 1s the plecent reality we-have
been considering here, . ' -

(2) A second approach is the extensmn and e\pan‘uon of State and
local laws providing for the release to scientific institutions of un-
wanted, unlicensed, or unclaimed dogs and cats from public pourids.
As has been _pointed out, more thfm 10 States and many local com-
munitieg have such laws or policies. - If all States. did, and the animals
were fruly made availahle, the commercinl market in these: types of
dogs and cats for research would. disappear. . In our view, this is:one
of the best w ays to protect the public fmm the’ possﬂ)le loss of pet
animals.

(3) A third approach is the estabhshment of centers for breedmg
dogs and cats.” This needs to' be done on a larger scale within the
seientific community, because for certain-types of resenrch it is
essentin] to know the complete life history of the animals. To some
extent it may also be accomplished within the framework of private
commerce. At the moment the barrier to enlargemeni of this ap-
proach is an economic one. Few scientific institutions have the finan-
cial or physical resources to embark on such breeding programs, nor do
they have the resources to buy large numbers of dogs and cats from
private breeders, if they were. available.

. Incopsidering the problems of coramercial traffic in cats and dogs the
‘committee may wish to consider these pomfs which the animal.care
panel has been honored to make.

Fmally the animal care panel will c’ladly assist the committee in
any way it can through its committees on animal transport, care, and
facilities.. . .

Thank you.

Senator MoxroxEey. Thank you very much, Dr. Cohen, for your
testimony.

On page 4 you say that, since all dealers would be hcensed research
facilities would purchase animals only from sources meeting standards
established by the qecreml v of ﬁ\o'rmu]ture, nnd duly leensed by him.
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Don’t you think there will still be'some that would stay: out around
the fringe if their principal market research institutions were taken
out of the purview of thelaw? - : .
Dr. Conrex. Nosir. Idonot, . . .
Senator MoxroNey. Why hot?.. Perhaps supply would be available
more in the illegitimate thian in the legitimate field ; would it not.?.
Dr. Conex. The purpose of medical and biological research s such
‘that I cannot conceive-of scientific institutions kmowingly and willfully
purchasing animals from sources that do not meet the standards which
avould be established for this purpose under the bill. L
We support the concept of licensing dealers. It is not possible in
all parts of the country for institutions to get all of their animals.from
public sources such as pounds, so there is a need for dealer sources.
The problem has been that we have not had in the past'a reasonable
framework for traffic in thiese species, and this is the reality, that we are
working on today. . =~ - . AP e N
_Senator Moxroxey. What would be wrong with requiring the labo-
ratories to-buy from the licensed .dealers. Being licensed themselves,
they would complete the chain of ownership of the dogs without hav-

Peor

ing it suspected they came from stolen sources? P i
Zach dealer would be responsible to the purchaser through the chain
of distribution until the dog reaches the lnboratory, and the laboratory
would -also he bound by, its license to see that the dog is not a stolen
dog. - T ;

Dr. Comex, Sir, the purchase of a license implies the existence of
standards and penalties. What sve are concerned with is the applica-
tion of the standards for dealers to the rather different situation in
Jnboratories.. There is also a problem of the jurisdiction of the Secre-
tary of Agriculture as related to the jurisdiction and interests of the
Depariment of Health, Education; and Welfare or the space agency or
other agencies which support scientific research. - ,

So I think that this is a comphicating factor. If, in faci, we achieve
regulation of dealers and establish standards for procurement, houg-
ing; and care, I believe that scientific institutions will follow the stand-
ards and do their best to deal only with sources meeting the standards.

Senator Mowronky. But this would allow, would it not, the non-
member research.institution, whether:it be public as a university or
pharmacentical or some other, to acquire its dogs without requiring
the dealer from which it acquired them tp get a Federal license? Thus,
many of. the dealers who would be required to come under Federal
licensing and inspection would not feel themselves compelled to get a
license i order to continue the sale of dogs if the recipient institution
was not a member. .

Dr, Corex. I believe one of the other witnesses, Dr. Rich, raised the
question whether the requirement for purchasing only from licensed
dealers would exclude the possibility of pound sources. I think this
is a legitimate question. :

Senator Moxroxwy. If there is such an objection it can be remedied
by a very simple amendment to the hill making it clear that ponnd
seurces can supply them.  This is not what we are driving at, of course.

Do the institutions object to the section that provides humane treat-
ment in the housekeeping of the kennels with regard to experimenta-
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tion? -Is that why you don’t wish to see the research msmtutmns
brought into the licensing ?

Dr. Conen. We think these are two separate issues, and since many
bills are pending in the Congress to regulate animal use and care in-
Tesearch laboratories, separate hearings should be scheduled.

We wonld be prepared and eager to teatlfy and present our position
at such hearings. .

- Senator MoxroxEY. That has been pending a long time, and, of
course, it deals with the treatment of the animals inside the Ia,boratory
and durlng the operations and experiments. This bill spemﬁcally ex-
empts that portlon of the laboratory’s work from it.

Dr. Conex. Yes.

+ Senator Moxroxey. Therefore, we are dealmg only with the hu-
mane conditions, and I do not see why the research institutions are so
unwilling to submit to some kind of Federal standards as to the treat-

_ ment of these animals in their off period of recuperatmn from the re-
search and experimentation. <o

Dr. Courn. The language of the introductory statements in both
'S, 2322 and S. 3059 refers to protecting the public interest in the area
of pet stealing, and this is the sub]ect towhich I have tried to address
myself this morning, sir.

" If this committee or any other committee of Congress wishes to deal
avith the subject.of care of animals in the laboratory, we are very eager
to state our case and to testify on that subject.

Sendtor MoxroNgy. This bill, of course, includes the dealers, and
‘under the dealer hcensmg it would include the research user.

" Dr. Conex. Our position is that control of laboratories has no place
1n this particular bill. Tt is a subject that'is outside the framework
and real intent of the legislation. :

" Senator MoxroxEY. Senator Hart.

Senator Hart. Doctor, what is your comment to the testimony that
earlier was given that included the comment by Dr. Heustis, our State
health director! Perhaps you did not hear it. In any event, he
pointed out that Michigan does have regulations that affect you at Ann-
‘Arbor, and he suggests that the extension of that sort of control on a
Federal basis would be desirable.

Dr. Conex. Yes; I believe that many of the features of the Michi-
gan.law could usefully be applied on a wider scale.

. We are subject to IIISI)B("[]OH by the State health department under
the law which was passed in 1947. We have very cooperative rela-
tionships with the-State health department, and 1 think a construc-
tive purpose is served by our law.

Senator Hart. Isn't one of the purposes the purpose that the chair-

man of the subcommittee was just discussing—the adequacy-of the
cale given the animals while not under e\perlmentatlon ?

‘Dr. Conex. Senator Hart, separating the question of care of ani-
mflls from that of the actual use of the animals is, in faet, a very
complex question. The approach of incorporating inspection and con-
trol of laboratories it a bill designed to prevent the stealing of dogs
and cats, does not seem to me and to the organization I represent to
he a useful or, in fact, a desirable way to ’ipplO’lCh this problem.

~As you know a large number of hills are pending on this subject.
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Our position is that should hearings be held, that would be the time |
and the place to consider this aspect of the regulation of animal re-
search. '

Senator Harr. Well, I take it that you think there are at least three
activities which T take it you suggest should be treated separately.

Oneis: What do we do to prevent the theft of pets? -

Second, what do we do with respect-to supervision of scientific
treatment or research treatment given?

Dr, Conex. Yes. ' S L B

Senator Harr. And, third, what do we do about the care 6f them
quite aside from their use for science? -

Dr. Cowex. Yes. It 1s the first of these which it seems to me we
are considering in the legislation befote this committee.

Senator Harr. Then let me ask you what you think the Federal
Government’s role is with respect to the third subject, namely, the
care of the animal not while under treatment, but while in the hands
of an institution, ‘ :

Dr. Corex. I would like to see the Congress pass a bill which would
provide for the support of research and training in the area.of care
of animals so that we can have more and better qualified people to
take care of animals and to provide for their professional supervision.

I would like to see a bill which would include in its provisions the
possibilities for construction of new animal facilities where these are
needed or for remodeling facilities that do need such improvement.

I would like to see a bill that would eall for the accreditation or
approval of laboratories by agencies snch as our own State health
department. or by the functioning organization of the scientific com-
munity which has been set up for this purpose. T am referring to the
American Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care.

And I would like to see a bill which would require institutions io
develop internal committees to assess the adequacy of .each Instituz
tion’s animal care and use program. o

As you know, the National Institutes of Health has recently adopted
policies concerning human experimentation, and any institution that
recelves Federal funds for research in which man is used as the sub-
ject of the experiment must have a responsible committee to see to it
that the conditions and circumstances are adequate. .

Now, I see nothing unreasonable with- having the same type of in-
ternal regulationwwithin the institutions in the avea of animal research.

But the crucial point, Senator Hart, is.that the regulation has fo be
by peers. These are the people who aré competent to make the judg-
ments. Who else.can we turn to except our peers? And there 1s
no more powerful sanction in the entire scientific community than
the critical judgment of one’speers. .~ . -7 .. 4 A

This point seems to have been lost on some of the people who have
spoken today.

Senator Harr., Well, as o layman, I think I am qualified to deter-
mine when an animal is abused by reason of the surroundjng]s in which
it is permitted to live. I don’t think you have to be a Ph. D: in any--
thing. . ; i

Dr. Couexr. I would agree, ves. . _

Senator Harr. And speaking as a scientist engaged in. the field,
haven’t you seen instances where institutions of scientific-research
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have permitted conditions to dew e]op which are. 1ndefen51ble in the
surroundings? T e

Dr. Couex. One has to msk What ave the 1easons for hfwmo- per-
mitted this? And when one ghes into——

Senator Iarr. No, my qne%tmn was: Have youseenit?.

' Dr. Conurx. I have seen conditions which do not meet the stand-
ards in the Health, Education, and Welfare guide for laboratory-an-
imal facilities and care. T 1ewret this very. much, and I am working
with my colleagues to try to overcome the deficiencies that do exist.
< But one must ask : What is it that is. cansing the deficiencies? And
if you do that you find that the deficiencies are the result-not of will-
ful eallousiiess on the part of research laboratories, but they. are due
to the inadequacies in Tacilities for which funds s1mpl\‘ are not avail-
able; the lnck of trained personnel, and so forth.

This is w hat we are geiting at when we say this is the real issue in
the subject, of treatment - of animals in research laboratories.

. Senator Harr. Suppose the Federal law required these laboratories
to be licensed? Don’t you think that would have an effect of im-
mediately bringing improvement even in the areas you are discuss-
ing? Would not boards of trustees make more money av ailable, get
better people?

* Dr.Cowxen. You meanin the bills on animal procurement ?

-"Senator Harr. On this bill. - If we'leave in the bill the license re-
qulremcnt for institutions of higher learning, would that not in itself
have the effect of upgrading the things that you have been discussing?

‘Dr. Comex. You wounld sk the ‘Seer etary of Agriculture then %o

set, the standards of licensing 'of research facilities, and this would
require & 56t of standards very differcnt, I suspect; from the standards
that would be requited of the dealers in animals where the entire cir-
cumstances are very different, and: none of these provlslom are in the
bills as wesee them now.
. It seems to me, Senator Hart, t]l‘lt this would unnecessarily com-
plicate the issues. If the’ Concrress wishes to deal with this problem
as a totfﬂlty, it ought to deal Swith it in logical units,- I believe that
dealing with the amimal procurement issue s separate issue makes
sense, as does dealing with animal care zmd tr eatment in labomtorles as
a separate issue. . ‘.

Senator Hirt. Thanks very much. e '

Senator MoxroNEY. Ttisnow1:30.° We a,pprecnte your appearance
here, Dr. Cohen. The committee will stand in recess until 2:30, when
we will hear Mrs. Peyton Hawes Dunn, Mr, H. J. Sloan, Mr. R. T. 7
Phillips, Mr. Jo V. Morgan, Jr., Mr. Wﬂham T. Maloney, and Dr. L.
Meyer Jones.

Whereupon, at 1:33 p.m., the commlttee reoasse& to be reconvened
at 2:80 p.m., this date.}' ,

AFT FR\'OO\T SESSION . . L v

Senabor MONRONEY The Senate Commerce Commlttee w111 resume
its hearings.

We have Mrs. Peyton Hawes Dunn secrefary, of WARDS here. We
svould .‘Lpprecmte your Comlllﬂ‘ fOl qud and giving us, your. statement

Mrs, Dunn. N e

-
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STATEMENT OF MRS. PEYTON HAWES DUNN, 'SECRETA‘RY OF
WARDS (WELFARE OF ANIMALS USED FOR RESEARCH IN DRUGS
AND SURGERY)" -

Mrs. Duxw. My name is Peyton Hawes Dunn and T.am-secretary
of WARDS. . We are grateful for your interest. The nutional neglect
of the research animal has created a feder ally induced. and suppcu ted
disaster area. Since 1953 WARDS has worked to establish a profes-
sional system of animal care and observation. |

Our first. drive was to help change the shocking conditions for the

“housing of research animals at Georp getown Univers sity.  We have con-
tributed to George Washington University and the W 1shmgton Hos-
pital Cénter in the game w ay. At Howard University we have a pro-
gram to study humane ways to handle the research animal. We are
giving scholarships. to encour age & h1crh quality of work im
Iaboratories. e
* This brief history is to assure you that animal welfaTe. people want
to work congtructively. for research animals. Our program has con:
c,'ls!:ently cepa,rated the use of the animal from its care ard observation
like & nursing depfu tment does in a hospital.

One Jecessity, must be standardmaking and investi rramon under
mdependent angpices. The avea to be coversd starts when the anima)
i3 picked up on the strect and ends when it dies without professional
‘observation at the research center. To stop at the door of the labor-
atory-is to fragment.and (]PS(IO\ this service. As we see it, this is the
tlnn!\mrr of the wiamended Magnuson-Clark bill and the.Scott bill.

Irrn(n.mce of animals does not stop at the door of.tlie Jaboratory.
It is, seen.in the ‘cruel Storage of animals, thelack of quarantine, the
‘nchfuc means of anesthetlnng, the lack of pre- and post-operative
care, and finally in the failure to obtain the scientific fp ¢ts from au-
topsies on animals. . We are enclosing a letter to Mis. Monroney which
describes the condition of a dog that had been Used by a Harvard
Medical School student.. This student could have ho clear knowledge
of this animal while ighoring its deplorable physical condition. Sun-
ny was a stolen pet, palt of that single gigantic wasteful. ﬂood from
dealer through Jaboratory that epre(udb acrosc the country. M

Lifé magazine pictured this cruel flood of animals in'the. ‘hands
of the dewlers It has also shown the end of - this callous flow for one
-animal in a research laboratory. We have a photostat copy of this
for you. As you see the calf is held standing by means 6f four chain
pul]les connected to its back by rods secure throucvh the flesh. ,The
article reads: e
o ,Festooned with eompressed-air-lines and- momtoung and cantrol‘ équlpment
but “showing no signs of suffering, the fﬂlly conquous ca]f at the de mght was
kept alive for 31 houra

‘If the- experlment had permitted, a. veterinarian could ]m\'e at least
. 1'{%uglht some pain relieving comfort to this ammal during its Iast
ordea
" Finally we include a photostat copy of a Lecent ar tlcle in Newsweek
to demonstrate the wnscientific. procedures in- the ]abomtorles of two
drug companies. ~This could have happened any where since there are
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fio guidng . principles in operation in this lawless area of animal care
~androbservation. Thearticle says: .
1t took 4 months after the dogs were killed to pin down the findings and another

5 weeks to report them.

The explanation was: : ’

Their organs revealed no lesions, so a more thorough examination—which
ultimately revealed cancer—was not pressed.

As we all know the detection of cancer has reached such speed and
is so precise that a surgeon keeps his patient on-the operating table and
waits for the analysis of tissue to guide his further procedures. In
the same article we read of another delay. This one involved the dis-
covery of damage to the eyes of test animals. You must agree that
this 1gnorance or false "economy is wasteful, dangerous, and un-
seientific. ‘ ' '

The ruthless dealer is only one of the shocking results and not the
canse of the present disorder. This single stream of ignorance and
callousness from dealer inept autopsies exists because scientists and re-
searchers, who are busy specialists, control animal care and its funds
as a part-time chore. This should be the full-time job of animal spe-
cialists. Unlike now the veterinarian in charge should be supported
to practice his profession by housing normal animals with the neces-
sary trained assistants. : ' '

_ This will not just happen. 'The medical authorities that ask us to
drift into good care never drift into their plans to use the animals for
research. These authorities put their needs under professional lead-
ership and back it directly with billions of dollars to do the job. They
never divide their organization into unworkable segments the way
they would divide the simple service of investigation and standard
making which is ‘before this committee. If their program to drift
continues it could he the death of many of us through doubtful find-
ings, quite apart from the wasté and cruelty involved. Again we are
grateful for vour help. .

Senator MoxronEY. Thank you very much, Mrs. Dunn, for your
very constructive statement. R '

As I understand, your ovrganization raiges money and contributes it
to better the care of animals used in research.. That is what the word
“WARDS? stands for. ' - "

Mrs. Doww. Thatis right. .

Senator MoxroNry. And In no way do you try to dictate the type of
research that-i§ carried on or the conduct of the research within the
experimentation area. =

Mrs, Duxx. Thatis right. ‘

Senator: MoxroNny. But orly when they are preparing dogs to be
used, and then taking care of them afterward. _

. Mrs. Duxy. Thatis right. To be allowed to help the animal if con-
sulted, just as a nurse. She never interferes with the operation.

"

Senator MonnoNey. Like so many other organizations that have
testified on behalf of the bill, you are not antivivsectionist, and are
not trying to stop experimentation. In fact, you are trying to help
it out by more healthful and humane care of the animals as they
undergo these research operations?
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- Mrs. Donx. That is right. In other words we feel that there is a
clea.t waste in this. - Actually in having one agency handle the stand-
ards for the animal will mean this service is not fr agtented.: -

In addition to that, it is the same animal. It doesn t matter who
handles it, there should be a consistent system of care in our country
for the research-animal. This is important because findings differ
according to the care the animal has had.  So we should begm to reach
a means to obtain conslstenly qumhﬁed anlmm]s in our resenrch pro-
grims. :

(Attachments follow:) : ' ' . :

Dear Mrs. MoxroNEY:* I am delighted to send you zomething for your fine
cauze, It comes very close to my heart as we have a most beautiful yellow labra-
dor whom you might call a “graduate of the X medical school animal farm.”*

-~ My son used him for surgical experiment.- He fell in love with his beauty and
endless courage and brought him home for me to care for. He weighed 43 pounds,
a living skeleton. He now weighs 80 pounds. He was kept, who knows how
long, in & cage in which he wouid .not stand upright or stretch out lengthwise.
He wasg loaded with fleas and worms, His whiskers Jooked as if they had been
singed with a cigarette. 1 did not want to make life difficult for my son so T said
nothing. Besides all this, the dog was very carelessly treated at operations.
Dirty black silk sntures were used. Tor a year at the school, he had three large
openings in him weeping pus and black stitches at the incision.

¥We took him immediately to the X veterinary hospital where a fine veterinary

surgeon opened him up and cleaned out all the old satures. In 3 months he was
completely ‘healed.

We returned him to the veferinarian again, this time to remove the original
piece of research, - A lucite tube, which wak placed in the prostate, tinaily slipped
back into the bladder where it was a constant source of t.rouhle Now Sunny is
in good shape again, enjoying life to the full,

The original piece of research was sound in theory, It never had a chance to
succeed,  All animals should be given the same clean care that human patients
are given. Without th:s, the amumlc Just, become useless sacrifices to really
nothing at all.

If I ¢an be of any use to yon in .’uouqmg interest in your work or helping to
found a chapter in X, I would be glad to help My donation is small. I wish it
coald i more.

Sineerely yours,

1. N
T;-:s'rne TESTING o %

The .8, Food and Trug Admnmstratlon has one of the most difficult and de-
manding Jobs of any Federal agency—keeping ineffective and harmfual drugs off
the medicine ‘-helf And as past mveqtlgatlons have c-hov.u FDA has too oftén
proved inadequate to the task. ' Dr. James L. Goddard, the agency's new Com-
missioner, has promised to make the FDA operate more effectively. - Last week,
hearings before a House eubcmmmttee revealed that effectivenessis‘badly needed.

To cite one instande, the FIDA told the committee that human testing of
ME-665, an experimental birth-contrel pill, was stopped in January after Merek
Sharp, & Dobme reported that four dogs that had received massive doses had de-
veloped cancer symptoms. - Joseph F..Sadusk, Jr:, medical director of the
FIxA, sadid it took Merck, the sponsoring drug- company, 4 months after the dngs
were killed to pin down the ﬁndmgq and another 5 weeks to report them. Mesan-
while the drng was being tested, in nuch smaler doses, on 330 women. Merck
‘maintained that when the _dogq. wers l\ﬂled in July, their organs revealed no le-

" 1Mrs. A. 8. Monroney is the chairmen of WARDS,

2 Through subsequent eprrespondence we jearned that Sunny must have heen a family
pet.  He loves chiidren. Those worried about the prévalent stealing of dogs and eats to
sell for research. should support WARDS, The best way to stop this -traffic.is to have
professional people in these laboratories who can recognize a stolen wnimal and refuse to
buy it, The prezent luck of trained supervision lnvited lawless eruelty,

62-317—66——12
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sions, so a4 more thorough examination—which uléimately disclosed the cancer—
was not pressed. 1 don't believe any kinds of delays are accepiable,” Goddard
told the subcommittee.

BAN

Last November, the FIDDA also stopped Wyeth Laboratories from continuing
to test DMSO on humans. The drug, which the company called an antiarthritic
and painlkilter, had been damaging the eyes of research animals, Wyeth, Sadusk
said, had noted the side effects in Septeniber 1964 and waited more than a year
to report thems. In addition, the FDA admitted, human testing of the drug was
allowed to get out of hand. It gave permission to try the drug only on several
hundred patients but actually it was used on 20,000,

Just before the 2-day heariugs began, Goddard announced a ban on sales of
hundreds of brands of antibiotic throat lozenges. Although the safety of the
lozenges was not at issue, Goddard said they had been on the market for as long
as 15 years without their sponsoring companies ever proving their effectiveness.
The FDA also admitted it had proposed halting sales of some of the lozenges as
far back as June 1964, but then let the matter drop.

In Goddard's eves, the 1*DA’s prinecipal problem is lack of manpower. This
summer he expeets to have 100 deoctors from the U.8. Public Heaith Bcervice
working on the FDA staff. But he makes no excuses for the agency's past per-
formance, As he frankly admitted last weck, “There has been laxiiy.”

Senator Moxrovey. Thank you, Mrs, Dunn, for your appearance
and helpful testimony. _

Our next witness 1s D, H. J. Sloan, director. Agricultural Txperi-
ment: Station, University of Minnesota. We are happy to have you
before the committee, Mr. Sloan. You may brief vour statement as
you desire and it will appear in full in the record.

STATEMENT OF H. J. SLOAN, DIRECTOR, AGRICULTURAL EXPERI-
MENT STATION, UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA

Mr. Snoan. Mr. Chuirman, we are grateful for the opportunity to
present a point of view which I think in some respects is a little differ-
ent than some of the points of view that have been presented before,
because we in the experiment stations think we have a somewhat dif-
ferent problem than some of the folks in some of the other laboratories.

My name is H. J. Sloan. 1 am the director of the Agricultural Ex-

eriment, Station of the University of Minnesota. I am speaking on

ehalf of the 53 agriculiural experiment stations of the United States
and Puerto Rico.

- Sclentists along with most other people deplore the theft of pets or
any other animals for any purpose. Therefore, aside from the legal
hazards with which the use of such animals might be associated, the
scientific community would support reasonable means by which this
vice could be minimized.

While claims have been made of the widespread theft of pets for
research, it should be pointed out that theft of pets for use in scientific
laboratories has not clearly been demonstrated to be more prevalent
than theft for other purposes.

To imply that all pets which disappear are stolen for research or
are in fact stolen for any purpose is to overlook the important fact
of biological, and mechanical, attrition. A trip along most any high-
way would confirm this observation.

Those of us in the experiment stations have no less concern for the
proper regard for pefs than others, but we do have concerns when we
face the possibility of being subjected to regulations which are aimed
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at a vice, theft, which for all practical purposes dees not exist among
the species predominantly used in the research of the experiment
stations.

While there are scattered instances of theft of livestock for food,
we are not aware of any instances of the theft of any species of animals
for sale as experimental animals, except dogs and eats.

As a consequence, burdening those who use animals other than
dogs and cats in research and those who sell such animals to experiment
stations and others with a complex of regulations, licenses, and fees
aimed at preventing a condition which does not in fact exist seems an
unnecessarily harsh burden, as well as stigma, to place on this group of
research workers,

The term “and other animals” used in some proposed legislation
has no real application or needs from the vast majority of animal re-
search done 1n the agriculiural experiment stations.

The inevitable effect would be to greatly complicate the acquisition
of experiimental animals by experiment stations, since they frequently
do not raise thetr own supplies, particularly some of the smaller species
such as chickens and turkeys and often also in cases where cattle,
sheep, and swine are purchased for fceding and other experiments
when relatively large numbers are needed.

The sellers, according to some of the legislation now proposed would
need to be licensed and if. is questionable whether for these purposes,
they would feel justified in buying licenses and subjecting themselves
to the regulations and fees mvolved. They would prefer not to sell
to the stations especially in the many instances in which the animals
are sold as a convenience to the experiment stations rather than as a
source of profit. For farm classes of livestock there are few if any
suppliers or dealers selling the various species especially for research
purposes.

Lt us take an example. If we weve to require 500 western lambs
for a feeding experiment in Minncsota, these would probably be
acquired through a commission firm.

The firm is neither the buyer nor the setler; it might not transport or
deliver; and they might be delivered directly to the research center
from the rancher. Presumably, then under some of the legislation
proposed, the rancher would be the one required to have the license.
The diffieulties In such a situation seem obvious.

Again, we may buy several hundred chicks of a particular strain for
brce?ling experiments. These would have been produced by a breeder
whose business is not primarily the production of chicks for research,
but for the use by other poultrymen. TIn all probability he would not
even be aware of laws or regulations concerning the need for a license
and therefore could be quite unjustly penalized.

This same principle would apply to most of the species with which
the experiment stations do research. The question might even be
raised concerning the position of units within a university. The poul-
try departiment, for example, frequently sells to other units within the
university. Does it then become a dealer?

While such transactions may not be made for “profit,” they are
commonly made at the market price which hopefully, at least, inclndes
an allowance for profit.
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The matter of recordkeeping is also of some concern. Aside from
the physical problem of the identification of snch vertebrates as am-
phibians and reptiles, there is the simple weight of numbers. This
would even be true for the livestock species as well as the laboratory
species.

We at Minnesota, for example, use tens of thousands of individual
animals in the course of a year, and to keep individual records of these
would seem to place on us an unnecessarily heavy burden,

The term “research facility™ also causes us difficulty. An experi-
ment. station may, in fact, have several hundred “persons,” a term in-
cluded in the definition of “research facility” and defined separately,
involved with regearch with animals, including graduate students.

It would not seem in the best interest of the educational process and
thus in the best interests of the public to require the licensing of stu-
dents who might be conducting experiments with livestock under con-
ditions quile normal for the species.

We feel also that in view of the fact that in the great majority of
cases the experimental animals are kept under conditions which are
considered to be quite normul for the particular species, the matter of
inspection and approval of facilities for the research workers in the
experiment, stations to insure proper care, does not seem to be a justi-
finble issue.

Animal care in research laboratories in our view is a separate issue
and should be dealt with in separate legislation, if at all.

In order to reaffirm our position of sympathy with those who have
concern for pet stealing, may I say that we do 1 fact support legisla-
tion aimed at this vice.

There has been introduced into the House of Representatives a bill,
H.RR. 13406, which we believe will provide helpful legislation for the
control of pet stealing. We believe also that it eliminates the features
which would impose extraordinary hardships on these parts of the re-
search community in which the various species of livestock are the
principal experimental animals, and which for the most part ave kept
in conditions essentially normal.

Thank you very much.

Senator MoxrovEY. Thank you, Mr. Sloan.

Do you use dogs and cats in your researcl ?

Mr. Sroan. Easentially not at all. Of course we do support some
research in the veterinary schools where they are part of the agricul-
tural experiment stations. At Minnesota we have a separate college
of veterinary medicine. But we do support some research. At Minne-
sota, and I can’t speak for the other stations

Senator MonronEY. Dogs and cats are used in a very minor part of
your research ?

Mr. Sroan. Very minor.

Senator MoxroNeY. The restis livestock, generally ?

Mr. Stoax. Yes. We, at Minnesota, do not support research with
dogs and cats. We think this is outside our province.

Senator Moxnonny. So if the bill is limited to dogs and ecats, it is
something which is beyond your usage or knowledge.

Mr. Sroan. By and large this wounld be true.

Senator MonroNEY. You state, however, that while claims have been
made of widespread thefts of pets for research, it should be pointed out
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the theft of pets for scientific laboratories has not clearly been demon-

strated to be more prevalent than theft for other purposes.. Can you

cite any other purposés for which there has been a nationwide traffic in
stolen pets, such as has been demonstrated before this committes?

Mr. Svoax. Only from the people with whom I associnte that are
involved in hunting, whose hunting dogs on occasion they think were
stolen for resale as :

Senator MoxroxEy. Undoubtedly there have been some. However,
we have had testimony about thousands of animals used in research
that came only from dealers who, the testimony has indicated, have
profited greatly by the very prevalent nationwide operation of theft
©of pet dogs and cats from’their owners. -

Mr. Svoaw., What I mean to say, Mr. Chairman, is simply——

- Senator MoxroxEY. Youdon’t know about
Mr. Scoax. Wehaven’t seen any figures.
Senator MonroNEy. You.don’t know the. percentage or anything.

You have just been told that by others. .
Mr. Sroan. Yes, sir. : .
Senator Mo~xroNeY. Soif the bill-doesn’t. apply to animals other

than dogs and cats, it would inconvenience your agricultural experi- -

ment stations In a very minor way at most. : .
Mr., Sroan. That’s correct.

Senator MoNroxey. Senator Hart?

Senator Harr. I haveno questions at this time. .

Senator MoxroNEY. SenatorMorton? : : :

Senator Morro~n. Mr. Sloan, you are speaking for the 53 agricultural
experiment stations of the United States? ' :

Mr. Sroax. That’s correct. :

Senator Morrox. You want to narrow the coverage of this bill as it
might apply to your buying a thousand chickens for expertment in, say,
the elimination of coccidiosis or something of that kind %

Mr. Sroaxn, That’s correct. _

Senator Morrox. Without these experiments carried on at Purdue,
Minn., Lexington, Ky., and other places, we wouldn’t have made the
progress that we have made in eliminating some of these diseases
‘that we have been troubled with in the poultry, swine, and cattle field.

Mr. Sroan, That’s correct. :

Senator Morrox. As to the dogs and cats, they are nsed at some of
these institnions as training in the veterinary field, because we have
to train veterinarians in the care of dogs and cats. If this bill is
restricted to the real ]pet area and gets away from the apprehension that
vou have that it might make it more difficult for you tobuy a thousand
white leghorns or 500 white-faced cattle, it would be something that
you could lve with ?

Mr. Swosaw. Yes, I think this is correct.

Senator Moxroxey. Thank you very much. We appreciate your
-coming before the committee, Mr. Sloan. Thank you for your festi-
MONY. ’

Our next witness is My R. T. Phillips, executive director of the
American Humane Association, who will be accompanied by Mr. Jo
V. Morgan, Jr., Washington counsel for the American Humane Associ-
ation.. We are happy to have you before us, Mr. Phillips and Mr.
Morgan.  Youmay proeeed in your own way.

“
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STATEMENT OF RUTHERFORD T. PHILLIPS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
OF THE AMERICAN HUMANE ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
JO V. MORGAN, JR., WASHINGTON COUNSEL FOR THE AMERICAN
HUMANE ASSOCIATION

My, Ponivees. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The American Humane Association is the national federation of the
various child and animal welfare organizations and ngencies which
comprise the humane movement in America. April 10, 1966, T
might, add, is the 100th anniversary of the beginning of animal wel-
fare work in the United States. Throughout these 100 years our
organizations have been waging war against all forms of eruelty. One
problem has been the mistreatment of stolen animals. We are most
hopeful of favorable action on legislation as proposed by S. 2322 or
S. 3059 to control dealers who handle stolen animals.

We estimate that at Jeast 55 percent of the American people are
pet owners. Working animals and livestock increase the percentage
of animal ownership even more. No animal and no animal owner 18
immune from animal larceny.

We have reports involving the stealing of practically every species
of living creatures. We don’t have to dig back mto the files to the
days of the Wild West to find that cattle rustling is a problem. It
is, indeed, & problem today-—in 1966. Dogs and cats are stolen, pos-
sibly by the millions. Horses. rabbits, and almost every kind of do-
mesticated animal and bird disappear.

We hestitate to say for sure that anima] Jarceny 1s more of a problem
today than it was 20, or 50, or 100 years ago. It is likely, however,
that more animals are being stolen today than ever before. A more
affiuent American society, with more leisure time, hag created a greater
demand for pet dogs, hunting dogs, show dogs.

App:l.renf{\", bongus dog registration papers are available so that a
purebred——a stelen purebred—can be matched with bogus papers and
sold at bargain basement prices. The unsuspecting purchaser thinks
that he has obtained o fine, registered purebred when, in reality, he
has aeruired a stolen animal and a spurious pedigree. There have
even been instances where valuahle purebreds have disappeared from
dog shows while the owners’ atiention was momentarily distracted.

When hunting season opens in any geographic area, we Invariably
receive more reports of “missing” hunting dogs.

The problem of animal larceny i well known to the American
public. Fully documented cases have recently been reported throngh
newspapers, radio, television, and magazines. The American Humane
Asgsociation has coordinated the efforts of its afliliates in localities
where individuals or groups have been active in pet stealing, attack-
ing the problem on a case-by-case basis, Of course, larceny, per se, is a
difficult thing to establish. All identification 1s removed whenever a
dog is picked up by a so-called “dogmaper.”

Our experience has been that truckloads of these animals are
rounded up and quickly spirited across county lines, then across Siate
Yines. It 1s almost impossible to move quickly enough to establish
larceny before the stolen animals have been taken into another juris-
diction. And, of comrse, it is impossible to locate the owners of
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hundreds of animals which are;being held at a collection point—in
Pennsylvania, for example—when these animals have perhaps come
from Ohio, Minnesota, possibly from pounds and other sources as far
away as Texas. ‘ o ' U
_ We have had some success in prosecuting for cruelty to these animals,

" but-as a rule the actual thieves are not involved, because the cruelty
usually takes place at the collection poinfs. The animals on these
farmsg are rounded up by a great many different individuals and they
move through various channels, including auctions, and from dealer
to dealer until they reach the collection points. This is where we find
dead dogs, starving dogs, sick dogs, frozen dogs, dogs which have been
virtually broiled alivesin the hot.sun with no shade, no water, no food:

Some of the most serious cases involving 100 or more animals which
have been prosecuted recently occurred in. Wisconsin, Tennessee, and
Maryland, and-"just, 2 weeks ago—in Buffalo, N.Y., where our affiliate
had: to remove 100 animals that. were ill and starved. . Twenty-five
animals were in such bad condition the SPCA had to destroy them.
We found an abandoned.truck in.western.Pennsylvania a year ago,
loaded with 75 dogs and cats—most of them probably stolen.” Twenty
wers, dead ;. the survivors were, eating the carcasses. These cruelty

rosecutions can usually be handled under existing anticruelty laws,
ﬁut.—the-v,icthn of.larceny has little chance of recourse. _

+What is sorely. needed, is a strong Federal law to help us stop the
interstate traffic in stolen animals.” This 1s not. just a local or regronal
problem. It is a national .problem swhich affects animals and their
owners in every State. In the humane feld, we feel just about as
desperate and helpless as some of the publicized animal victims, be-
cause we don’t have the authority. or manpower to go it alone on the
nationwide .cleanup campaign needed to end such shocking abuses.

Strong State laws, such as the recently passed Illinois and Pennsyl-
vania Jaws, show that it is possible to obtain agreement between those
in.research and in humane work for a fair dealer licensing proposal
which protects evervone. But the most essential first step i helping
to eliminate animal stealing 1g a Federal law setting standards and
requiring licensing of dealers who transport vertebrates across State
lines, o .

We feel that such a law could be most effective in stopping the
nefarious activities of these mdividiials—who have sometimes been
called “small-time bums.” Actually, most of these stealers realize only
a couple of dollars for each animal they take—a bit more, perhaps, if
a. dog appears to be a quality purébred. They leave in their wake -
trail of tears and heartbreak—hardly a fair exchange for such a small
financial gain. '

Most knowledgeable medical people tell us that strays,. stolen
animals and pound animals are of virtually no use in terms of medical
research, This may be true in theory, but in actual practice we
find that these animals are literally going by the thousands into
medical schools and laboratories. ‘

Michnel Kredovski, of the Lone Trail Kennels in Pennsylvania, re-
cently testified before a House subcommittee that he supplies 60,000
animals each year for laboratory use. It 1s said that most of these
animals come through o rather elaborate collection system embracing
pounds and dealers over a wide aren.
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In 1962 one of our affilinted organizations stopped two men in a car
carrying four dogs. The men said they were going to the Lone Trail
Kennels—a moot point, perhaps. However, one of the dogs was later
identified by its owner, the case was tried, larceny was established,
:_111_(11 the two men were sentenced to 1 year in a Pennsylvania county
jail : .

The question here today, as far as the American Humane Associa-
tion is concerned, is not vivisection or antivivisection. We are -not
talking about the experimental use of animals in medical research and
medical schools. We do hope that legislation will be passed.also to
regulate the care of animals in laboratories. 'This, we 'f‘z:el, 1s covered
in 8. 2576 before the Senate Liabor and Public Health Committee,
which we unreservedly support and which has the support of prac-
tically all the local humane organizations i the country.

Today we are urging you to join with the humane movement in
extending Federal help and protection to many millions of animal
owners. You can do this by enactment of legislation which will set
standards and provide for licensing of animal dealers to prevent the
interstate-transportation of stolen.animals. Such legislation will deal
a severe blow to-the “smalltime bums” who are engaged in animal
stealing, o o

Senator MoxroxeY. Thank you wery much for a very fine statement.
Mr. Phillips. You are advocating the law apply only to dogs and
cats; is that correct? C ' -
~ Mr. Panuies. We would like to see it apply to all animatls.

Senator Moxroney. To all?

My, Prmoies. Yes, sir. .

Senator MoxroNEY. All vertebrates? -

Mr. Pameies. Yes, sir. ' We feel as long as such a law is being con-
sidered, we might well plug up-the loopholes that occur in certain
.other animals that avre stolen and transported across State lines.

Senator Moxroxey. Very few other types of animals are stolen,
according to the testimony, for research or other purposes. It would
be quite diffieult to maintain any satisfactory kind of identification
of fowl, mice, guinea pigs and things of that kind. _ -

Mr. Pamuies. Yes, I think you would have difficulty identifying,
although I doubt it is as important to have them individually ldenti-
fied as it is dogs, horses, and cattle, and we are already having some
means of identification on them. —_— ' _

Senator Moxronry. Does your association support laboratory use
of pound animals foir medical experimentation ? .

Mr. Paizuies. No, not specifically in the use of pound animals. We
“arenot opposed to the use of animals.

Senator MoNroNEY. Yon are not opposed tousing them?

Mr. Prores. That is right.

Senator MonroxEY. Neither are you in favor of using them?

Mr. Pruiaes. That is correct. :

Senator MoxroxEY. In other words, a great many thousand of the
animals used now do come from pounds, as T understand it, and these
pounds are a fairly important link, perhaps supplying 25 percent of
the total supply of laboratory animals. .~

Mr. Pamiars. I don’t know the pevcentage. I do know as I men-
tioned here, that there are still many animals being supplied by dealers

.
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to New York State, which has the pet procurement law., We don’t
feel that there has been evidence that passage of the procurement law
puts the dealers out of business.

Senator MoxroNEY. Since the bills we are considering, particularly
the Magnuson bill, specifically prohibit any interference with the
activities of laboratories in their scientific research, would you favor
the bill applying to conditions in the kennels of these research facili-
ties, in such a way that the Secretary of Agriculture could prescribe
regulations to assnre humane treatment of laboratory animals?

Mr. Piatnaars. Our feeling is that this is covered or should be
covered in a more encompassing piece of legislation which would
regulate the care before and after, as well as during experiments, and
all the facilities.

Senator MoxroxEgY, Hasn’t this legislation been pending for some 6
years, and hasn’t moved at ull in the commitiees? The time comes
when yon might have to try other means rather than continue to hope
for correction in a bill which, though it applies more broadly doesn’t
get anywhere. The bill of Senator Magnuson provides that house-
keeping facilities within the kennels be sanitary and clean, and that
humane treatment be provided for the animals when they are outside
of the laboratory operating room. Have you taken no position on
that section of the bill, or are yon opposed toit?

Mr. PairLies. We have taken a position in support of the McIntyre
bill and felt that this should be all encompassing as far s the care
and use of laboratory animals is conccrnedl, rather in HEW than in
the Department of Agriculture.

Senator Moxroxry. Failing to get that bill up, you would rather
wait on 1t?

Mr. Pranars. No, sir. T wouldn’t say that. T don’t object to it,

Senator Moxroxey. Do you feel the bill shounld include in its pro-
visions the licensing of research facilities so that they would not be
free to buy from unlicensed dealers of Jab animals?

Mr. Puuaars. T see no objection and an advantage from carrying
out the enforcement over the dealers in having the research facilities
follow some pattern, such as licensing, so that they can be called upon
to report on their sources,

Senifor Moxroney. Sources of supply ?

Mr. Pumues. Yes, sir,

Senator Moxroxey. In other words, something Jess than licensing,
snch as requiring that they keep open books and know from whom
they bought their animals and under what, conditions.

Mr. Duicrirs, Yes, sir.

Senator MoxNroxeY. Senator Morton?

Senator Morrox., On Il)age 4 of your statemnent, Mr. Phillips, the end
of the first full paragraph, you say that:

But the moxst essentinl first step in helping to climinate animnal slealing is a
Federal law setting standards and requiring licensing of dealers who transport
vertebrafes across State lines.

T assunie that you are trying to gei at this question of stealing pets
and so forth. Let’s say that one, who fattens catile in Maryland, goes
to West Virginia, picks up 400 or 500 head and marshals them, trucks
them into his own place, then sends them to the Pennsylvania Dutch
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country where lie has a contrack with a packinghouse, and he finishes
these cattle out to certain specifications as nearly ashe can. You don’t
want to get this farmer in the position of having to have a Federal
license, do you?

Myr. Prunsars. No, sir.  Qur concern is with the transportation of
stolen animals.

Senator Morroxn. 1 think the statement is a little broad in that it
would apply to—I don’t know whether a chicken is a vertebrate or
not—a lot, of legitimate farm operations that have nothing to do with
stealing. Iamsure you don’t want to get into that.

Mr. Privues. No, sir,

Senator Morrox. We have enough Federal licenses in this country
now, althongh I am sympathetic to the purposes that I think you are
trying to obtain. Let’s not get it so broad that we don’t get anything
passed.

Senator Moxroney, Senator Dominick?

Senator Domixick. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank Mr. Phillips for coming here. 1 Ikmow of the great
work which your organization has done. I wrote you a letter saying
I first heard of it in London, on work you were doing on childven. It
is truly great.

Let me ask you a couple of questions on this specific bill, if I may.

I have tried to develop something this morning as to whether or not
there is any other market for the dogs and cats which are picked up
and vesold by these denlers, other than research experimental work.

Mr, Ppiccres. Yes, Senator Dominick, there is quite a traflic in
stolen dogs or pel dogs, the dogs at hunting season. The difficulty
of course in coming up with any specific figure or estimate is that these
cases that are finally prosecuted occur spread out in various spots
and the diffienlty of proving larceny.

Asan example, I spent 18 years in an operating society in Pennsyl-
vanin. We periodically turned up dogs that had been stolen, trans-
ferred down into the gouth during hunfing season, then someone would
either sell them again or turn them loose at the end of the hunting
season. This does go on.

I think more and more there are purebreds, or apparent purebreds,
being involved in this traflic.

Some of these dealers sell to the typical pet shop operated in a large
city. Thigisthe source of some of their dogs.

There is definite traffic there. It sometimes is more difficult to prove
just how this goes on, or how many are involved.

Senator Doaixicr. Ts it your estimate from vour work that the
rasearch in the experimental field is the largest field, however, for the
ultimate disposition of these animals?

Mr. Preres, It would appear that the Inrger numbers from the
dealers go to the laboratories, ves, hecause here vou have a buyer who
iz in a spot, so to speak, a limited number of buvers, as opposed to, in
the other instance, where you are dealing with only an individual who
may want to buy a hunting dog or a pet dog or thaf sort of thing. So
that there is no question of the percentage of animals handled by deal-
ers is larger than those going to——-

Senator Domrnick. So the major impact, taking this as a premise,
would be to make sure that the dealers are licensed and therefore have
sone supervision over their method of operation.
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Mr. Poruaes, ‘That would be the miain value in it. And of course
this is one reason, with this sort of legislation, we hope we ean plug up
some of these other spots that are so bad.

Senator DosxNick. Thank you very much.

Senator Moxrowney. Thank you very much. Does My, Morgan have
a statement. ?

Mr. Morgan. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Before I make my statemnent, L would like o ask that the statements
of the others of the American Humane Association, who are not here
with us, be placed in the record. That would be our president, Mr.
Thomas C. Justice; the chairman of our special committes on labora-
tory animal care, Dv. Carlton Buttrick:; and the chairman of our gen-
eral animal legislation committee from the Anticruelty Society in
Chicago, which Dr. Brewer is a member of, and J. Shaffer’s statement.
I would like those to be included in the record as well as our statements
that, we are presenting here today.

senator Moxroney. They will be included.

STATEMERT OF JO V. MORGAN, JR., ATTORNEY FOR THE
AMERICAN HUMANE ASSOCIATION

Mr. Moraax. I have a statement of a somewhat more technical na-
ture, I am Jo V. Morgan, Jr., attorney for the American Humane
Association, with my oflices here in Washington, D.C. I am also a di-
rector of the Montgomery County Humane Society, so I have had
some personal experience.

The American Humane Association supports this type of legisiation
overwhelmingly. We urge that a suitable bill be favorably reported
by this committee. In a moment I will refer to 2 personal experience
on the Hastern Shore of Maryland which I had in 1963 which I think
underlines the necessity for thissort of legislation.

First, maybe I could refer to the specific points in the bill that we
lf)e_zﬁl might be amended in a way which we believe will strengthen the

111,

We are interested that the bill not be strictly limited to dogs and
cats. There is much to be said, of course, about not letting it apply
to fish and perhaps when we uss the word vertebrate animal we are
thinking of mammals, we are thinking of higher type animals which
wonld be included in the bill. Not necessarily with the same degree of
control and regulation as dogs and cals, but becanse there are so many
loopholes in Federal legislation concerning stolen animals, we think
this is a wenderful opportunity to plug those loopholes up.

I have prepared and there has been turned into the committes a list
of the major Federal legislation concerning livestock, for instance.

We think this bill should apply to livestock, except in those cases
where they are already regulated by Federal legislation such as the
Stockyard Act? and such as the 28-hour law. But the 28-hour law,
which is 45 U.S.C. 71 to 76, no longer covers most of the transportation
of livestock because it doesn’t apply to truck transportation.

The penalties for rustling, the Federal penalty for carrying stolen
cattle in interstate commerce, is strictly limited to cattle, and doesn’t
include horses or other animals and also requires a knowledge on the
part of the defendant that the animal is stolen.
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It is true that we don’t have the problems with respect to these other
. animals that we have with dogs and cats. But while you are passing
this legislation, something could be put in the bill to merely fill these
loopholes up.  Surely no one is stealing cattle and horses to take to
laboratories. But as respects the stea,lmg of harses, our local humane
society in Montgomery le)unf}, right outside of Washington, has had
to go over to Vir gmn fooking for stolen horses many times.

We think if it were possmle. this ought to be done. “But we don’t
want to detract you gentlemen from your major purpose, which, of
course, is the regulation of the care of dogs and cats by dealers and
the prevention of stealing dogs and cats.

1 would like to say that we think that the reference in the bills to '
animals “intended for research” should be eliminated, not for the rea-
sons perhaps that have been advanced here today and Friday by the
representatives of the research attorney, but because of the fact that it
doesn’t serve any useful purpose. :

Why should a dog, which is stolen for - some other, purpose, be re-
leased from control? FHow are we going to tel] when you pick up a
- carload of dogs, say beagles, that they are going to resefxrc{) -How

are you going to dlspute mth the man WhO  says these dogs are going
to be sold as hunting dogs? ~ How are we'going to enforce a law which
makes such an intent on the part of the person who Steqls or. fuursports
or acts as a dealer a necessary element ? _

. Any dealer who was raided,. for instance, “ho did not comply with
this law, would say,“I don’t know that any of my dogs go to research,
I havea ]ot of hunting dogs here,” or “I presume these dogs are gomcr

for pets.” Tt doesn’t make it iny more difficult to.enforce this Jaw 1f
you have it apply to all dogs and cats in interstate commerce.

In other words it is not essential to protect the dogs and cats stolen
from research, that it be limited to research, because in many cases
you would have the same people involved, you would have the same
lolding points, you would have the same collectlons the same people
stemhntr dogs and turning them m. While 90 percent, perhaps, may
be actualh going to research, let’s make it easy for ourselves, let’s not
make it necessarv to -prove they are going to research in “order to
pro=e011te or license these people.

We would submit that there would not be any w ef\Lenmg of the
act by taking out the reference to rese‘trch but that it will actually be
strengthened and easier to enforce.

We still think we should license the research estflbhshment hecanse
they are the main purchasers; to license them - to make them buy from
regﬁtered dealers. That doesn’t mean we can’t cover all dogs and cits
in the registered dealers, w hether or not the dogs and cats are intended
for research,

We feel-—and this is in answer to the chairman’s question—that the
subject of the care of the animal in the laboratory 1s a very complex

“one. While we certainly do not want to prevent any Federal legisla-
tion being passed which will help one animal be protected in a labora-
tory, we feel that this question s so complex- that it cannot adequately
be covered by the provisions that are in these bills.- Rather than take
n chance of holding this legislatton up, we prefer to continue our ef-
forts to obtain the other }etrls]a.tlon where we have been trying to ob—

ra
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tain it, in the other committee, and get this legislation through on the
dealers and on. a mere. registration of laboratories to determine that
they are not taking dogs from unlicensed dealers. R

' gne thing that hasn’t probably been brought out strongly here, even
by the laboratory people, is that the exception now in these bills ex-
empting the actual experimentation in the laboratory is 2 much broader
exemption than it appears, because many animals which are for years
and years in the animal keeping facilities of one of these ‘research
establishments, are actually in research almost the entire time becanse
the experiment may go on for years.

All of such animals are exempted from the bill. So in that type of 4
research establishment, saying that the animals be taken care of prior
to and after experimentation, would only mean the first day or two .
after it got there, and maybe a period 9 years later when they were put-
ting it to death. This would be a very confusing situation. - :

We are really alraid of a too simple and unsophisticated attempt
to solve a very complex problem by t]qe provision 1n this bill, relating
. to care.dn the laboratory. : - ‘ -

We would rather see the legislation that we are supporting, such as
Senator McIntire’s bill, S."2576, put in this bill as an amendment

and if it were passed we would Jove it. We are, however, afraidthat
if that, were done, this bill would be delayed. We would like to get
this Jegislation through as soon as possible. We really urge you to
take up the subject of the dealers and the stealing of the dogs 1n this
bill, and let us hopefully try to get the other bill through. Mayhe we
arve wrong in that. 1 hope not. It was a very difficult decision for us
to male. : ' . : ‘

At least 90 percent. of the humane movement, I think; is'behind us
in this respect, even though it was a very hard decision to make,

I would like to state a personal experience which T had in 1963.
‘We received a request from the Talbot County Humané Society on
the Iastern Shove for the American Humane Association to help them

. with an investigation. T -want over, and Mrs. Flenry A. Gardner, then
president of the Montgomery County Society, went with me, with
some people from the Talbot County Seciety, to Carcline County, Md.,
on tle Pennsylvania and Delaware border, which lias no humane
society. We found one of these places, very much like the one that
was written up in Life. I think it was probably, if anything, worse-
than the one that was in Life. There were hundreds of dogs jammed
in the cages. They had been fed, if anything, scraps from an abat-

. toir. They were-fighting, they had no water, they were out in the
‘broiling sun, there were sick and dying dogs in the barn. There were

“hundreds and hundreds of dead dog carcasses in the woods behind

this establishment. _

I had some pictures which I gave to the other comihittee, and mayhe
T should have brought them here. These are horrible pictures of
;just what we found in that place.

This man was prosecuted under State cruelty laws. He was con-
victed by a trial magistrate and given a $50 fine. Ie appealed his

.conviction and the jury let him off. He has been convicted within
:the last 2 months and he has again appealed. e is still in business.
* That sort of thing illustrates how hard it is to regulate these people

-with the local criminal laws, :
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Even a local law of the Penngylvania or Illinois type, which would
license some dealers, is not effective in this day and age of the auto-
mobile and the quick crossing of State lines. We really need Federal
legislation. 'We certainly do urge this committee to favorably report
strong legislation out.

Thank vow, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Moxrowey. Thank you, Mr. Morgan.

Do vou think a supplement beyond the State law, the licensing of
dealers, would have a great deal to do with their cleaning up this
intolerable inhuman situation that you described ?

Mr. Moraax. I thinlk there 1sno question about it. T don’t think any
Federnl, State, or local organization with any licensing power would
have ever licensed the place that T saw on the Eastern Shore of
Maryland.

Senator MoxroxEy. Should not the research institutions also be
influenced not to buy and help these people prosper?

Mr. Morcaw. I think so. This is why this section is in the Jaw,
requiring the research facility to also be licensed so far as procurement
of its animals is concerned. We absolutely agree. Not only should
they be licensed, there should be a distinct prohibition against it and
they should loze their licenses, and whatever penalties may be attached.
We are not disagreeing at all with the licensing of the research estab-
lishment with respect to their procurement. We just feel that it is
prohably too complicated a question to be dealt with any further than
that in this legislation.

So, we would license them, but with respect to their procurement
only, in this bill.

Senator Moxroney., You say any further than that you support the
bill up through the point where they wounld have the right to preseribe
humane regulations within the research institute for the care of dogs,
both preopaerative and postoperutive.

Mr. Morcan. I say, I fear that that is oversimplification. I don’t
think you will get very much out of that. Rather than prejudice
other legislation and perhaps risk the passage of this, we would prefer
to stop at the place in this bill where they have procured their animals
and attempt to geb full coverage in other legislation.

Senator MoxroNEY. I am about to give up hope that you will ever
get that legislation that vou speak of. We have waited 6 years or more
and the bill hasn’t moved.

Mr. Morgaw. There is this point which may not be generally known.
It has only been in the last year that the great majority of the humane
movement has gotten behind that legislation. Prior to that there was
very little action.

There seems to be more action now. We are hopeful, but perhaps
we are more optimistic than we should be.

Senator MoxroNEY. Senator Dominick?

Senator Domixick., Mr. Morgan, if we take out the refercnce to
research purposes, as has been suggested here, yon say a lawyer could
help us, or help me at least, in telling me how the Federal Government
is going to get jurisdiction over local pet shops.

Mr. Morgax. If the Federal Government doesn’t have jurisdiction
over the local pet shops, then the bill will not, of course, apply to the
local pet shops.
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What we are attempting to do is to have legislation which will
regulate the dealer whe is in commerce. In other words, that is the
limit on Federal legislation.

I don’t say we shouldn’t license the laboratory. But I see no
reason for the dealer who is in commerce to limit this bill to animals
intended for research becanse it makes it very difiicult to administer
or to prosecute under the bill, We would be able to cover some more
animals, maybe not the majority, some more, if it was not so limited.

I don’t think that weakens the bill. I look at it as a broadening
of the bill rather than taking anything away.

Senator Doyixnick. I agree with you. I look at it as a broadening
of the bill alsa. The problem that I have is, have you made it so
broad at that point that it becomes either unenforceable or
uneonstitutional.

Mr. Morcax. I presume that the bill, as administered, and under
the regulations of the Department of Agriculture, is pretty much
like the National Labor Relations Act, and could easily have some
limitations in it as to local application. Certainly the courts would not
permit, it to be extended further than Federal jurisdiction.

I realize as a lawyer, like vourself, what the limit of Federal juris-
diction is now, it may be a very nebulous concept.

Senator Doarrxick. That is my problem. 1 don’t want to broaden it
any more than we have to.

Mr. Monrcaw. If the Senator would like, we would be morve than
happy to try to submit something to the committee which would per-
haps answer the Senator’s question as far as the actual wording.

Senator Dosixick. My problem is this: With all due respect to the
statement that was made by Mr. Phillips, we haven’t had any real evi-
dence that any substantial number of animals are being treated in-
humanely by these dealers except for those who are apparently, at
least, gathering them for the purpose of experimental worlk for resale.

Mr, Moncax. That is becanse we assune that ail those animuls are
going to research. We certainly know a lot of them are going to
research. As Mr. Phillips pointed out, at the beginning of huntin
season hunting dogs sudden]y start disappearing, as my beagle dig
some years ago. Right after hunting season you start getting vast
quantaties of this type of dog picked up by the humane societies and the
pounds.

There isn't any question that these dogs are being taken to be used
for hunting.

Whether those are put in the same collection points, whether this is
a different organization, ¥ don’t know. But I don’t see that there could
be any harm done by extending this to cover all animals which are
heing moved in interstate commerce of this tvpe, especially if you
didn’t follow our suggestion to broadén this to other animals than
dogs and cats.

Why would one want to regulate a dealer so that the Federal law
says 1T this dog is going to research, you have to put him in a kennel
such and such dimensions, and give him water but if this dog is going
to be sold as a pet, you can packﬁlim in a'box, pack him in with another
dog on top, a,ngi) generally abuse him.

have an idea it s almost impossible to make that differentiation
in practice when you are (rying to regulate this thing. It certainly
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gwes the littie operator who is. sneakm around in ‘the ,dark, and
grabbing people’s pets, a wonderiul “out™ because he will say this dog
18 not going to research. I am (romg to sell himi.~ If you catch hlm
he will say Tam going to sell him to somebody as a hunting dog.

Senator DovMinicg. As you well know, every State in the Unlon has
laws against stealing.

Mr. Moreaw. Yes, sir; and it is awtully difficult to prosecute
_anybody

Senator Dostrvick. T don't know that a Federal law against steal-
ing will help. What we have had to do is regulate dealers.

Mr. Morgax. We have Federal laws not against stealing automo-
biles, but, against carrying them in interstate commerce. We have a
Federal law not against stealing cattle with knowledge, but transport-
ing the cattle in interstate commerce.

Perhaps _your restriction might be so worded that it shall be a
Federal crime to transport a stolen animal in interstate commerce.
This could be an adjunct to the bill w ithout weakening the other parts
of the bill. s o

Senator Doraxrcs. Thank you.

Senator Moxrower. Thank you very much, Mr. Phillips and Mr.
Morgan. Weappreciate'your testimony.

Mr. Parues. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moreaw. Thank you
**(The full text of Mr. Morgan s statement follows.)

ST.g;TEMENT- oF Jo V. Mogrcaxn, JE.

"I am Jo V. Morgan, Jr., an attorney, having my office at 8§15 15th Street NW.,

Washipngton, D.C.,.and I am Washington counsel for the American Humane
Association; a mational federdition of over 500 humane societies, SPCA’'s, and
© animal rescue leagues, as well as a director of the Montgomery County (Md.)
Humane Society.

The American Humane Amociatlon supports enactment of the type of legis-
lation now being considered by your committee desigtied to prevent traffic in
Stolen apimals: namely, 5. 2322 and §. 3039. I, and the other representatives of
the American Humane Association who are here in Washington today, will refer
to our experiences which underline the necessity for the enactment of such
legislation, However, first we should like to suggest the following points with
respect to the legistation Wth]l we trost you will include in any bill which you

_Tavorably report:

° (1) It should not be limited to dogs and cats. TWhile these animals are very
important in this regard, we suggest also that the legislation cover all living
vertebrate animals, including livestock. It sometimes is surprising to léarn
that in many parts of this country rustling is stilt a major problem.

= (2) Tt should not be Hmited to animals intended for research. Our experi-
ence leads us to believe that the stealing of huoting dogs. especially just prior
to and early in the fall of the year. iz a very serious element of this matter,
as well as the stealing of valuahle pedigree pets for resale often with forged or
switched pedigres papers. To limit the law to research animals, will. more-
over, make administration and prosecution very difficult. It may be impossible
to prove whether or not stolen animals are going to be sold to research develop-
ments, or a8 pets, or as hunting dogs.

(3) Care should be exercized that this legislation,. essenhal for the ‘prevention
of the stolen-animals trafiic, does not overlap the proposed legislatién now being
eonsidered by the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare for the setting
up of standards in Iaboratories. The American Humané Association un-
resarvedly supports, and has supported, 8. 2576, introduced by Senator Mclntire.
which .covers-this problems. Ii is much too complex fo be covered as an adjunct
to the legislation now before you. This bill should stop at the laboratery door.
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We. urge that wording like that found in section 5 of H.R. 97530, a bill otherwise:
identical to 8. 2322, be incorporated in any bill favorably reported by your com-
mittee, to assure that they are not two Cabinet: members, the Secretaries of Agri-
culture and of Health, Education, and Welfare, with overlapping "authority to
promulgate. standards for the humane care of research animals within- the.
laborutories.
If I may, I should like to relay a personsl experience which hlought homé -to
me the present need for the type of legislation you are considering. - In August
1963, at the request of the.Talbot Cointy (Md.): Mumane Society, I went
to Caroline: County, Md., ,on the Eastern Shore, near the town -of Goldsboro and
near the Delaware State line, to investigate a suspected dog collection station.,
‘What we found was. fully as horrible as the similar installation plctured in. the B
recent Life article. Hundreds of dogs were jammed into small wire enclosures’- [
with no water, fed by beef heads or entrails from a near-by abattoir thrown®
among them,-with many siek and dying animals chained to stalls in an old dairy:
barn, and no one in attendance during the day.
In this particular instance, the operator was prosecuted and convicted by a’
trial magistrate and fined $50, but this conviction was reversed by a jury on
appeul I noticed from a recent nmewspaper that he had just been couvieted' |
again by a trial maglstrate, and I am 1nformed that he has again appealed his
conviction to obtain a jury trial.
Qur investigation, at that time in 1963, indicated that dogs were collected all
through the week until the pens were jamwed and on Sunday were sold and
shipped out, mostly across State lines. Among the dogs, were not only dogs
which would have been suitable for use by research establishments, but other
dogs which were obviously the type to he used as pets, or as hunting dogs. [
Mrs. Henry A. Gardner, then president of the Mon{gomery County (Md) '
Humane Society and the American Humane Association’s Service Council repre-
sentative for Maryland, accompanied me that day. I have her statement, v.hich
1 ask be included in the record. . She is here today in the audience. -
There are also present today members of the Talbot County Humane SOClet‘i"
Their premdent Mrs, William E. Shannahan, has asked me to request-that her
statement eoncermng the investigation to which I have referred, be mcluded in
your record.
In concluswn, I might add that the American Humane Association is whole-"
heartedly in favor of leglslatlon to meet this problem. We urge that a b111 be |
favorably reported.

‘Senator MoxroxEY. Our next witness is Miss Elizabeth S. “Thorp,

representing the Animal Breeders Association. We are happy.to have
you before the comlmttee You may proceed in your own way. .

STA.TEMENT OF ELIZABETH S. THORP, SIMONSEN LA.BORATORIES
REPRESENTING .THE LABORATORY ANIMAL BREEDERS ASS0CI-
ATION

Mlss THore. Th'mk) ou, \11 Chfmman ' i

My testimony is pretty much like that of Mr. Phillips except, of .
course, we donot wish to include other animalis.

X,um Elizabeth Simonsen Thorp, of Simonsen Laboratories, Cali-
forma,, and Minnesota .corporation, and. a charter member and past’
president of the Laboratory Animal Bresders Association.,, The Lab--
oratory Animal Breeders Association is devoted to the interests and .
needs of commereial laboratory animal breeders for the exchinge of
ideas and problems of interest and importance to laboratory animal
producers and to promote and maintain ethical practices in regard to
the production and marketing of laboratory animals, ,

Theassociation 1s in agreenient with portions of these bills now un-
der consideration, namely, that the buyer:seller of companionate spe-
cies, dogs and cftts. be hcensed and controlled in such way as to obviate
the possible irregularities in procurement and selling practices. S.

62-8317—66——13
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3059, however,-contends that licensing with as-yetindetermined regu-

latlonz. and fées would be required of all those who sell, transport, and’

purchase or receive animals, for ressarch and testing. purposes. . Since
the practice comprises.approximately 16 million ammals used for Te-

search purposes last year, I can hardly imagine the ramifications of'-

thislegislation at its inception.
Further, the scope of administering such abill ould be far rrrea,ter

than the authors-intended. No more.than 1.6 percent of the TFurred.
vertebrate animals used in-1965 in all phases of biomedical research’

testing and development, of tiew drugs in the United States were dogs
and cats. 'More than 20 million amphibians, reptiles, and avian species

are-estimated to be used annually. These are all’ vertebr: atecs Cock

roaches aren’t vertebrates, |
Tt follows then that the breeder of ahimals as wéll as the consumer

of animals and .the general public would be unnecessarily- penalized.
through the-alleged “actions of a very -few dealers in’ dogs and cats. -

.The labor costs to identify individually the weekly average of 36,000
laboratory, Afimals my ‘company i alotie supplies 'to research scientists
{0 be refleeted in the price of these ‘munals This not only

woiild“bb -an- unnecessar v added cost’ to institutions a.nd the Goverm-

ment 1 Bty wouldunduly distress the animals.
;The vatious species and strains of Inboratory animals pmvlded to
the. research community by the commercial laboratory and breeders

are bred specifically for research purposes under controlled conditions:
utilizing specialized techniques and facilities. We are not dealers.. In.

fact we are membérs of the LABA and do not purchase animals for

resale or sell animals for resale. 'The breeder canmot afford to-be .

identified in any way as a dealer in animials and remain-a member of
the Laboratory Animal Breeders Associdtion.

Animals of differing genetic background in various states 6f con-’
tamination and infection are of no use to the discerning investigator. -

A dealer collects animals from many sources and delivers them as one

shipment. In our field of endeavor it would be business sunicide to re- -

sell or sell for subsequent resale any of our animals. I realize that the
disciplines of producing animals for reserach are naturally little un-
derstood by the general public since our products are utﬂued n the
highly specmhzeg beomedical areas.

If any of you have any questions regarding the business of ralsm,:
laboratory animals if you will just get a hold of Mr. Maloney or my-
self }*l;ve will glad to give you further information. I thank you very
muc

Senator Mowroxey. Thank you, Miss Thorp Can you give us any.,

idea of the volume of cats or dogs that are bred specifically for re-
search purposes? What is the supp]y that could be expected leom-
mately {rom the breeders?

Miss. Trorr. From a true breeder? . I imagine probably not any

more than 5,000 or 6,000 a year. I am just grabbing that out of a hat.
I can- get you better statistics on that by writing a few of the leo'ltl-
mate breeders.

-Senator MoxroNEY. Most of the work of the breeders association
is accomplished with other types of animals?

Miss Taore. Yes, .

Senator Monroney. Like mice, rats, and hamsters and guinea pigs?




ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION 159

Migs Trore., Yes. We would, of course, like to see this confined to
cleaning up the dealers and to obviating any stolen animals. We
don’t feel that mice or rats or guinea pigs are really ever going to be
stolen. I have never heard of a mouse being stolen. I don’t kmow
what Mr, Phillips meant by this covering up any of the loopholes that
would be in this bill.

Senator Moxroxby. Senator Dominick?

Senator Doaxawick. I haveno questions.

Senator Moxroxrky. We thank you very much for your appearance
and appreciate your courtesy in coming, Miss Thorp.

(The statement follows :)

STATEMENT 0F DELIZABETH 8. THORP, SIMONREN L ARORATORILS

The legislation proposed by 8. 2322, 8. 3039, and similar bills purport to be
concerned with pet stenling, They are, however not confined 1o this and contain
restrictive legislation dealing with facilities and care of laboratory animals. If
this legislation was confined to dog and ent stealing and nnethical procedures by a
few dealers in these animals, this would be an entirely different matter.

The fact that 8§, 3059 includes “and any other animalg” means that it would
be necessary for the legitimate animal producers as represented by the Laboratory
Animal Breeders Association who are producing inbred strains for cancer
research, special strains of mice, rats, hamsters, and guinea pigs wonld be sub-
ject to unnecessary leensing and expenditure in order to meet the demands of the
medieal research community.

As another example, one of the main producers of iaboratory animals on the
west coast is under contract with the National Institutes of Health to maintain
certain trust stocks of the more important straing of the smalil laboratory animals
used by many medieal centers, This legislation would require licensing to ship
the animals that are actnally the property of the National Institutes of Health.

A further review of these bills under consideration here indicates that much
has been added as far as licensing that is not necessary to the control of those
few dealers that have caused difficnlty. The recent publicity in the general
press has becn greatly moagnified and has given the general public the impression
this is the runle rather than the exeeption.

The members of the Laboratory Animal Breeders Association have spent
millions of dollars in establishing facilifies to produce the common laboratory
animals under dizease-free conditions, optimum conditions of ecare, feeding, and
environment thhg resulting in a high-quality animal for medical research. There
are wmany instances in which the producer of these types of animals has worked
hand in hand with the research worker to assure that a-high guality of care and
faeilitics are being used for their preduact.

e have every confidence that the Congress of the United States will not pass
legislation which will hinder mediexl and biologieal research s important to the
healih and welfare of the Nation. Additionally, the passage of this {ype of legis-
lation restricts services and animals essential to all hiomedical research.

The magnitude of this activity is indicuted by the following table:

Estimaied laboratory animal consumption, 1965, 1970

IIn millions]

Breed 1965 1970
34, 84 58, 55
15, ¢ 25.32
2. 52 4.07
Mumsters. 3.30 5. 34
Ranbits__.. 1. 56 2.52
Exatic speeios o eemeeean .12 - |19
TOtal e e 60. 00 a7, 00

NoTtE.—Dogps and cats vsed for research are estimated at 500,000 ta 1,008,000 unonually, or 1.6 pereent of
the total mammals used, Survey docs not include nenmamimalian vertebrntes (reptiles and amphlbians)

Bource: Breeders and users of laboratory animals,
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Senator Moxroney: Our next and last witness is Dr. L. Meyer
Jones, American Veterinary Medical Association.

Dr. Jones, we appreciate your being here and your giving us the
advantage of your festimony.

STATEMENT OF DR. L. MEYER JONES, AMERICAN VETERINARY
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

Dr. Joxgs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Mowroxry. Do you have a preparved statement for the
committee?

Dr. Joxes. Yes. T thought it was in your possession. The state-
ment would be signed by Dr. Spangler, president of the association.
T am appearing in substitution for Dr. Spangler.

Senator MoNroNEY. You may go ahead as you see fit.

Dr, Joxes. My name is Dr. L. Meyer Jones. I am director of scien-
tific activities for the American Veterinary Medical Association.

We interpret the provisions of these bills to be directed toward
prevention of thefts of dogs and cats and the protection of such stolen
animals from inbumane handling. These laudatory purposes are sup-
gorted by the American Veterinary Medical Association and, we hope,

y every thoughtful person.

Each theft brings its own heartache to grieving owners. The Amer-
ican Veterinary Medical Association has always been and continues
to be alert to every opportunity to prevent such thefis, to strengthen
ways to apprehend and punish the thieves, and to prevent or to relieve
inhumanity to animals involved.

Our members work closely with local officers enforcing State and
loeal laws in pursuit of these objectives. Most ]ocalit.ies%mve inade-
quate ltegislation for these purposes. The strength of legislative au-
thority and subsequent enforcement depends upon the interest and
activities of the local peaple.

Recently, widely known exposés of theft of dogs and cats have
involved certain irresponsible animal dealers. If this committee
deems Federal action necessary, such action should be directed toward
sugervision of animal dealers to eliminate theft by unserupulous indi-
viduals and to protect animals, owners of animals, and research scien-
tists.

It appears that a legitimate animal dealer and an occasional research
facility have unknowingly purchased a stolen animal. We hope that
this commitiee in its deliberations will recognize that most animal
dealers do not stoop to theft and that the research facility needs to be
protected against the unwitting purchase of an unidentified, beloved

et.

We hope that a research facility will not be hampered or chastised
in obtaining experimental animals to be used for collecting data Te-
quired by Federal regulations for establishing the safety and effec-
tiveness of medicines for man.

The American Veterinary Medical Association is opposed to the
provisions in 8. 305% and S.2322 which would license, regulate, and
police a research facility purchasing dogs and cats for scientific experi-
ments. These provisions seem unnecessary and unfair to scientists
who in good faith purchase animals from dealers.
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The procurement, transportation, handling and sale of a stolen ani-
mal is the responsibility of the dealer. The correctness of this philos-
ophy is substantiated by the several laws and regulations for the
licensure and control of dealers in livestock administered for years by
the United States and a majority of the State departments of agricul-
ture. Furthermore, these measures provide a pattern and even a
mechanism for licensure and control of dealers in dogs and cats.

The Federal authority (USDA) guards the welfare of animals—

(1) By controiling disease under the various Animal Quaran-
tine Acts;

(2) By assuring the public of fair dealing in a federally aE—
proved and supervised market (“posted market’’) under the Pack-
ers and Stockyards Act of 1921; and

(3) By preventing inhumane handling, exposure and over-
crowding principally under the “28 hour law.”

The authority of the various States supplements the Federal regu-
Iations above by regulations adapted to local conditions, viz, smaller
stockyards and sales barns, special geographic problems, et cetera.

The philosophy, pattern and to a considerable extent the machinery
existy iow at both the Federal and State levels to license and regulate
dealers in dogs-and cats.

The existing livestock regulatory apparatus has adapted itself in
recent years to the dispersion of livestock dealer operations from a
large rail center into multiple small units scattered over a given locale,

On the other hand, the volume of sales in dogs and cats is claimed by
proponents of S. 3059 and S. 2322 to have reached huge proportions
and to involve increasingly large dealerships. These inverse develop-
ments emphasize the logic, propriety, and economy in using existing
Federal and State facilities for the supervision of animal dealers in
dogs and cats,

epeatedly during past decades, the public, through its congressional
representatives, has directed that new medicines and procedures must
be proved both safe and effective, which requires animals, before being
used on man or other animals. Enlargement of the medical welfare
and research programs by congressional mandate has required in-
creased use of test animals by scientists.

It is both fitting and proper that this committee consider measures
to protect the scientific community by licensure and supervision of
dealers in dogs and cats.

It 1s the respopsibility of this committee to study the question of
whether to utilize existing State and Federal legislation and personnel
or to create new machinery needing new personnel to protect the gen-
eral public and the scientific community against the use of a stolen
dog or cat in a scientific experiment.

o favor omission of the word “vertebrate” from all proposed leg-
islation. Application of S. 3059 and S. 2322 only to dogs and cats
would protect species of animals of concern to the general public and
subject to theft.

All State and Federal Governments already have laws applying to
dealers in farm animals. In our opinion, S. 3059 and S. 2322 do not
adequately recognize existing State and municipal laws regulating
traflic in animals.
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. The ]m]gu&ge in 8. 3059 and S. 2322 make them apply 'llmn%t ex-
clusively to “animals to be used for purposes of vesearch.” Appar-
ently ignored are thefts of dogs and cats for various other purposes,
viz the unscrupulous hunter who steals a good birddog for a weekend

anid then Jeaves the dog to fend for itself in » qtmnrre countryside.
In*nored alzo 1s theft of purebred dogs and cats for sale in a distant
commumi,y as pets. We think that The proposed legislation should
apply to all thefts of dogs and cats.

If the commitiee shou]d believe that legislation is necessary, we
recommend that the provisions of S. 3059 and 8. 2322 be modified for
the reasons given above.
~ As of the present, we prefer to support S. 3138 recently introduced
by Senator Mondale.

- As an aid to the committee, our staff has prepared amendatory lan-
guage for your consideration, If the committee desires, members of
our staff will be glad to work with the committee staff in further
review of the proposal. A copy of our suggested amendments is at-
tﬂched to this statement,

(The above-mentioned amendments follow:)

SUGEESTED AMRENDMENT TO §. 3059 axp 9, 2820

A BILI: To authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to regnlate the transportafion, =ale,
- and handlng of dogs and eats in interstate and forelgn commerce, to cooperate in the
1; enforceinent of State and local laws, and for other purposes

+ Pe it cnacted dy the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Siatcs
of  Amoerice in Congress assembdled, That. in ocder to protect the owners of dogs
and cats from theft of such pets and to prevent the inhumane handling, or other
improper uge of stolen dogs and cats it is essential to regulate the transportation,
purchase, sale, and handiing of dogs and cats by persons or organlzations en-
gaged in tmnsporting, buying, or selling such animals,

-.8Ea, 2, DEFINIMIONS.—When used in this Act—

(a) The term "perbon” includes any lﬂdl\'lduﬂ.l partnership, association, or
corporation.

(b} The term *“Secretary” meam the Secretary of Agriculture.

g {¢} The term “eommerce” menns commeree between any State, territoty, or
possession, or the Distriet of Columbia or P'nerto Rico, and any place outside
thereof; or between points within the same State, territory, or possession, or
the Dmrr:et of Columbia, but through any place outside thereof.

(d)} The term “cat” means any live domestic cat (Felis catus).

{¢) The term “dog” means any live dog of the specics Canis familiaris,

(f} The term “Stafe officials” means any person duly emploved or author-
ized by State or local aunthorities to enforce requirements pertaining to the pro-
tection and humane handling of dogs and cats.

(g) -The term “dealer” means.any person who, for f‘omppnsatmn or profit,
dehvers for transportation, tran‘:port‘; boards, burs, or sells dogs or cats in
commeree.

‘Sec. 8. It shall be unlawful for any dealer to buy, seli, offer to buy or sell,
gtx"mqnort or offer for tramsportation in commerce or to another dealer under
this Act any doZs or ecats, unless and until snch dealer shall have obtained &
license from the Beeretary in accordance with such rules and regulations as the
Secretary may prescribe pursuant to thlS Act, and such license shall not have
‘been suspended or revoked.

Src. 4. The Secretary is mlthon?ed to promulgate standards to goveln the
‘handling and transportation of dogs and eats by dealers to promote their heaith,
well- IJemg. and safety,

* 8pc. 5. The Secretary may require that all dogs and cats delivered for transpor-
tation, transported, purchased, or g#0}d in commerce shall be marked or identified
in guch manner ag the Secretary may prescnbe.

' 80, 8, Dealers shall make ard keep such records with respect-to their pur-
chase, sale, transportation, and handling of dogs and eats, as the Secretary may
prescribe.
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8Ec. 7. The Secretary may require that persens of organizations engaged in

the purchase, sale,-or transportation of dogs or cats in commerce keep such rec-
"ords as may be necessary to eflectuate the purposes of this Act and such records
shall he available for ingpection bv the Socretarv or hiz representative for a
périod of one’ yedr.
. 8et. 8 The Secretary shall fake such action as he mav deem appropriate to en-
courage State officials to cooperate with him in the enforcement of this Act and
the Secretary is authorized to cooperate with the officials of the various States
in eife('tuatmg the. purposcs of this Act and of any %tate leglslatmn or loeal or-
dinance on the same subject.

SEC, 9. The Secretary shall {ake such ﬂChOIl a:; he m‘lv deem 1ppmpr1ate to
asgist State, county and city authorities in the adoption of laws and ordinances to
effectnate the purposzes of this Act within their respective jurisdictions.

Se¢. 10. The Secretary is authorized to promulgate such rules, regulations, and
orders as he may deem necessary in order to effectuate the purposes of this Act

Skc. 11. Any person who viclates any provision of this Act and any regulation
promulgated thereunder shall, on convietion thereof, be salyject to imprisonment
for not more than one year or a fine of not more than $10,000.

Sec. 12. When construing or enforcing the provisions of this Act, the act,
omission, or failure of any individual acting for or employed by a dealer, within
the scope of his employment or office, shall be deemed the act, omission, or failure
of such dealer ag well as of such individual.

8Ec. 13. ¥f the Secretary has reason to believe that a dealer has violated any
provision of this Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder, the Secrctary
may suspend such dealer’s license temporarily, and, after notice and opportunity
for hearing, may revoke such license if such violation iy detcrmined to have
accurred,

Sec. 14, If any provision of this Act or the application of any such provision
to any person or circumstances shall be held iovalid, the remainder of this Act
and the application of any such provigion to persons or circumstances other than
thoge as to swhich it is held invalid shall not be effected theraby.

Brc. 15, In order o finance the administration of this Act, there are anthorized
to be appropriated such sums as may he necessary. The Secretary shall charge,
agsess, andd eause to be collected reasonable fees for licenses issned to dealers in
amounts reasonably caleulated to defray the costs of adwinistration of this Act.
All such fees shall he deposited and eovered into the Treasury as miscellaneous
receipts,

Sr¢. 16, EFrecTIvE DaTi.—This Act shall take effect one hundred and eighty
days after enactment.

Dr. Joxrs. Mr. Chairman, this completes our statement. Again, we
express our appreciation for this opportunity to make known our
views and to offer any further agsistance that the committee may desire.

Senator MoxroNEY. In what respects does S. 8188 differ from the
Magnuson bill? It was just introduced, I believe.

Dr. Joxws. Yes, last Friday, 1 beheve, and I haven’t had an op-
Eortunliy to =stu{1_y it thoroughly. It is my understanding that this

i1l does not license laboratories,

Senator Moxrowey. Does not license laboratories?

Dr. Joxes. Right.

Senator Moxroney. Either as purchasers or for purposes of insur-
ing humane treatment within the kennel facilities of the laboratory ?

Dr. Joxes. That is my understanding.

Senator Moxrovey. Those are the two major changes?

Dr. Jowes, Yes.

Senator MoxroxeY. You support this bill in preference to the
Magnuson bill ¢

Dr. Jones. Yes, we do.

Senator MoNroXEY. Senator Dominick ?
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Senator Dominick, I have no questions.

Senator MoxroNEY. 1 have no further questions. We do thank you,
Dr. Jones, for appearing before us.

The committee will stand in adjournment. The record will be kept
open for a week in order for any additional statements to be submitted.

I thank the witnesses who have appeared before us.

The committee stands adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., the committee adjonrned.)
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WEDNESDAY, MAY 25, 1966

U.S. SeNATE,
CoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The commities met at 9:43 am., in room 5110, New Senate Office
Building, Hon. Warren . Magnuson, presiding.

The Cramyan, The committee will come to order.

We have several witnesses today. The chairman would like to make
an opening statement.

This is, of course, an additional day of hearing on the animal care
legislation for the specific purpose—and I underline specific—of
hearing further testimony on the issue of rgeulating the care, treat-
ment, and handling of dogs, cats, and other animals in the medical
research laboratories, which is only one part of the legislation.

The committee hags already held hearings on the subject of dog and
cat theft and the humane treatment of animals destined for use in
medical research. These earlier hearings clearly indicated the need for
legislation to regulate dealers in order to prevent the existing cruel
and inhuman treatment of animals by some dealers.

Today, however, we are limiting the testimony to the amendments
to be proposed by Senator Monroney to 8. 2322, as presented in a
Committes Print No. 3, of which we have copies available for the
witnesses and others interested. Without these amendments, S. 2322
would be a very strong dealer bill, but the committee desires to
know whether the regulation of the treatment, care, and handling of
animals in medical research laboratories should be inecluded.

(Committee Print No. 3 will be inserted in the record at this point:)

[COMMITTEE PRINT NO. 3]
May 19, 1966

Text of proposed Monroney amendments are shown as follows::
New maiter is in bold italic type. Matter proposed to.be omitted is in black

brackets,
[S. 2322, 80th Cong., 2d sess.]

AMENDMENT
(IN THE NATGRE OF A SUBSTITUTE)

Intended to be proposed by Mr. Magnuson to 8. 2322, a bill to authorize the
Secretary of Agriculture to regulate the transportation, sate, and handling of
doge and cats Intended to be used for purposes of research or experimentation,
and for other purposes, viz; Strike out all after the enacting clanse and insert in
lien thereof the following:

That, in order to proteet the owners of dogs, cats, and certain other animals
from theft of such animals, to prevent the sale or use of doga, cats, and certain
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other animals which bhave been siolen, and to imsure that certain animals intended
for use in research facilities are provided humane care and treatment, it is essen-
tial to regulate the transportation, purchase, sale, housing, care, handling, and
treatment of such animals by persons or organizations engaged in the transport-
ing, buying, or selling of animals intended for use in research facilities.

Sec. 2. When used in this Act—

(a) the term “pe1son” includes any individual, partnership, association, or
corporation ;

{b) The term “Secretary” means the Secretary of Agriculture;

{¢) The term “commerce’” means commerce between any State, territory, pos-
session, or the District of Columbia or the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and any
place outside thereof; or between points within the same State, territory, or
possession, or the District of Columbia, or the Commonwealth of TPuerto Rico,
but through any place outside thereof ; or within any territory, possession, or the
District of Columbia, or the Commonwealth fo Puerto Rico;

(d) The term “cat” means any live cat {Felis calus) ;

(e) The term “dog’’ means any live dog (Canis familiaris) ;

{f) The term “research facility” means any school, institution, organization,
or person that uses or intends to use animals in research, tests, or experiments,
and that {1) purchases or itransports sich animals in commerce, or (2) Techives
fonds under a grant, award, lean, or contract from a department, agency, or
instrumentality of the United States for the purpose of carrying out research,
tests or experiments ;

* {g) The term “dealer” means any person who, regularly and for profit, t.rans-
ports, except 48 & commoh carrier, or buys and sells animals intended for use in
research facilities;

(1) The term “animal” means live dogs, cats, monkeys (nonhuman primate
mammals), guinea pigs (Cavia cobaya), -hamsters (Cricetus), and rabblts
{Oryctolagus cuniculusg).

SEec. 3, It shall be unlawful for any research facility to purchase animals from
any dealer unless such dealer holds a valid license issued by the Sccretary pur-,
suant to this Act.

Sre. 4. It shall be unlawrul for any research facility to purchase or transport,
enimals in commerce unless such research facility has obiained a Heense from!
the Seerciary in accordance with such rules end regulations as the Secretary
may prescribe pursuant to this Act.

SEC. 6. It ghall be unlawful for any dealer to buy, sell, offer to buy or sell,
trunsport or offer for transportation in commerce any ﬂnimal unless such dealer
hag obtained a license from the Secretary in accordance with such rules and
regulations as the Secretary may preseribe pursvant to this Act, and such license
has not been suspended or revoked.

. Sec. 6. No department, agency, or mstrumenmlity of the United States which
useq animalg for research or cxperimentation shiall purchase or otherwise acquire
apimals for such purposes from any dealer vwnless such dealer holds a valid
license issued by the Secreiary pursuant to this Act

I8Ec. 6. The Sceretary shall establish standards of humane care {o govern the
handling and transportation of animals by dealers. Such gstandards shall provide
for that eare, as determined by the Seeretary, which a humane owner would
ordinarily provide for a household. pet to prevent sickness, injury, and suffering,
and shall include, but nof necessarily be limited to, housing, feeding, watering,
sanitation, ventilation, ghelter from extremes of weather and temperature, sepa-
ration by spec:cs and sex, apd adequate veterinary care

[SEc. 7. Every research facility ghall register with the Secretarv in accordance’
with such rules and regulations as he may prescribe.] -

Sgc. 7. The Becretary shall establish and promulgaie standards to govern the
humane handling, care, treatment, and trangportation of animals by dealers
and researel facilitics. Snuch standards shall include, but not necessarily be
thnited to, mindmum requirements with respeet to the houking, fecding, watering,
sanitotion, ventilation, shelter from extremes of weather and temperature, sepa-
ration by species, and adequate veterinary care. . The. foregoing shall not be.
construed as authoriging the Secretary to prescrive standards for the handling,,
cgre, or (reatment of animals during aciual research or ea'pe’rmumtanma by a
regenreh fucilily. I

 BEC, 8. All dogs and cats delivered for transpor tqtlon tramporiod purchazed,
or sold.in eommerce by any dealer shall be marked or identified in such humane
manner as the Secretary may prescribe.
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Sec. 9. Research facilities and dealers shall make, and retain for such rea-
sonable period of time as the Secretary may prescribe, such records with respect
to the purchase, sale, transportation, identifieation, and previous ownership of
dogs and ¢ats as the Seeretary may prescribe, upon forms supplie@ by the
Secretary. Such records shall be made available at all reasonable times for,
inspection by the Secrelary, by any Federal officer or employee designated by
the Becretary.

ESec. 10. The Secretary shall issue a license to any dealer upon application
therefor and payment of the license fee prescribed pursuant to section 20 of
this Act if the Secretary determines that the facilitieg of guch dealer comply
with the standards prescribed by the Secretary pursunant to section § of this
Act, The Secretary may license as a dealer any person who is not a dealer
within the meaning of section 2{g) of this Act, upon application and payment
of the prescribed fee, if such person cnters into a wriften agreement with the
Secretary under which soch person agrees to comply with the requirements of
this Act and the regulations prf*sembed hereunder.]

SEc. 10. The Secretary shall issue a license to any dealer or research facility
unon application therefor and payment of fhe license fce preseribed pursuant
to section 22 of this Act if the Secretary determines that the facilities of suck
dealor or research facility comply wilh the standards prescribed by the Seeretary
pursuant to section ¥ of this Acl. The Secrctary may license asg a research
Jacility any facility which is not o research fooility within the meaning of section
2(1) of this Act, and may lcense any person as a dealer who i3 not g dealer within
the meaning of section 2(g) of thiz Act, upon anplication and payment of the
prescribed fee, if such facilily or person, as the case may be, enters inio a writien

agreement with the Secretary under which such facility or person eprees Lo
comply ﬂnth the requirements of this Act and tke regulations presceribed here-
under.

Sec. 11. The Secretary shall make such investigations or inspections as he
deems necessary to determine whether any person has violated or is violating
any provision of this Act or any regulation issued thereunder. The Secretary
shalt promulgate such rules nand regulations as he deems neccessary to permit
inspectors to confiscate or destroy animals found to be suffering as a result of
a failure to comply with this Act or any regulation issued thereunder.

- Bre. 12, The Secretary shall take such action as he muy decm appropriate
to encourage the various States of the United States to adopt such laws and
to take such -action as will promote and effectuate the purposes of this Aect,
and the Secretary iz authorized to cooperate with the- officials of the various
Btates in effectuating the purposes of this Act and any State legisiation on the
same subject, The Secrctary is further authorized to cooperate with any other
Tederal department, ageney, or instrumentality concerned with the weifare of
animals used for research or experimentation.

SEc. 13. No dealer shall sell or otherwise dispose of any dog or cat within a
period of five business days after the acquisition of such animal, except pursuant
to regulations prescribed by the Secretary. .

[Skc. 14. The Secretary shall issue rules and regulations requiring hcensed
dealers to permit inspection of their premises and records at reasonable hours
upon request by representatives of legally constituted inw enforcement agencws
in gearch of logt animals,

[Src. 15. No dog or cat may be sold or offered for sule in commeree at a
public auction or by weight, unless the sale or offer for sale-of such animal is
made {1} in accordance with regulations prescribed by the Sceretary, and (2)
by a dealer licensed under this Act]

8rc. 14 The Secretary shall 1gsue rules and rcgulations reguiring licensed
dealers and research focilities to permit inspection of their premises and records
at rcasongble howurs wpon request by representatives of legally constituted law
enforcenment ageneies in search of Tost animals,

Sec. 15, No dog or cat may be sold or offcred for salc in commerce at a public
auction or by weight, and no reseerch facility may purchase e dog or cat at a
publie auction or by weight, unless the sale or offer for sale of such animal fg.
made (1) tn eccordance with regulutions prescribed by the Secretary, and (2)
by o dealer licensed under this Act.

Sk, 16. (@) Nothing in this Act shall be construed as anthorizing the Score-
tary to promulgate rules, requlations, or orders for the handling, care, treqgtment,
o inspection of animals during actual research or Gmpenmmrmrfmz by a reseqarch.
facility. .



198 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

{b) The Secretary is authorized to promuligate such additional standards,
rules, regulations, and orders as he may deem necessary in order to effectuate
the purposes of this Act.

Sec. 17. Any dealer who violates any provision of this Act shall, on conviction
thereof, be subject to imprisonment for not more than one year or a fine of not
more than $1,000, or both.

[8ro. 18. (a) If the Secretary has reacon fo believe that any research facility
hag violoted or is violating any proviston of this Act or any rule or regulation
prescribed hereunder, he may, after notice and oppertunity for hearing, order
guch research facility to cease and desist from continuing such violation.}

Sme. 18, (a) If the Secretary has reason to believe that a dealer or any person
licensed as a dealer has violated or is violating any provision of this Act or any
rule or regulation prescribed hereunder, he may suspend such person’s license
temporgrily, but not to exceed thirty days, and, after notice and opportunity for
hearing, may revoke or suspend such license for sach additional period as he
may specify if such violation has occurred, and may order such person to cease
and desist from continuing such violation.

(b) Any perscn aggrieved by a final order of the Secretary issued pursuant to
subsection (a) of this section may, within sixty days after entry of such an order,
seek review of such order in the manner provided in seetion 10 of the Adminis-
trative Procedure Act (3 U.S8.C. 1009).

Sec. 19. Whenever the Secrelery has reason to believe that any rescarch fa-
cility has violated or is violating any provision of this Act or any rule or repu-
lation presoribed thereunder, he shall cause a complaint in writing to be delivered
to such research fucility, describing the alleged violation or violudions. If the
Secretary, after the expiration of lwenty deys following the day on which the
compluint wag delivered o such research facility, hes reason to belicve that such
rescarch facility is continuing to violatc the provisions of this Act, or any rule
or regulation prescribed thereunder, a8 deseribed in the complaint, he shall apply
to the Disirict Court for the district in which such research facilily €2 loceted
for a court order dirccting such rescarch facility to ceuse and desist from com-
mitting the violations deseribed in the Scoretary's complaint.

Sec. 20. When construing or enforcing the provisions of this Act, any act,
omission, or failure of any individual, while acting within the scope of his office
or employment for a dealer, shall be deemed to be the act, omission, or failure of
such dealer as well as of such individval.

Sec. 21. If any provision of this Act or the application of any such provision
to any person or circumstances shall be held invalid, the remainder of this Act
and the application of any such provision Lo persons or circumstances other than
those as to which it is held invalid shall not be affected thereby.

Bgc. 22. The Becretary is authorized to charge, assess, and cause (o be collected
reasonable feeg for licenses issued to denlers and rescarch facilities. All such
faes shall be deposited and covered into the Treasury as miscellaneous receipts.

Seg. 23, The regulations referred to in section T and section 10 shall be pre-
geribed by the Secretary as soon as reasonable but not later than six months from
the date of enactinent of this Act. Additions and amendments therecto may be
prescribed from time to time a3 may be necessary or advisable. Compliance by
dealers with the provisions of this Act and such regulations shall commence
ninety days after the promulgation of such regulations. Compliance by rezearch
fecilitics with the provisions of this Act and such regulations shall commence
iz monthe after the promulgaetion of such regulations, except that the Secretary
muay igsuce provisional licensgcs to rescarch faecilities which do not comply with the
standards prescribed by the Seerciary pursuant to section 6 of thig Act provided
that the Secretary delermines that there is evidence that the research facilities
will mect such atandords within a reasonable time.

Today’s testimony will be limited to the following points:

1. Whether regulation of animal care and housing in research lab-
oratories should be carried out by the Department of Agriculture or
by the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.

2. The cost to the Federal Government of regulating animal dealers
and medical research laboratories.

3. The costs which medical research institutions might be expected
to incur in conforming to proposed regulations concerning animal
care.
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4. How much time would be required for the research institutiong
to meet any new regulations concerning animal care.

5. If the regulation of the care and housing of animals is provided,
who would be required to determine when the animal is exempt from
regulation because it is undergoing actual research.

efore proceeding with the hearing, the chairman would like to
point out that Senator Monroney’s amendments specifically exclude
regulation by the Department of Agriculture of any care of treatment
of animals during actual research or experimentation. The Senator
from Oklahoma has pointed out that the intent of his amendments ia
only to insure the improved treatment. of animals while they are held
in the kennels; both before and after experimentation. As to who
should decide when an animal has actually entered into the research
phase of its laboratory sojourn is one of the issues for today’s hearing
that we would like to explore.

The witnesses for today have been selected in order to give the com-
mittee answers, we hope, to the five points that I have enumerated.
‘We have before us spokesmen from the two Departinents intimately
concerned with the pending legislation, and two witnesses in favor
of the Monroney amendments, and two witnesses who oppose the
amendment.

That is about all we will have time for today in thig hearing.

Members of the committee, the distinguished Senator from Penn-
sylvania, who is one of the original sponsors of bills pertaining to
animal care and who has long espoused the cause of humane treat-
ment of animals in his own State for many years, is here to testify.
He is actually the main architect of the original bill. We will be glad
to hear from Senator Clark.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOSEPH S. CLARK, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA

Senator Crark. Thank vou very much, Mr. Chairman.

I have a prepared statement which in order to save time I would
like to have prmted in the record.

The Cramman. We will put that in the record in full.

Senator Crarx. Also an editorial from the Lonisville Courier-Jour-
nal and the New York Times. I would suppliy the staff this morning
with an editorial from the Philadelphia Inquirer for the record.

The Cratryan, That will go in the record i full.

(The editorial follows:)

[From the New York Times, May 28, 1966]
PROTECTING RESEARCH ANIMALS

The Senate Commerce Committee har scheduled additional hearings this week
on the difficult problem of drafting legislation to protect the hundreds of thou-
sands of animals used cach year for medical research,

The House of Representatives has alremdy passed bili—limited to dogs and
eats—requiring that the Department of Agriculture license and inspect dealers
who sell these animals to laboratories. Representntive Joseph Y. Resnick of
New York and others interested in this problem have presented distressing evi-
dence that some dealers have failed to provide adequate food and water or suffi-
ciently large pens for these animals. As a result, many animals have died or
suffered needlessly without serving any medical purpose whutever.
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. The controversial question before the Senate committee is whether the Federal
‘standards should also apply to laboratories in the period before and after the
actual experiments. In our view, this is a reasonable requirement. It would he
deqlrable to extend the coverage of the bill to include wonkeys, rabbits, and other
yertebrateq

" The pending bill in no way regulates animal experiments, but many respected
doctors vehemently oppose Federal supervision of animal facilities in labora-
{tories becnuse they view it as the flrst step toward Government controls over
-the conduct of experiments. As we have stated in the past, we believe it would
be pessible to devise criteria affecting the duration and painfulness- of experi-
_ments without stifling research, However, that question does not arise under
the pending bill, and Congress at present shows little disposition to consider it.
01 its own merits, a bill to regulate the facilities for animals before and after
‘the experiments deserves enactment,

i
B

[From the Courier-Journal, May 1&. 19684]

WE Owe DECENCY T0 THE ANTMALS THAT DIb FoR Us

. XLast month, Kentuckiang were shocked by an incident that took place on a
Lexington street. Police stopped a truck whiech was cratned with 151 dogs.
A veterinarian called fo examine them said they were “stuffed in cages” that
‘were cruelly overcrowded, He found onc dog dead, and no food or water
whatever for the wretched survivors.

More than 500 animal lovers rushed forward to try to ransom the dogs out of
their prison, The drivers of the truek explained, however, that they were
under contract t¢ deliver the animals for luboratory experimentation in another
-state. Each of the drivers was fined $100 for cruelty to animals, but the
truck rolled on to its destination.

This is the kind of incident that has produecd more letters on profection for
laboratory ahimals than on any legislation before the current session of Congress.
A large majority of Americans believe in the necessity of animal experimentation
for the benefit of human health. Millions who hoid that view, revolt, however,
when such work is allowed to entail needless anguish for the animals involved.

I'roper, decent safeguards are written into two Dills now before the Scnate
Commerce Committee. They are 8. 3059, sponsored by Senator Scott, and B.
2322, sponsored by Senators Clark, Magnuson and Brewster.

WHY ACTION IS8 BLOCKED

These measures require humane standards of care for animals in the hands
of dealers, in transmit, and in laboratories. They do not touch the issues of
controls over actual laboratory experiments.

Bilis for the protection of laboratory animals have been grinding along in
Congress for the past six years., They have been blocked in various committees.
Public sympathy is aroused, but it has been diffused and dissipated among the
‘various measures. Now it is possible to get a vitally needed reform into effect
this very year. Such a simple and forthright measure as 8. 2322 or 8. 3059
could be released quickly from the Commerce Committee and voted into law
without further long delay.

The frantic barking and howling of the dogs trapped in the truck on the
Lexington street continued to haunt those who came near, long after the vehicle
had lumbered away., Such cries of help from anlmals marked for laboratory
use ring in the ears of men and women of conscience evervywhere.

We exact from these animals the sacrifice of their lives for our welfare. Surely
we owe 'them in return a humane standard of care until they meet their death.

(Th;e; editorial from the Philadelphia Inquirer will be a committee
insert.

Senator Crarx. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to
appear before you to speak in support of the Monroney amendment
to 5. 2322,

- My commitment to animal welfare legislation is one of long standing.
T have introduced animal welfare bills in the 8Tth, 88th, and 89(h
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Congresses:” With a small band of my colleagues, T have worked hard
to have these hills considered in the Congress. At long last, I now see
a serlous intention on the part of the Congress to give more than
-perfunctory attention to the enactment of regulatory legislation.

Last July, My Chairman, as a result. of a pet stealing case in my
own State of Pennsylvania, I introduced S. 2322. Coincidentally, you,
Mr. Chairman, were moved to go to the floor with identical legislation,
on the very day I came to the %loor with my bill. Thus yvou and I be-
came cosponsors of S. 2322, The enormous.volume of mail T have
received from all over the country has convinced me that the people
.want' a change for the better in the treatment of research animals,
-They want meaningful animal welfare legislation, . :

_Today this committee is considering the Monroney amendment,
'which would require research laboratories to conform to the same
“standards of care and housing of laboratory animals as those required
-of animal denlers. - It is my strong conviction that the-omission of this
provision would reduece significantly the effectiveness of this bill. - »

I wish now to emphasize once again that the laboratory standard
-applies to care and housing of animals before the time of an experi-
ment, not, during or after the experiment. To be specifie, there 1s no
“control exercised over postoperative care of an animal—I wish there
were, but there isn’t—nor is there control of the care and treatment of
an animal during the experiment. Since this amendment:involves
neither the experiment nor the care of the animal in the process, I fail
to understand the consternation expressed by scientists with this
amendment.

Organized medicine and science, strongly supported by NIH, have
been actively lobbying to remove any requirement for humane treat-
ment of animals once'ﬁley enter the laboratory. Their spokesmen have
not hesitated to misrepresent the content of the legistation in giving
interviews to the press and in seeking by other means to create oppos:-
tion to the provision. In the bill’s present form, laboratory standards
were deleted. The Monroney amendment restores it. The Monroney
amendment or similar language should be included in the bill as re-
ported out by this committee.

It has been alleged that the Department of Agriculture, charged
with the responsibility for enforcing the law, would not be capable of
‘knowing how to take care of animals prior to experiments. Yet the
‘bill, if passed, will be adminisiered by USDA’s Agrieulture Rescarch
Extension, o scientific group, headed at present by a biochemist who
was trained at Cornell and George Washington.

It is patently ridicudous to charge that the vets and animal hus-
bhandmen who would work under his direction are not capable of en-
forcing minimum hnmane standards of care and housing for animals

-1n scientific institutions as well as in the premises of dog dealers. The
standards would be the same. If they can do it with a dog dealer of
-course they can do it with a laboratory. What do the research scien-
tists propose in place of Federal regulation? They offer self-regula-
tion.  That is what the bankers and brokers wanted when it became
necessary to pass the Securities Exchange Act. That is what the
medical profession said they could do when they fought medicare
tooth and nail. ' It doesn’t work. : '
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The reason for the need for Federal legislation is the shocking fail-
ure of self-policing. HEW has failed to require decent standards of
animal care in institutions receiving thousands or even millions of
dollars of NIH grants. According to Medical World News, the Amer-
ican Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care,
AAALAC, would “accredit” laboratories applying to use experimental
animals. But first, AAATLAC would itself get (Fovernment funds in
order to establish itself as the accrediting agency. I never saw a situa-
tion more mnclined to the cliche that you are setting a fox to watch the
chicken coop.

Unless we are prepared to accept the dictates of a medical and
scientific oligarchy, we cannot tax the public to pay for the self-
policing coverap of conditions in experimental laboratories.

There is a concerted attempt by a group with a vested interest in
keeping the Monroney amendment out of S. 2322 to make it appear
that animal care is an esoteric science revealed only to ifself; the inner
circle of scientists. Yet research scientists who have supposedly been
attempting to set humane standards, and who indeed claim that
humane standards now prevail, have not yet reached the point of be-
ing able to formulate an acceptable program of proper care of labora-
tory animals. It would seem, therefore, that if these gentlemen of
science wish to continue philosophizing and studying the question, it
should not be at public expense and they should not be permitted to
make laboratory inspections.

There is no question that the Department of Agriculture is capable
of setting minimum humane standards and enﬁ)rrcing them. And
there is no question in my mind that those who have been quibbling
about the need for any regulation should be kept out of any Govern-
ment program designed to enforce laws relating to humane treatment
of experimental animals.

A further objection has been raised that the cost of animal quarters
which would meet set standards is too great for scientific institutions
to bear. This objection is raised by institutions now receiving over
a billion dollars from the Federal Government for research, most
of which involves animals. Not only can grant money now be used
for providing the proper care of animals, there is also a 50-50 match-
ing grant provision under the present Public Health Service Act for
tha construction of research facilities, including animal guarters,
However, it is estimated that only about 10 percent of these available
funds go to animal quarters construction beeause the demand for funds
for this purpose is small,

In other words, the will to give animals decent quarters is, to a great
extent, lacking within the institutions themselves. In order to secure
decent quarters, an impartial aiency should be entrugted with this
function. The ’Department of Agriculture with its well-established
Inspection service is ideally suited for this task.

he plain fact is that the American people are ontraged by dis-
closures of brutal treatment, inadequate care, and callousness In our
attitude toward this problem. The Congress appropriates the major
share of research money. It is clearly the obligation of the Congress
to insure that research animals are cared for in the lnboratory as well
as In the kennel in a manner consistent with the high standards set
by Americans for the compassionate treatment of all living creatures.
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Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuamman. Thank you, Senator Clark.

Do you have any questions, Senator Monroney ?

Senator MonroNeY. Do you conceive any reason whatsoever that
the Department of Agriculture would be unqualified to conduct the
survey and the supervision of the animal care portion of this bill in
the laboratory kennels? '

Senator Crarg. I think the suggestion is ridiculous. They have
been in-the business for over a hundred years.

Senator MonronNEY. Isn’t almost all legislation concerning humane
care of animals turned over to the Department of Agriculture under
present statutes of humane slaughter and under present statutes of
transportation of animals in commerce ¢

Senator Crare. That’s correct.

Senator MoNroNEY, Do you feel that there is an inherent built-in
danger of accepting the status quo which is not satisfactory and then
passing it to a supragovernmental institution privately organized but
publicly financed ¢

Senator Crarg. I think that is a ridiculous solution, Senator Mon-
roney. Let’s take a look at what we had to do in connection with the
inhumane slaughter of animals.

Senator MowronEY. This is an easy matter to enforce, is it not?

Senator Crarg. 1 think itis.

Senator Moxroxpy. Once the people using animals in research
become accustormed to it, it will be quite easy if the authority is thera
to bring those willful violators of normal humane practices in line.

Senator CLark. I entirely agree.

Senator MoNroNEY. You point out very forcefully that anyone who
has made any effort to construe the amendment which we are propos-
ing to include more than the research kennel facilities and care, post-
operative and preoperative, in this bill is misleading the public. This
is borne out by language in the bill, section 7, page &, where it plainly
states: The foregoing, which are the mintmum requirements—
with respeét to the housing, feeding, watering, sanitation. ventilation, shelter

from extremes of weather and temperature, geparation by gpecies, and adeguate
veterinary care.

And then it says:

The foregoing shall not be construed as authorizing the Secretary to prescribe
standards for the handling, care, or treatment of animals during actual research
or experimentation by a research facility.

Furthermore, on page 8, another section, section 16 of the bill, we
wrote a separate sectlon saying:

Nothing in this Aet shall be construed as authorizing the Secretary to promul-
gate rules, regulations, or orders for the handling, care, treatment or inspection
of animals during actual research or experimentation by a research faeility.

Senator Crark. I think the amendment is very carefully drawn to

ive protection to the experiment, and even the postoperative care.
go if they want to start torturing them they can start during the ex-

riment and afterward. But for goodness’ sake, let’s not let them do
1t before.

Senator MoxroNeY. The bill is drawn so that when the research is
complete, the animal can be turned back then to the humane care of
the regulating portion of the bill under the Department of Agriculture.

62-317—66—14
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Senator Crarx. That’s correct. ’ N . .

Senator MoxroNgy. 1f the animal is so far gone that it needs to be
destroyed, having completed all of the experimentation, this being
upon the statement of the researcher himself, then it is up to this factl-
Aty to either try to nurse the dog back to health or to put it painlessly
to sleep. - ' . .

Senator Crars. That is correct. '

. Senator Mownrowey, That is all that T have. I thank you for yvour
interest, Senator Clark. You were the original author of the bill.
. -Senator Crark. It is really curious that Senator Magnuson and T
met by coincidence on the floor of the Senate and popped up and put in
practically identical bills. I didn’s know e was mnterested in it and he
didn’t know I was.' o o : -

The Chairman. It looks like we had had almost written them to-
gether,in concert.- - o o - :

Senator Crarx. We might have had the same conspirator. .

The Cramrman. It shows great minds think in the same catergories
[Langhter.] _ C
-+ Senator Cramic.” The east codst and the west coast.

-+ The Cralrman. Seiator Neuberger?

Senator Nruprreer. Ihave no questions.

The CHamRMan. Senator Monroney? - . .

Senator Moxrowey. This bill also provides for the licensing of fa-
cilities as to the acquisition of dogs in commerce, which would require
them to be careful to check that they purchase only from listed dealers
who are in turn carefully checked to be sure they are not handling
stolen pets. Butthe research institution license may not be revoked.

Under the amendments in the bill it can be enforced against the re-
search institution only by a cease and desist order.

It seems to me that we are placing the minimum amount of require-
ments for the care and acquisition of the animals on the research
facilities.

Senator Crark. I think it is very mild, Senator. You will recall
that there was a notorious pet-stealing case in Pennsylvania last July,
which is really what got me started on this bill.

Thank you, Mr. Chajrman.

The Crramyan. Thank you, Senator Clark.

hT]}_le Chair will call for the next witness, somewhat out of order on
the l1st.

Dr. Hogness, who is dean of the school of medicine of the University
.of Washington, has come a very long way. I would like to have him
testify now, while the chairman can still be here.

Doctor, we are glad o have you here.

I want to introduce to the committee the dean of the medical school
of my home State. '

Dr. Hogness.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOHN R. HOGNESS, DEAN, SCHOOL 0F MEDI-
CINE, AND CHAIRMAN, DIVISION OF HEALTH SCIENCES, UKRI-
VERSITY OF WASHINGTON

.~ Dr., HoonEss. Senator Magnuson, Mrs. Neuberger, gentlemer, I am
John R. Hogness, dean of the school of medicine of the. University of
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Washington in Seattle and chairman of the division of health sciences
‘at the institution. - : oo ' :
1 a;gwar before you to speak in support of the nmamended Magnuson
bill (S. 2322) or the Poage bill (H.R. 13881), and, in addition, I
would like to mention my support of the Hill bill (8. 3332), although
I recognize this is not up for discussion at the present time.
", I'beliéve that a combination of either the Poage or the unamended
Magnuson bill, plus the Hill bill, would provide.excellent protection
‘dgainst anlawful theft of pets, inhumane treatment of such pets, and
additionally, would provide reasonable regulation of research facilities
“which house cats and dogs: ' - :

I feel, and have felt for some time, that there is a need for the estab-
lishment of some Federal standards for the procurement and care of
laboratory animals, Receipt of Federal support for biomedical re-
search involving the use of such animals should be contingent upon
compliance with these standards. ~The bills just mentioned will pro-
vide such protection and control.

. With specific reference to the unamended Magnuson bill, T believe
it is important that there be one bill which provides for the estab-
lishment of standards for the handling and cire of animals before
they reach the university or other research institution. Such a bill
should give proper attention to the licensing of dealers, to the tirang-
portation of animals, and to the sale of such animals. '

The unamended Magnuson bill— '

The Cratrman. For the record, the bill hasn’t been amended.
There is a proposed amendment. .

Dr. Hoawess. Excuse me.

The Magmnuson bill, without proposed amendments, will provide ade-
quate regulation and control of these circumstances. It seems reason-
able to me that the Department of Agriculture be the regulating
dgency for these conditions and circumstances outside of the academic
institution or experimental facility. ‘ '

I think it is important, as is the case with both the unamended
Magnuson bill and the Poage bill, that the regulating authority of
the Secretary of Agriculture not extend into the research institution.
" Although there has been very rapid improvement, in recent years in
the field of experimental animal care, and definite progress has been
made thronghout, the country, I believe that there is a need for the es-
tablishment of some TFederal standards for experimental laboratory
facilities ag well. _

The Hill bill, 8. 3332, does provide for the establishment of such
standards and, in addition, provides the means whereby substandard
facilities can be improved. '

Tt seems most appropriate to me that the establishment of condi-
tions which guarantee adequate and humane care of experimental ani-
mals within the experimental facility should be the function of the
agency which grants Federal funds to such facilities, the Department
of Health, Education, and Welfare.

Throughout the vears the Department of Health, Education, and
‘Welfare, and the National Institutes of Health in particular, have
done an outstanding job in establishing controls, both financial and
scientifi¢, over their extensive.operations—controls which also might
be considered in some respects to be self-policing.
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The system of review developed by the National Institutes of ITealth
has resulted in a first-class, quality operation and in high standards
of performance There is every reason to believe that this form of
review:by-peer established some years ago will be effective in the area.
of animal care aswell. .

The pressure to do'a good, consclentlous, and humane job Wlll come,.
and is coming, from the American séientific community, a community
whlch has re5ponded to every similar challenge in the past. . ..

' T believe that the establishment and administration of regulations
applylng to ‘all of the operations within an experlmental animal
facility. should be:in the hands.of the- Department of Health, Educa~
tion, and ‘Welfare. .

‘It 1s extremely difficult to determme when an animal within suc}r
an experimental facility is actually being used in an experiment and
when itis not. For example, experimental animals may be involved in
the long-term evaluation of dietary f'xct ors related to a glven physmal
disorder. _

Such an experiment may go on- for mr)nths or years, Is thisanimal
involved in an experimental situation or is 1t not? T would mamtam
1t is, but, others might disagree. ‘

Slmllarly, when & surgeon has placed -a new type of heart valve in
the ‘heart of an experimental animal, it might be necessary or even:
essential to observe this animal-over a- p«lrrod of years to determine the
effectiveness of the valve.

This observation would be an essential part of the experiment, but
there might well be some disagreement as to whether the animal is-
under experlmentn,l conditions only during the surgery when the valve-
was implanted and during the immediats postoperfltne recovery period’
or whether the experrmenta] conditions continue for years afferward.

T believe it, is important’ that in the research laboratory there be no-
attempt to distinguish arbitrarily between an eéxperimental period and
a period which is not experlmental Therefore, all regulations which
pertain to the care and management of expenment.al animals while-
they are in the research facility should be under the aegis of one an'ency, :
thé Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.

Finally, T should like to speak to the matter of cost. The amount
of money necessary to bring. any animal care facility up to ideal or:
near-idea] standards will depend, of course, upon the requirements:
}mplosed by regulating bodies and upcn the adequacy of the current

acilit;

Thez'efore any estimates of cost must be rough until more specific-
guidelines are developed: In this matter T can speak best by referrmg'
fo the facilities at. the University of Washington.

I would like to add to my statement a remark and reference to a
recent, article published 3 days:ago in the Seattle Times which refers-
to-our animal cafe facility. I would hl\e to present this to the-
committee. -

The Cuamroarax., We will see th‘lf, al] the members of the committee-
get thaf. -

hDIf‘i ]HOG\:ESS 1 have coples Not nevcess'lrﬂy for the reeord, but for'
t e file. -

At the Umversnv of Washington we have ﬁrst;-e]ass ammal care-

facility which conforms'ts presently accepted standards of animali
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<are. We have our own rigid standards and requirements for the care
and handling of animals; standards which are applied on a university-
wide basis. .

I am submitting to this committee copies of our statement on animal
«care which must be posted throughout the university wherever animals
:are used in experimental circumstances.

For many years now the University of Washington has had an
animal care committee which supervises and regulates the level of
-care of experimental animals. The immediate supervisor of all animal
.care facthties is a doctor of veterinary medicine and all animal tech-
nicians must have passed & course in the humane and proper handling
«of animals before they are certified to work in our facilities.

I cite these examples to indicate what can be done and is being done
.at many university medical centers and do not mean to indicate that
the University of Washington is alone in establishing these
‘requirements.

Sven at the University of Washington, however, because of the
-expansion of our programs, not because of the inadequancies of the
programs, but because of expansion, and because of the continuing
need to modernize, new fucilities need to be added and existing facili-
ties need to be improved.

In addition, in order to provide an ideal animal facility, we should
-develop an experimental animal farm at a site removed from the uni-
versity campus. It is my best estimate at this time that it would cost
:approximately $500,000 to renovate and expand the alrendy adequate
:anmal faeilities located at the medical center.

Further, it would require approxzimately $960,000 to establish and
-develop an appropriate, remote animal farm. It would take approxi-
mately 18 months after money is granted to complete these additional
Tacilities.

I would like to depart again for just a moment from my prepared
testimony to give yon a few more estimates of cost, since that is one
-of the items before the committee.

I would estimate that if our animal facilities were to be built—and
I would emghasize they are adequate, good animal facilities—if they
were to be built fresh, now, it would cost approximately $5 million,
‘Or, if we had a shell which was available to house animal facilities—
in other words if we had a totally inadequate facility which needed
renovation, to renovate space equivalent to that we have for the hous-
ing of animals would cost about $2.5 million. This is based on the
«cost for renovation per square foot.

In conclnsion I should like to reaffirm by support of the Magnuson
hill without amendments, or the Poage bill and of the Hill bill. I
believe these complementary measures will provide excellent and
comprehensive supervision over the procurement and handling of
experimental animals both outside the walls of the experimental
laboratory and inside.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to appear before this
committee,

The Crammax. Doctor, in this article in which there were inter-
views with several of the people at the medical school and the labora-
tories, you say the university dogs and cats are bought only from
official pounds and animal shelters in Washington and Oregon.
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Your purchases are but a small fraction of the unclaimed animals
which eventually will be destroyed each year in various pounds.

What do you mean by animal shelters?

Dr. Hoewess. These are Humane Soclety groups.

i The Caamman. That wouldn’t include dealers?

Dr, Hoewess. No. We do not buy from dealers.

The Cramrmax. I should know ithis, I used to be a director of the
ng County Humane Society. None 6f UW animals are from the
Seattle area. The King County trustees prevent the sale of animals
to the university.: Why!?

Dr. Hooxess. I wish I knew why. We would like very much to
obtain animals from them.

The Cramax. I was a trustee many, many years ago. Maybe
this is a new policy. There nmust be some reason.

Dr. Hoenuss. Ithink it is primarily emotional. :

The Crarrsan. We W 111 write the Humane Socuety and see why
they do this.

Dr. Hoewess. It seems to me a shame that animals-which are other-
wise sacrificed are not made available to an adequate facility and
adequately supervised facility.

The Crairaan. This is a startling thing to me. Somehody said
in the article that dog pounds generﬂlv suflocate their animals by
pumping all the air out of the room.

Dr. Hoewess. I didn’t say that. That is in the article. I don’
know where that came from. .

The Cratuman. I don’t think you would approve of that.

Dr. Hoexnss. No, I certainly wouldn’t.

The Ciatrman. T don’t think anybody in the room would.

Senator Neunercrr., That is cruel.

The Criramrman. We will put the article in the record in full, because
the chatrman likes to point ouf that at the University of VVashmgton
you do have some facilities that come up to any standard that either
the Department of Agriculture or HEW would suggest.

Dr. Hoexess. I think so.

The Cuamrman. If we had only the University of Washington, a
comparatively, relatively new facility, to deal Wlth our problems here
would be minimal.

We will put this in the record in full. Tt is a very interesting
article. ) o -

{The article referred (o follows:)

[From the Seattle Times, May 22, 1966]
Dos’s Lire? Hare! Humaxs SHouLd HAVE It So Goop
{By Al Dieffenbseh)

Dogs used for research nt the Tniversity of Washington have n rather com-
fortable life, considering they were due to be destroyed after being unclaimed in
a pound for 15 days. .

The tiled walls and floors of their quarters are immaculate.. Their diets are
watched carefully. The U, W, Vlvlrlum whele the experimental animils are
kept, has its own kitchen:

The dogs alse have two faculty commltrees and Dr. Tommy W Penfold, -a
veterinarian, to look to their welfare,

Animal handlers at the university are hired as apprentices. They become
permanent employees only after taking courses their first year and passing o test.
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¢ Dr.'Penfold estimates that the U. W. has about 2,000 dogs and ecats iff the
¥ivarium at all times. The animal quarters on the seventh floor of the Health.
Seiences Bmldmg also contain chickens, rabbits, rats, sheep, pigs, a calf and other
amma]s

* Dogs and cats are ‘bought only from official pounds and animal shelfers in
Washington and Oregon. The U. 'W. purchases are hut 4 small fraction of the
unclaimed animals which eventualty will be destroyed each year in the various
pounds.

None of the TJ. W. animalg iz, from the Seaftle area. A poliey of the King
County Humane Society trustees prohibiis sales of animals to the university.

There have becenr repeated rumors that the U. W. “buys pets” and, indirectly,

encourages dog-stealing.
* “We support the bill néw before Congress to curb and punish pet ‘stealers,”
Dr. Lowell B, White, associnte denn of the Ui, W, School of Medicine, said. (The
university has not yet voiced its position on a laboratory-animal-care-and-
treatment, bill. )

““We accept donations of pets only when the donor can prove the pet is his own.
Dogs and cats needed in studies which have paved the way for such advances as
artificial heart valves, irradiation for lenkemia, the artificial kidney and other
notable advances, are obtained from official pounds and shelters . . .

In 20 years, Dr. White said, only three pets have been found at the UJ. W. by’ .
their owners, Dozenhs of owners of missing pets have been shown through the
Vivarium seeking their pets.

- Dogs bought by the university aré quarantined in groups for three “eeks.
Thev are kept uncaged in tiled rooms. 'The floors are covgred “nh sa“duqt
which ig changed every other day. '

They receive immunization shots, are placed on’ a balanced dlet nnd observed
by Dr. Penfold, who ean spot A runuy unose in a forest of wagging talls, .
+ About 20 per cent of the animals are found uafit for research. “Obviously &
smk animal would be useless in research,” Dr. White said. ' :

* Before an animal is allotted for rescarch, the proposed e\'perimcnt must be
detailed. Animals have been denied Tor research projects on several oceasions.

A copy of the university’s strict code for animal-handling is posted in every
laboratory and must be signed by the researcher in charge,

A dog may be chosen for a diet experiment to study & metabolism problem or he
may undergo surgery in one of the several spotless operating rooms. The dogs
aven have their own recovery room. |

Surglenal procedures are little different from those nsed on humans. Anes-
theties, heart-litng machines and all aspects of sterile procedure are routine.

Sﬂm? research animals are “sacrificed”—the scientists way of saying killed—
to study the results of the experiment.

_At-the U. W, this is accomplished painlessly under anesthegia. Dog pounds
generally suff.on.lte their animals by pumping air out of a room.

Many U. W. dogs, on the other hand, are sent to the university's S8outh Seattle
holding kennel to live out their lives as guests of the state.

The men in the U. W. animal-research programs reflect the pressures and.
tensions {plus-some tender spots) o digcussing the emotion-charged situation,

But they have three solid poings in their favor;

1. The work with animalg is necessary.

« 2. The U. W. animals receive the best eare and treatment.

3. Mankind has becn the beneficiary.

The Cuammman. Are there any questions of Dr. Hogness?

- Senator MoxroNey. May I ask a question, Mr. Chmrman?

The Cuatraan: Yes, goright ahead.

- Senator MONRONEY. Yon in your conclusion affirm your support of
the unamended Magnuson bill. However, the origin ;Man’nuson bill
did provide for I‘meatmy animals to be under the bill, but 1 not spelled
out, for the exempting research purposes.

The Poage bill also was introduced with Ia,bomtory animals being
inchided but not during research.

The Hill bill doesn’ have any enfor cement in it, doe.:. it, on the care
of laboratory animals?
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Dr. Hooness. It provides for the, laboratory regulations in the care
of animals.in the research facility: -

The Cratrmay. I also want to put in the record the University of
‘Washington, -Division of Health. gclenoes _posters which are posted
evel:ry place. Itisquite important.

he above mentioned document follows:)

USIVERSITY ' OF WASHINGTON DiIvision oF HEALTH SCIESCES

GUIDING PRINCIPLES IN THE CARE AND USE OF ANIMALS

~Animals in these laboratories must receive every consideration for their
bodily comfort; they must be kindly treated, properly fed and watered, aud their
surroundings. kept in sanitary condition.

Appropriate anesthetic agents must be used o eliminate senmbmty to pain
during operative procedures. Where rédovery from anesthesls is necessary dur-
ing any investigation, acceptable techniques to minimize pain must be followed.
When the animal’s life is to be-terminated, it will be done in a humane manner.-

The postoperative care of animals shall be such as.to minimize discomfort and
pain. In every case this eare shall be eqmivalent to accepted practices as out-
lined. in the Guide for Laboratory Animal Fuacilities and Care, puhhshed by the
1J.8. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.

‘When animals are used by students for their medical educatlon or medical
research, such studies shall be under the. direct supervision of an experienced-
teacher or investigator.

Only animals that'are lawfully-acquired shiall hé:used in thelahoratorids of the
divisions and departments of ‘the Health Sciences Division of the University of
Washington. Their care and nse shall be in every case in sl:nct compliance with
state and local laws and regulations. .

Senator Monroney. The only enforoément in the Hill bill would
be the withholding of research grants if these standards were not
met.; is that correct?

Dr. Hoexess. 1 presume so. I think Dr. Shannon would be able to
speak to that better than I would.

Senator MonroxEy. Would that not be more severe punishment
than a cease and desist order by a Federal court asking or ordering
the institution to correct its care of these laboratory animals?

Dr. Hoexess. In response to two poinis you miade, one, as Senator
Magnuson pointed out, it was somewhat difficult for me to know how
to refer to.the hill before the- regetit proposed : afendivent.

Senator MonroxkY. It has been amended so much it is: & question
of which draft we are referring to.

Dr.- Hooness. I was referrinig to the bill as amended before the
recent proposed amendments.

The Cuamman. For c]a.nﬁca,tmn, the bill we dlstnbuted and the
proposed amendments, are in both phases.

Dr. Hooxgss.. Without those amendments.

Secondly, I think it would be:a very effective way to assure adequate
control and adequate care of ‘animals by tying in the granting of
Federal funds, or the withholding of Federa {’funds, to the conditions
in the la.boratory as proposed and under the supervision of the De-
partment of Health, Education, and Welfare.

Senator MONRON’EY. If they ever exercise this, I think you would
be perhaps punishing the innocent, that is the researcher; ‘because of
failure in the kennels or of the custodian of the animals. I think it’
would be a great loss.

I certainly am in favor of research. I voted for it for many, many
years. I am on the committee.
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When the 50-percent sharing of costs for animal care quarters wasg
proposed, I proposed the amendment. But I would hate to see us
withdraw any grants for research hecause of failure in the kenmels.
This is one of the reasons for my amendment, to substitute the cease
and desist order which merely tells the laboratory that they must give
better care, postoperative, and preoperative of these animals,

Dr. Hoowess. T would propose not, thit research grants be with-
held because of problems with the suppliers. But that if there are
problems in the experimental facility itself, then the granting of re-
search grants by the Federal agency should be conditional upon ade-
quate facilities within the experimental institution.

Senator Monroney. But not once they start. These programs go
on from year to year. You wouldn’t stop them in midstream.

Dr. Hoeness. Before a research proposal is approved it must be
contingent upon adequate facilities 1 the resea,rci institution.

Senator Moxroney., Wouldn’t the enforcement in the amendments,
which T am proposing, be less severe than the withholding of research
funds from an institution that is engaged in a research program and
finds that the animals are not being properly cared for. Isthat nota
fact? We don’t like to lose the research people or the work they have
done.orstop-a research programin- midstream.

Dr. Hoeness. I'am talking about the granting of funds——

Senator Moxroney. New funds?

Dr. Hoewess. To do a research program, that’s correct, or renewal,
for example.

Senator MoNrONEY. Those come about generally every year in many
€ases.

Dr. Hoawess. That’s correct. :

Senator MoNRONEY. So with the research program omly partly
finished, when stopped in midstream becanse of failure of proper am-
mal care, it would be better, I think, to have a cease and desist order
so we wouldn’t lose the talents and important information which has
been developed in the first year of the research program.

In fact, T am in favor of stronger help to research rather than less
help or interruption of research as a punishment for improper animal
care.

Dr. Hoexness. I am in favor of research too, Senator,

Senator MoxroNeY. I know you are. You do a great job out there.

Dr. Hocwess. We disagree on the means of control.

Senator MoxroNEY. I just cannot see why you are not satisfied with
the exemptions in the bill since they -will have no force and effect on
any research, either undertaken or being engaged in. The bill only
provides for preoperative and postoperative regulation of animals,

Dr. Hoaxess. No,sir.

Senator MowroNEY. You raise a good point, when does it stop in a
heart transplant? We will take any kind of language necessary. 1t
stops for the animal at such time as the man in charge of the research
says that he has completed the experiment with this particular animal
and turns it back to the housing or animal care section of the research
institution. Wouldn’t that be satisfactory?

I realize there is a very difficult time, but we are prepared to lean
over backward and say that the research man decides when the animal
isin research.
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Dr. Hooxnss. In owr facility, as an example, we could reasonably
say that all the animals in the facility are in the research circumstances,
because we don’t have a holding type facility. :

Senator MoxroxEY. When vou finally get through with the animal
he is turned back to the kennel portion of your facility, and discharged
from the research work, is he not ? '

Dr. Hooxrss. He doesn’t have a kennel.

Senator Moxroney. What happens when they are through with it?

- Dr. Hoexrss. Usually the animal is sacrificed if it is a rat or some-
thing like that.

Senator MonronEY. Suppose it is a dog? )
... Dr. Hoannss, Or there 1s 2 holding facility within our own area, the
animal is put in the holding facility right in the building itself. We
don’t have very many animals.that go on that period of time. Some-
times of course animals are used in a number of research procedures,
ong after the'other; = . . ) )

- The, Crraarafan, You say you sepd them down to the south King
County place, wheré some of them live until they die.
" Dr, Hoowess,' That’s right. That is not our kennel.

The Cramryaxn. You send them there?

Dr.-Hloaxess. That’s correct. _

The Cramuax. You say they are guests of the State. [Laughter.]

Dr, Hoewiss. No, sir; they ave not, It is-a holding facility, but
dpes not belong to.us.. . . :

* The Cramyan. That is what we prosecutdrs used to snggest when
we would send somebody to jail, that he be a guest of the State.

Senator MoxroNEyY. Do you consider that the provisions in S. 3332
calling for HEW to assume full charge of the care of animals is a

matter of self-regulation rather than the type of regulation which we
‘have gap]‘)lied to outside agencies and most other Government opera-
tions? o .

Dr. Hogyess. I think it is a matter of regulation by peer. T under-
stand it is possible that there could be o regulating body approved by
HTEW which could be involved in this. .

Senator MonroneY., As a matter of fact, they propose to farm it
out, do they not, if they are given thisconcept?

Dr. Hoenrss. Dr. Shannon can speak to that.

_Senator Moxroxey. That is all T have, Mr. Chairman.

The CaARMAN. Senator Cotton? o '

- -Senator Corron. I would like to get a mental picture of the facility

“where animals are kept. I have a lot of correspondence from people
who write about dogs heing kept for long periods of time in cages.
‘Where do you keep your dogs, for example, prior to experiment?
You referred to kennels. What sort of quarters?

Dr. Hoaxgss. Our dogs at our institution are kept in large rooms
with tiled walls and tiled floors, which are approximately as large
as from me to the wall behind you, and abeut half that wide, allowing
them adequate space to run and so forth.

Senator Corrox. Are they ever taken outdoors?

Dir. Hocxress. No, sir, not during.the time they are in cur institution.
.. Senator Corrown. I was somewhat startled at the amount of money
you mentioned as being necessary to furnish facilities that might be
required, I understand what is the cost of purchasing a remote farm,
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What do you visualize is necessary to be done in your institution if
this bill were passed with amendments, for instance?

Dr. Hogwzss. T think as far -as coming up to standards for our
current facility, that we would not need to do anything. As far as
needing to e‘:p.md some of our facilities, because of course as we get
.blgger we do need, and we have more programs, we do need more
facilities which we would need to add.  We would like, of course, to
do some minor renovation which would not—some renovation which
would not be involved in the current proposed standards as recom-
mended by HEW, and so forth.

Senator Corrox. Are your cats kept in similar rooms?

Dr. Hoenrss, No. T shouldn’t give the impression no dogs are kept
In cages. Some are in very 1‘11ge, adequate cages nnmednbely after
surgery, for example, and so forth. The cats are kept in cages,

Senator Corrox. How large?

Dr. Hooxess, As T u,membex they are about—I can’t tell you the
measurements—something like this [Indicating].

The Cuawmyan. The cages in this newspaper picture are about 314
feet high, and maybe as wide.

Dr. Hoexess. Something like that.

The Cuamnax. That is approximately the size.

Senator Corrox. Doctor, have yon been connected with other Iab
oratories during yonr career before you took over your present re-
sp(mSIblhtelq at the University of Washington ?

Dr. Hoexrss. Not really, except as a mechc'ﬂ student. T have been
in Washington some 16 years now. I graduated from medical school
about 20 years, ago, the University of Chlcarro, and I remember some
of their facilities,

Senator Corrox. Have you had occasion Lo observe the facilities in
laboratories other than your own ?

Dr. Hoawess. Yes, I have, on site visits and things like that.

Senator Corron. Without indicating the name of the institution or
laboratory, have you observed facilities that seemed to vou to be much
less comiodious and much less pleasant and advantageous for the
animalg?

Dr. Hoowess. Yes, 1 have.

Senator Corrox. And vou have observed facilities in laboratories
that seemed to you to be exceedingly inadequate?

Dr. Hoo~nss. No, I can’t honestly say that I have seen Iaboratories
that are exceedin o-h inadequate. There are some that certainly should
‘be renovated and brought up to—-improved.

Senator Corrox. In some of these laboratories they are kept in rela-
tively small cages—dogs, for example—for long periods of times?

Dr. HooxeEss. 1 didn’t really go into the periods of time the dogs
were kept in cages. I have not seen any laboratories, although, of
course, I haven’t seen niore than say a half dozen or something like that,
where the dogs were.kept in Lotal]y inadequate cages, cages too small,
and so forth.

Senator Corrox. But you would probably say that your institution
was in the forefront in the matter of the kind of facilities in which you
keep your animals?

Dr. Hoaxsss. We have betf(*r facilities than many, although there
are many institutions that have facilities that are at least as good
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S%na,tor Corrox. You wouldn’t regard yours as typical, or would
ou?

Y Dr. Hogress. I think they are typical of newer medical institutions,
yes, that have had the opportunity to build animal facilties which
are good facilities.

Senator Corron. The Chairman says no, he doesn’t regard anything
in the State of Washington as typical. [Laughters.]

The Criarraan, Mrs, Neuberger?

Senator NuUBERGER. I appreciate that the doctor has bronght us in-
formation concentrating on the very thing we are interested in today,
namely the Monroney amendment.

We have had a surfeit of letters on emotional appeals. Now we really
want, to get down to business on this amendment.

Senator Cotton asked a question about dogs being found in inade-
quate cages. T remember when I first became interested in the animal
care and protection that the place where this condition was discovered
was at the Department of Agriculture, right here in the city of
Washington, D.C., and now it is proposed that the Department of Agri-
culture lake over the management of these animals, which seems to me
a rather strange conelusion to come to.

The main question T want to ask you about is the cost element, which
concerns a lot of us. Are you familiar with the University of Oregon
animal farm?

Dr. Hoexzss. No, I am sorry, I have never seen if.

Senator NeuBereer. Mr. Chairman, at this time I would like to put
into the record a report on the animal care at the University of Oregon
Medeial School.

Senator Caxnox (presiding). Without objection.

Senator Neuserarr. It citesthe animal farm.

(The report referred to follows:)

AXiMAL CARE AT THE UNIVERSITY oF OREcON MEpIcAL BcHOOL

The University of Oregon Medieal School has been deeply concerned with
the problems. of eare for experimental animals and has devoted thought, energy
and money to the development of adeguate facilities for this purpose. This
concern has stemmed from the recognition of several facts: 1) that an im-
portant part of the mission of the ingtitution is to contribute new information
in the field of the biomedical sciences; 2) that the experimental animal bas held
and continues to hold a key position in the fight against biomedical ignorance;
3} that waste can be avoided and efficiency attained in the use of experimental
animalg only if these animals arc healthy at the outset and continme in good
health throughout the period of observation. This coneern has resulted in the
establishment of a Standing Committee of the Exceutive Faculty to guide the
operations of an Animal Care Department, This Department consists of per-
sonnet and facilities devoted entirely to the objective of acquiring and main-
taining the best possible quality of animals to be used in biomedical research.

The Facilitles: The faeilities available for this task cemprise two major in-
stallations, an Animal Farm in the country-side near Portland, and an Animal
Quarters in the Research Lahoratories Building.

‘The Animal Farm is on a tract of 180 acres of low, rolling hills. The in-
stallations congist of a small home for the farm superintendent, fenced pastures,
hay and grain fields for herbivores, separate storage buildings for felines, ca-
nines, fowl and herbivores, and kennels with outside runs for a breeding colony
of_dogs. The farm scrves several purposes. It offers the opportunity to re-
ceive new animals in quarantine quarters. In these guarters, dogs and cats can
be given an initial pbysical ecxamination, cleaned, deparasitized and immunized
against infectious diseases. Once through their quarantine period, the animals
can be held until ready for use. It offers the opportunity to maintain a breeding
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colony of pure bred dogs from which it is hoped to develop an inbred strain
particularly suitable for long term experimentation. At the farm, animals which
have been subjected to surgical procedures can be held after convalescense at
low cost until sufficient time has elapsed to permit evaluation of the effecis of
the procedure. The farm is also equipped to care for larger and smaller varieties
of herbivores whose maintenance would he so-difficulf and inconvenient within
the confines of the medical school. The average animal population at the farm
approximates 700 animals among which are represented 10 speeies. The total
staff at the farm consists of 8 people. The investment in this installation is
close to 250,000 dollars, derived from gifts or grants from the Medical Research
Foundation of Oregon, the National Institutes of Heaith and from Medical
School funds,

The Animal Quarters at the Medieal School ocenpy the two, expanded lower
floors of the Research Laboratories Building, opened in 1964, and three smalter
animal rooms on the sixth, eighth and ninth flpors. In this space, comprising
22 500 sguare feet, there is a variety of facilities for the eare of experimental
animals. Smaller rooms hold cage racks for small animals sueh as rats, mice
and hamsters. Larger cage racks are available for cats and rabbits. Still larger
rooms contain pens formed of fencing barriers where dogs, monkeys, sheep and
goats have the opportunity to move freely. Approximately 34 of the total area
is devoted to supporting facilities such as food preparation rooms, room for
storage of food and bedding, large mechanized cage and rack washing and steriliz-
ing equipment and a modern surgical suite and recovery rooms. This installa-
tion offers investigators the facilities which are necessary for those kinds of
investigaetion requiring the animals to be close at hand under frequent or con-
stant surveillance. The cntire animal quarters is air conditioned. Odor con-
trol is achieved by exhausting air from corridors, through the animal rooms, to
exhaust stacks. Animals are not admitted to these quarters until it has been
possible to demonstrate at the Animal Farm that they are free of vermin and
infections diseases which might have a deleterious effect upon other animals in
the coleny. Bedding and food supplies are subjected to careful quality control
before being accepted for storage. The average animal population in the Animal
Quarters approximates 5,500 individuals representing 18 different species. The
total staff in the quarters is approximately 18 people of all grades. 7The capital
investment in this facility was derived in part from a matching grant of $123,000
from the National Institutes of Health. Operating funds for the Animal Quar-
ters, totalling $250,000 annually, are drawn in part from the grants in aid of
researeh to individual investigators and in part from the Institutional Genecral
Research Support Grant.

Personnel : The Animal Care Department is headed by a full-time faculty mem-
ber whose total responsibility is the management of this department. He dis-
charges his responsibilities with the aid of a fuil-time veterinarian. These two
people ¢over problems at the Animal Farm as well as at the Animal Quarters.
The Animal Farm is under the direct operational confrol of a full-time superin-
tendent with a staff of 7. The Animal Quarters are operated by a highly trained
any very capable Assistant Director and a staff of 17. Inecluded on the staff are
laboratory technicians, surgical assistants, and animal caretakers of several
grades of training and competence. It is the duty of these people to maintain
the physical facilities in a state of cleanliness and repair, to feed and water
animalg, to report on the eondition of the animals to the Director or to the in-
vestigator concerned, and to asgist in the proper handling and transport of ani-
mals to varions portions of the institution and to maintain ecareful records of
the source, usc and disposition of all animals.

Policies: Certain operating policies are of major importance to the suecessful
operation of this Department. One is the “open door” poliey which encourages
gnided visits by individuals or groups at any time during the normal working
day. This poliey has recently been publicized natienally in the pages of the Bul-
letin of the National Society for Medical Research. The second is the invariable
requirement of any animal vendor that he sign a statement attesting to his own-
ership of the animals undergoing sale to the Animal Care Department. This
“open door” policy, coupled with the 10-day quarantine pertod and evidence of
ownership, minimizZe the possibility of a pet being introduced into an investiga-
tional laboratory so fast that the owner has no opportunity to reelaim if.
Thirdly, the Animal Care Department, in recognition of the value of certain
species as pets, has entered vigerously into an effort to find suitable species
which cun be substituted for the forms commonly used as pets. To this end,
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the Bast African Pygmy goat is under intensive investigation and a breeding
program for thesc animals is under way.

Unsolved Problems: Problems of several kindsg remain to be resolved. One
of the more pressing is the problem of acquiring, training and remuneration of
staff adequate to the demands made upon them. Workmen of inferior quality
and inferior potential for learning are relatively easy to find. Trained personnel
are extremely rare; personnel who respond to on-the-job training scon become
discouraged by the finuncial limitations of their positions. There is a very real
need for the increased recogniiion of the important role played by these personnel
in the total picture of biomedical research—a need which can be met by training
and support programs,

_ Problems of procurement are probahly second in order of magnitude. This is

particularly true with respect to those species of animals commonly used as
pets. Various lezal restrictions in effect in this area condemn thousands of
animals to useless and futile death each year. Other forms or restrictions in-.
crease significantly the original purchase costs of animals. We regard this,
however, a5 a problem best solved at the state level,

The third sort of significant problem iz finaneia) in nature. The necessary
and valnable rules regarding preparation of animals to be admitted to the medieal
school! quarters have had a very significant effect on the costs of both research
and teaching. The use of animals for acute experiments in teaching laboratories
has required significant alterations in teaching budgets which are diffienlt te
achieve, The costs of animals to investigators has required aiterations in grant
budgets which are difficult to justify to granting agencies. The cost of research
animals has made it almost impossible for investigators to carry out pilot or
feasibility studies without first seeking special financial support for their studies.
This seems o be the sort of problemn whicl can be solved ouly through increasing
awareness on the part of both investigators and granting agencies. And finally,.
the total operations of the Department are currently hampered by the lack of 2
faeflity for the maintenance of animals whose cenvironment must be controlled
with respect to the agents of infectious disease. This applies to animals infected
as a piart of an experiment as well ag to animals which must be kept in germ-
free environments. ‘This lack can be corrected only with construection and oper-
ating funds. . .

In summary, at the University of Oregon Medieal School, significant and suc-
cossful efforts have been made to improve the quality and quantity of care
afforded to experimental animals, This has been deinanded by the nature of hio-
medical research and has taken place as a result of the urging of the investiga-
tors themselves, It has not required legislation of a restrictive nature; it has
becn facilitated immensely by legislation of an enabling nature through the es-
tablishment of the Health Research Resources and Facilities Division of the
National Institute for General Medical Sciences. Wurther enabling legislation
directed toward filling the needs for personnel seems indicated.

Senator Nruisereer., In light of what the dean has said, and my own
experience, I think one of the things that the Congress of the United
States should do is to urge more money to be appropriated through
NIH to establish animal farms. This seems to me to be the ideal
way to handle this problem.

But, in connection with this—I am not poing to read this whole
thing becanse it is going into the record—I reaily was astounded when
the operating funds for the animal quarters totaled $250,000 annually.
That is not for building the animal farm or acquiring the animals, as
most of them are acquired there, but just for the operating funds.

I haven’t discussed the HEW hill. I don’t think we have had a
hearing on it, or I have looked at it. DBut the fact that it. does provide
money—and this bill doesn’t—seems fo me an important difference.
I don’t know where we wre going to fund these facilities, really.

Would you say that that was an excessive amount? In the way you
testified, do voun think that wonld be a reasonable cost for maintaining
good facilities?
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Dr. Hooxess. It sounds reasonable. Tean only give you the figures,
the oserzi,ting costs of our facilities, which-is our combined factilities,
including the vivarium and the primate center. They run $567,000
a year operating cost. ’

Senator Nevpererr. Does any of that money come from your re-
search grant money % '

Dr. Hocwess. Oh, yes, a great. deal of it does. : :

Senator NeueerceR. I talked to the veterinarian at the Harvard
Medical School about this problem. Ile complained that. in the NIH
grant money there is no allowance made for training people to take.
care of the animals. Is money allowed under our grant program
for facilities?

. Dr. HoaxEss. You mean for. the operation facility? Yes, for
operation.

Senator Nuveereer. What about the building facilities?

Dr. Hoexness, Tt i1s my impression, and I think Dr. Shannon can
correct me if I am wrong, that there is money available under specific
categorical groups such as cancer, heart, but no money at the moment,
available for construction on an ncross-the-board basis.

I would like Dr. Shannon to correct.me.

Senator Nrusereer. The veason T Irought this up was, on page 4
of your testimony you said “The immediate supervisor of all anlmal
care facilities is a doctor of veterinary medicine and all animal tech-
niclans must have passed a course in the humane and proper handling
of animals before they are enfitled to work.” Who gives that course
And do you have a school of veterinary medicine ?

Dr. Hoaness. No, we do not. We have a special course, which our
faculty has established, with the help of people in veterinary medi-
cine for this very purpose. I might say that there is a school of vet-
erinary medicine at Washington State University and we have been
negotiating with them with the idea that, we might develop a graduate
course in experimental animal medicine with a degree program.

Senator Neverreer. Evidently some facilities would like to have
2 course such as you have, but they say their grant money cannot be
spent for this.

Dr. Hoeness. That’s correct.

Senator Neuveereek. This is something I am glad you brought out.
because it should be spent. I don’t care what%&ind of bill we pass
here, there cught to be facilities for this. ,

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Corron. Pardon me, Mr. Chairman.

That amcunt of money you mentioned, was it $500,0001%

Dr. Hognxzss. Approximately.

Senator Corron, A year? -

Dr. Hoswess. That's right.

Senator Corrox. That includes the salaries you pay these rather
technically trained people to take care of the animals?

Dr. Hoowess. Yes, sir, That is the entire maintenance and opera-
tion of the facility.

" Senator Corron. What are the largest expenditures, in salaries?

Dr. Hocwess. Yes, salaries. To operate a facility the size of ours,
and to do it, to operate a first-class facility and operate o first-class
kitchen with good, clean facilities, takesa lot of personnel.
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Senator Corron. Does any part of that money cover the activities
in preparing these animals gor experiments, or in caring for animals
that are, as you have already mentioned, in the kind of experiment
where they are on a certain diet, where tjley have been injected with
something, or where they have something put in their bodies? Does
some of that money cover that part of it ?

Dr. Hoaness, That part is included in the expense of maintaining
animals and expense of maintaining a sterile surgery and this sort of
thing.

Se%lat;or Corron. So that the whole $300,000 certainly isn’t used up
in just the care of animals waiting for experiments?

Dr. Hoswrss, Oh, no. This 15 the entire operation of the facility.

Senator Corron. Thank you.

Senator Cannon. How many animals do you have in a waiting
category? Do you keep just the number of animals that you are using
in experimentation ?

Dr. Hoewness, I can’t answer that directly, sir. T can tell you how
many animals we have. Most of them are either in a chronic, long-
term experiment, or are immediately available for experimentation.
For example, we have some 25,000 mice, almost all of which are in
a Jong-term experimental situation, diet control, or something like that.

Senator Can~ox. Canyou give us a breakdown of the other antmals
you have?

Dr. Hoexess. These are approximate. Some 3,000—about 4,000
rats, about 600 or 700 guinea pigs, about 900 rabbits, about 400 dogs,
about 160 cats, 200 hamsters, about 375 primates—monkeys of various
types, and then we have possums, sheep, chickens, frogs, and turtles in
lesser numbers.

Senator Caxxox. What type and size of a staff do you have to handle
this?

Dr. Hoexess. I don’t have those figures. I can’t give them right
now. I can send them to you.

Senator Canxon., Would vou apply that for the record so that we
can have some idea of what kind of a staff load it requires to handle
this type of facility?

Dr. Hooxess. Yes, sir; I will.

(The information referred to follows:)

In all of the animal care facilities at the University of Washington, there ave
a total of 45 full-time people working, Of these two are doctors of veterlnary
medicine, five are office personnel, and the remainder are animal technieians.

Senator NEueerGer. In the testimony I reported from the animal
farm in Oregon, it says a population of 5,000. This does not include
rats or mice. Itismostly dogs, becanse we raise our own dogs. And it
takes a stafl of 18 to take care of them. They are dogs, cats, 5 few
rabbits, and some shee
g Sengator Canwon. Does the facility care for animals as well as raise

remn ?

Senator Neusercer. No, that is even more expensive.

Senator Mowrowey. It is a very good plan because you get healthy
animals for research. You need not be fearful of acquiring black-
market animals.

Senator Neuneroer. That's right.
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Senator MoxroNEY. Do you agree with me, that funds for animal
farms such as the doctor recommended should be made available to
research agencies?

Senator NEuBERGER. This is the answer to a lot of them.

Senator MoNroNEY. This doesn’t affect care within the animal facil-
ities of the research institution.

Senator Neusercer. No, but anybody that would go to that extent
and expense of providing good, clean animals isn’t going to mistreat
them in the laboratory. That is what I was thinking.

Senator CaxxoxN. Doctor, one final question. In your opinion would
the adoEtion of the Monroney amendment impede the research pro-
grams that are being carried on in the medical schools?

Dr. HoenEss. Yes, sir.

Senator Canxon. Any further questions?

Senator MoxroNey, 1 would like to know specifically how the
amendment would Impede research programs. ].Pdon’t agree with a
‘blanket condemnation of every NIH grantee.

Dr. Hoowess. Senator, I tried to limit my remarks to the questions
Taised by the committee and therefore did not go into a number of
other areas. However, I think first of all there would be problems
in terms of the numbers and types of animals covered. I think it
would be very advisable to have the control tied in with the granting
AZeNCy.

As I mentioned, I think it is very difficult, if not impossible, to de-
termine whether or not an animal 15 in an experimental situation. T
‘think this wounld be a very difficult problem for us.

Senator MoxroxtY. Wouldn’t it be proper to rely on the researcher
‘himself? He would know. That is what we have always admitted,
:and we would be glad to write language into the bill to insure this,
No one wants to interfere with research.

Dr. Hooxmss. I feel that it would be very difficult even for the re-
searcher to determine this. We might end up with the situation where
he would feel that all the animals involved were in an experimental
.condition.

Senator Moxroxey. How is HEW going to determine then?

Dr. Hoowzess. I don’t think HIEW proposes to distinguish. In
-other words, the sitnation——

Senator Monroney, If HIEW had it, they would really be the long
-arm of Washington which could reach in and say you can’t do any
‘more work on this animal.

Dr. Hoaxrss. No, I think they would do this, sir, by saying that a
grant cannot be made for research until you have demonstrated that
you have adequate facilities.

Senator Moxroxzy. Not just adequatie facilities, which is one thing,
but the care of the animal in the facility, for example, whether he gets
water, whether there is air ventilation, whether there is drainage,
things of that kind.

Dr. Hoexess. That’s correct,

Senator Monwronty., This is as important as the facility itself.

Dr. Hoewess, That's correct.

Senator Moxnroxnry. I can’t see why the research is completely ex-
-empt nor can I see why there will be any interference, regardless of
whether it is Agriculture or HEW that is enforcing it. I gon’t think
-you made that clear, Doctor.

62-81 T—66——15
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Senator Caxnon. I think he expressed his views clearly. If any
})f the committees have any other questions, let’s put them in question
foTm.

Is there anything further?

Senator Corrow. You have described your own facilities. I think
you should be complimented upon then, as well as upon your testi-
mony.

Can yon conceive, 1T cither the Secretary of Agriculture or the
Secretary of HEW were given the authority contemplated by the
amendments to this bill, that they wonld require anything more from
you than you are now furnishing ?

Dr. IMocxess. I doubt that they would require more from us.

Senator Corrox. So that your concern is for laboratories and ex-
perimentation in general, rather than your own institution?

Dr. Hosvess, In terms of the facilities presently available; yes.

Senator Corron. Youn have plenty of facilities unless you increase
the number of animals?

Dr. Hooxess. That'’s correct.

Senator Corrox. Thanlk you.

Senator Caxwon. Anything further?

Senator Monroney. 1 have nothing further.

Senator Caxwox. Thank you very much, Doctor. We appreciate
your appearing and giving us your views.

Dr. Hocwess. Thank you.

Senator Caxxox. The next witness will be Dr. Albert Sabin.

Dr. Sabin, Senator Lausche requested that you be put on as the next
witness. We are very happy to have vou here. You may proceed
with your statement.

STATEMENT OF DR. ALBERT SABIN, DISTINGUISHED SERVICE
PROFESSOR OF RESEARCH PEDIATRICS, UNIVERSITY OF CIN-
CINKRATI COLLEGE OF MEDICINE, AND CHIEF, DIVISION OF
VIROLOGY AND CANCER RESEARCH, CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL RE-
SEARCH FOUNDATION, UNIVERSITY OF CINCINNATI

Dr. Samrx. Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the commit-
tee, I am a professor of research pediafrics at the University of Cin-
cinnati College of Medicine, and T am presenting this statement on
behalf of the Natiomal Society for Medical Research, which is made
up of practically all professional societies of the United States—medi-
cal, dental, veterinary, and of almost all the scientific societies; also
on behalf of the University of Cincinnati College of Medicine and on
behalf of members of the Armed Forces Epidemiological Board whose
%qission includes research in the interest of the health of the Armed

Torces.

The words that I shall now give you are my own. T am not reading
a statement that some society prepared for me—merely indulging in
an exercise in elocution. However, my statement was read and ap-
proved by the president of the National Society for Medical Research,
the dean of the University of Cincinnati Medical School, and by the
members of the Armed Forces Epidemiological Board whose executive
session I have just attended.
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Before I start I should like to say that T will address myself o only
one of the questions before vour committee; namely, Should regula-
tion of animal care and housing in research laboratories be carried out
by the Department of Agriculture or by the Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare?

Forty years of my life have been spent in research on the nature and
prevention of various infectious diseases, including poliomyelitis.
Currently T am engaged in work on the possible role of viruses in
human cancer. I am a member of the National Academy of Sciences,
of the Advisory Council of the National Institute of Allergy and In-
fectious Diseases, and of the Armed Forces Epidemiological Board.
This is the background of my familiarity with the problems of animal
care and hounsing in research laboratories and medical schools,

The need for laboratory animals and appropriate facilities for their
care is constantly increasing in proportion to the tremendous continu-
ing increase in the number of biomedical scientists and in the number
of schools that must provide our Nation with an ever larger number
of medical, paramedical, and veterinary personnel. I stress this grow-
ing need because, In my judgment, the concern for adequate standards
of housing and care for laboratory animals cannot be dealt with as
something apart from provision of funds for building hetter facilities
and for training the people to do an adequate job.

The biomedical scientists have much more reason than any other
group to want maximum progress in laboratory animal eare, because
they know better than anyone also how their work can be impeded by
poorly housed, poorly fed, and poorly cared for animals, quite aside
from their natural humane inclinations. I have not encountered any
torturers during the 40 years of my exposure to my colleagues.

The biomedical scientists are, therefore, especially appreciative of
the constructive help that their representatives in Congress can pro-
vide in this field just as they are full of admiration for the help that
the Congress has provided in making possible the extraordinary ex-
pansion in biomedical research during the past 25 years.

The present commitiee hearing is obviously designed to permit the
Congress to be helpful in the most constructive manner. On the
specific issue on which I am now testifying the organizations, whom
I have the privilege to represent here, believe that the Department of
Agriculture is indeed the appropriate agency of Government to insure
that commercial dealers in cats and dogs for use in research facilities
und schools observe preseribed standards of decent behavior. The bill
recently passed by the House of Representatives (H.R. 13881, intro-
duced by Congressman W. R. Poage) with the latest modifications
contained in the Senate version (3. 2322, Committee Print No. 3) pro-
posed by Senator Warren G. Magnuson—without, however, the inch-
sion of animals other than dogs and cats and without most—I want to
stress, most—of the other amendments of Senator A. S. Mike Mon-
roney—provides reasonable provisions for meeting the problem of the
unserupulous animal dealer that has justifiably aroused the anger of
so many decent people in this conntry.

But why not most of the amendments of the honorable Senator from
Oklahoma ? His motives in sugeesting that the Departinent of Agri-
culture establish standards and licensure for research fucilities, as
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well as for dealers, are undoubtedly well intentioned or else he wounld
not have included an amendment (sec. 16(a)) which reads:

Nothing in this Act shall be construed as authorizing the Secretary of Agri-
culture to promulgate rules, regulations, or orders for the handling, care, treat-
ment, or inspection of animals during actual research or experimentation by a
research facility.

I should like to submit some of the reasons why the objectives of
improved housing and care for laboratory animals that Senator Mon-
roney wishes to achieve by his amendments are not likely to be
achieved under the operating procedurcs he has proposed for the
Department of Agriculture. One can make out a good case that the
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, which because of its
responsibility for funding most of the biomedical research in this
country already has the most intimate relationship with most of the
schools and research facilities as well as the best information regard-
ing their varying problems, and which through many advisory groups
already has the most expert knowledge of éle varying needs in this
field, is the proper agency for providing and enforcing the standards
for adequate care of%a.bomtory animals in research facilities. But if
there were some good reason why the Department of Agriculture
should handle the whole business of laboratory animals, this agency
could also avail itself of the best advice obtainable in this country.

This, therefore, cannot be the main issue. The main issue, as I see it,
is that Senator Monroney’s amendments call for the establishment of
certain standards which have to be fulfilled for a research facility or a
school to obtain a license. And, of course, no license—no work.

I would, therefore, respectfully ask Senator Monroney and this com-
mitteo to consider the fact that almost, one-half of the existing schools
and research facilities would not—I stress—would not be in a position
to fulfill all desirable—and I stress desirable—requirements, not be-
canse they are ornery or against Government interference in private
affairs, but beeause they just wouldn’t have the money or the people
with which to do it.

Let me depart from my statement and say that not all medieal
schools and research faeilities are as fortunate as those more recently
built in the Northwest.

A few years ago a survey by the Institute for Laboratory Animal
Resources of the National Academy of Sciences indicated that about
half the research facilities in this country would not, be fully eligible—
I stress fully—for accreditation without new construction or renova-
tion of existing facilities. I am sure Senator Monroney does not wish
to stop the work of these facilities as he indicated this morning, if
there is any need to stress it still more and I doubt that he would be
opposed to helping such institutions obtain the necessary funds to
make life happier not only for their laboratory animals but also for
the Iaboratory scientists. .

Consequently, the organizations that I represent believe that no
law setting up new and improved standards for laboratery animal
housing and care should be enncted unless it carries with it anthoviza-
tion for approprintion of adequate funds to accomplish the ohjective
without stopping research which is in the public interest. Tt might
be argued that such authorization might be given to the Department
of Agrieulture, and of course it could bhe. However, this would
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.ignore the fact that the Department of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare already has responsibility not only for funding medical research.
but also for providing for resources and facilities. It has the greatest
Jmowledge of the varying needs and capabilities of medical .research
. institutions and I believe very; sincerely that it is in the best position.
- to do what is necessary and proper in this field.. . . : _
As this committee well knows, Senator Lister Hill, at the request
of the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare, just introduced: a
bill (8. .3332)—the Laboratory Animals Act—that is.designed to
provide special assistance for the improvement of laboratory animal
facilities, and. to otherwise.assure humane.care and ftreatment of
laboratory animals. The organizations, which I represent here,
-have.authorized me to say that the; _fuily: support this bill, and I
hope very much that the honorable Senator from Qklahoma and. the
other members of this committee may find some justice in our view-
oint. ' a . -
P Many thanks for your efforts on behalf of the laboratory animals
as well as on behalf of the dedicated scientists who use them to give
us greater insight into the mysteries of life and greater power to
alleviate hwnan misery. S ' :

Thank you. . .

Senator CawxoN. Senator Monroney? - _ Sl

Senator Monroxey. Thank you, Dr. Sabin, for coming here, and:
also for the great things that you have done on behalf of humanity
in your research and in.your development of vacecine and all of the
other things that you are now doing in a search for the cure for
human cancer. No one'appreciates this more than the Membefs of
-Congress and this committes. . S oo -

We are trying-to correct'-an evil which we think is defrimental-to
the medical profession as well as to our scciety, and to search. for
ways to alleviate the suffering that goes on as a result of the research.
To eliminate the unnecessary suffering is our goal. a b e

I feel that there is nothing in the licensing provision of the bill that
.15 in any way detrimental to the procurement of animals threugh
licensed dealers. There is no test of competence for the laboratory.
They are merely listed and there is no way a license can be revoked.
I d(l)jn’t understand the danger that you say exists in that section of
the hill. : ‘ '

Dr. Samiw. It is that the Secretary of Agriculture, as I under-
stand it, and -T hope Senator Monroney yéu know I am not in this
business; I had to study this late at night over the weekend because I
spent. the last 3 days here in Washington attending meetings of the
Jt&hlfmed Forces Epidemiological Board, so if you catch me in some-

1ng 1 L A .- o . L
- Senator MoxroxEY. I am not trying to catch you in anything. I
want to find out if we-are in error. ' :

Dr. Saprx. I think I read your amendment correctly as indicatin

“that research facilities and medical schools would have to be licehseﬁ
by the Department of Agriculture.- It is not a question of buying
animals from licensed denlers. There is no problem there at all.
The problem is that they would have to be licensed by the Secretary
of the Department of Agriculture, and I 'don’t care by whomever else
they might have to be licensed. ~The real point is this: That in order
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-to obtain such a license one would have to fulfill certain desirable,
and I am sure they vwould be reasonable, reqiiireménts’ for animal
care and housing. . T ' ' '

If we all had the money and the people with which to do it, T don’t
think that there would be anyone that would do it sooner than the
medical schools or the research facilities. But the fact of the matter
is that a great many of our medical schools were built long ago.
Many of our research facilities were built long ago. And they would
not, we know, on the basis of survey, be able to fulfill all the desirabla

. requirements for such a license,

D0 my point is that if such facilities would be unable to get a license
-because they wouldn’t have the money, or the people with which to do
what they really want to do, and what you want them to do, they
would be ont of business.

Seniator Moxnronky.- There is nothing in the bill, as I read it, that
would require a precondition that the facilities, the physieal facili-
ties, of the laboratory must be up to standards prescribed by anyone.
There was no intent in the amendments to do that. It is merely to
regularize procurement of aninmals and have this licensed so that the
user of the animal would be bound not to foster the unlicensed trade
in interstate shipment of animal pets that are used for research.

Senator Cavxox. Would the Senator yield?

- Senator Moxroney. Yes. -

Senator Caxwox. I think the language does meet just exactly whit

“the doctor mentioned. I refer you to section 10, page 6:

The Secretary shall issue & license to any dealer 'or research facility upon
application therefor and payment of the license fee prescribed pursuant ite
Section 22 of this Act if the Seeretary determines that the facilities of such

~dealer or research facility comply with the standards prescribed by the Secre-

. tary pursuant to Section 7 of this Act.

I think that is the point the doctor is making. It certainly spells
out that licenses can be issned only if the regulation is met.

Senator MoxroxeyY. Section T reads: -

The Sécretnr_v shall establish and promulgate standards to govern the humane

- handling, care, treatment, and transportation of animals by dealers and re-

, search facilities, - 8uch standards shall include, but not necessarily be limited
10, minimum requirements with respect to the housing, feeding, watering, sani-
tation, ventilation, shelter from extremes of weather and temperature, sep-
aration by species, and adequate veierinary care. The foregoing shall mot be

-construed as authorizing the Secretary to preseribe standards for the handling.
care, or treatment of animals during aectual research or experimentation by a
research facility.

I can see no danger of the Secretary failing to certify any research
institution in the language of the bill. If there is, I am sure it will be
corrected not only by myself but by this committee.

Dr. Sapix. Senator Cannon put hie finger on the point toward
which I was addressing myself, that this amendment calls for the
establishment of certain standards—and I think whoever is going to
help us improve the situation will have.to establish better standards

-and that the Secretary of Agriculture shall establish these standards.
There i1s nothing wrong with that. But the point is that you don’t get

“a license if you can’t fulfill all the desirable standards. My point is
that everybody wants to fulfill the desirable standards, but that a
legal requirement for improved standards should be accompanied by
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_the prévision of funds: for makmo 1t posmble for them to fulfill the
-desuab]e sfandards.” -+ - o CORRE

- Senator: MoNRONEY. ’J.hey st1]I ‘have: the funds They now recelve,
1f they wish, as grants, 50 ‘percent’ of the cost of housing facilities,
do they not? Senator Hill’s bill will increase that to 2 to 1, 6624 as
against 3314,

“Dr. S\Bw Tam g]ad you'think that is a good provision in the Hill
bill.

Senator MONRONEY. 1 feel it is'good because I had the plefusure of
writing the 50-50 provision.many years ago when I was on Senator
Hill's committee.

Dr. Sasin: The issue theref01e is whether or not the plocess of
licensure is a needed act, whether it would not in effect greatly im-
pede—and T believe that the organizations for whom I speak, which
include . ther people who are domg the teaching and the research in
this country-—helieve that the licensure requirement would be greatly
detrimental ; thitt it wonld not only fail to achieve the better care and
housing of hbomtory animals, but. would; in-the process that would
bs mvolved-in its nnplementatlon impede: 'the necessary teaching and
research;:

It may be difficult f01 some to realize that to provule what is rieeded
in:the way of education and research for a nation of 200 million
people 1s big business. You hear of $500,000 being spent for animal

quarters operations and may think that it is-a lot of money. ‘Surs
" it.1s'a lot.of money for an individual, buf it s not a lot of money for
a big school and research facility.

The other day I heard that at the UIllVPI.:lt."\" of anesota, for all
their research 'and teaching, they have to use something like 10,000
dogs & year. That costs a Tot of money. There are many schools fhat
wouldn’t be able to meet such requirements; therefore licensure, based
on the desirable standards already in efiect in many of our schools and
research facilities, cou]d be w 1thheld from many schools and research
facilifies,

" Senator MosroNEy. s it a greater tlireat, Doctor, t}mn the with-
drawal of research funds as provided for in the Hill bill?

Dr. Sapin. The withdrawal of research funds would take place
only, as I see it, and as T have indicated I am on one of the advisory
councils of the. NJH—if the conditions necessary properly to utilize
those research funds were not available. And it would not mean that
if all desirable standards for which a license might be given could not
immediately be met, that that would necessaulv be a basis for with-
drawing funds.

*-One 1s very much interested in seeing that the people’s money that
is being given to support research and education will be used in
facilities that can nse them properly, by people that can use them
roperly. 'We don’t now have enough money to support all the needed
iomedical research. Somebody said here, what are you doing with
the billion dollars that we provide for you. Well, it isn't enouo-h
It isn’t enough, because at the present time almost 30 to 40 percent “of
the sclentlﬁcally approved research grant requests are being turned
down because there 1 no money. And it isn’t enough because we are
constantly growing, and when we grow, we have to have more.
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Senator MoxronEY. I would hate to ses a threat of removal of re-
search funds because someone in the kennel department.failed to take '
care of the dogs properly. « I would much prefer to see the. enforce-
ment of the cease-and-desist order as provided in my amendment
which merely warns the laboratory to correct the.situation in its
animal care department. L

Dr. Sanin:, 1 kmow that these are your-dntentions, sir. L

Senator MonroweY, One of the reasons I proposed these amend:
ments was to get away from: the withdrawal of research finds.. This
T felt was extremely dangerous te the future of this program. ‘You
have had more experience with this than I have. But I'look en this
as a necessary force to bring about independent inspection of:the
housing facilities for the ‘animal care departments.of:these .research
laboratories. A great many of these facilities are.certainly far below
the standards that the researchers would like to-see. Do you agree,
Pr, Sabin? e - R .

* Dr. Sasiv. Senator Monroney, I not only-admit it but T make a
Eoint of it. T make a point of it because this is-something which can
e helped and it can only bé helped by provisions which will make
available the funds and the training. I just-don’t know any ornery
Eflople- in this field. . They want more than any other people that I
ow to improve the present animal care situation, because they know
what it means. - . o | o
. Senater MonrowEY. Since 4950 we have been providing the funds
for facilities on 50-50 matching, rathér than the two-thirds—one-third.
The situation we face, which vou say is bad throughout the Nation,
has-been corrected by the major institutions which we fund. Certainly
the HEW has not yet shown any great: interest in cerrecting- this
as a part of its duty. Tt is concerned with research and they have
not concerned themslves with the animals im research or with their
care when they finish the laboratory experiments. This is-why the.
bill, as introduced originally, should come to passage in both Houses.
The Department of Agriculture, which has done a good job of pro-
viding for the humane treatment of aniraals in shipment in inter-
state commerce, humane slaughtering and other things, would be com-
petent to administer this part of the animal care legislation:
. Dr. Sasin. I am sure that there are representatives here of the.
NIH who would be prepared to comment, on the statements you have.
just made, so.I shall not take the time to do it except to say that proper
animal care has been a constant concern not only of the National
Institutes of Health but the whole scientific community. Asa matter
of fact, everything doesn’t happen at. once. There has been tremendous.
improvement. You go into seme of those animal quarters that. some
of our newer Institutions have now, and they are much better than
the slums in which the people who take care of them have to live.
And they sometfimes wish that they could. get an apartment in the.
penthouses in which the dogs are being kept. : .

Improvements take time. A tremendous amount of improvement
has taken place over the years by this search for improved condi-
tions. Why? Not because of pressure from outside, but because the.
people know that this is necessary-to make their work adequate, and

i

o

also because they are humane, just like everybody else..

il
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I think scientists go in for much of this because there is a humani-

tarian streak in them.
. Senator MoxroxEY. The scientists can’t be expected to care for these
dogs after they leave the laboratory. You need skilled animal han-
dlers that are not the research people. As long as they are under their
care I nm sure they receive competent treatment.

Dr. Samix. Senator Monroney, seientists make “rounds” on their
laboratory animals just like a physician makes “rounds” on his pa-
tients. He is very much concerned that the animal that is gomn
to give him the information that he is secking is properly handled.
e is more concerned than anyone else und he makes sure that the
animal handler will carry out orders in the same way that a nurse
carries out orders when a doctor makes rounds in the hospital. T used
to make rounds in my animal quarters in the morning and evening,
and very often came back late at night because I wanted to see what
was going on. I have been doing it for an awfully long time, and
I have seen many of my colleagues do the same thing for a very long
time. I am sure that you will appreciate the concern, the real concern
of the people who use the laboratory animals, to have them cared for
in the best possible way. I don’t want to dilute the issue, Senator
Monroney. There is no question at all of the intentions of the amend-
ments, The real issue is whether licensure which is requested or pro-
posed in one of the amendments here, will not actually be tremen-
dously tdisruptive of the important activities eurrently in progress.
The organizations that I represent honestly and sincerely believe
that it would disrupt present activities and impede future progress.

The second issue is whether HTEW, with all the background and
all the knowledge that they have of the various requirements, actually
is the best agency to help bring about the things thaf, we all want.
And it is the judgment of the groups that 1 represent that it is. These
are agencies, professional organizaions of all kinds, the scientific
organizations of all kinds, who have been working with NITH. And
if NIH were an arm of the Federal Government that was somehow
tyrannical, I don’t think they would come out——

Senator MoxnoxeY. Does NTH intend to do this inspection itself?

Dr. Sawrx. I would prefer, Senator, that you get the precise in-
formation from NIH. You will notice in my statement that T am
not speaking on behalf of XIH. T am only speaking on behalf of
the National Society for Medical Research, my colleagues, and mem-
bers of the Armed Forces Epidemiological Board. )

Please note also that it says “members of the Armed Forces Epide-
miological Board.” Another agency of the Government is not sup-
posed to lobby the way I am doing now. But the members, who are
civilians, are free to do it as private citizens. And they wanted me
to bring to you the message that they also believe what I am saying.
[Laughter.] .

Senator Moxrowgy, If the licensing provisions were modified, do
vou feel the bill would then be acceptable to the group that you
represent?

Dr. Sapiy. It would not be acceptable on another ground. It
would not be acceptable because it would impose an entirely new set
of duties on the Department of Agriculture, which would be new.
There is already an agency in HEW that has been struggling with
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this problem that has the responsibility for providing funds for
facilities, and that is why I stressed that one ¢annot-sepatate the pro-
vision of funds for improvement from requirements for nnprovement
This is the other point.

Senator Moxroney., Would you be opposed to the amendment?

Dr, Sapin, Only certain ones.

Senator Mosroxry. You do not think this would prevent the re-
search going in? Do the amendments in the bill satisfy you to that
extent ! . -

Dr. Sapr¥. I am sorry, I want to be certain.

Senator MoNroNEY. Are the amendments contained in the two
sections of the hill exempting the actual research, as it is undelway
in the provisions of the hill smtlsfactory to you?

Dr. Sapin. Yes, sir; I think that is very good and it shows great
insight on vour part of the problems. :
Senator Moxnroney. We realize. that you cannot apply normal
standards to this work, and that the researcher.should be the one who
should determine when the animal is undergomg ]ftboratory research -

and when it is free to return to the housing facility.

Dr. Sapin. That is right.

Senator MoxroneY. That is all that T have, Thank you very much,
Doctor. .

Senator Canwox. Doctor, referring you back to section 7 that
Senator Monroney read, which provides for licensing and the pre-
scribing of standards, and then has the exemption provision “the fore-
going shall not be construed as authorizing the Secretary to preseribe.
standards for the handling, care, or treatment of amm'als during actual -
research or experimentation by & research facility.” Do you believe
that there would be any conflict in that section as to when the regula-
tions would apply for the actual’ handhng, care, or treatment during
actnal research or experimentation, vis-a-vis the regulatlolls that must
be met prior to licensure?

, Dr. Sanrs. I think the second part of section 7 that vou just read
is perfectly all right. But the problem is in the first part which calls
for “minimum reqmrements with respect to housing, feeding, water-
ing, sanitation, ventilation,” and so forth. This problem is one that
does not make provision for funds Wlth Whloh to achieve this very
desirable objective. '

In other words, the organizations for whom I speak here, feel that
you cannot separate the two; that vou cannot say In or der to get a
Heense you should have these desirable requirements, which section ’i’
calls for. And they should be desirable requirements that are set u
That you cannot. do that. without at the snme time providing the funds
and the personnel with which to achieve these objectives.

Senator Caxxox. In other words, standards might be such that a
research facility couldn’t meet those standards to O‘et a dicense. -

Dr. Sasrv. Some.

Senator Caxxox. Even though they would be exempt while they
were actually performing the experlments under the latter wording
of the section.

Dr. Sapin. That is precisely right.

Senator Caxox. I_would like to put to you the same question T
did toDr. Hogness. Based on your 40 years of experimentation work
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in this fiéld, in your opinion, would the Monroney amendment nnpede
research in medical f‘lcﬂltles'é‘

Dr. Saprw. With all due respect and contrary to the Senator’s deep-
est wishes, I think it would.

Senator Caxwox. Senator Neuber oer ?

‘Senator NeuBerGer. After such an e]oquent presentation, I hesitate -«
to ask any questions. I do think I shonld comment about the cutside

pressure.

X have been ‘interested in animal care for a long time. We had
nothing but opposition from some of your colleacrues in the profession
for any kind of consideration for animal care,

T always remember an eminent doctor coming here often to persnade
us to vote more money for NIH, said to me when I was connected with
the bill, “Senator, I don’t approve of your bill, but I think a great

educational process is going on by 1ntroducmtr it. It will make a lot -

of these laboratories sit up and take notice.” Actually the reason we
are in the state we are today is because members of the profession
wanted no legislation whatsoever concerning animal care. And the
situation wasn’t getting any better fast. '

T think the very fact that the Congress of the United States is taking

an interest in this problem has brought us to the better state Whele we
are today.

Dr. Saprx, Senator, T will retract that portion of my statement -

which said that this was without sorme effect.
Senator NruBEReER. In section 7 to which Senator Cftnnon just
referved, page 5§, line 6, would it strengthen the amendment any if

the word “actual” were taken out at the end of lIime 67 “Prescribe -

standards for the handling, care, treatment of animals during research
or experimentation®?

Dr. Sanin. Senator, I am not aceustomed to reading very fine print,
and therefore I look af the larger issues. [Laughter.

The larger 1ssue to me is—I am not in d]Sflgreement with Senator
Monr: onev’s wording—no license, no work. If you cannot have pro-
visions for money and training to achieve the desirable objectives, and
you put up requirements that many who want to fulfill them, cannot
fulfill—where are you? Tt isn't right to say that the money 1s there.

Senator Monroney, T am sorry, T wish it were. If it were, there
would be no need for the Hill bill.

Senator Neusereer. I am in sympathy. I think you have presented
a very eloquent case. My objection to the Monroney amendment is
that it does delve into the area of research. We have had discussion
within the committee and T fried to accommodate the Senator. This
saving clause interested me a great deal. In case the Monroney
amendment, is adopied, the worry we have.had is that somebody from

the Seceretary of Agriculture’s office—let’s say a veterinarian, who is.

trained in knowmcr animal welfare and all~m1crht feel 1ncumbent to
go into the research facility and say, “OK, nctua,l research is no
longer heing done on this animal.” The question is, Would he who
knows aboul sick and well animals, be versed in determining whether
or not that research had been finished ?

~As-you have stated; and.as the deansbefore yousstated, in:the minds -

of the scientists, the research is still going on, even thouvh he is not

- right there in the laboratory. So that word worries me.
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Dr. Sapmv. Just asno doctor can be an expert in all things as regards
the illnesses of man, so no veterinarian can be an expert not only in
all the natural disenses of experimental animals, but in the things that
are going on, under study.

During the course of my career I have had to be a monkey doctor,
a rabbit doctor, a chimpanzee doctor, and also a human doctor. In
learning also to be a mouse doctor, guinea pig and hamster doctor, I
had to know more than the general practicing veterinarian. Just asin
my inquiries and studies on human disease I had to get to know certain
aspects better than any other physician. So with my experimental
animals, also, in order to make the work meaningful, I had to get to
Imow more than any veterinarian did.

Senator Canvon. Senator Brewster?

Senator BrewsTer. Let me draw a parallel and make an example
and see if it is applicable. Government, at one level or another, licenses
saloons, restaurants, pool halls, doctors, lawyers, or in the field of ani-
mals, I happen to race horses—raise them and breed them. I have
to have a license to own them, a license to train them, my jockey has
to have a license to ride them, the van company must have a license to
van them, and the black shoe man must have a license to shoe them.
In other words nearly every aspect of this activity is licensed in one
way or another by the same governmental agency. Usually the stand-
ards are not spelled out in the legislation, merely a board or bureau is
charged with the responsibility to see that reasonable standards are
met. You now argue, sir, that the laboratory should be completely
unlicensed in view of the fact that most all areas of human endeavor
are solicited?

Dr. Saniw. No, Senator. Tiverybody in the laboratory is already
licensed. I am not arguing against licenses. Civilization without
some permission for certain activities would be impossible. I agree
with you. But T think that the corollary that you are drawing does
not really apply because the laboratory is not a saloon. You may
license a saloon not because of the capacity of the man behind the
bar to make certain drinks. I wish they would. [Langhter.]

But rather that it be clean. Actually I have no expevience. I
shonldn’t say that. [Laughter.]

But my real serious answer to your statement is that evervone who
is working in such a scientific laboratory is already licensed except
those who might be equivalent to nurses’ aids. We are trying at the
present, time fo do away with the equivalents of “nurses’ aids” and
get real “nurses” for our animals. And for that also we need more
money, A great deal of work is already in progress to make certain
that people who will have the responsibility of acting as “nurses” to
the investigator, who is the real doctor, after all, that they will have
a certain amount of training so that they will be better able to do
their job.

The situation here is that the animal caretakers are not, the responsi-
ble people for the animals. The man who works with them is the
responsible person. And he is already licensed.

Senator BrEwstrr. In most laboratories is the chief administrative
or executive officer a physician or a doctor, or is he a type of admin-
istrative personnel] that hires and fires janitors, et cetera?
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Dr. 8amin. I would not 'be able tosay “most:” In our own institu-
tion you not only have a full-time veterinarian in charge, and veter-
inarian consultants, but at the University of Cincinnati College of
Medicine we have a veterinarian who is a professor on the facuity,

rofessor of animnal care. And he teaches. And he has the responsi-
Eility also of helping all other departments who might need his help.

Senator BrewsTtER. In your statement, Doctor, you argued vigor-
cusly against the Secretary of Agriculture having any supervisory
respongibility over your research laboratories. Would your objec-
tion go equally strongly to the Secretary of HIEW %

-+ Dr. Sapmv. In the first place, Senator, I didn’t argue vigorously
against the Sécretary of Agriculture. As a matter of fact, I' said. if
there was some good reason why the whole business of laboritory

" animals should be in the Department of- Agriculture, I am sure they
could tool up and do a good’job.- But L'personally haven’t found a
good reason. The organizations that I represent haven't found-a
good renson. And furthermore, this would represent creating a new

" responsibility for n department which has already been worked. on
and developed to a very high level in another department. :

We don’t want to create unnecessary work.” I think we don’t want
unnecessary ‘prescriptions and licenses and inspectors and records
that don’t do anybody any good. A
- I worked for a year in England in'1934 at thé Lister Institute for
Preventive Medicine. Before I could wet started I had to have a
license for working with animals. They have had licenses in Britain
for a long time. The amount of paperwork is incredible. Who looks
at those papers? Nobody. Whose time does it take up? The people
who have to work. - S o :

I am not suggesting that the “brain drain” fromn England is en-
tirely due to that. But this is one of the contributing factors, like
Senator Neuberger said some of the other pressures were contributing
factorsin another sphere. . '

Senator Brewster. T gather from the bottom of page 3 of your
prepared statement that if this Congress decided to license laboratoriés,
‘and on the fourth line from the bottom of the page you say “Is the

_proper agency,” you mean there that HEW would be preferable to
Agrienlture. ‘

Dr. Sasiw. Yes. :

Senator Brewsrer, To get down to a finger point. At the bottom
of page 2 you indicate that some provisions are acceptable that cover
dogs and cats. But you oppose the inclusion, I gather of other
animals, : '

Dr. Sapin. Without the inclusion of other animals. :

Senator Brewster. What is the difference, if you are going to license
the sale and transportation of dogs and cats, and menkeys, guinea
Pigs, or other types of research animals? ,

Dr. Sapin. I understand that this was a problem which was well
fought out on the floor of the House of Representatives when the
“words “other animals” were stricken from the Poage bill. I wish I
conld give you the gist of the arguments that led the ITouse of Rep-
resentatives to strike that from its bill. T would say, if T were asked
personally why not other animals, the simplest reason I would give
15 because there is no need. -
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‘In the case of dogs and cats, there is a need, and the whole scien-

tific community is in swmpqthv with the Poage bill, is in sympathy

* with doing away with the sitnation that has given rise to unscrupulous

. .dealers m oaﬁrs and docrs No one is against ﬁmt But there is no need
for similar measures for the other annna,ls .The people who raise

.

. a dog or cat could be: I have heard in testimony before this com-

mice, the people who import monkeys, the’ poople who raise hamsters,

-the farmer who raises rabbits, do not present comparable problems to

the dealers in stolen cats and dogs. © And when there is no need for

doing something, my philosophy is s don’t doit.

Senator BrewsiFk. It seems to me that monkeys conld be treated
under filthy and ‘intolerable” conditions in much the same way that

mittee that in some cases this has happened.
Now on another subject,. Doctor; I-haye heﬂ,rd and I don’t have

the.exact figures, that under the NIH grants we have at present, you.

i alrea,dy have 50 percent matching funds for 1mprovmg facilities. But

1N many, many cases only a small amount of t

1ese funds for improv-

; ing facilities have actually been utilized. Would you comment on that

genera.l roposition ? _ i
Dr. Sapiv. T amnot competent sir... T think there are other peopie

. _here who are competent to answer your questlon I wouldn’t want to
say anythi

n
- Senator ]gRFW'STER Thank you, sir. Thank you, A \Ir Chfummn
Senator CanNow. Senator l\Ionronev? .
~Senator Moxroxey. Doctor, are. your animal quarters open for in-

- uspectlon to recognized humane groups? . *

Dr..Sasry. We do not encouraae the migration of people whe' do
not have any business in the animal quarters to go.there.. We have

.enough trouble keeping our animals healthy .by just having the

. people who-need to be there.  But we always have guests, and we are
- .. very.friendly to friends, and sometimes also to enemies. [Laughter.]

Senator Moxnoxey. Is it open for any humane group ?
Dr. SaBix. But, sir, let me.say this: There have been sﬂuatlons
where certain people have come and-have photographed a poor corner

of the animal quarters, and then said “Look at the horrible situntion.”

My work has taken me a great deal behind the Iron Curtain. I have
seen horrible parts of the United States photographed and shown in
the press behind the Iron Curtain as representing the United Stafes.
Of course what they photographed was there. But it wasn’t. the
United States. And becanse compa.rable misrepresentations have been
committed quite often by so-called humane groups I think the privilege
of visits by unauthorized people to hbomtory animal quarters is often
justifiably restricted.

We have also had situations where people have been sent to ask for
a -job, and they say I love animals,” I need a job, and they come to
work. And then they photograph some god- awful corner or situa-

“tion that you can find any Whore—]u st go out in Washington and you
" can find some awful things to photoamph too—and then. that gets

splashed in the newspapers as representative of the terrible conditions
that obtain in the laboratories. .
That is why the privilege of some visitorsis restricted.
- Senator MoNroNEY. Yourese rve that right of course.
Dr. Sasrx. Ithinkitisanaturalright. o 12
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Senator Monrowey. If 4 humane group, well recogihized, was ask-
mg for permission to come in, it would seem to me that you w ould be
glad.to welcome them.

Dr. Sipix. They would have to laves a rrood 1e001d If a new sIm,per
photographer committed.some atrocities in the pelfmmance of his
‘dutles. T would ot weleome him back 4 second time.

~ Senator Moxroney. That isall. S :

. Dr. Sapin. T used strong I:Lnguage at the end and wish to say that
on the subject of ‘visitation rights” I was expressing my own views
which may .not necessarily coincide with those of the groups I repre-
sent here. .

Senator Canvon. Doctor thank you very much. We appreciate
your -appearance here and for your taking time from a very busv
schedule.

Dr: Sasmy. Thaiik you .

.. Senator -Cawwo~. The next witness is Dr. Shannon. Dr: Lee As-
sn:trmt Secretary for Health and Sc1en‘r1ﬁc Affairs, w111 make the
openmg Statement L o

STATEMENT 0E DR PHILIP R. LEE, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
_ HEALTH AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
"EEALTH, EDUCATION, AND.WELFARE; ACCOMPANIED BY DR.
_.JAMES A. SHANNON, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF
HEALTH; DR. G. B. MIDER, NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH;
DAVID: TEIJ'S"ON"NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH; AND RALPH
' HUITT, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR LEGISLATION DEPART-
_MENT '0F HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE

Dr. Lee. Thank you, sir.

.Tam Dr. Phlllp R. Lee Assistant Secretary for Health fmd Scien-
hﬁc Affiirs. I am accompanled on my right by Mr. Ralph Huitt,
ol Assistant Secretary for Legislation, and on my left by Dr. Shan.
. Ton, - Dr. “Bider, and Mr. Tilson from the \Tmtlona] TInstitutes: of
Health. :

Weé appreciate the opportunity to appear before vou to express the
wholehearted support of the Departmeént for your efforts, and those -
of othér Members of Congress, to develop legislation that will effec-
tively curb the theft of dogs and cats, that will improve the handling

gale, and tran‘sportatlon of animals used.in Iaboratory research, and
will, at the-same time,:insure an adequmte supply of healthy animals
for needed medical research.

* We are concerned with the humane care and handling of amma]q
used in research laboratories. We believe that we share the view of
members of this committee that himmane care, handling, and treat-
ment of laboratory animals is not enly important for its own sake; it
is an essential condition for i insufing that adequate supplies of heaithv
high-quality animals are available for the medical research which 1s
needed to’ improve the health of the American people and people
throughout the world. Our concern for the humane treatment of
animals used for laboratory research is,, fhexefme ‘inherent. in our
broad mission of ]}romotmo' protecting, and improving the health
of the people of this country. - '

- .
Fl 4 . A
14

- ' P
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Although we agree with the broad purposes of the bills being con-
sidered by this committee, we have grave concerns about & number
of specific issues, and we do not support S. 2322 as it would be modi-
fied in Committee Print No. 3.

We are convinced there is need for legislation to regulate interstate
commerce and transportation of dogs and cats used in medical research
and to eliminate the theft of pets, We also believe legislation is needed
to provide for the establishment of standards for laboratory animal
care in research facilities. We believe this latter problem is dealt
with appropriately by S. 3832 introduced recently by Senator Hill.

With your permission, Dr. Shannon will present a more detailed
explanation of the Department’s position on the legislation before this:
committee, particularly S. 2322, as modified in Committee Print No. 3.

Senator Cawwon. Thank you very much, Dr. Lee.

All right, Dr. Shannon, you may proceed.

Senator BrEwster. Mr. Chairman, might T ask one question, since
I may have to leave?

Senator Canwow, Certainly.

Senator Brewster. Dr. Lee, you say in the third paragraph of
Page 2:

e also believe legislation is needed to provide for the establishment of stand--
ards for laboratory animal care in research faecilities,

I believe you have heard the witness from the University of Cin-.
cinnati.

Dr. Ler. Yes, sir.

Senator BrewstEr. He seemed to object to the governmental estab-
lishment of any standards. Would you take exception with the most
recent witness and say that some Government agency should estab-.
lish some standards for animal care in laboratories?

Dr. Lee. I would not have interpreted Dr. Sabin’s statement as.
indicating he was opposed to standards. T think we all feel that high
standards of care are needed and that the establishment or approval
of those standards is a responsibility of the Federal Government.

Senator Canwow. I think Dr. Sabin’s statement was that he ob-
jected to licensing by any agency of government, and not that he ob-
jected to standards being established.

Dr. Lrr. We would clearly differentiate between the licensing and’
the standards. And, of course, there already are standards which
are being applied in the care of laboratory animals. These have been
developed in cooperation with a number of groups.

Senator Brewster, As I interpret this discussion, we all agree we-
want to have high standards. Now we are arguing as to who should
establish the standards. You and I would agree that the Federal
Government has the responsibility.

Dr.Lee. The Federal Government has the responsibility.

Senator Brewsren. Thank you, Doctor.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Canxon. Dr. Shannon, you may proceed, sir.

STATEMENT OF DRE. JAMES A. SHANNON, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
INSTITUTES OF HEALTH
Dr. Smaxwon. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, we-

appreciate this opportunity to express our views on 8. 2322 as modified
in Committes Print No. 3. Let me reiterate that we share the com--
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‘mittee’s 'concern ‘regarding humane tréatment of ‘animals. ~ We know
the chairmén‘and all of the memnibers of this committee are deeply
interested in developing constructivé and responsible legistation in
this complex field. We hope we éan be ‘of assistance to the committee
in this task. We are deeply grateful to the individual members of
this committee for tlie strong support that many of you have given to
Federal support for mediézﬁ research and for programs that would
bring the benefits of this research to'the American people.

Weé agree with the purposes of the bills being considered by the
-committee, including Committee Print’ No. '3 of 5. 2322. We aje
convineed: there 'is a need for legislation to regulate’interstate com-
merce and transportation of dogs and cats for medical research drd
to provide for establishment of standards for laboratory animal care
in research fucilities. Both néeds have emerged clearly in recent
years. They stem largely from the growth of medical fesearch that
“has taken place in'the past 10 years. o ' o

Tn fiscal year

. year 1955 the national expenditures for medical research
totaled $261 million. Today the total national expenditures on medi-
cal research are about $1.9 billion, of which the Federal Government’s
expenditures account for about two-thirds. o '

This rapid growth in a relatively short period of time has sub-
stantially increased the néed for‘laboratory animals. TIn our view,
‘the allocation of resources for laboratory ahimal production, procure-
meént, management, and care has not kept pace with this growth in the
need for animals. Faced with pressures to expand their physical facili-
ties In reséarch and health manpower development, the universities,
the medical schools, and related institutions have tended to give animal
facilities a Jower priority. .

{iven a chotce of allocating their funds for research laboratories,
classroom buildings, or other facilities versus using these same funds
to modernize or remodel animal facilities, many institutions chose
the former as being higher priority projects. Similarly, systematic
efforts to develop or expand the reservoir of properly trained sub-
professional and professional personnel required to handle laboratory
animals has not taken place on a scale commensurate with the ex-
panding needs. o ‘

This situation is not unique to animal care. Asyou know, grave con-
cerni is now being expressed about health manpower shortages and
about the need to modernize the Nation’s hospitals. About cone-third
of our hospital beds are in hospitals that need to be completely replaced
or undergo major renovation. ' _

The need to improve the facilities for the care of laboratory animals
-was indicated in a study published in' March 1964 by the Institute of
Laboratory Animal Resources of the National Academy of Sciences-
National Research Council. The report, entitled “Animal Facilities
in-Medical Research,” was based on a survey conducted by a committee
of the Institute and covered the examination of laboratory animal
facilities, space, equipment, budget, personnel, and training in 561 non-

profit, non-Federal, medical research institutions in the United States.

ifty-eight of these institutions were site visited by highly qualified
professional personnel and 503 institutions supplied” information
through mail questionnaires. The data reflect conditions in the years
1960 and 1961. '

The survey revealed that a majority of those (58) institutions site
surveyed were in need of renovation or new construction, Renovation

62-317—66——1¢
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needs included surfacing of walls and floors, installation of better
ventilation and air handling equipment, enlargement of sewer drzin-
age and reduction of animal population density in some areas.

Althou%h these data are over 5 years old, and conditions have un-
questionably changed, we are still convinced that a substantial propor-
tion of research facilities will have to have funds for construction and
renovation if they are to comply with the standards likely to be pre-
seribed under Federal legislation.

Research institutions are generally nonprofit organizations, and
without Federal assistance in upgrading their facilities so they can
comply, these institutions would be forced to divert needed funds from
im{iortﬂ nt research, which might save many human lives.

he members of this committes are familiar with some of the great
advances in medical knowledge which have taken place in recent
years; such as the broad advances in vascular surgery, in heart surgery,
1m;1uéling the complex procedures involving the open heart, develop-
ment of the artificial kidney, management of trauma and shock en-
conntered in war injuries and serious accidents, and the development
of many drugs for the management of high blood pressure, heart
attacks, and other disorders.

Most of these advances have in common their dependence on the
use of large numbers of animals in research. The advances in research
on heart surgery, for example, are very dependent upon the avail-
ability of large numbers of dogs observed over long periods of time
under conditions that support the health and vigor oig tﬁe experimental
animals. Thus, we feel very strongly that the question of proper care
and treatment of laboratory animals is an integral part of the conduect
of much, if not all, medical research.

The Department, in the Public Health Service and the Drug Ad-
ministration, has attempted to develop its facilities and animal research
and care programs as a model for other biomedical research institu-
tions. We have in the National Institutes of Health developed facil-
ties and resources which have been used by many other institutions
in the design, construction, and maintenance of animal facilities and
systems for managing and care for laboratory animals. In 1962 we
established an Animal Resources Branch in the Division of Rescarch
Facilities and Resources to serve as a focal point for identifying and
meeting the requirements for animal facilities and resources m the
grantee institutions.

The Branch administers research grants directed at such problems
as improving animal care techniques, diseases of laboratory animals,
and improved diagnostic services for detecting diseases of laboratory
animals. The Branch also gives technical assistance to grantees in
the organization of laboratory animal programs and in the design of
facilities. The staff of the Branch participates in the review of appli-
cations and plans submitted to the N1 for the construction of labora-
tory animal facilities under the health research facilities construction
program.

From 1957—the year in which the health research facilities program
wug maugurated—to the present time, NIH awarded 115 matching
grants totaling $24.1 million for construction of laboratory animal
Tacilities. These grants have made possible eonstruction of animal
facilities costing %55.6 million. About halt of this amount was
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awarded during the past 3 years for facilities which therefore are not
yot complated for the most part. It normally takes about 3 years
from the time an award is made until facilities are completed and in
use.

Senator NEusercer. Would Dr. Shannon mind a question?

Dr. SnanxoN. Not at-all.

Senator Nevuerarer. I don’t like to interrupt. Right now I think
you have reached the ¢rux of some of our discussion, which is narrowed
down to two things: Shall the Department of Agriculture inspect
animal research, and what about money for facilities. This part seems
in contradiction to me, that some universities and research facilities
claim that they can’t get NIH money for construction. You say that
you have issued these grants.

Dr. Suan~ox. Senator Neuberger, I would like to be very specific
abont that. Qur authorization for research facilities and construction,
mentioned by Senator Monroney, began in 1957. At that time it was
Iimited to $30 million a year on o 50-50 matching basis. In 1960 it
was increased to $50 nulhon on the same basis. In 1965, $100 million.
We are now under a current authorization for the expenditure for
this purpose of $280 million in a 3-year period.

There seems to be a general lack of information on the competitive
nature of these funds. In other words, there seems to be the impres-
sion thit institutions simply have not been willing to apply for these
grants, that they have been unwilling to put up matehing funds.

This construction program.on July 1 will enter the next fiscal year
with o backlog of unfunded applications, the Federal component of
which will be $69 million.

T point out that our interest and our concern with the construction
of adequate laboratory animals stem from the information we ob-
tained from the survey T gquoted. Up until that time minimal funds
had indeed been made available for the construction of shelters. But.
beginning in 1962 animal construction was given high priority, and
at the present time we have in the pipeline approximately $30 million
worth of construction for animal facilities. This is at the rate of
approximately %4.5 million a year. You realize it takes approxi-
mately 3 years between the grant. of funds and their actual usge m the
completed facility. And realize that in general our matching ratio is
not, 50-50 but actually there is usually $6 of non-Federal money for 84
of Federal money.

The grants we have made over the past 3 years where the research
resources for the care of animals are just coming into being now, in
1964—1 can correct these figures for the record—were approximately
$4.6 million, approximately the same for 1963, and approximately
the same for 1966,

The matching provision as such means that at the present {ime there
is in the pipeline $30 million of construction specifically aimed at
suitable care and treatment of animals.

This in the face of 0 backlog of approved but unfunded applications
for construction grants of $69 million over and above our $50 million
appropriation hardly is consistent with the thought that we have been
disinterested in attemnpting to provide adequate Tacilities.

As Dr. Sabin indicated, there must he limitationg on funds. One
cannot have everything. But we feel that during the past 2 or 3 years,
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and within the capabilities of the institutions, about as much can be
done as has been done.

I might say that in our discussions with the Burean of the Budget
we had extensive discussions as to how one could stimulate more ade-
quate construction. It was our belief and our advice to the Bureau
of the Budget, which was accepted, that the provision of adequate
care for animals was so critical to the effectiveness of our total research
program that they were willing to accept a special matching provision
which would make two Federal dollars available for one private
dollar in order to encounrage the expansion of animal facilities. This
is contained in the bill introduced by Senator Hill.

The remainder of the program will be penalized somewhat by that
because we agreed with the Burean of the Budget that in developing
this program our overall matching would be no more than 50-50,
which means that our matching for laboratories and for other re-
sources for research would be substantially less than it would have
been otherwise.

I would like to say very clearly that I cannot agree with the com-
ments that have been nm.l(ii, formally or informally, that the National
Institutes of Health has conducted its business in a manner which has
not been one of compassion and one of full appreciation of the needs
of sound animal care as a basis for sound research.

I think on the other hand, as I will probably read when I get through
another half page or so, we are convinced that we have gone about as
far as we can, short of Federal legislation, in correcting a situation
that we feel should be corrected.

Senator NEurkrGer. I am sorry to have interrupted you. The other
point I wanted to ask was can you construe your authorization to give
money for animal farms?

Dr. Smaxxox. Qur general provision will not permit the purchase
of land, but it will indeed permit the construction of bui]gings on
land which is owned by the university. Indeed, we can construet
buildings there. And the purchase of the land is only a small part of
the total cost.

We have our own experience in that we have been developing over
recent years an animal farm at Poolesville, about 20 miles ontside the
District line. The cost of the land will come probably—again I can
furnish precise figures for the record—to perhaps as little as 15 per-
cent of the total cost of the installation, or perhaps as low as 10.

We would encourage the development of farms of this sort. Indeed,
the medical schools in the Boston area, the medical schools in the New
York area, have been discussing the development in cooperation with.
one institution with the other of such farm areas for the more suit-
able care, particularly of those animals that require long holding

eriods.
P I would definitely favor this, and our program could certainly
support it.
enator Nrusrreer. My question seemed extraneous to the amend-
ment, but it seemed timely to ask it. Thank you. -

Senator Moxrowey. Did I understand that you made 115 mateh-
ing grants totaling $24 million?

Dr. Smaxwon, Yes, sir,

Senator Mo~roNeY. For construction? This is grants that have
been made up to now?
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Dr. Spaxnox. Yes, sir.

Senator Mo~xronry. You have averaged, over the past 7 or 8 years,
around $3 million.

Dy, Suawyow. Yes, sir. T think that the detailed figures are more
meaningful, Senator Monroney, because they represent an executive
decision to emphasize animal care.

Senator Monroxey. Did you start in 19571%

Dr, Suawyon. Yes, sir. In 1961, grants totaling $1.1 million were
made available; in 1962, grants totaling $49,000 were made available;
in 1963, $3,071,000; in 1964, $4,631,000; in 1965, $4,319,000; 1966, so
far, $4,497,000. So that with the availability of information such as
in part was stimulated by us through the National Research Council-
National Academy of Sciences, in the survey of laboratory animal
facilities conducted beginning in 1961--—-and the committee may be in-
terested in these reports—altiough thesse published documents have a
dateline of March 1964, the beginnings of that information was avail-
able to us much earlier. As a matter of policy we placed animals
facilities especially high on our list in terms of priorities.

I might say that that also took place at about the same time as we
created within our Division of Research Facilities and Resources a
group which would pay particular attention to this problem. These
actions in part reflect the development of this group.

Senator MoxroxeY, The fact remains that since 1957 you granted
115 grants for $24 million.

Dr. Smaxwon. Thatisthe figure, yes, sir; $24.1 million.

Senator MoNroxey. What is your authorization now?

Dr. Smaxyow. The authorization for fiseal years 1967-69 is $280
million.

Senator MoxronEY. You are going to have to step up a lot, because
in 9§ years you have funded $24 million out of

Dr. Smanwon. Senator Monroney, the Congress willing, we are
quite prepared to step up the sum.

Senator Moxrowey. Doesn’t this part of the Iaw that you are acting
under now authorize a great deal more than that each year?

Dr. Smaxvon. No, sir; the law we are operating under now has a
limitation of $50 million.

Senator Moxrowry. $50 million a year is not outstanding.

Dr. Smaxwon. Yes,sir.

Senator MoxroxEy. You have done $24 million in abont 8 years?

Dr. SmaxNown. That’s correct.

Dr. Lir. Senator Monroney——

Senator Monrowey. Ts that out of a total budget for your research
work of $1,200 million ?

Dr. Suanwown. No,sir. Out of our total construction authorization
of 850 million we have spent for purely animal facilities roughly 10
percent, of our appropriation of research construction for purely ani-
mal facilities.

If one also includes in onr more complex facilities those animal areas
that are part and parcel of the research facilities, and add this in on a
square foot basis, we would approximately go up to an equal addi-
tional amount, or approximately 20 percent,

Dr. Lz I think it is important in this consideration for you te
recognize that the administration’s requested appropriation for health




240 ANIMAL DEALER REGULATION

rescarch facilittes was $15 million for fiscal 1967. This is well below
the authorization which was made by the Congress. The request at
this level was made because of a variety of factors, including the
problem of inflation, which we are all very well aware of, in the
construction mdustry, and other priorities such as the need for iwsPlt:al
facilities with respect to the medicare progrum.

There were a number of considerations. And the desires of NIH
and. the Public Health Service, I should make it very plain, were
clearly not. met by the Deparfment s requested appropriation.

Senator Caxxown. I hesitate to ask a question here until the doctor
finishes his statement. But I think it is important to get one thing
clear. Dr. Shannon, what is this $50 million authorization YOu are
talking about, that Senator Monroney asked you about? Is this an
authorization that you had for animal facilities?

Dr. Snanwox. No, sir.  This is an authorization for construction
of research facilities.

Senator CaxnNonN. That 1s of all research facilities?

Dr. Saan~vox. Yes, sir.

Senator Canxon. What you are saying now is that out of this year,
for example, you have spent $4.5 million, roughly, out of $50 million
available for all research facilities, for the animal facility care’?

Dr. Sganwow. That’s correct.

Senator Cawwon. Will yon proceed with your statement.?

Dr. Sman~on. T would like to pick up and say that the Public
Health Service also contracted with the Animal Care Panel, a non-
Federal group of professional persons interested in laboratory animal
care, to develop “A Guide for Laboratory Animal Facilities and
Cme ” which contains sound gunidelines for the care of laboratory
animals. I have a copy of such guide and I would be glad to make
it available to the committee.

This guide was recently revised wnder the anspices of the Institute
of Labomfow Animal Resources of the National Academy of Sciences-
National Research Council. It is currently sent. to each recipient, of
an NTH research grant and is followed in the animal mnits within the
Public Health Service and the Food and Drug Administration.

The guide offers the qualifications of pm'conne] materials, and de-
sigm for facilities, biological safety, and animal cave procedure. We
are confident. it can serve as initial basis for the development of fed-
erally prescribed standards for Iaboratory animal care.

At the same time, we are aware that reliable standards for certain
species of animals have not yet been developed, and research is neaded
to develop them.

In addition to being officially distributed by the Public Health
Service as a guide for its grantess, the “Guide for Laboratory Animal
Facilities and Care” is also nsed by the newly established American
Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care in the new
program of voluntary accreditation of laboratory animal care facil-
1ties.

Among the sponsors of this program are the American College of
Phwlcmns American College of Surgeons, American Association for
the Advancement of Scicnce, American Hospital Association, Amevi-
can. Medical Association, American Dental Association, Association
of State Universities and Land Grant Colleges, American Veterinary
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Medical Association, and the Association of American Medical Col-
legtes. ‘

The program, which is similar in operation to the hospital accredita-
tion program of the Joint Commission on Hospital Acereditation, is
the outgrowth of earlier aetivities by the Animal Care Panel.

The Animal Care Panel also has undertaken, through its local
branches, a program of laboratory animal technician training and
certification. This program was launched in recognition of the neces-
sity for having well-trained animal handlers to provide quality labora-
tory animal care. .

With sufficient support it could be expanded to satisfy an unques-
tioned national need. Two of the Institutes of the National Institutes
of Health also have supported specific research-oriented training pro-
grams in laboratory animal medicine. These programs have provided
postdoctoral research training for a limited number of laboratory
apimal specialists.

In another arean we have some seven grants with an aggregate of
$300,000 which are aimed at straightforward training of animal care
speclalists. : ‘ , ‘

I have deseribed these activities of the Department primarily to
demonstrate that our deep concern for proper care and handling of
laboratory animals is not new. But we are now convinced we cannot
deal adequately with the problem without additional appropriate
legislation, ' '

From this general background I wounld like to turn to the legislation
under congideration by thig committee; namely, Committee Print
No. 3 of 5. 2322. ’

Several issues are raised by this bill which concern the DHEW.
First, the bill combines under one legislative authority two matters
which, In our view, should be treated separately: (1)} the regulation
of transpostation and sale in inferstate commerce of dogs, cats, pri-
mates, guinea pigs, rabbits, and hamsters; and (2) the licensing of all
research facilities on the basis of standards for human care and
handling. -

The Department of Agrieulture would be an appropriate ageney
to regulate interstate transportation and sale of animals; we hope
that any such legislation would be Limited to the transportation and
sale of dogs and cats.

We are confident this approach would eliminate any abuses in pro-
curement of these animals that may exist. We do not believe that,
transportation and sale of guinea pigs, hamsters, and rabbits pose
problems requiring Federnl regulation and to include these other
kinds of animals will add to the expense of administration for all
parties concerned.

The committee may therefore wish to consider whether there is
sufficient evidence to justify the additional costs and administrative
burden involved in the recordkeeping, inspection and licensing pro-
cedures for these latter animals. '

There is now pending before you committee H.R. 13881 which the
House of Representatives has passed and which is limited to regulat-
Ing transportation and sale of dogs and cats intended for -research:
We would hope that any legislation reported out by your committee
would be similarly limited.
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We strongly urge that the inclusion of research facilities, as pro-
posed in Committes Print No. 3, be omitted. There are several rea-
sons for our recommendation.

First, the proposal to license research institutions—including educa-
tional institution—is, in our jucdgment, both unnecessary and unde-
sirable. The sensitive relationships between the Federal Government
and institutions of higher education are a matter of continuing
concern,

With the increase in the number of institutions receiving financial
support from the Federal Government, particularly in programs
funded by the Public Health Service and the Office of Education, we
have heen careful to structure our relationships so as to keep io the
essential minimum Federal regulation of educational institutions.

We feel the licensing provision of this bill would set an unwise prece-
dent in relationships%etween the Federal Government and the uni-
versities. Moreover, we do not believe licensing is necessary to assure
that research facilities achieve reasonable standards of laboratory ani-
mal care.

The best way to accomplish this, in our judgment, is the kind of ac-
creditation procedure with which educational institutions in particu-
lar are famliar. Accredintion would provide an overall mechanism
for inspecting facilities and insuring compliance with standards.
Such a mechanism is embodied in a bill introduced by Senator IHill,
S. 3332, which has been referred to the Committee on Labor and
Public Welfare.

Second, the definition of research facilities contained in section 2,
paragraph (f) of Committes Print No. 3 is so broad that it would
encompass perhaps 7,000 facilities in the United States.

There are about 2,000 research facilities receiving Federal grants
and contracts for biomedical research involving animals,

But, by including all establishments using rabbits, guinea pigs, and
hamsters for tests, it will be necessary to include a large number of
hospitals, private clinical pathology laboratories, pharmaceutical and
other industrial laboratories, State testing facilities, and many sec-
ondary and undergraduate schools. This will add at least 5,000
establishments to be inspected and licensed, thereby greatly compli-
cating adimninistration and increasing costs.

A third point of concern raised by Committee Print No. 3 relates
to the need for additional Federal funding required by the imposition
of standards of laboratory animal care, if federally supported research
is to be continued at its present and projected levels.

The introduction of standards for laboratory animal care to which
all research facilities would be required to adhere will generate re-
-quirements for construction and renovation of animal facilities which
we estimate will cost about $100 million.

Substantial additional Federal, as well as local, resources will be
needed to meet these requirements. S. 2322 does not offer a way
for the Federal Government to assist in meeting these needs for
mmproved facilities. :

Senator Monroxzy. Would you yield, to be sure we understand
each other?

Ts the present law still in effect for 50-50 matching ?

Dr. Suanxon. Yes, sir.
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Senator MownroNEY. So we do not interefere with that. I didn’t
want the impression left that thers is no funding unless we take the
new bill.

Dr. Sman~oN. No, sir.

Senator MonronEY. It is a difference between 50 percent or a higher
%%t'ihoriza.tion and a higher percentage—66%4 percent—under the Hiil

Dr. Smaxnox. Senator Monroney, it is our best judgment. on the
basis of a very careful study of the past 2 years that with the rather
rapid rise in enrollment in our institutions of higher learning, these
institutions are hard put to come up with adequate matching funds
for a program such as this. One must provide classrooms for our
developing young people. We feel that the situation on the other
hand, witi respect. to the soundness of our medical research opera-
tion, is so critical that we would prefer in this area to solve this
problem by makjndg matching more attractive than other problems.

We are prepared to do this without at the same time altering the
60-50 matching for the overall expenditure of the $280 million that
has been authorized.

I point out, as Dr. Lee did, that for reasons stated by Dr. Lee, the
proposal for research facilities construction for 1967 has been limited
to $15 million. It has been further limited in the intent to support
primarily the development of new educational institutions. So that
as the President’s budget now stands, it has no provisions to satisfy
this particular need.

Dr. Lze. I should add—

Senator MonronNey. There is authorization?

Dr. SeaxwoN. There is authorization; yes, sir.

Senator Moxroxrey. This would be an authorization under the Hill
bill for a two-thirds matching?

Dr. SmawyoN. Yes, sir.

Senator Moxroxey. And it would either have to come out of the
budget—the budget will not provide for two separate funds,

Dr. L. The Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare di-
rected the Surgeon General in the use of these health rescarch facili-
ties funds to give priority to new medical schools, so that the health
manpower needs, which are so critical, could be more rapidly met.

Dr. Seaxnon. One has limitations on budget, with competing de-
mands. This was the decision, and was very understa.ndab%e

Senator Moxroxey. Thank you.

Senator Caxxon. You may proceed, Doctor.

Dr. Snanwon. Fourth, section 11 of the bill would authorize in-
spectors to confiscate or destroy animals found to be suffering as a
result of a failure to comply with standards.

It would appear that the judgment of whether an inspector was
suthorized to confiscate or destroy animals being held by research
faailities would vest with him rather than with the research facilities..

The operational distinetion hetween animals merely resident in re-
search facilities’ animal quarters from those undergoing actual re-
search and experimentation is, in my opinion, at times impossible to-
make by anyone other than those in charge of the research facilities.
‘This provision of the bill is ambiguous and could be quite troublesome.
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Finally, we believe it would be much more appropriate for the
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare to have primary re-
sponsibility for legislation invelving such significant relationships
with the medical and educational community. ~

ILEW is already administering programs to expand health research
facilities and resources for training of professional laboratory animal
personnel, for research on laboratory animal care, and for overall
mmprovement of laboratory animal resources. Humane care and treat-
ment of laboratory animals is intimately related to all other aspects
of laboratory animal resources.

1t is in the interests of the medical research community to have
access to adequate numbers of healthy laboratory animals and the
introduction of standards for laboratory animal care would facilitate
achievement of this objective.

But an effort. to improve laboratory animal care through estab-
lishment. and enforcement of animal care standards must, for the
reasons I have already outlined, be coordinated closely with programs
to expand facilities and resources to facilitate orderly achievement
of these standards without jeopardizing important programs of medi-
cal research and eduacation.

We feel that this Department, with its resonrces and relationships
in every area of health and medicine, can most effectively carry out
the intent of Congress and should, therefore, be responsible for ad-
ministering the program.

We want to empﬁasize that in our view there is a nccessity for es-
tablishing national standards for laboratory animal care to be met
by all institntions as a condition for receiving Federal support for
research involving the use of animals.

We fully support the bill recently introduced by Senator Hill, S.
3332, It would require all institutions receiving Federal support
for medical research involving the use of animals to comply, within
a reasonable time, with standards preseribed or approved by the Sec-
retary of Health, Education, and Welfare.

The bill also wonld require each research institution to establish a
formal committee of qualified scientists to review policies and proce-
dures covering the care and use of animals in the institution’s research
program.

In establishing standards for care under S. 3332, the Secretary
would be required to consult wwith other interested Federal agencies.
The standards would apply to Federal laboratories as well as to non-
governmental research facilities.

S. 3332 would also amend section 706(a) of the Public Health Serv-
ice Act to authorize up to 25 percent of the appropriation for con-
struction of health research facilities to be used for grants to pay up
to 6624 percent of the cost of construction or renovation of laboratory
antmal facilities in research institutions.

In addition, the Department of Flealth, Education, and Welfare
would make use of existing legislative authorities to stimulate the
training of personnel needed to staff Inborntory animal facilities.

Existing authorities in the PIIS Act will be used to train profes-
sional personnel. Tor subprofessional personnel we will use the au-
thority contained in the Manpower Development Training Act, ad-
ministered by the Department of Labor.
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I might say, Mr. Cannon, we have had discussions with the Depart-
ment. o% Labor. They are quite willing to pariicipate in such training
prograim.

In addition to providing for humane care and treatment, 5. 3332
would provide the basis for much-needed expansion and support of
laboratory animal resources to assure that these resources keep pace
with the expanding needs of the medical research community for ade-
quate supplies of healthy laboratory animals.

Under S. 3332 the whole program would be administered under the
leadership of HEW, the agency most concerned with development
of adequate animal resources. It would be coordinated with plans
to increase the training of animal caretakers and professional labora-
tory animal personnel, as well as to increase research on laboratory
animals. The laboratory animal program would be an integral com-
ponent of the overall biomedical vesearch program,

We feel this is a workable, reasonable, overall approach to the
animal care problem which can and will produce results consistent
with the concern of Congress in considering needed legislation in
this area.

In summary, we feel that the theft of dogs and cats and their
care and handling by dealers and during transportation can best be
handled through a bill along the lines of H.R. 13881; that is, one lim-
ited to regulating the transportation and sale of dogs and cats for
resenrch purposes. Separate, complementary legislation should be
enacted to govern the care and handling of laboratory animals by re-
gearch and education facilities, We support S. 3332 for this purpose.

Senator Caxxox. Thank you very much, Dr. Shannon, for a very
fine statement.

Senator Cotton?

Senator Corron. I had the privilege as a member of the HEW
Subcommittee on Appropriations of discussing this with you pre-
viously, Ilr. Shannon. It seems to me that the immediate crux of the
situation is your reference on page 11. HIEW and NIH were instru-
mental and have the task of awarding many research contracts to
many ingtitutions.

Dr. Snax~ow. Yes, str.

Senator Corrox. If you exercise reasonable authority in making a
rondition precedent, do you feel that you are justified with or without
new statutory justification, in faking reasonable precaution and in-
sisting on the institution receiving this award, exercising at least dil-
igence and care in preventing animals from suffering and from undue
hardship in their institutions?

Dr. Suanwox. T think we can go a long way in that divection, as
indeed T think we have in recent years. T think short of giving the
responsibility to the Secretary of TTEW for the promulgation of ob-
jective standards that regnlate the carve 